PENN NATIONAL GAMING INC Form DEFM14A November 07, 2007 Table of Contents

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

SCHEDULE 14A

(Amendment No. 5)

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a)

of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended

Filed by the Registrant x
Filed by a Party other than the Registrant

" Preliminary Proxy Statement

Check the appropriate box:

- x Definitive Proxy Statement
- " Definitive Additional Materials
- " Soliciting Material Pursuant to § 240.14a-12

" Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))

PENN NATIONAL GAMING, INC.

(Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

N/A

(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than Registrant)

Payment of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):

- " No fee required.
- " Fee computed below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11.
- x Fee paid previously with preliminary materials.

Check box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee

was paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing. Amount Previously Paid: (1) Amount Previously Paid: (2) Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.: (3) Filing Party: (4) Date Filed:

PENN NATIONAL GAMING, INC.

825 Berkshire Boulevard, Suite 200

Wyomissing, Pennsylvania 19610

November 7, 2007

Merger Proposal Your Vote Is Very Important

Dear Shareholder:

You are cordially invited to attend a special meeting of the shareholders of Penn National Gaming, Inc., which is referred to as the Company, which will be held on December 12, 2007, beginning at 10:00 a.m., eastern time, at the offices of Ballard Spahr Andrews & Ingersoll, LLP, 1735 Market Street, 42nd Floor, Philadelphia, PA 19103. At the special meeting, you will be asked to consider and vote upon a proposal to approve and adopt the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of June 15, 2007, by and among the Company, PNG Acquisition Company Inc., which is referred to as Parent, and PNG Merger Sub Inc., a wholly owned subsidiary of Parent. Parent is controlled by an investor group comprised of investment funds affiliated with Fortress Investment Group LLC and Centerbridge Partners, L.P., which are private equity firms.

The agreement and plan of merger provides for, among other things, the merger of PNG Merger Sub Inc. with and into the Company, with the Company as the surviving corporation in the merger and becoming a wholly owned subsidiary of Parent. If the merger is completed by June 15, 2008, you will be entitled to receive \$67.00 in cash, without interest, for each share of Company common stock you own, as more fully described in the enclosed proxy statement. If the merger is not completed by June 15, 2008, the \$67.00 per share merger consideration will be increased \$0.0149 per day for each day after such date through and including the closing date.

After careful consideration, the Board of Directors has (i) determined that the agreement and plan of merger and the merger are advisable and fair to, and in the best interests of, the Company and its shareholders and (ii) approved and adopted the merger and the agreement and plan of merger. Accordingly, the Board of Directors (other than Mr. Carlino, who recused himself) recommends that the Company s shareholders vote *FOR* the approval and adoption of the agreement and plan of merger.

The proxy statement attached to this letter provides you with information about the proposed merger and the special meeting. We encourage you to read the entire proxy statement carefully because it explains the proposed merger, the documents related to the merger and other related matters, including the conditions to the completion of the merger. You may also obtain more information about the Company from documents we have filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

Your vote is very important. The merger cannot be completed unless the agreement and plan of merger is approved and adopted by the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast by our holders of shares of Company common stock present in person or by proxy at the special meeting who are entitled to vote (assuming a quorum is present).

Thank you for your continued support.

Sincerely,

Peter M. Carlino

Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities regulatory agency has approved or disapproved the merger, passed upon the merits or fairness of the merger or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of the disclosure in this document. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

This proxy statement is dated November 7, 2007 and is first being mailed to shareholders on or about November 9, 2007.

PENN NATIONAL GAMING, INC.

825 Berkshire Boulevard, Suite 200

Wyomissing, Pennsylvania 19610

NOTICE OF SPECIAL MEETING OF SHAREHOLDERS

TO BE HELD ON DECEMBER 12, 2007

Dear Shareholder:

A special meeting of shareholders of Penn National Gaming, Inc., which is referred to as the Company, will be held on December 12, 2007, beginning at 10:00 a.m., eastern time, at Ballard Spahr Andrews & Ingersoll, LLP, 1735 Market Street, 42nd Floor, Philadelphia, PA 19103, for the following purpose:

- 1. Adoption of the Merger Agreement. To consider and vote on a proposal to approve and adopt the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of June 15, 2007, by and among the Company, PNG Acquisition Company Inc., which is referred to as Parent, and PNG Merger Sub Inc., a wholly owned subsidiary of Parent, that provides for, among other things, the merger of PNG Merger Sub Inc. with and into the Company, with the Company as the surviving corporation in the merger and becoming a wholly owned subsidiary of Parent. If the merger is completed, you will be entitled to receive \$67.00 in cash, without interest, for each share of Company common stock you own, as more fully described in the enclosed proxy statement. If the merger is not completed by June 15, 2008, the \$67.00 per share merger consideration will be increased \$0.0149 per day for each day after such date through and including the closing date.
- Adjournment or Postponement of the Special Meeting. To approve the adjournment or postponement of the special meeting, if
 necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are insufficient votes at the time of the meeting to adopt the Merger
 Agreement.
- 3. **Other Matters**. To transact such other business as may properly come before the special meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof.

Only shareholders of record of our common stock as of the close of business on November 7, 2007, will be entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the special meeting and any adjournment or postponement of the special meeting. All shareholders of record are cordially invited to attend the special meeting in person.

Your vote is very important, regardless of the number of shares of our common stock you own. The merger cannot be completed unless the agreement and plan of merger is approved and adopted by the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast by the holders of shares of Company common stock present in person or by proxy at the special meeting who are entitled to vote (assuming a quorum is present). Even if you plan to attend the meeting in person, we request that you complete, sign, date and return the enclosed proxy in the envelope provided and thus ensure that your shares will be represented at the meeting if you are unable to attend. If you sign and return your proxy card without indicating how you wish to vote, your vote will be counted as a vote *FOR* the adoption of the Merger Agreement and *FOR* the adjournment or postponement of the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies. If you are a shareholder of record and wish to vote in person at the special meeting, you may withdraw your proxy and vote in person.

By Order of the Board of Directors,

Robert S. Ippolito

Secretary

Wyomissing, Pennsylvania

November 7, 2007

TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>SUMMARY</u>	1
The Parties to the Merger Agreement	1
The Merger	1
Certain Effects of the Merger	2
Financing	4
Conditions to Completion of the Merger	6
Regulatory and Other Governmental Approvals	6
Change of Board Recommendation	7
<u>Termination of the Merger Agreement</u>	7
<u>Termination Fees</u>	8
QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE SPECIAL MEETING AND THE MERGER	11
CAUTIONARY STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	15
THE PARTIES TO THE MERGER AGREEMENT	17
Penn National Gaming, Inc.	17
PNG Acquisition Company Inc.	18
PNG Merger Sub Inc.	19
FIG LLC	19
Centerbridge GP Investors, L.L.C.	20
THE SPECIAL MEETING	22
Date, Time, Place and Purpose of the Special Meeting	22
Record Date, Quorum and Voting Power	22
Required Vote; Voting Procedures	22
Share Ownership of Directors and Executive Officers	23
Proxies; Revocation	23
Expenses of Proxy Solicitation	23
Adjournments and Postponements	24
Questions and Additional Information	24
SPECIAL FACTORS	25
Background of the Merger	25
Recommendation of the Our Board of Directors; Reasons for the Merger	29
Purposes and Reasons of Mr. Carlino	32
Purposes and Reasons of Parent, Merger Sub and Fortress/Centerbridge	32
Position of Mr. Carlino Regarding the Fairness of the Merger	32
Position of Parent, Merger Sub and Fortress/Centerbridge Regarding the Fairness of the Merger	35
Opinion of Lazard Frères & Co.	36
Certain Effects of the Merger	41
Plans for Penn National After the Merger	42
Financing by Parent of Merger and Related Transactions	42
Interests of Our Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger	45
Related Party Transactions	49
Fees and Expenses	50
Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences	50
Regulatory and Other Governmental Approvals	51
Certain Financial Forecasts Legal Proceedings	68 70
Legal Proceedings	/()

i

Table of Contents

THE MERGER AGREEMENT	71
Structure of the Merger	71
Headquarters of the Surviving Corporation	72
Effective Time	72
Merger Consideration	72
Procedure for Receiving Merger Consideration	72
Treatment of Restricted Shares, Stock Options and Other Stock-Based Awards	72
Representations and Warranties	73
Conduct of Business Covenant	75
Solicitation of Other Offers	77
Change of Board Recommendation	79
Conditions to Completion of the Merger	79
Termination of the Merger Agreement	81
Termination Fees	82
Financing; Our Cooperation	83
Treatment of Certain Existing Indebtedness	85
Employee Matters	85
Indemnification and Insurance	86
Reasonable Best Efforts; Antitrust Matters; Gaming Approvals	86
Expenses Production of the Control o	90
Remedies A mandmant: Wayion	90 91
Amendment; Wavier Governing Law	91
Governing Law	91
INFORMATION ABOUT PENN NATIONAL	92
Selected Financial Data	92
Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges	93
Net Book Value	93
MARKET PRICES OF THE COMPANY COMMON STOCK	94
NO RIGHTS OF APPRAISAL OR DISSENTERS RIGHTS	95
SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF PRINCIPAL SHAREHOLDERS AND MANAGEMENT	96
SHAREHOLDER PROPOSALS	98
PROVISIONS FOR UNAFFILIATED SHAREHOLDERS	99
OTHER MATTERS	100
Delivery of this Proxy Statement	100
WHERE YOU CAN FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION	101
ANNEX A Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of June 15, 2007, by and among the Company, PNG Acquisition Com	pany Inc. and

ANNEX B Opinion of Lazard Frères & Co. LLC

ii

SUMMARY

This summary term sheet highlights selected information from this proxy statement and may not contain all of the information that is important to you. To understand the merger fully, and for a more complete description of the legal terms of the merger, you should carefully read this entire proxy statement, the annexes attached to this proxy statement and the documents referred to in this proxy statement. We have included section references to direct you to a more complete description of the topics presented in this summary term sheet. See Where You Can Find More Information.

The Parties to the Merger Agreement (Page 17).

Penn National Gaming, Inc. Penn National Gaming, Inc., which is referred to as Penn National, we, us, our and the Company, is a leading diversified, multi-jurisdictional owner and operator of gaming and pari-mutuel properties that currently owns or operates nineteen facilities in fifteen jurisdictions: Colorado, Florida, Illinois, Indiana, Iowa, Louisiana, Maine, Mississippi, Missouri, New Jersey, New Mexico, Ohio, Pennsylvania, West Virginia and Ontario. Penn National recently announced plans to acquire Rosecroft Raceway in Fort Washington, Maryland.

PNG Acquisition Company Inc. PNG Acquisition Company Inc., which is referred to as Parent, is a Delaware corporation formed solely for the purpose of acquiring the Company and has not engaged in any activities to date except for those incidental to its formation, in connection with the financing of the merger consideration, and as otherwise contemplated by the Merger Agreement. Parent is controlled by an investor group comprised of investment funds affiliated with Fortress Investment Group LLC, which is referred to as Fortress, and Centerbridge Partners, L.P., which is referred to as Centerbridge, and together with Fortress, as Fortress/Centerbridge.

Fortress is a leading global alternative asset manager with approximately \$43.3 billion in assets under management as of June 30, 2007. Fortress s private equity business primarily makes significant, control-oriented investments in North America and Western Europe, with a focus on acquiring and building asset-based businesses with significant cash flows.

Centerbridge is a private equity firm specializing in leveraged buyouts and distressed securities opportunities. It makes investments in corporate partnerships and buildups, and typically invests in companies based in North America.

PNG Merger Sub Inc. PNG Merger Sub Inc., which is referred to as Merger Sub, is a Pennsylvania corporation formed for the sole purpose of completing the merger with the Company. Merger Sub has not engaged in any activities to date except for those incidental to its formation, in connection with the financing of the merger consideration, and as otherwise contemplated by the Merger Agreement. Merger Sub is a wholly owned subsidiary of Parent. Upon consummation of the proposed merger, Merger Sub will merge with and into the Company and will cease to exist, with the Company continuing as the surviving corporation.

The Merger (Page 71).

You are being asked to consider and vote upon the approval and adoption of the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of June 15, 2007, by and among the Company, Parent and Merger Sub, which is referred to as the Merger Agreement, that provides for, among other things, the merger of Merger Sub with and into the Company, with the Company as the surviving corporation in the merger and becoming a wholly owned subsidiary of Parent. As a result of the merger, the Company will become a privately owned company controlled by affiliates of Fortress/Centerbridge. A copy of the Merger Agreement is attached to this proxy statement as Annex A.

1

Table of Contents

Certain Effects of the Merger (Page 41).

If the merger is completed, each outstanding share of Company common stock, which is referred to collectively as the Company shares, will be converted into the right to receive \$67.00 in cash, without interest, which is referred to as the merger consideration (subject to increase if the merger is not completed by June 15, 2008). However, Company shares held in treasury or owned directly or indirectly by Parent or Merger Sub immediately prior to the time at which the merger becomes effective, which is referred to as the effective time, will be cancelled without payment of any consideration therefor.

Following the merger, you will no longer own any shares of the surviving corporation and the Company will cease to be an independent, publicly traded company. Upon completion of the proposed merger, Company shares will no longer be listed on any stock exchange or quotation system, including the NASDAQ Global Select Market, which is referred to as the NASDAQ. In addition, the Company may also elect, upon or after the completion of the merger, to terminate the registration of Company securities and its reporting obligations with respect to such securities under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, which is referred to as the Exchange Act, upon application to the Securities and Exchange Commission (which is referred to as the SEC).

Merger Consideration (Page 72).

At the effective time, your Company shares will be cancelled and converted into the right to receive \$67.00 in cash, without interest, for each Company share that you own. If the merger is not completed by June 15, 2008, the \$67.00 per share merger consideration will be increased \$0.0149 per day for each day after such date through and including the closing date.

Procedure for Receiving Merger Consideration (Page 72).

As soon as practicable after the effective time, a paying agent appointed by Parent that is reasonably satisfactory to the Company will mail a letter of transmittal and instructions to all Company shareholders. The letter of transmittal and instructions will tell you how to surrender your share certificates in exchange for the merger consideration. You should not return any share certificates you hold with the enclosed proxy card, and you should not forward your share certificates to the paying agent without a letter of transmittal.

Recommendation of the Company s Board of Directors (Page 29).

Our Board of Directors (other than Mr. Carlino, who recused himself) recommends that the Company s shareholders vote *FOR* the approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement. Please see Special Factors Recommendation of Our Board of Directors; Reasons for the Merger beginning on page 29 for a description of the factors that the Board of Directors believed supported its decision to recommend the merger.

Opinion of Lazard Frères & Co. LLC (Page 36).

In connection with the Merger Agreement, the Board of Directors received a written opinion from Lazard Frères & Co. LLC, which is referred to as Lazard, as to the fairness, from a financial point of view, to holders of the Company common stock (other than Parent, its affiliates and any holder who exchanges their Company shares for shares of Parent or its affiliates in connection with the merger) of the merger consideration to be received by such holders pursuant to the Merger Agreement. The full text of the Lazard opinion is attached to this proxy statement as Annex B. The Company and its Board of Directors encourage shareholders to read the Lazard opinion carefully and in its entirety. Lazard s written opinion does not address the relative merits of the merger as compared to other business strategies or transactions that might be available with respect to Penn National or the underlying business decision by Penn National to engage in the merger, and is not intended to and does not constitute a recommendation to any holder of Penn National common stock as to how such holder should vote with respect to the merger or any matter relating thereto.

Table of Contents

Required Vote of Shareholder to Approve and Adopt the Merger Agreement (Page 22).

The merger cannot be completed unless the Merger Agreement is approved and adopted by the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast by the holders of Company shares present in person or by proxy at the special meeting who are entitled to vote (assuming a quorum is present).

Share Ownership of Directors and Executive Officers (Page 23).

As of November 7, 2007, the record date for the special meeting, the directors and executive officers of the Company held and are entitled to vote, in the aggregate, 12,191,268 shares of the Company common stock (excluding options, but including the Carlino Family Trust and marital trust shares discussed in Security Ownership of Principal Shareholders and Management), representing approximately 14% of the voting power of the Company. Each of our directors and executive officers have informed the Company that they intend to vote all of their Company shares *FOR* the approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement and *FOR* any adjournment or postponement of the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies.

Treatment of Options to Acquire Company Shares (Page 72).

As of the effective time, all then outstanding options to acquire Company shares under the Company s equity incentive plans will be cancelled, and the holder of such options will receive, at the effective time or as soon as practicable thereafter from the surviving corporation, an amount in cash, without interest, equal to the product of (1) the number of Company shares previously subject to such option and (2) the excess, if any, of the merger consideration over the exercise price per share previously subject to such option.

Treatment of Restricted Shares (Page 72).

Each restricted share outstanding immediately prior to the effective time, granted subject to vesting or other lapse restrictions will become vested and free of such restrictions immediately prior to the effective time and will be cancelled and converted into the right to receive the merger consideration.

Interests of the Company s Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger (Page 45).

In considering the recommendation of the Board of Directors (other than Mr. Carlino, who recused himself) to vote *FOR* the approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement, the Company s shareholders should be aware that members of the Company s Board of Directors and the Company s executive officers, Peter M. Carlino, William J. Clifford, Leonard M. DeAngelo, Jordan B. Savitch and Robert S. Ippolito, may have interests in the transaction that are different from, and in addition to, the interests of the Company s shareholders generally. The independent members of the Board of Directors were aware of these differing interests and considered them, among other matters, in evaluating and negotiating the Merger Agreement and the merger and in recommending to the shareholders that they vote in favor of approving and adopting the Merger Agreement. These interests include:

Cash-out of all vested and unvested Company stock options and restricted stock, including those held by our directors and executive officers, which, based on anticipated holdings as of June 30, 2008 and certain assumptions described in Special Factors Interests of Our Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger Stock Options and Other Equity-Based Awards, would result in estimated cash payments to our directors and executive officers of approximately \$207.0 million in the aggregate.

Agreements with our executive officers that provide for change of control payments in connection with or following the merger and/or entitle them to severance payments and benefits in connection with a termination of their employment in connection with or following the merger. Each executive officer would also be eligible for tax gross-up payments in reimbursement for any federal excise tax imposed on change of control payments received by the executive officer. The estimated aggregate value of the payments and benefits under these agreements with our executive officers, including the value of any

Table of Contents

tax gross-up payments and based on certain assumptions described in Special Factors Interests of Our Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger Change of Control Agreements, would be approximately \$32.0 million.

An agreement between Mr. Carlino and PNG Holdings LLC, which is referred to as PNG Holdings, the entity through which Fortress/Centerbridge will make their investments in Parent, whereby Mr. Carlino has agreed that, in connection with the closing of the merger, he would (i) invest in, and become a member of, PNG Holdings (ii) participate in an equity-based compensation plan that will replace the Company s existing compensation plan and (iii) enter into an employment agreement with PNG Holdings, on terms similar to his existing employment agreement with the Company, whereby Mr. Carlino would continue in his current role as Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of the Company, Mr. Carlino s investment in PNG Holdings would represent approximately 1.8% of the outstanding equity interests of PNG Holdings, and would be acquired for the same per share purchase price as Fortress/Centerbridge will pay for their controlling interest in the Company. Mr. Carlino would be investing in PNG Holdings at the insistence of Fortress/Centerbridge to align his interests following the merger with those of Fortress/Centerbridge. Mr. Carlino s new employment agreement would provide for an annual base salary and bonus opportunity that would be identical to his current employment arrangements, but will not include the provisions respecting cash severance and change of control payments included in his current employment agreement, and Fortress/Centerbridge has advised us that Mr. Carlino will not be granted any rights to cash severance or change of control payments under any other agreement. His employment agreement would have an initial term of five years, with automatic renewals for one-year periods unless either party gives notice of its desire to terminate. Mr. Carlino and Fortress/Centerbridge have informed us that a portion of Mr. Carlino s investment in PNG Holdings may come from Mr. Carlino s affiliates.

Company directors and executive officers are entitled to continued indemnification and insurance coverage for six years following the closing under the Merger Agreement.

As of the date of this proxy statement, other than Mr. Carlino as described above, no members of management have entered into any discussion, agreement, arrangement or understanding with the Company or its subsidiaries or with Parent, Merger Sub or their affiliates regarding employment with, or the right to convert into or reinvest or participate in the equity of, PNG Holdings. Further, Fortress/Centerbridge has advised us that at this time they have not yet determined which members of Penn National s management (other than Mr. Carlino) will receive proposals regarding an investment in PNG Holdings or any potential employment arrangements following the merger, or the nature and extent of such employment or other arrangements. Fortress/Centerbridge has indicated that it expects members of our management who are retained to receive salaries and bonuses consistent with their current arrangements. Any such new arrangements with members of management would not become effective until the merger is completed.

Financing (Page 42).

It is estimated that the total amount of funds necessary to consummate the merger and the related transactions (including payment of the aggregate merger consideration and related expenses, as well as the repayment of certain existing indebtedness of the Company) will be approximately \$9.4 billion, which is expected to be funded by the following: (i) borrowings under debt facilities and (ii) equity financing from affiliates of Fortress and Centerbridge. Funding of the equity and debt financing is subject to the satisfaction of the conditions set forth in the commitment letters pursuant to which the financing will be provided. See Special Factors Financing by Parent of Merger and Related Transactions. The following arrangements are in place to provide the necessary financing for the merger, including the payment of related transaction costs, charges, fees and expenses:

4

Table of Contents

Equity Financing

Parent has received an equity commitment letter from affiliates of each of Fortress and Centerbridge. In connection with these equity commitment letters, the affiliates of each of Fortress and Centerbridge have collectively agreed to directly or indirectly provide, or cause to be provided, up to \$3.061 billion of cash to Parent.

In connection with the equity commitments, the affiliates of each of Fortress and Centerbridge will be obligated to fund a *pro rata* portion (based on their respective equity commitments) of any reverse termination fee payable by Parent to the Company, any amounts payable pursuant to the indemnification and/or reimbursement obligations of Parent under the Merger Agreement and any amounts arising from certain claims described in the Merger Agreement, provided that the aggregate liability of the Fortress affiliates will not exceed an amount equal to (x) \$156 million plus (y) 78% of the aggregate amount of other liabilities or obligations of Parent to third parties, and the aggregate liability of the Centerbridge affiliates will not exceed an amount equal to (x) \$44 million plus (y) 22% of the aggregate amount of other liabilities and obligations of Parent to third parties. The obligation to fund such amounts to the Company will remain in full force and effect until six months after the termination of the Merger Agreement, provided that the obligation will not terminate as to any claim made by the Company against Parent prior to that date.

Debt Financing

In connection with the signing of the Merger Agreement, Parent entered into a debt commitment letter, dated June 15, 2007, with certain banks and debt financing sources whereby, subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the debt commitment letter, the debt financing sources committed to underwrite and arrange (1) \$5.100 billion of senior secured credit facilities, including \$4.600 billion in senior secured term loans to be drawn on the closing date of the merger and a \$500 million senior secured revolving credit facility (of which \$100 million is available to be drawn on the closing date of the merger) and (2) a \$2.000 billion unsecured term loan facility.

The debt commitment letter and each of the debt facilities are subject to the satisfaction or waiver of a number of customary conditions and are subject to termination if the definitive documentation with respect to the facilities is not negotiated, executed and delivered on or before June 15, 2008, which date may be extended for 120 days under certain circumstances.

Parent has agreed in the Merger Agreement to use its best efforts to obtain the financing on the terms and conditions described in the commitment letters as promptly as practicable. If any portion of the debt financing under the debt commitment letter becomes unavailable in the manner or form contemplated by such letters, Parent is obligated under the Merger Agreement to promptly notify the Company and use its best efforts to arrange to obtain any such portion from existing lenders or alternative sources in an amount sufficient to consummate the merger and the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement on terms not materially less favorable, taken as a whole, to Parent and Merger Sub, as promptly as practicable following the occurrence of such event.

Parent may agree to amendments or modifications to, or grant waivers of, any condition or other material provision under the debt commitment letters without the consent of the Company so long as such amendment, modification or waiver would not impose new or additional conditions or otherwise amend, modify or waive any of the conditions to the receipt of the financing in a manner that may cause any delay in the satisfaction of the conditions set forth in the Merger Agreement. In addition, Parent may enter into new debt financing commitments so long as the terms of the new debt financing do not impose new or additional conditions or adversely amend the existing conditions to the receipt of financing or cause or increase the possibility of causing any delay in the satisfaction of the conditions set forth in Merger Agreement.

5

Table of Contents

Conditions to Completion of the Merger (Page 79).

The completion of the merger is subject to the following conditions: the receipt of the required shareholder vote for the approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement; the expiration or early termination of any waiting period under the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, which is referred to as the HSR Act; the receipt of all gaming approvals required to be obtained prior to the effective time; the absence of any order, injunction or other legal restraint issued by any governmental entity or any law prohibiting, restraining or rendering illegal the consummation of the merger; the truth and correctness of the Company s, Parent s and Merger Sub s representations and warranties set forth in the Merger Agreement, subject to certain exceptions; the performance by the Company, Parent and Merger Sub in all material respects of their respective obligations under the Merger Agreement; and the delivery of officer s certificates.

Regulatory and Other Governmental Approvals (Page 51).

The merger is subject to various regulatory approvals. While we expect to obtain all required regulatory approvals, we cannot assure you that these regulatory approvals will be obtained or that the granting of these regulatory approvals will not involve the imposition of conditions on the completion of the merger or require changes to the terms of the Merger Agreement. These conditions or changes could result in the conditions to the merger not being satisfied.

Penn National, Parent and Merger Sub have agreed to use their respective best efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all appropriate actions, to file, or cause to be filed, all documents and to do, or cause to be done, all things necessary, proper or advisable to consummate the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, including preparing and filing as promptly as reasonably practicable all documentation to effect all necessary filings, consents, waivers, approvals, authorizations, permits or orders from all governmental authorities (including gaming authorities) or other persons.

Parent and Merger Sub have also agreed to use their respective best efforts to, as promptly as practicable, obtain all licenses, permits, approvals, authorizations, registrations, findings of suitability, franchises, entitlements, waivers and exemptions issued by any gaming authority required to permit the parties to consummate the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement or necessary to permit Parent to own and operate the Company, including causing all persons who are associated or affiliated with them or their affiliates who are, in the view of the applicable gaming authorities, required to be licensed under applicable gaming laws in order to consummate the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, to submit to the licensing process. For information regarding the obligations of Penn National, Parent and Merger Sub with regard to governmental and regulatory matters, see The Merger Agreement Best Efforts; Antitrust Matters; Gaming Approvals.

Gaming/Racing Approvals

Penn National is, and upon completion of the merger will continue to be, subject to a variety of gaming and racing regulations in the fifteen jurisdictions in which it operates, including Indiana, Illinois, Pennsylvania and West Virginia. Penn National and Parent intend to make all filings with the appropriate regulatory authorities and take all other actions necessary, in each case in a timely manner, to obtain the approvals necessary under all applicable gaming and racing regulations in each jurisdiction in which such approval is required to complete the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement. There can be no assurance that the approvals will be granted or will be granted on a timely basis.

Antitrust

Under the HSR Act, and the rules promulgated thereunder by the Federal Trade Commission, which is referred to as the FTC, the merger may not be completed until notification and report forms have been filed with

6

Table of Contents

the FTC and the Antitrust Division of the Department of Justice, which is referred to as the DOJ, and the applicable waiting period has expired. The Company and Parent plan to make the necessary filings under the HSR Act during the fourth quarter of 2007.

Solicitation of Other Offers (Page 77).

Until 11:59 p.m., eastern time, on July 30, 2007, which is referred to as the no-shop period start date, the Company had the right to: (i) initiate, solicit and encourage acquisition proposals for Penn National and (ii) enter into and maintain discussions or negotiations with respect to acquisition proposals for Penn National.

After the no-shop period start date, until the effective time or the termination of the Merger Agreement, the Company has agreed not to (i) initiate, solicit or knowingly encourage the submission of any inquiries, proposals or offers that constitute or may reasonably be expected to lead to, any acquisition proposal for Penn National or engage in any discussions or negotiations with respect thereto or otherwise cooperate with or assist or participate in, or knowingly facilitate any such inquiries, proposals, discussions or negotiations or (ii) approve or recommend, or publicly propose to approve or recommend, an acquisition proposal for Penn National or enter into any merger agreement, letter of intent, agreement in principle or other similar agreement.

Under certain circumstances prior to obtaining the required shareholder approval, if the Company s Board of Directors determines in good faith, after consultation with its independent financial advisors and outside counsel, that an acquisition proposal for Penn National constitutes or could reasonably be expected to lead to a superior proposal, then the Company may furnish information with respect to the Company and its subsidiaries to, and participate in discussions or negotiations with, the person making such proposal.

Change of Board Recommendation (Page 79).

The Merger Agreement restricts the Company s Board of Directors from directly or indirectly withdrawing or modifying its recommendation for the merger in a manner adverse to Parent or Merger Sub, or publicly proposing to do so. Notwithstanding this restriction, the Board may take such action prior to obtaining the required shareholder approval if the Board determines in good faith that an acquisition proposal received by the Company is a superior proposal and that the failure to take such action likely would be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties under applicable law.

Termination of the Merger Agreement (Page 81).

The Merger Agreement may be terminated at any time prior to the effective time of the merger, before or after shareholder approval has been obtained, as follows:

by mutual written consent of the Company, Parent and Merger Sub;

by the Company or Parent, under certain circumstances, if:

the effective time shall not have occurred on or before June 15, 2008, which is referred to as the end date, subject to extension by an additional 120 days to obtain gaming approvals;

a final, non-appealable injunction, order, decree or ruling prohibits the merger;

the Merger Agreement shall have been voted upon at the special meeting (including any adjournment thereof), the special meeting shall have been completed, and the Company s shareholders shall have failed to approve and adopt the Merger Agreement by the requisite vote; or

any applicable gaming authority shall have conclusively determined not to grant any gaming approval, the receipt of which is necessary to satisfy the condition relating to the receipt of gaming approvals;

Table of Contents

by the Company, under certain circumstances, if:

Parent or Merger Sub breaches any of their representations, covenants or agreements set forth in the Merger Agreement, and such breach (i) would cause the Company s closing condition relating to Parent s and Merger Sub s representations or the Company s closing condition relating to Parent s and Merger Sub s covenants and agreements not to be satisfied by the closing date and (ii) is incapable of being cured or is not cured within 60 calendar days following notice of such breach to Parent;

prior to obtaining the required shareholder approval, the Company receives an acquisition proposal for the Company that the Company s Board of Directors determines in good faith constitutes a superior proposal; or

Parent fails to comply with its obligation to deposit the merger consideration with the disbursing agent or otherwise consummate the merger following the satisfaction or waiver of all of the closing conditions; and

by Parent or Merger Sub, under certain circumstances, if:

the Company breaches any of its representations, covenants or agreements set forth in the Merger Agreement, and such breach (i) would cause the Parent s and Merger Sub s closing condition relating to the Company s representations or to the Company s covenants and agreements not to be satisfied by the closing date and (ii) is incapable of being cured or is not cured within 60 calendar days following notice of such breach to the Company; or

the Company s Board of Directors withdraws or modifies its recommendation for the merger in a manner adverse to Parent and Merger Sub, including by failing to include its recommendation in this proxy statement.

Termination Fees (Page 82).

The Company has agreed to pay Parent the following fees in the following circumstances:

If the Company terminates the Merger Agreement because the Company receives a company acquisition proposal that the Company s Board of Directors determines in good faith constitutes a superior proposal, then concurrently with any such termination the Company must pay Parent a termination fee of \$200 million, which amount is referred to as the termination fee.

If Parent terminates the Merger Agreement because the Company s Board of Directors withdraws or modifies its recommendation for the merger in a manner adverse to Parent and Merger Sub, then Company must pay to Parent an amount equal to (i) 50% of the termination fee and (ii) up to \$17.5 million of Parent s and Merger Sub s reasonable out-of-pocket fees and expenses, which amount is referred to as the Parent expenses. In addition, if, prior to such termination, a company acquisition proposal shall have been publicly announced and such company acquisition proposal is not withdrawn or terminated prior to such termination and, within nine months after such termination, the Company or any of its subsidiaries enters into (and thereafter consummates) a definitive agreement with respect to, or consummates, any company acquisition proposal (whether or not the same as that originally announced), then the Company shall pay to Parent an amount equal to (a) 50% of the termination fee, less (b) the amount of parent expenses previously paid.

If (i) Parent or the Company terminate the Merger Agreement because (a) the effective time does not occur on or before the end date and the Company s shareholders have not approved and adopted the Merger Agreement or (b) the Merger Agreement shall have been voted upon at the special meeting (including any adjournment thereof), the special meeting shall have been completed, and the Company s shareholders shall have failed to approve and adopt the Merger Agreement, (ii) prior to the special meeting, a company

acquisition proposal shall have been publicly announced and not

8

Table of Contents

withdrawn or terminated prior to the special meeting and (iii) within nine months after such termination, the Company or any of its subsidiaries enters into (and thereafter consummates) a definitive agreement with respect to, or consummates, any company acquisition proposal (whether or not the same as that originally announced), then the Company shall pay to Parent an amount equal to the termination fee, less the amount of any parent expenses previously paid to Parent by the Company.

If Parent or the Company terminate the Merger Agreement because the required shareholder vote in favor of approving and adopting the Merger Agreement was not obtained, then the Company shall pay to Parent the Parent expenses.

Parent has agreed to pay the Company a termination fee of \$200 million, which is referred to as the reverse termination fee, in any of the following circumstances:

The Company terminates the Merger Agreement because (i) Parent or Merger Sub breaches any of their representations, covenants or agreements, and such breach would cause the Company s closing condition relating to Parent s and Merger Sub s representations or the Company s closing condition relating to Parent s and Merger Sub s covenants and agreements not to be satisfied by the Closing date and is incapable of being cured or is not cured within 60 calendar days following notice of such breach or (ii) Parent fails to comply with its obligation to deposit the merger consideration with the disbursing agent or otherwise consummate the merger following the satisfaction or waiver of all of the closing conditions;

The Company or Parent terminate the Merger Agreement because (i) an order, injunction or other legal restraint, or any law, attributable to gaming approvals is issued by any governmental entity prohibiting, restraining or rendering illegal the consummation of the merger is in effect and has become final and nonappealable or (ii) a gaming authority has conclusively determined not to grant any gaming approval the receipt of which is necessary to satisfy the closing condition relating to the receipt of gaming approvals; or

The Company or Parent terminate the Merger Agreement because the effective time has not occurred on or before the end date and as of such date (i) the Company s shareholders have not approved and adopted the Merger Agreement and (ii) all of the mutual closing conditions and all of Parent s and Merger Sub s closing conditions have been satisfied or waived except for the mutual conditions concerning (A) the receipt of gaming approvals required to be obtained prior to the effective time and (B) if attributable to gaming approvals, the absence of any order, injunction or other legal restraint issued by any governmental entity or any law prohibiting, restraining or rendering illegal the consummation of the merger, provided that the Company is not substantially at fault for the failure of such conditions to be satisfied.

Remedies (Page 90).

Parent s and Merger Sub s right to terminate the Merger Agreement and receive the termination fee of \$200 million and, as applicable, the Parent expenses, is the sole and exclusive monetary remedy of Parent and Merger Sub, except that if Parent terminates the Merger Agreement as a result of a breach of a covenant or agreement or other intentional breach on the part of the Company, the Company may be liable for losses and damages arising from or in connection therewith in an aggregate amount in excess of \$200 million. The Company s right to terminate the Merger Agreement and receive the reverse termination fee of \$200 million or other amounts payable pursuant to the Merger Agreement is the sole and exclusive monetary remedy of the Company and its subsidiaries.

The Company and Parent shall be entitled to an injunction or injunctions to prevent breaches of the Merger Agreement by the other or to enforce specifically the obligations of the other under the Merger Agreement. Whether or not a party seeks specific performance, in no event shall it be entitled to damages in excess of \$200 million.

Table of Contents

Rights of Dissenting Shareholders (Page 95).

Under Pennsylvania law, you do not have appraisal or similar dissenters—rights in connection with the merger, any transaction contemplated by the Merger Agreement or any other matter described in this proxy statement. If the Merger Agreement is approved and adopted and the merger is completed, shareholders who voted against the approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement will be treated the same as shareholders who voted for the approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement and their shares will automatically be converted into the right to receive the merger consideration described in—Special Factors—Certain Effects of the Merger.

Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences (Page 50).

The receipt of cash in exchange for Company shares pursuant to the merger will be a taxable transaction for United States federal income tax purposes. In general, your receipt of cash in exchange for your Company shares will cause you to recognize gain or loss measured by the difference, if any, between the cash you receive in the merger and your adjusted tax basis in your Company shares. You should consult your tax advisor regarding the particular tax consequences of the merger to you, including the federal, state, local and/or non-U.S. tax consequences of the merger.

Legal Proceedings (Page 70).

Subsequent to the announcement of the Merger Agreement, a complaint was filed on behalf of a putative class of public shareholders of Penn National and derivatively on behalf of Penn National in the Court of Common Pleas of Berks County, Pennsylvania, styled *Superior Partners* v. *Carlino, et al.*, Case No. 07-9637 (the Complaint). The Complaint names our directors as defendants and Penn National as a nominal defendant. The Complaint alleges, among other things, that the directors of Penn National breached their fiduciary duties by agreeing to the proposed transaction with Fortress and Centerbridge for inadequate consideration, that certain of Penn National s directors have conflicts with regard to the merger, and that Penn National and its directors have failed to disclose certain material information with regard to the merger. The Complaint seeks, among other things, a court order: determining that the action is properly maintained as a class action and a derivative action; enjoining Penn National and its directors from consummating the proposed merger; and awarding the payment of attorneys fees and expenses. Penn National believes that the case is without merit.

Market Price of Shares of Company Common Stock (Page 94).

The Company shares are listed on the NASDAQ under the trading symbol PENN. On June 14, 2007, which was the last trading day before the announcement of the execution of the Merger Agreement, the closing sale price of Company common stock was \$51.14 per share. On November 6, 2007, which was the last trading day before the date of printing this proxy statement, the closing sale price of Company common stock was \$61.79 per share.

Additional Information (Page 101).

You can find more information about Penn National in the periodic reports and other information we file with the SEC. The information is available at the SEC s public reference facilities and at the website maintained by the SEC at http://www.sec.gov. This information is also available on our website at www.pngaming.com. Information contained on our website is not part of, or incorporated in, this proxy statement. You can also request copies of these documents from us.

10

QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE SPECIAL MEETING AND THE MERGER

The following questions and answers are intended to address briefly some commonly asked questions regarding the merger, the Merger Agreement and the special meeting. These questions and answers may not address all questions that may be important to you as a Company shareholder. Please refer to Summary and the more detailed information contained elsewhere in this proxy statement, the annexes to this proxy statement and the documents referred to or incorporated by reference in this proxy statement, which you should read carefully. See Where You Can Find More Information.

Q: Why am I receiving these materials?

A: The Company and Fortress/Centerbridge have agreed to the acquisition of the Company under the terms of the Merger Agreement that is described in this proxy statement. The merger cannot be completed unless the Merger Agreement is approved and adopted by the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast by our holders of Company shares present in person or by proxy at the special meeting who are entitled to vote (assuming a quorum is present). This proxy statement contains important information about the merger and the special meeting of Company shareholders. The Company is sending you these materials to provide you with important information about the special meeting and to help you decide whether to approve and adopt the Merger Agreement.

Q: What will I receive in the merger?

- A: Upon the consummation of the merger, you will be entitled to receive \$67.00 in cash, without interest, for each Company share that you own immediately prior to the effective time. In the event that the merger is not completed by June 15, 2008, the \$67.00 per share merger consideration will be increased \$0.0149 per day for each day after such date through and including the closing date.
- Q: Am I entitled to exercise rights of dissent and appraisal instead of receiving the merger consideration for my Company shares?
- A: No, under Pennsylvania law, holders of Company shares are not entitled to dissenters rights in connection with the merger.
- Q: What will happen to Penn National as a result of the merger?
- A: The Company will become a wholly owned subsidiary of Parent, which is in turn controlled by Fortress/Centerbridge. As a result of the merger, the Company will become privately owned and Company shares will no longer be traded on the NASDAQ.
- Q: When and where is the special meeting?
- A: The special meeting of the Company shareholders will be held on December 12, 2007, beginning at 10:00 a.m., eastern time, at Ballard Spahr Andrews & Ingersoll, LLP, 1735 Market Street, 42nd Floor, Philadelphia, PA 19103
- Q: What matters will I vote on at the special meeting?

A: You may vote For or Against the approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement or Abstain from voting. The merger cannot be completed unless the Merger Agreement is approved and adopted by the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast by our holders of Company shares present in person or by proxy at the special meeting who are entitled to vote (assuming a quorum is present).

11

Table of Contents

- Q: How does the Company s Board of Directors recommend that I vote?
- A: Our Board of Directors (other than Mr. Carlino, who recused himself) recommends that you vote *FOR* the proposal to approve and adopt the Merger Agreement and FOR the proposal to adjourn or postpone the Merger Agreement, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies.
- Q: Why is our Board of Directors recommending that I vote *FOR* the proposal to approve and adopt the Merger Agreement and FOR the proposal to adjourn or postpone the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies?
- A: After careful consideration, our Board of Directors (other than Mr. Carlino, who recused himself) has determined that the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement are advisable and fair to, and in the best interests of, the Company and its shareholders. Our Board of Directors (other than Mr. Carlino, who recused himself) has approved and adopted the Merger Agreement. In the course of reaching its decision to approve and adopt the Merger Agreement, the Company s Board of Directors consulted with the Company s legal and financial advisors and considered a number of factors. You should read Special Factors Recommendation of Our Board of Directors; Reasons for the Merger beginning on page 25 for a discussion of the factors that the Board of Directors considered in deciding to recommend the approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement.
- Q: What vote of shareholders is required to approve and adopt the Merger Agreement?
- A: The merger cannot be completed unless the Merger Agreement is approved and adopted by the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast by the holders of Company shares present in person or by proxy at the special meeting who are entitled to vote (assuming a quorum is present).
- Q: Who is entitled to vote?
- A: Shareholders as of the close of business on, November 7, 2007, the record date for the special meeting, are entitled to receive notice of, attend and to vote at the special meeting. On the record date, approximately 86,653,840 shares of the Company common stock, held by approximately 630 shareholders of record, were outstanding and entitled to vote. You may vote all Company shares you owned as of the record date. You are entitled to one vote per share of Company common stock.
- Q: What does it mean if I get more than one proxy card?
- A: If you have shares of the Company that are registered differently and are in more than one account, you will receive more than one proxy card. Please follow the directions for voting on each of the proxy cards you receive to ensure that all of your Company shares are voted.
- Q: How do I vote without attending the special meeting?
- A: If you are a registered shareholder (that is, if you hold Company shares in certificated form), you may submit your proxy and vote your Company shares by signing and returning the enclosed proxy card in the postage-paid envelope provided, or by telephone or through the Internet by following the instructions included with the enclosed proxy card.

If you are voting by telephone or via the Internet, your voting instructions must be received by 11:59 p.m., eastern time, on December 11, 2007.

- Q: If my Company shares are held in street name by my broker, bank or other nominee, will my nominee vote my Company shares for me?
- A: If you hold your Company shares through a broker, bank or other nominee (that is, in street name), you should follow the separate voting instructions, if any, provided to you by the broker, bank or other nominee along with the proxy statement. Please contact your broker, bank or other nominee to determine how to vote.

12

Q: What if I fail to instruct my brokerage firm, bank or other nominee how to vote?

A: Without instructions, your bank, brokerage firm or other nominee will not vote any of your shares held in street name on the proposal to approve and adopt the Merger Agreement. To be sure your shares are voted, you should instruct your bank, broker or other nominee to vote your shares. A broker non-vote generally occurs when a broker, bank or other nominee holding Company shares on your behalf does not vote on a proposal because the nominee has not received your voting instructions and lacks discretionary power to vote the Company shares on non-routine matters (such as the approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement). Broker non-votes (if any) will be counted for the purpose of determining the presence or absence of a quorum only if the shares covered by the broker non-vote are voted on a non-procedural matter at the meeting, but will not be deemed votes cast under Pennsylvania law and, therefore, will have no effect on the outcome of the vote.

Q: How do I vote in person at the special meeting?

A: If you are a registered shareholder, you may attend the special meeting and vote your Company shares in person at the meeting by giving us a signed proxy card or ballot before voting is closed. If you want to do that, please bring proof of identification with you. Even if you plan to attend the meeting, we recommend that you vote your Company shares in advance as described above, so your vote will be counted even if you later decide not to attend.

If you hold your Company shares through a broker, bank or other nominee, you may vote those Company shares in person at the meeting only if you obtain and bring with you a signed proxy from the necessary nominees giving you the right to vote the Company shares. To do this, you should contact your nominee.

Q: What happens if I do not vote or abstain from voting?

A: Because under Pennsylvania law the vote required is based on the number of shares voted, your shares will not be counted and will have no effect on the outcome of the vote if you do not vote or abstain from voting. If the merger is completed, whether or not you vote for the merger proposal, you will be entitled to receive the merger consideration for your shares of common stock upon completion of the merger.

Q: Can I change my vote?

A: You may revoke or change your proxy at any time before it is voted, except as otherwise described below. If you are the registered shareholder (that is, you hold your Company shares in certificated form), you may revoke or change your proxy before it is voted by:

filing a notice of revocation, which is dated a later date than your proxy, with the Company s Secretary;

submitting a duly executed proxy card bearing a later date;

submitting a new proxy by telephone or through the Internet at a later time, but not later than 11:59 p.m., eastern time, on December 11, 2007, or the day before the meeting date, if the special meeting is adjourned or postponed; or

voting by ballot at the special meeting (simply attending the special meeting will not constitute revocation of a proxy).

If your Company shares are held in street name, you should follow the instructions of your broker, bank or other nominee regarding revocation or change of proxies in order to revoke or change your proxy. If your broker, bank or other nominee allows you to submit a proxy by telephone or the Internet, you may be able to change your vote by submitting a proxy again by telephone or the Internet.

13

Table of Contents

Q: What is a quorum?

A: A quorum of the holders of the outstanding Company shares must be present for the special meeting to be held. A quorum is present if the holders of a majority of the Company shares entitled to vote at the special meeting is present at the meeting, either in person or represented by proxy. Abstentions are counted as present for the purpose of determining whether a quorum is present. When a quorum is once present to organize a meeting, it is not broken by the subsequent withdrawal of any shareholders.

O: How are votes counted?

A: Votes will be counted by the inspector of election appointed for the special meeting, who will separately count For, Against and Abstain votes. Because under Pennsylvania law adoption of the Merger Agreement requires the affirmative vote of holders representing a majority of all votes cast by our shareholders present in person or by proxy at the special meeting who are entitled to vote (assuming a quorum is present), and because failures to vote and abstentions are not considered votes—cast,—such failures to vote and abstentions will not be counted in determining the total number of votes cast or the number of votes cast for or against any proposal. If you sign your proxy card without indicating your vote, your Company shares will be voted—FOR—the approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement and FOR—the postponement or adjournment of the meeting.

O: Who will bear the cost of this solicitation?

A: The expense of preparing, printing and mailing this proxy statement and the proxies solicited hereby will be borne by the Company. Additional solicitation may be made by telephone, facsimile or other contact by certain directors, officers, employees or agents of the Company, none of whom will receive additional compensation therefor. The Company will reimburse brokerage houses and other custodians, nominees and fiduciaries for their reasonable expenses for forwarding material to the beneficial owners of Company shares held of record by others.

Q: Will a proxy solicitor be used?

A: Yes. The Company has engaged Innisfree M&A Incorporated to assist in the solicitation of proxies for the special meeting, and the Company estimates that it will pay them a fee of approximately \$50,000, and will reimburse them for reasonable administrative and out-of-pocket expenses incurred in connection with the solicitation.

Q: Should I send in my share certificates now?

A: No. Assuming the merger is completed, you will receive a letter of transmittal with instructions informing you how to send your share certificates to the paying agent, shortly thereafter, in order to receive the merger consideration, without interest. You should use the letter of transmittal to exchange the Company share certificates for the merger consideration to which you are entitled as a result of the merger. **DO NOT SEND ANY SHARE CERTIFICATES WITH YOUR PROXY CARD.**

Q: When is the merger expected to be completed?

A: We are working to complete the merger as quickly as possible, and we anticipate that it will be completed by the third quarter of 2008. We cannot, however, predict the exact timing of the merger. In order to complete the merger, our shareholders must approve and adopt the Merger Agreement and the other closing conditions under the Merger Agreement must be satisfied or waived.

Q:	Who can	help	answer	my	other	questions?
----	---------	------	--------	----	-------	------------

A: If you have more questions about the special meeting or the merger, you should contact our proxy solicitor, Innisfree M&A Incorporated, toll-free at (877) 750-9498. Banks and brokers may call collect at (212) 750-5833.

14

CAUTIONARY STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This proxy statement, and the documents to which we refer you in this proxy statement, contain not only historical information, but also forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements represent Penn s expectations or beliefs concerning future events, including without limitation, those statements relating to any projections or forecasts, including the financial forecast included under Special Factors Certain Financial Forecast beginning on page 68, future actions, new projects, strategies, future performance, the outcome of contingencies such as legal proceedings and future financial results, the continuation of historical trends, expected capital expenditures, the sufficiency of our cash balances and cash generated from operating and financing activities for future liquidity and capital resource needs and the expected completion and timing of the merger and other information relating to the merger. Without limiting the foregoing, the words believes, anticipates, plans, expects, should, estimates and similar expressions are intended to identify forward-looking statements. You should read statements that contain these words carefully. They discuss our future expectations or state other forward-looking information and may involve known and unknown risks over which we have no control. Those risks include, without limitation:

the satisfaction of the conditions to consummation of the merger, including the adoption of the Merger Agreement by our shareholders and the receipt of gaming and other regulatory approvals;

the actual terms of the financing that will be obtained for the merger, or the failure by Parent to obtain the necessary debt financing contemplated by the commitment letter received in connection with the merger;

the occurrence of any event, change or other circumstance that could give rise to the termination of the Merger Agreement, including a termination under circumstances that could require us to pay a termination fee of up to \$200 million to Parent;

the amount of the costs, fees, expenses and charges related to the merger;

the effect of the announcement of the merger on our business relationships, operating results and business generally, including our ability to retain key employees;

the risk that the merger may not be completed in a timely manner or at all, which may adversely affect our business and the price of our common stock;

the potential adverse effect on our business, properties and operations because of certain covenants we agreed to in the Merger Agreement;

risks related to diverting management s attention from our ongoing business operations;

the fact that the gaming industry is a highly competitive industry with many well-established competitors;

the risk that our results could be impacted by changes in consumer tastes and the level of consumer acceptance of our gaming concepts; local, regional, national and international economic conditions; the seasonality of our business; demographic trends; traffic patterns; change in consumer habits; employee availability; the cost of advertising and media; government actions and policies; inflation; or increases in various costs, including construction and real estate costs;

our ability to expand is dependent upon various factors such as the availability of attractive sites for new gaming complexes; ability to obtain appropriate real estate sites at acceptable prices; ability to obtain all required governmental permits and licenses on a timely basis; impact of government moratoriums or approval processes, which could result in significant delays; ability to obtain all necessary contractors and subcontractors; union activities such as picketing and hand billing that could delay construction or other processes; the ability to generate or borrow funds; the ability to negotiate suitable lease terms; and the ability to recruit and train skilled management and restaurant employees;

weather and natural disasters could adversely affect the results of one or more gaming sites for an indeterminate amount of time;

15

Table of Contents

the risk that state, federal or local legislation could restrict, further tax or prevent gaming operations in the jurisdictions in which we do business;

the activities of our competitors;

increases in our effective rate of taxation at any of our properties or at the corporate level;

delays or changes to, or cancellations of, planned capital projects at our gaming and pari-mutuel facilities or an inability to achieve the expected returns from such projects;

the existence of attractive acquisition candidates and the costs and risks involved in the pursuit of those actions;

the maintenance of agreements with our horsemen, pari-mutuel clerks and other organized labor groups; our dependence on key personnel;

the impact of terrorism and other international hostilities and the availability and cost of financing; and

other risks detailed in our filings with the SEC, including Item 1A. Risk Factors in our most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K. See Where You Can Find More Information on page 101.

We believe that the assumptions on which our forward-looking statements are based are reasonable. However, we cannot assure you that the actual results or developments we anticipate will be realized or, if realized, that they will have the expected effects on our business or operations. All subsequent written and oral forward-looking statements concerning the merger or other matters addressed in this proxy statement and attributable to us or any person acting on our behalf are expressly qualified in their entirety by the cautionary statements contained or referred to in this section. Forward-looking statements speak only as of the date of this proxy statement or the date of any document incorporated by reference in this document. Except as required by applicable law or regulation, we do not undertake to release the results of any revisions of these forward-looking statements to reflect future events or circumstances.

16

INTRODUCTION

This proxy statement and the accompanying form of proxy are being furnished to holders of shares of Penn National common stock in connection with the solicitation of proxies by our Board of Directors for use at a special meeting of our shareholders that will be held on December 12, 2007, beginning at 10:00 a.m., eastern time, at Ballard Spahr Andrews & Ingersoll, LLP, 1735 Market Street, 42nd Floor, Philadelphia, PA 19103.

We are asking our shareholders to consider and vote on a proposal to approve and adopt the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of June 15, 2007, by and among the Company, PNG Acquisition Company Inc. and PNG Merger Sub Inc., a wholly owned subsidiary of Parent. If the merger is completed, Penn National will become a direct or indirect wholly owned subsidiary of Parent, and our shareholders will have the right to receive \$67.00 in cash, without interest, for each share of our common stock (subject to increase if the merger is not completed by June 15, 2008).

THE PARTIES TO THE MERGER AGREEMENT

Penn National Gaming, Inc.

Penn National Gaming, Inc. is a leading, diversified, multi-jurisdictional owner and operator of gaming and pari-mutuel properties that currently owns or operates nineteen facilities in fifteen jurisdictions: Colorado, Florida, Illinois, Indiana, Iowa, Louisiana, Maine, Mississippi, Missouri, New Jersey, New Mexico, Ohio, Pennsylvania, West Virginia and Ontario. Penn National recently announced plans to acquire Rosecroft Raceway in Fort Washington, Maryland.

Penn National s principal executive offices are located at 825 Berkshire Boulevard, Suite 200, Wyomissing, Pennsylvania 19610, and its telephone number is (610) 373-2400.

Argosy, Bullwhackers, Charles Town Races & Slots, Empress, Hollywood Casino and Hollywood Slots are all registered trademarks of Penn National.

The names and material occupations, positions, offices or employment during the past five years of each executive officer and director of Penn National are set forth below.

Peter M. Carlino has served as our Chairman and Chief Executive Officer since April 1994. Since 1976, Mr. Carlino has been President of Carlino Financial Corporation, 999 Berkshire Blvd., Suite 120, Wyomissing, Pennsylvania 19610, a holding company that owns and operates various Carlino family businesses, in which capacity he has been continuously active in strategic planning and monitoring its operations. Peter M. Carlino has sole voting power with respect to the election of directors and certain other matters for shares of Penn National common stock held by an irrevocable trust, dated April 11, 1994 among Peter D. Carlino, his eight children and the former spouse of one of his children, as settlors, and certain trustees. The majority vote of Peter D. Carlino, Peter M. Carlino, David E. Carlino, Richard J. Carlino and Harold Cramer is required in connection with investment decisions and voting with respect to matters relating to changes of control.

William J. Clifford joined us in August 2001 and was appointed to his current position as Senior Vice President-Finance and Chief Financial Officer in October 2001.

Leonard M. DeAngelo joined us in July 2003 as Executive Vice President of Operations. From December 2000 to July 2003, Mr. DeAngelo served as President of the Atlantic City Hilton Casino Resort, Boston and Pacific Avenue, Atlantic City, New Jersey, 08401.

Table of Contents

Robert S. Ippolito was appointed to his current position as Vice President in July 2001. Mr. Ippolito has served as our Secretary and Treasurer since April 1994 and served as Chief Financial Officer from April 1994 to July 2001.

Jordan B. Savitch has been our Senior Vice President and General Counsel since joining us in September 2002.

Harold Cramer has been a director since 1994. Mr. Cramer is now a retired partner of Schnader Harrison Segal & Lewis LLP, 1600 Market Street, Suite 3600, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19103.

David A. Handler has been a director since 1994. Since April 2006, he has been a Managing Director at UBS Investment Bank, 299 Park Avenue, New York, New York 10171. From April 2000 until April 2006, he was a Senior Managing Director at Bear Stearns & Co., Inc. 383 Madison Avenue, New York, New York 10179.

John M. Jacquemin has been a director since 1995 and is President of Mooring Financial Corporation, 8614 Westwood Center Drive, Vienna, Virginia 22182.

Robert P. Levy has been a director since 1995. Mr. Levy has served as the Chairman of the Board of DRT Industries, Inc., 20 Woodside Rd., Suite B, Ardmore, Pennsylvania 19003, a diversified business based in the Philadelphia metropolitan area, since 1960. Mr. Levy owns the Robert P. Levy Stable, 20 Woodside Rd., Suite B, Ardmore, Pennsylvania 19003, a thoroughbred racing and breeding operation. Mr. Levy is a director of Fasig Tipton Company, 2400 Newtown Pike, Lexington, Kentucky 40511 and Sona Mobile Inc., 825 Third Avenue, New York, New York 10022.

Barbara Z. Shattuck has been a director since 2004. She is a Managing Director of Shattuck Hammond Partners, a division of Morgan Keegan & Company, Inc., a Regions company, 630 Fifth Avenue, Suite 2950, New York, New York 10111, an investment banking firm.

During the past five years, none of the persons or entities described above has been (i) convicted in a criminal proceeding (excluding traffic violations or similar misdemeanors) or (ii) party to any judicial or administrative proceeding (except for matters that were dismissed without sanction or settlement) that resulted in a judgment, decree or final order enjoining the person from future violations of, or prohibiting activities subject to, federal or state securities laws or a finding of any violation of federal or state securities laws. Each person identified above is a United States citizen.

PNG Acquisition Company Inc.

PNG Acquisition Company Inc. is a Delaware corporation formed solely for the purpose of acquiring the Company and has not engaged in any activities to date except for those incidental to its formation, in connection with the financing of the merger consideration, and as otherwise contemplated by the Merger Agreement. Parent is controlled by an investor group comprised of investment funds affiliated with Fortress Investment Group LLC and Centerbridge Partners, L.P. The business address of PNG Acquisition Company Inc. is c/o Fortress Investment Group LLC, 1345 Avenue of the Americas, 46th Floor, New York, New York 10105 and its telephone number is (212) 798-6110.

The names and material occupations, positions, offices or employment during the past five years of each executive officer and director of Parent are set forth below.

Wesley Edens, Director and President. Refer to FIG LLC, below.

William Doniger, Director and Vice President. Refer to FIG LLC, below.

Steven Price, Director. Refer to Centerbridge GP Investors, L.L.C. , below.

18

Table of Contents

Mark Gallogly, Director. Refer to Centerbridge GP Investors, L.L.C., below.

Randal Nardone, Vice President and Secretary. Refer to FIG LLC, below.

During the past five years, none of the persons or entities described above has been (i) convicted in a criminal proceeding (excluding traffic violations or similar misdemeanors) or (ii) party to any judicial or administrative proceeding (except for matters that were dismissed without sanction or settlement) that resulted in a judgment, decree or final order enjoining the person from future violations of, or prohibiting activities subject to, federal or state securities laws or a finding of any violation of federal or state securities laws. Each person identified above is a United States citizen.

PNG Merger Sub Inc.

PNG Merger Sub Inc. is a Pennsylvania corporation formed for the sole purpose of completing the merger with the Company. Merger Sub has not engaged in any activities to date except for those incidental to its formation, in connection with the financing of the merger consideration, and as otherwise contemplated by the Merger Agreement. Merger Sub is a wholly owned subsidiary of Parent. Upon consummation of the proposed merger, Merger Sub will merge with and into the Company and will cease to exist, with the Company continuing as the surviving corporation. The business address of PNG Merger Sub Inc. is c/o Fortress Investment Group LLC, 1345 Avenue of the Americas, 46th Floor, New York, New York 10105 and its telephone number is (212) 798-6110.

The names and material occupations, positions, offices or employment during the past five years of each executive officer and director of PNG Merger Sub Inc. are set forth below.

Wesley Edens, Director and President. Refer to FIG LLC, below.

William Doniger, Director and Vice President. Refer to FIG LLC, below.

Randal Nardone, Director, Vice President and Secretary. Refer to FIG LLC, below.

During the past five years, none of the persons or entities described above has been (i) convicted in a criminal proceeding (excluding traffic violations or similar misdemeanors) or (ii) party to any judicial or administrative proceeding (except for matters that were dismissed without sanction or settlement) that resulted in a judgment, decree or final order enjoining the person from future violations of, or prohibiting activities subject to, federal or state securities laws or a finding of any violation of federal or state securities laws. Each person identified above is a United States citizen.

FIG LLC

Fortress Investment Group LLC is a leading global alternative asset manager with approximately \$43.3 billion in assets under management as of June 30, 2007. Its private equity business primarily makes significant, control-oriented investments in North America and Western Europe, with a focus on acquiring and building asset-based businesses with significant cash flows. FIG LLC, an affiliate of Fortress Investment Group LLC, has a management agreement with each of the private equity funds comprising the private equity business. The business address of FIG LLC is 1345 Avenue of the Americas, 46th Floor, New York, New York 10105 and its telephone number is (212) 798-6100.

The names and material occupations, positions, offices or employment during the past five years of each executive officer and member of FIG LLC are set forth below.

19

Table of Contents

Wesley R. Edens is the Chairman of the board of directors and the Chief Executive Officer of FIG LLC. He has been a principal and the Chairman of the Management Committee of Fortress since co-founding Fortress in May 1998. Mr. Edens is also the Chairman of the board of directors of each of Aircastle Limited, Brookdale Senior Living Inc., Eurocastle Investment Limited, GateHouse Media, Inc., Mapeley Limited and Newcastle Investment Corp. and a director of GAGFAH S.A.

Peter L. Briger Jr. is a Co-President and a member of the board of directors of FIG LLC. He has been a principal and a member of the Management Committee of Fortress since March 2002.

Randal A. Nardone is the Chief Operating Officer, Secretary and a member of the board of directors of FIG LLC. He has been a principal and a member of the Management Committee of Fortress since co-founding Fortress in 1998. Mr. Nardone is a director of Alea Group Holdings (Bermuda) Ltd., GAGFAH S.A. and Eurocastle Investment Limited.

Robert I. Kauffman is a Co-President and a member of the board of directors of FIG LLC. He has been a principal and a member of the Management Committee of Fortress since co-founding Fortress in 1998. He is the Chairman of the board of directors of GAGFAH S.A. and Alea Group Holdings (Bermuda) Ltd.

Michael E. Novogratz is a Co-President and a member of the board of directors of FIG LLC. He has been a principal and a member of the Management Committee of Fortress since March 2002.

William Doniger is a managing director of Fortress and is head of United States acquisitions for the Fortress private equity business. He joined Fortress in May 1998. Mr. Doniger is a director of Brookdale Senior Living, Inc.

During the past five years, none of the persons or entities described above has been (i) convicted in a criminal proceeding (excluding traffic violations or similar misdemeanors) or (ii) party to any judicial or administrative proceeding (except for matters that were dismissed without sanction or settlement) that resulted in a judgment, decree or final order enjoining the person from future violations of, or prohibiting activities subject to, federal or state securities laws or a finding of any violation of federal or state securities laws. Each person identified above is a United States citizen.

Centerbridge GP Investors, L.L.C.

Centerbridge is a private equity firm specializing in leveraged buyouts and distressed securities opportunities. It makes investments in corporate partnerships and buildups, and typically invests in companies based in North America. The business address of Centerbridge GP Investors, L.L.C. is 375 Park Avenue, 12th Floor, New York, New York 10152 and its telephone number is (212) 672-5000.

The names and material occupations, positions, offices or employment during the past five years of each executive officer and members of Centerbridge GP Investors, L.L.C. are set forth below.

Jeffrey H. Aronson is a Managing Principal of Centerbridge. Prior to joining Centerbridge in September 2005, Mr. Aronson was a partner at Angelo, Gordon & Co. since 1989.

Mark T. Gallogly is a Managing Principal of Centerbridge. Prior to joining Centerbridge in September 2005, Mr. Gallogly served as a Senior Managing Director of The Blackstone Group since January 1994.

Steven Price is a Senior Managing Director of Centerbridge. Prior to joining Centerbridge in April 2006, Mr. Price was a Senior Managing Director at Spectrum Equity Investors beginning in April 2004. Prior to joining Spectrum, he served at the Department of Defense as Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense.

20

Table of Contents

During the past five years, none of the persons or entities described above has been (i) convicted in a criminal proceeding (excluding traffic violations or similar misdemeanors) or (ii) party to any judicial or administrative proceeding (except for matters that were dismissed without sanction or settlement) that resulted in a judgment, decree or final order enjoining the person from future violations of, or prohibiting activities subject to, federal or state securities laws or a finding of any violation of federal or state securities laws. Each person identified above is a United States citizen.

21

THE SPECIAL MEETING

Date, Time, Place and Purpose of the Special Meeting

This proxy statement is being furnished to our shareholders as part of the solicitation of proxies by our Board of Directors for use at the special meeting to be held on December 12, 2007 at 10:00 a.m., eastern time, at Ballard Spahr Andrews & Ingersoll, LLP, 1735 Market Street, 42nd Floor, Philadelphia, PA 19103, or at any postponement or adjournment thereof. The purpose of the special meeting is for our shareholders to consider and vote upon a proposal to approve and adopt the Merger Agreement (and to approve the adjournment or postponement of the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate). A copy of the Merger Agreement is attached to this proxy statement as Annex A. This proxy statement, the notice of the special meeting and the enclosed form of proxy card are first being mailed to our shareholders on or about November 9, 2007.

Record Date, Quorum and Voting Power

The holders of record of shares of Company common stock at the close of business on November 7, 2007, the record date for the special meeting, are entitled to receive notice of, and to vote at, the special meeting. On the record date, there were approximately 86,653,840 shares of Company common stock outstanding and entitled to vote.

Each share of the Company common stock outstanding on the record date entitles the holder to one vote on each matter submitted to shareholders at the special meeting.

A quorum of the holders of the outstanding shares of Company stock must be present for the special meeting to be held. A quorum is present if the holders of a majority of the shares of Company common stock entitled to vote at the special meeting is present at the meeting, either in person or represented by proxy. Any shares of common stock held in treasury by the Company or by any of our subsidiaries will not be considered to be outstanding for purposes of determining a quorum. When a quorum is once present to organize a meeting, it is not broken by the subsequent withdrawal of any shareholders. Once a share is represented at the special meeting, it will be counted for the purpose of determining a quorum at the special meeting and any adjournment or postponement of the special meeting. Therefore, shares of Company common stock for which proxies from shareholders have been received, but for which shareholders have abstained, will be treated as present at the special meeting for purposes of determining the presence of absence of a quorum. In the event that a quorum is not present at the special meeting, the meeting may be adjourned or postponed to solicit additional proxies.

Required Vote; Voting Procedures

You may vote FOR or AGAINST, or you may ABSTAIN from voting on, the proposal to approve and adopt the Merger Agreement. The merger cannot be completed unless the Merger Agreement is approved and adopted by the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast by the holders of Company shares of present in person or by proxy at the special meeting who are entitled to vote (assuming a quorum is present).

In order for your Company shares to be included in the vote, if you are a registered shareholder (that is, if you hold your Company shares in certificate form), you must submit your proxy and vote your Company shares by signing and returning the enclosed proxy card in the postage prepaid envelope provided, or by telephone or through the Internet, as indicated on the proxy card, or you may vote in person at the special meeting.

If your Company shares are held in street name by your broker, bank or other nominee, you should instruct your broker, bank or other nominee how to vote your Company shares using the instructions provided by your nominee. If you have not received such voting instructions or require further information regarding such voting instructions, contact your broker, bank or other nominee, and it can give you directions on how to vote your Company shares. Your broker, bank or other nominee may provide for a proxy with respect to your shares to be submitted through the Internet or by telephone.

Table of Contents

A broker non-vote generally occurs when a broker, bank or other nominee holding Company shares on your behalf does not vote on a proposal because the nominee has not received your voting instructions and lacks discretionary power to vote the Company shares on non-routine matters (such as the approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement). Broker non-votes (if any) will be counted for the purpose of determining the presence or absence of a quorum if the shares covered by the broker non-vote are voted on a non-procedural matter at the meeting, but will not be deemed votes cast under Pennsylvania law and, therefore, will have no effect on the outcome of the vote.

Share Ownership of Directors and Executive Officers

As of November 7, 2007, the record date for the special meeting, the directors and executive officers of the Company held and are entitled to vote, in the aggregate, 12,191,268 shares of the Company common stock (excluding options, but including the Carlino Family Trust and marital trust shares discussed in Security Ownership of Principal Shareholders and Management), representing approximately 14% of the voting power of the Company. Each of our directors and executive officers have informed the Company that they intend to vote all of their Company shares FOR the approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement.

Proxies; Revocation

If you vote your Company shares by returning a signed proxy card, or by voting over the Internet or by telephone as indicated on the proxy card, your Company shares will be voted at the special meeting in accordance with the instructions given. If no instructions are indicated on your signed proxy card, your Company shares will be voted FOR the approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement.

You may revoke or change your proxy at any time before it is voted, except as otherwise described below. If you have not voted through your broker, bank or other nominee because you are the registered shareholder, you may revoke or change your proxy before it is voted by:

filing a notice of revocation, which is dated a later date than your proxy, with the Company s Secretary;

submitting a duly executed proxy card bearing a later date;

submitting a new proxy by telephone or through the Internet at a later time, but not later than 11:59 p.m., eastern time, on December 11, 2007, or the day before the meeting date, if the special meeting is adjourned or postponed; or

voting by ballot at the special meeting (simply attending the special meeting will not, by itself, constitute revocation of a proxy). If your Company shares are held in street name, you should follow the instructions of your broker, bank or other nominee regarding revocation or change of proxies in order to revoke or change your proxy. If your broker, bank or other nominee allows you to submit a proxy by telephone or the Internet, you may be able to change your vote by submitting a proxy again by telephone or the Internet.

Expenses of Proxy Solicitation

This proxy solicitation is being made by the Company on behalf of its Board of Directors. The expenses of preparing, printing and mailing this proxy statement and the proxies solicited hereby will be borne by the Company. Additional solicitation may be made by telephone, facsimile or other contact by certain directors, officers, employees or agents of the Company, none of whom will receive additional compensation for their efforts. Upon request, the Company will reimburse brokerage houses and other custodians, nominees and fiduciaries for their reasonable expenses for forwarding material to the beneficial owners of Company shares held of record by others.

Table of Contents

The Company has also engaged Innisfree M&A Incorporated to assist in the solicitation of proxies for the meeting, and the Company estimates it will pay them a fee of approximately \$50,000, and will reimburse them for reasonable administrative and out-of-pocket expenses incurred in connection with such solicitation.

Adjournments and Postponements

Although it is not currently expected, the special meeting may be adjourned or postponed for the purpose of soliciting additional proxies. Despite the absence of a quorum, the Chairman of the special meeting or a majority of the shares held by shareholders present in person or by proxy at such meeting may adjourn the special meeting to another time and place, and it shall not be necessary to give any notice of the adjourned meeting if the time and place to which the special meeting is adjourned are announced at the meeting at which the adjournment is taken. At the adjourned special meeting, any business may be transacted that might have been transacted on the original date of the meeting. Any adjournment or postponement of the special meeting for the purpose of soliciting additional proxies will allow the Company shareholders who have already sent in their proxies to revoke them prior to their use at the special meeting, when it is reconvened following such adjournment or postponement, in the manner described above.

Questions and Additional Information

If you have more questions about the merger or how to submit your proxy, or if you need additional copies of this proxy statement or the enclosed proxy card or voting instructions, please contact Innisfree M&A Incorporated, our proxy solicitor, toll-free at (877) 750-9498. Banks and brokers may call collect at (212) 750-5833.

24

SPECIAL FACTORS

Background of the Merger

In January 2007, following public announcements in December 2006 that Station Casinos, Inc. had received an acquisition proposal and that Harrah's Entertainment, Inc. had entered into an agreement to be acquired, and consistent with the recent trend of heightened interest in acquisitions in the gaming industry, representatives of several private equity firms, including Fortress/Centerbridge, a group which included Investment Fund A (defined below), and another firm, separately contacted Peter M. Carlino, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of Penn National, to inquire whether the Company would be willing to consider a potential negotiated acquisition. Mr. Carlino reported these inquiries to Penn National's directors and, consistent with Penn National's philosophy of continually exploring opportunities to create shareholder value, the Board asked Mr. Carlino to invite representatives of Deutsche Bank to make a presentation to the Board regarding current market trends and potential strategic alternatives.

At Penn National s regularly scheduled Board of Directors meeting on February 21, 2007, the Board received a presentation from representatives of Deutsche Bank regarding current market trends and potential strategic alternatives, including a negotiated sale transaction with a financial and/or strategic buyer, dividend recapitalization and continued execution of the current business plan. After discussion, the directors reached a consensus that equity market valuations and debt market receptivity to gaming industry participants were favorable, and thus the Board should further explore strategic alternatives at the present time. In this regard, the directors were aware of the possibility that then-current conditions may present the Board with an opportunity to deliver significant value to Penn National s shareholders, while achieving favorable consequences for the Company s other constituencies, including its employees and the communities it serves. Accordingly, the Board decided to engage legal and financial advisors to assist in its further exploration of strategic options, and delegated to two independent directors, David A. Handler and Barbara Z. Shattuck, the responsibility for identifying and recommending to the Board legal and financial advisors to assist the Board s consideration. Both directors were engaged in the financial services industry and were experienced with respect to the negotiated acquisition process. In regard to the financial advisor, the Board further directed that such advisor should be retained in solely an advisory capacity and should not be permitted to participate in any financing of or relating to any strategic alternative. After full consideration, in early March 2007 the two independent directors recommended that Lazard serve as the Board s financial advisor and that Wachtell, Lipton, Rosen & Katz, which is referred to as Wachtell Lipton, serve as the Board s legal advisor.

The Penn National Board of Directors met on March 16, 2007 with representatives of Lazard and Wachtell Lipton. The representatives of Lazard offered their views on potential strategic alternatives that were available to the Company, and the representatives of Wachtell Lipton discussed directors responsibilities, disclosure and other legal matters pertaining to a potential exploration of strategic alternatives. After discussion, the directors decided to retain both firms and requested that the representatives of Lazard and Wachtell Lipton develop a process that the Company could undertake to explore its strategic alternatives. The directors requested that any such process which it may decide to authorize be designed to derive the highest values achievable for shareholders while minimizing the risks of unauthorized, premature disclosure or market rumors regarding the Board's consideration of a potential transaction. In this regard, the directors were concerned about the potential negative impact of a broad public auction, whether or not successful, on the Company's operations, employees, shareholders, relations with regulators and pending development opportunities.

The Penn National Board of Directors convened a meeting on March 28, 2007 to further consider with its legal and financial advisors the specifics of the process that the Company could undertake to explore its strategic alternatives. After discussion, the Board concluded that a broad public auction should not be undertaken (for the reasons set forth in the preceding paragraph), and expressed its preference that any process proceed as a confidential, multi-staged approach that would enable the Board to first assess potential values available for the Company from a selected group of potential purchasers before determining whether the process should continue.

Table of Contents

If the Board were to then determine to continue the process, it would progress to a second, non-public stage involving additional due diligence and a potentially larger group of potential purchasers. The multi-stage process would also include a post-signing market check utilizing a go-shop provision in the merger agreement designed to assure that all potentially interested parties would have an opportunity to obtain non-public information about the Company and bid on a largely unimpeded basis, even if not included in the participants selected to be involved in the non-public phase of the process. The Board did not consider any processes for exploring a possible negotiated acquisition other than a broad public auction and the multi-staged process pursued by the Board. The Board therefore authorized and directed Lazard, as a first stage, to contact certain potential purchasers, and the Board discussed with Lazard and agreed that the Fortress/Centerbridge group, Investment Fund A and two other private equity firms (including one of the firms which contacted Mr. Carlino in January) should be contacted in the initial phase of the process. In determining which potential purchasers to contact in the first stage of the process, the Board considered both potential strategic and financial buyers, including those firms that had contacted Mr. Carlino in January, and selected these potential purchasers based on the anticipated likelihood of their interest in Penn National and their ability to complete such an acquisition in a timely manner. In addition, the Board authorized management and the Company s advisors to seek the participation in the process of Deutsche Bank and Wachovia Securities, which is referred to as Wachovia, as the sole providers of debt financing for the selected participants during the initial phase of the process to reduce the likelihood of unauthorized disclosures or market rumors concerning the process. Deutsche Bank and Wachovia were selected because of their familiarity with Penn National and the gaming industry and their experience as lenders to companies in that industry. The Board received updates on the status of discussions with potential purchasers at a meeting on April 9, 2007 and at a regularly scheduled meeting on April 25, 2007.

In late April, all of the potential purchasers selected by the Board, as well as Deutsche Bank and Wachovia, executed confidentiality agreements and commenced their due diligence review of the Company. In the confidentiality agreement each potentially interested party agreed to refrain from having any discussions with management personnel concerning their potential equity investment and employment arrangements to be in effect after consummation of any acquisition. As part of this due diligence, each party was invited to meet with Penn National s management team and Lazard to discuss the Company s business and operations and was also given access to an online data room. All four of the interested parties commenced their review of the material placed in the data room, and management meetings with each of the potential bidders were scheduled for early May; however, prior to their scheduled management meeting, two of the potential purchasers separately informed Lazard that they were no longer interested in pursuing a transaction with the Company.

On May 14, 2007, a bid procedure letter was distributed to potential purchasers. The bid procedure letter requested preliminary transaction proposals from each of the potential purchasers by May 25, 2007.

On May 25, 2007, Fortress/Centerbridge submitted a preliminary indication of interest that included a proposed purchase price of \$63.00 per share, and another potential purchaser, which is referred to as Investment Fund A, submitted a preliminary indication of interest that included a proposed purchase price of \$62.00 per share. On May 29, 2007, the Board met with its legal and financial advisors and reviewed the preliminary indications of interest. Following discussion in which the representatives of Lazard and Wachtell Lipton participated, the Board unanimously concurred that, based on the prices that the directors anticipated could be achieved in a transaction with either bidder as well as the likely terms and conditions to be included in a definitive merger agreement, and taking into consideration the prospects of Penn National s business as a standalone company, the exploration process should proceed to the next (but still confidential) phase. The Board also decided not to expand the number of participants to be included in the next phase of the process after balancing their views as to the likelihood that one or more additional participants would pursue an acquisition of the Company against the risk that increasing the number of participants would adversely effect the confidentiality of the process. The Board therefore directed the representatives of Lazard to request definitive transaction proposals from each bidder reflecting their best offer price and their best terms with regard to regulatory framework, contract terms and financing. On June 5, 2007, a draft merger agreement was sent by Lazard to Fortress/Centerbridge and to Investment Fund A.

26

Table of Contents

On June 6, 2007, Penn National s Board of Directors convened a regularly scheduled meeting. In addition to conducting general business, the Board further discussed with its legal and financial advisors the indications of interest received on May 25. The representatives of Lazard reported that both parties had indicated that they were willing to increase their proposed purchase price and would be prepared to submit revised proposals as well as comments to the recently distributed draft merger agreement very shortly. The Board also discussed with its legal and financial advisors whether and, if so, when it should permit the potential purchasers to discuss post- transaction equity investment and employment arrangements with Penn National s management. The Board reached a consensus that the bidders should be requested to submit to the Company s management and the Board their proposals for post-transaction equity and employment commitments by management, in light of the bidders expressed interest in doing so and the directors desire to understand, as part of their deliberations, the interests that the Company s management personnel would have in the potential transactions to be considered by the Board. The Board directed that all resulting discussions of such matters with management be reported to Lazard and the Board and that at no time should management share with any bidder information about the status, proposed transaction terms or analysis of any other bidder. The directors then determined that the deadline for the potential purchasers to submit definitive transaction proposals would be June 11, and the following day Lazard distributed final bid procedure letters to each of the potential purchasers requesting definitive transaction proposals by such date.

On June 11, 2007, Penn National received two transaction proposals: Investment Fund A increased its proposed purchase price by \$3.00 per share to \$65.00 and Fortress/Centerbridge increased its proposed purchase price by \$.60 per share to \$63.60. That evening, Penn National s Board of Directors convened a meeting to discuss the transaction proposals. The Lazard representatives expressed their belief that the small increase in Fortress/Centerbridge s proposed purchase price was likely attributable to its reaction to the negative outcome of the June 9, 2007 referendum which sought voter approval to legalize table games at the Company s Charles Town, West Virginia entertainment complex. A representative of Wachtell Lipton then discussed Investment Fund A s and Fortress/Centerbridge s proposed revisions to the draft merger agreement. The directors reached a consensus that the purchase price and other transaction terms proposed by both Fortress/Centerbridge and by Investment Fund A should be improved. The directors believed that an immediate, direct response to Fortress/Centerbridge would maximize the Company s ability to negotiate a more favorable price and contract terms with that bidder and, if the Company were able to obtain an improved price and contract terms from Fortress/Centerbridge, to then negotiate most effectively with Investment Fund A for improvements in its bid.

Later on the evening of June 11, 2007, as directed by the Company s Board of Directors, a representative of Lazard informed a senior representative of Fortress/Centerbridge of the Board s disappointment with its proposed purchase price and contract terms and requested improvement in each. On June 12, 2007, representatives of Wachtell Lipton also discussed Fortress/Centerbridge s proposed revisions to the draft merger agreement with Willkie Farr & Gallagher LLP, Fortress/Centerbridge s legal advisors, which is referred to as Willkie Farr. Also on June 12, representatives of Wachtell Lipton and Lazard discussed the proposed financing of Investment Fund A s acquisition proposal with representatives of Investment Fund A and its lead lender; and the Company s regulatory counsel and its senior regulatory personnel, as well as a representative of Wachtell Lipton, discussed briefly aspects of Investment Fund A s approach to obtaining regulatory approval with that bidder s regulatory counsel.

On the evening of June 12, 2007, the Board of Directors convened a meeting to discuss further with its legal and financial advisors the transaction proposals that had been received on June 11 and to receive an update from its financial and legal advisors regarding discussions with Investment Fund A s and Fortress/Centerbridge s financial and legal advisors. The representatives of Lazard reported that Fortress/Centerbridge personnel had advised Lazard that such bidder had overestimated the negative impact of the West Virginia referendum on their valuation of the Company and would be providing a revised proposal. A representative of Wachtell Lipton reported that appropriate resolutions had been reached on most of the issues raised in Fortress/Centerbridge s revised draft, although certain important issues remained open, including the termination fees and the increase in the purchase price if the merger were not to be completed by a specified date. The Board then reached a

27

Table of Contents

consensus that Wachtell Lipton should discuss Investment Fund A s and Fortress/Centerbridge s proposed revisions to the draft merger agreement with their respective legal advisors with the goal of obtaining improved terms and finalizing each party s proposed merger agreement as soon as practicable.

On June 13, 2007, Wachtell Lipton sent a revised draft merger agreement to Willkie Farr. The representatives of Wachtell Lipton also discussed Investment Fund A s proposed revisions to the draft merger agreement with Investment Fund A s legal advisors but were not able to make progress in such discussions.

On June 14, 2007, Fortress/Centerbridge raised its proposed purchase price to \$66.00 per share (from the \$63.60 per share indicated in its June 11 proposal). On that date Penn National s Board of Directors met to further discuss the transaction proposals that had been received from Investment Fund A and Fortress/Centerbridge on June 11. The representatives of Wachtell Lipton discussed legal aspects of Investment Fund A and Fortress/Centerbridge is transaction proposals, including their respective financing commitments, proposed employment and equity ownership arrangements with Mr. Carlino (which, it was reported, would be required by Fortress/Centerbridge to be completed contemporaneously with the definitive documentation and, in the case of Investment Fund A, were at a preliminary stage) and proposed terms of the merger agreement with each bidder. In addition, the Board received reports from its regulatory advisors concerning each bidder is regulatory approval strategy, including the conclusion that Fortress/Centerbridge was willing to adopt a regulatory approach more likely to lead to regulatory approval than the approach being taken by Investment Fund A. The Board also discussed with its legal and financial advisors the risk of an unauthorized public disclosure or market rumors, which would likely be detrimental to the process and to other aspects of Penn National is business, if the merger negotiations were not completed very promptly. Accordingly, the representatives of Lazard were instructed to immediately contact Fortress/Centerbridge and seek improvement in its proposed price and the resolution of a significant open contract issue, and the Company is directors then discussed with its legal and financial advisors how best to advise Investment Fund A that it would need to make improvements of its price and contract terms (including those involving regulatory approval), on a very expedited basis, if it wished to reach an agreement with the Company.

During recesses of the Board meeting, a representative of Lazard spoke to Fortress/Centerbridge and a representative of Wachtell Lipton spoke to a senior representative of Investment Fund A s corporate parent and in each instance advised the bidders in accordance with the Board s instructions. In response, Fortress/Centerbridge raised its proposed transaction price to \$67.00 per share, which it indicated was its best and final offer, and responded positively to the proposal made by the Board to resolve a significant contract issue.

When the Board meeting resumed following these various communications, the directors reached the consensus that, absent a significant improvement by Investment Fund A in its price and contract terms (which the directors viewed as extremely unlikely based on the negotiations thus far with Investment Fund A), the Fortress/Centerbridge transaction at \$67.00 per share, on the contract terms described at the Board meeting, was the most attractive transaction that was achievable at that time, and that the Company s best interests would be served by completing the negotiation of such transaction at the earliest time practicable. Accordingly, the directors instructed Wachtell Lipton to work through the evening to finalize the terms of the merger agreement with Fortress/Centerbridge s legal advisors, and decided to reconvene in the morning to consider Fortress/Centerbridge s final proposal and contract and any revised proposal which may be received from Investment Fund A. The Board requested that Lazard be prepared to deliver at the meeting a fairness opinion on Fortress/Centerbridge s \$67.00 per share proposal. Later that evening a representative of Lazard spoke to a representative of Investment Fund A and reiterated the advice that had been conveyed earlier in the day by the Wachtell Lipton representative concerning Investment Fund A s price and contract terms (including those involving regulatory approval).

On the morning of June 15, 2007, Penn National s Board of Directors (other than Mr. Carlino, who was not present) met to further consider the proposed Fortress/Centerbridge transaction. At the meeting, a representative of Wachtell Lipton discussed the issues that had not been resolved at the conclusion of the previous day s Board

28

Table of Contents

meeting and the proposed resolution of such issues. The representatives of Lazard then presented a financial analysis of the proposed transaction, and delivered Lazard s oral opinion, which was subsequently confirmed in writing, to the effect that, as of such date and based upon and subject to the factors and assumptions explained in their presentation and set forth in their written opinion, the \$67.00 in cash proposed to be exchanged for each share of Penn National common stock pursuant to the proposed merger agreement was fair from a financial point of view to Penn National s shareholders (other than Parent, its affiliates and any holder who exchanges their shares of common stock for shares of Parent or its affiliates in connection with the merger). The Board (other than Mr. Carlino, who was not present) then voted to declare it advisable for, fair to, and in the best interests of Penn National and its shareholders for Penn National to enter into the proposed merger agreement, approved and adopted the proposed merger agreement and determined to recommend the approval and adoption of the proposed merger agreement by Penn National s shareholders.

Following the Board meeting, Penn National and Fortress/Centerbridge executed the Merger Agreement and issued a joint press release announcing the transaction.

Beginning on Monday, June 18, 2007, pursuant to the go-shop provisions set forth in the Merger Agreement, certain potential acquirers contacted Lazard, and Lazard contacted certain potential acquirers that they had identified and discussed with the Board. The potential acquirers contacted by Lazard were chosen on the basis of their likelihood of interest in participating in a transaction with the Company, their ability to consummate a transaction with the Company and/or their potential interest in the gaming industry. During the go-shop period, Lazard contacted in excess of 21 parties, and 2 parties contacted Lazard. Of these 23 parties, 12 were financial buyers and 11 were strategic buyers. None of these contacts progressed to the stage where a party requested a draft confidentiality agreement for the purpose of receiving access to confidential due diligence materials or indicated, prior to the end of the go-shop period, that it would be interested in making a proposal to acquire the Company. The go-shop period under the Merger Agreement ended at 11:59 p.m., eastern time, on July 30, 2007.

Recommendation of Our Board of Directors; Reasons for the Merger

The Penn National Board of Directors (other than Mr. Carlino, who recused himself), at a meeting held on June 15, 2007, determined that the Merger Agreement and the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement were advisable for, fair to and in the best interests of Penn National and its shareholders, and approved and adopted the Merger Agreement and the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement. The Penn National Board of Directors (other than Mr. Carlino, who recused himself) recommends that Penn National s shareholders vote FOR the approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement at the Penn National special meeting.

In reaching this decision, the Penn National Board of Directors consulted with Penn National s management and its legal and financial advisors and considered a variety of factors, including the following material factors, among others:

the attractiveness of the financial terms of the merger, which provided for Penn National shareholders to receive \$67.00 in cash per share, which represented a premium of approximately 31% based on the closing price on the Nasdaq Global Market of Penn National common stock on June 14, 2007 (the last trading day prior to the execution and announcement of the Merger Agreement); and the fact that the consideration to be paid in the merger is all cash, which provides certainty of value to Penn National s shareholders;

the results of the exploration process the Board had authorized, including its negotiations with Investment Fund A; and the fact that Penn National and its legal and financial advisors had extensive, arm s-length negotiations with Fortress/Centerbridge and Investment Fund A over several months, which, among other things, resulted in Fortress/Centerbridge increasing the merger consideration from the initial offer price of \$63.00 to \$67.00 per share;

29

the financial analyses presented by Lazard to the Penn National Board of Directors, and the opinion of Lazard dated as of June 15, 2007 to the effect that, as of that date, and subject to and based upon the factors and assumptions set forth in such opinion, the consideration to be received by holders of shares of Penn National common stock, (other than rollover investors, Parent and its affiliates if any) in the merger was fair to such holders from a financial point of view;

its view that the terms of the Merger Agreement, including termination fees, would not preclude a proposal for an alternative transaction involving Penn National (see The Merger Agreement Termination Fees); in this regard the terms of the Merger Agreement included (i) a 45-day go-shop period during which Penn National was permitted to actively seek competing proposals for a business combination or acquisition, which period the Board believed provided sufficient time for any potentially interested party to conduct sufficient due diligence to make such a competing proposal, and (ii) the right to terminate the Merger Agreement and accept a superior proposal prior to shareholder approval of the Merger Agreement, subject to payment of a customary break-up fee and certain other conditions and the ability, after the end of the 45-day go-shop period, to explore unsolicited proposals which the Company may receive; further, the break-up fee was at a reduced amount for parties that, by the end of the go-shop period, had made a bona fide proposal to acquire the Company or who were engaged in ongoing discussions with the Company regarding a bona fide proposal to acquire the Company that, in either instance, the Company s Board of Directors determined constituted a superior proposal or could reasonably be expected to lead to a superior proposal;

that the Merger Agreement is subject to a relatively limited number of closing conditions;

the requirement that Fortress/Centerbridge pay a termination fee of \$200 million to Penn National in certain circumstances, including if the required gaming approvals are not obtained and other conditions to the merger are satisfied (see The Merger Agreement Termination Fees);

its expectation, based on its experience and the advice which it received, that the regulatory and other approvals required in connection with the merger were likely to be received in a timely manner and without unacceptable conditions (although the directors were aware of the risk that such expectation might not be fulfilled);

the financing commitments that Fortress/Centerbridge delivered were from reputable, experienced and financially sound lenders and equity financing sources and such financing commitments are subject to minimal conditions to the obligations of such institutions to fund such commitments, each as described under the caption (see Financing by Parent of Merger and Related Transactions);

Fortress/Centerbridge s intention to maintain the headquarters of the Company in Wyomissing, Pennsylvania for at least three years after the effective time; and

that the transaction will be subject to the approval of Penn National s shareholders.

The Penn National Board of Directors was also aware of and considered the following adverse factors associated with the proposed merger, among others:

that Penn National did not undertake a broad public auction prior to entering into the Merger Agreement, although the Penn National Board of Directors was satisfied that the Merger Agreement provided the Board with an adequate opportunity to solicit proposals during the go-shop period and thereafter to respond to unsolicited proposals and during or after the go-shop period to terminate the Merger Agreement and accept a superior proposal prior to Penn National shareholder approval of the Merger Agreement;

the possibility that the regulatory and other approvals required in connection with the merger may not be received in a timely manner and that regulatory or governmental authorities might seek to impose conditions on or otherwise prevent or delay the merger (and that the merger may not be completed as a result of conditions imposed by regulatory authorities);

30

Table of Contents

that the Merger Agreement provides that the Company s right to terminate the Merger Agreement and receive the termination fee of \$200 million and other amounts payable pursuant to the Merger Agreement is the sole and exclusive monetary remedy of the Company and its subsidiaries against Parent, Merger Sub and any of their respective affiliates, shareholders, partners, members, directors, officers or agents (see The Merger Agreement Remedies and The Merger Agreement Termination Fees);

that the shareholders of Penn National (other than Mr. Carlino and possibly certain of his affiliates and certain members of Penn National s management who may be given the opportunity to exchange their shares of Penn National common stock for, or to purchase, interests in PNG Holdings) will have no ongoing equity participation in the surviving corporation following the merger, meaning that such shareholders will cease to participate in Penn National s future earnings or growth;

that the proposed merger will be a taxable transaction with respect to the shares of Penn National stock that are converted into cash in the merger;

that holders of Penn National common stock do not have appraisal rights under Pennsylvania law, irrespective of whether or how they vote at the special meeting;

that members of the Company s Board of Directors and the Company s executive officers may have interests in the transaction that are different from, and in addition to, the interests of the Company s shareholders generally (See Special Factors Interests of the Company s Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger); and

the potential impact of the restrictions under the Merger Agreement on Penn National s ability to take certain actions during the period prior to the consummation of the merger (which may delay or prevent Penn National from undertaking business opportunities that may arise pending completion of the merger), the potential for diversion of management and employee attention and for increased employee attrition during that period and the potential effect of such occurrences on Penn National s business and relations with customers and service providers.

In addition, the Board was aware that Mr. Carlino would be entering into arrangements simultaneously with the execution of the Merger Agreement providing that he, and possibly certain of his affiliates, would invest in, and become a member of, PNG Holdings and that he and other members of Penn National s management would remain employed in substantially their respective current capacities following the completion of the transaction. The Board was aware of these interests and had reviewed with Wachtell Lipton a letter agreement, term sheet and employment agreement setting forth the material terms of these arrangements for Mr. Carlino. See Interests of Our Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger.

In the course of reaching its decision to approve the Merger Agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, the Board of Directors did not consider the liquidation value of the Company s assets because the Company is a viable going concern business and the trading history of its common stock is indicative of its value as such. Further, the Board of Directors did not consider net book value as a factor because it believed that net book value is not a useful indicator of the value of the Company as a going concern but rather is derived from historical costs. The Company s net book value per share as of June 30, 2007 was \$11.91. This value is substantially below the per share cash consideration to be paid in the Merger.

In analyzing the transaction relative to the going concern value of Penn National, the Board of Directors took into account the Company s stock price as of June 13, 2007 and its 52 week high as of such date of \$54.38, which the Board considered a useful indicator of the Company s going concern value, and expressly adopted the analyses and methodologies used by Lazard, including the precedent transaction analysis, comparable public companies analysis and discounted cash flow analysis. See below under Opinion of Lazard Frères & Co. LLC.

31

Table of Contents

The foregoing discussion of the factors considered by the Penn National Board of Directors is not intended to be exhaustive, but, rather, includes the material factors considered by the Penn National Board of Directors. In reaching its decision to approve the Merger Agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, the Penn National Board of Directors did not quantify or assign any relative weights to the factors considered, and individual directors may have given different weights to different factors. The Penn National Board of Directors considered all these factors as a whole, including discussions with, and questioning of, Penn National management and Penn National s financial and legal advisors, and overall considered the factors to be favorable to, and to support, its determination. The Penn National Board of Directors also relied on the experience of Lazard, its financial advisor, for analyses of the financial terms of the merger and for their opinion as to the fairness of the consideration in the merger to Penn National s shareholders.

For the reasons set forth above, the Penn National Board of Directors (other than Mr. Carlino, who recused himself) determined that the merger, the Merger Agreement and the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement are advisable for, fair to, and in the best interests of Penn National and its shareholders and substantively and procedurally fair to the unaffiliated shareholders of Penn National, and approved and adopted the Merger Agreement and the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement. In addition, in consideration of the factors discussed above and the role of Penn National s independent directors in the strategic exploration process, the Board of Directors determined that procedural safeguards adopted by the Board of Directors support its decision and provide evidence of the procedural fairness of the merger to Penn National s unaffiliated shareholders. The Board of Directors believes that the merger is procedurally fair despite the fact that it did not retain an unaffiliated representative to act solely on behalf of Penn National s shareholders for purposes of negotiating the terms of the Merger Agreement and that the transaction is not structured so that approval of at least a majority of unaffiliated security holders is required. The Penn National Board of Directors (other than Mr. Carlino, who recused himself) recommends that Penn National s shareholders vote FOR approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement at the Penn National special meeting.

Purposes and Reasons of Mr. Carlino

The purposes for Mr. Carlino engaging in the merger are (i) to enable our shareholders to realize a premium on their shares of Penn National common stock based on the closing price of shares of our common stock on June 14, 2007 and (ii) to immediately realize in cash the value of the substantial majority of his and his family s equity holdings in Penn National through his receipt of the per share merger price of \$67.00 in cash.

Purposes and Reasons of Parent, Merger Sub and Fortress/Centerbridge

For Parent and Merger Sub, the purpose of the merger is to effectuate the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement. For Fortress/Centerbridge, the purpose of the merger is to allow them to own controlling equity interests in Penn National and to bear the rewards and risks of such ownership after shares of Penn National common stock cease to be publicly traded. Parent, Merger Sub and Fortress/Centerbridge did not consider any alternatives for achieving these purposes. The transaction was structured in the manner described in this proxy statement in order to provide Parent, Merger Sub and Fortress/Centerbridge the best opportunity to achieve the purposes described above and will have the effect of Penn National ceasing to be a publicly traded company and becoming an indirect subsidiary of Parent. Parent, Merger Sub and Fortress/Centerbridge have undertaken to pursue the transaction at this time in light of the opportunities they perceive to strengthen Penn National s competitive position, strategy and financial performance under a new form of ownership.

Position of Mr. Carlino Regarding the Fairness of the Merger

Under the rules governing going private transactions, Mr. Carlino is required to express his beliefs as to the substantive and procedural fairness of the merger to Penn National s unaffiliated shareholders. Mr. Carlino is making the statements included in this subsection solely for the purposes of complying with the requirements of Rule 13e-3 and related rules under the Exchange Act.

32

Table of Contents

Mr. Carlino, in his capacity as a member of our Board of Directors, participated in the deliberations of the Board of Directors regarding the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement. In such capacity, he received advice from the Board's legal and financial advisors. However, Mr. Carlino recused himself from the meeting of our Board of Directors held on June 15, 2007 at which the Board determined that the Merger Agreement and the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement were advisable for, fair to and in the best interests of Penn National and its shareholders, and approved and adopted the Merger Agreement and the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement. As disclosed under Interests of the Company's Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger, Mr. Carlino has interests in the merger different from, and in addition to, those of the other stockholders of the Company.

Mr. Carlino has not performed, or engaged a financial advisor to perform, any valuation or other analysis for the purposes of assessing the substantive and procedural fairness of the merger to Penn National s unaffiliated shareholders. Mr. Carlino, solely in his capacity as a member of Penn National s Board of Directors, received advice from the Board s legal and financial advisors during the deliberations of the Board of Directors regarding the merger; provided, however, he did not receive advice from such legal and financial advisors in his individual capacity as to the fairness of the merger to him.

Mr. Carlino believes that the merger is substantively and procedurally fair to the unaffiliated shareholders of Penn National. Mr. Carlino has expressly adopted the analyses used by the Board in its determination of the fairness of the merger consideration to be received by Penn National s shareholders, from a financial point of view, based upon the reasonableness of the Board s analyses and conclusions and Mr. Carlino s knowledge of Penn National, as well as the factors considered by, and the findings of, the Board with respect to the fairness of the merger consideration to be received by Penn National s shareholders.

In making his determination that the merger is substantively and procedurally fair to Penn National s unaffiliated shareholders, Mr. Carlino considered the following material factors, among others:

the attractiveness of the financial terms of the merger, which provided for Penn National shareholders to receive \$67.00 in cash per share, which represented a premium of approximately 31% based on the closing price on the Nasdaq Global Market of Penn National common stock on June 14, 2007 (the last trading day prior to the execution and announcement of the Merger Agreement); and the fact that the consideration to be paid in the merger is all cash, which provides certainty of value to Penn National s shareholders;

the results of the exploration process the Board had authorized, including its negotiations with Investment Fund A; and the fact that Penn National and its legal and financial advisors had extensive, arm s-length negotiations with Fortress/Centerbridge and Investment Fund A over several months, which, among other things, resulted in Fortress/Centerbridge increasing the merger consideration from the initial offer price of \$63.00 to \$67.00 per share;

the financial analyses presented by Lazard to the Penn National Board of Directors, and the opinion of Lazard dated as of June 15, 2007 to the effect that, as of that date, and subject to and based upon the factors and assumptions set forth in such opinion, the consideration to be received by holders of shares of Penn National common stock (other than the rollover investors, Parent and its affiliates, if any) in the merger was fair to such holders from a financial point of view;

that the terms of the Merger Agreement, including termination fees, would not preclude a proposal for an alternative transaction involving Penn National (see The Merger Agreement Termination Fees); in this regard the terms of the Merger Agreement included (i) a 45-day go-shop period during which Penn National was permitted to actively seek competing proposals for a business combination or acquisition, which period the Board believed provided sufficient time for any potentially interested party to conduct sufficient due diligence to make such a competing proposal, and (ii) the right to terminate the Merger Agreement and accept a superior proposal prior to shareholder approval of the Merger Agreement, subject to payment of a customary break-up fee and certain other conditions and

50

Table of Contents

the ability, after the end of the 45-day go-shop period, to explore unsolicited proposals which the Company may receive; further, the break-up fee was at a reduced amount for parties that, by the end of the go-shop period, had made a bona fide proposal to acquire the Company or who were engaged in ongoing discussions with the Company regarding a bona fide proposal to acquire the Company that, in either instance, the Company s Board of Directors determined constituted a superior proposal or could reasonably be expected to lead to a superior proposal;

that the Merger Agreement is subject to a relatively limited number of closing conditions;

the requirement that Fortress/Centerbridge pay a termination fee of \$200 million to Penn National in certain circumstances, including if the required gaming approvals are not obtained and other conditions to the merger are satisfied (see The Merger Agreement Termination Fees);

his expectation, based on his experience and the advice which Penn National received, that the regulatory and other approvals required in connection with the merger were likely to be received in a timely manner and without unacceptable conditions (although he and the directors were aware of the risk that such expectation might not be fulfilled);

the financing commitments that Fortress/Centerbridge delivered were from reputable, experienced and financially sound lenders and equity financing sources and such financing commitments are subject to minimal conditions to the obligations of such institutions to fund such commitments, each as described under the caption

Financing by Parent of Merger and Related Transactions;

Fortress/Centerbridge s intention to maintain the headquarters of the Company in Wyomissing, Pennsylvania for at least three years after the effective time; and

that the transaction will be subject to the approval of Penn National s shareholders.

Mr. Carlino was also aware of and considered the following adverse factors associated with the proposed merger, among others:

that Penn National did not undertake a broad public auction prior to entering into the Merger Agreement, although the Penn National Board of Directors was satisfied that the Merger Agreement provided the Board with an adequate opportunity to solicit proposals during the go-shop period and thereafter to respond to unsolicited proposals and during or after the go-shop period to terminate the Merger Agreement and accept a superior proposal prior to Penn National shareholder approval of the Merger Agreement;

the possibility that the regulatory and other approvals required in connection with the merger may not be received in a timely manner and that regulatory or governmental authorities might seek to impose conditions on or otherwise prevent or delay the merger (and that the merger may not be completed as a result of conditions imposed by regulatory authorities);

that the Merger Agreement provides that the Company s right to terminate the Merger Agreement and receive the termination fee of \$200 million and other amounts payable pursuant to the Merger Agreement is the sole and exclusive monetary remedy of the Company and its subsidiaries against Parent, Merger Sub and any of their respective affiliates, shareholders, partners, members, directors, officers or agents (see The Merger Agreement Remedies and The Merger Agreement Termination Fees);

that the shareholders of Penn National (other than Mr. Carlino and possibly certain of his affiliates and certain members of Penn National s management who may be given the opportunity to exchange their shares of Penn National common stock for, or to purchase, interests in PNG Holdings) will have no

Table of Contents

ongoing equity participation in the surviving corporation following the merger, meaning that such shareholders will cease to participate in Penn National s future earnings or growth;

that the proposed merger will be a taxable transaction with respect to the shares of Penn National stock that are converted into cash in the merger;

that holders of Penn National common stock do not have appraisal rights under Pennsylvania law, irrespective of whether or how they vote at the special meeting;

that members of the Company s Board of Directors and the Company s executive officers may have interests in the transaction that are different from, and in addition to, the interests of the Company s shareholders generally (See Special Factors Interests of the Company s Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger); and

the potential impact of the restrictions under the Merger Agreement on Penn National s ability to take certain actions during the period prior to the consummation of the merger (which may delay or prevent Penn National from undertaking business opportunities that may arise pending completion of the merger), the potential for diversion of management and employee attention and for increased employee attrition during that period and the potential effect of such occurrences on Penn National s business and relations with customers and service providers.

The foregoing discussion of the factors considered by Mr. Carlino is not intended to be exhaustive, but, rather, includes the material factors considered by Mr. Carlino. In reaching his decision as to the fairness of the merger, Mr. Carlino did not quantify or assign any relative weights to the factors considered. Mr. Carlino considered all of these factors as a whole, including discussions with, and questioning of, Penn National management and Penn National s financial and legal advisors, and overall considered the factors to be favorable to, and to support, his determination that the merger is fair to the unaffiliated shareholders of Penn National. Mr. Carlino, as a member of the Company s Board of Directors, also relied on the experience of Lazard, the Board s financial advisor, for analyses of the consideration to be received by Penn National s shareholders (other than the rollover investors, Parent and its affiliates, if any) in the merger and for their opinion as to the fairness of the merger consideration to be received by such holders in the merger from a financial point of view.

Position of Parent, Merger Sub and Fortress/Centerbridge Regarding the Fairness of the Merger

Under the rules governing going private transactions, Parent, Merger Sub and Fortress/Centerbridge are required to express their beliefs as to the substantive and procedural fairness of the merger to Penn National s unaffiliated shareholders. Parent, Merger Sub and Fortress/Centerbridge are making the statements included in this subsection solely for the purposes of complying with the requirements of Rule 13e-3 and related rules under the Exchange Act.

The interests of the unaffiliated stockholders of Penn National were represented by the Board of Directors, which had the exclusive authority to review, evaluate and negotiate the terms and conditions of the Merger Agreement on behalf of Penn National, with the assistance of the Board of Directors independent financial and legal advisors. Accordingly, Parent, Merger Sub and Fortress/Centerbridge did not undertake a formal evaluation of the merger or engage a financial adviser for that purpose. Parent, Merger Sub and Fortress/Centerbridge believe that the Merger Agreement and the merger are substantively and procedurally fair to the unaffiliated shareholders on the basis of the factors described under Recommendation of Our Board of Directors; Reasons for the Merger and agree with the analyses and conclusions of the Board of Directors, based upon the reasonableness of those analyses and conclusions, which they adopt, and their respective knowledge of Penn National, as well as the factors considered by, and the findings of, the Board of Directors with respect to the fairness of the merger to such unaffiliated shareholders. In addition, Parent, Merger Sub and Fortress/Centerbridge considered the fact that the Board of Directors received an opinion from Lazard (although Parent, Merger Sub and Fortress/Centerbridge were not recipients of such opinion) to the effect that, as of the date of its opinion, and based upon and subject to the factors, assumptions, limitations, qualifications and other conditions

Table of Contents 53

35

Table of Contents

set forth in the opinion, the merger consideration of \$67.00 per share to be received pursuant to the Merger Agreement by the public holders of shares of Penn National common stock (other than Parent, its affiliates and any holder who exchanges their shares of common stock for shares of Parent or its affiliates in connection with the merger) was fair, from a financial point of view, to such holders. See Recommendation of Our Board of Directors; Reasons for the Merger.

The foregoing discussion of the information and factors considered and given weight by Parent, Merger Sub and Fortress/Centerbridge in connection with the fairness of the Merger Agreement and the merger is not intended to be exhaustive but is believed to include all material factors considered by Parent, Merger Sub and Fortress/Centerbridge. Parent, Merger Sub and Fortress/Centerbridge did not find it practicable to, and did not, quantify or otherwise attach relative weights to the foregoing factors in reaching their position as to the fairness of the Merger Agreement and the merger. Parent, Merger Sub and Fortress/Centerbridge believe that the foregoing factors provide a reasonable basis for their belief that the merger is fair to Penn National and its unaffiliated stockholders.

Opinion of Lazard Frères & Co. LLC

Under an engagement letter, dated as of March 28, 2007, Penn National retained Lazard to perform financial advisory services and to render an opinion to the Board of Directors of Penn National as to the fairness, from a financial point of view, to holders of Penn National s common stock of the consideration to be received by such holders in the merger. Lazard has delivered to Penn National s Board of Directors a written opinion, dated June 15, 2007, that, as of that date, the \$67.00 per share in cash consideration to be received by the holders of Penn National s common stock (other than the rollover investors, Parent and its affiliates, if any) in the merger was fair to such holders, from a financial point of view. Rollover investors means any holder of shares of common stock who may, immediately prior to the effective time of the merger, contribute their shares of Penn National common stock in exchange for equity interests of Parent or another entity that will own Penn National, directly or indirectly, following the effective time of the merger.

The full text of the Lazard opinion is attached as Annex B to this proxy statement and is incorporated into this proxy statement by reference. The description of the Lazard opinion set forth in this proxy statement is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the Lazard opinion set forth as Annex B. You are urged to read the Lazard opinion in its entirety for a description of the procedures followed, assumptions made, matters considered and qualifications and limitations on the review undertaken by Lazard in connection with the opinion. Lazard s written opinion is directed to Penn National s Board of Directors and only addresses the fairness to the holders of Penn National s common stock of the consideration to be received by such holders in the merger from a financial point of view as of the date of the opinion. Lazard s written opinion does not address the relative merits of the merger as compared to other business strategies or transactions that might be available with respect to Penn National or the underlying business decision by Penn National to engage in the merger, and is not intended to and does not constitute a recommendation to any holder of Penn National common stock as to how such holder should vote with respect to the merger or any matter relating thereto. Lazard s opinion is necessarily based on economic, monetary, market and other conditions as in effect on, and the information made available to Lazard as of, the date of the Lazard opinion. Lazard assumed no responsibility for updating or revising its opinion based on circumstances or events occurring after the date of the opinion. The following is only a summary of the Lazard opinion. You are urged to read the entire opinion.

In connection with its opinion, Lazard:

Reviewed the financial terms and conditions of the Merger Agreement;

Analyzed certain publicly available historical business and financial information relating to Penn National;

36

Table of Contents

Reviewed various financial forecasts and other data provided to Lazard by the management of Penn National relating to its business;

Held discussions with members of the management of Penn National with respect to the business and prospects of Penn National;

Reviewed public information with respect to certain other companies in lines of business Lazard believed to be generally comparable to the business of Penn National;

Reviewed the financial terms of certain business combinations involving companies in lines of business Lazard believed to be generally comparable to those of Penn National;

Reviewed the historical stock prices and trading volumes of Penn National common stock; and

Conducted such other financial studies, analyses and investigations as Lazard deemed appropriate.

Lazard relied upon the accuracy and completeness of the foregoing information, and did not assume any responsibility for any independent verification of such information or any independent valuation or appraisal of any of the assets or liabilities of Penn National or concerning the solvency or fair value of Penn National, and was not furnished with any such valuation or appraisal. With respect to financial forecasts, Lazard assumed that they had been reasonably prepared on bases reflecting the best currently available estimates and judgments of management of Penn National as to the future financial performance of Penn National. Lazard assumed no responsibility for and expressed no view as to such forecasts or the assumptions on which they were based. Lazard was authorized to solicit a limited number of parties regarding the potential transaction with respect to Penn National prior to June 15, 2007.

In rendering its opinion, Lazard assumed that the merger would be consummated on the terms described in the Merger Agreement, without any waiver or modification of any material terms or conditions of the agreement by Penn National. In addition, Lazard assumed the accuracy of the representations and warranties contained in the Merger Agreement and all agreements related thereto. Lazard did not express any opinion as to any tax or other consequences that might result from the merger, nor did its opinion address any legal, tax, regulatory or accounting matters, as to which Lazard understood that Penn National obtained such advice as it deemed necessary from qualified professionals. Lazard did not express any opinion as to the price at which shares of Penn National common stock might trade subsequent to the announcement of the merger.

The following is a summary of the material financial and comparative analyses which Lazard deemed appropriate for this type of transaction and that were performed by Lazard in connection with rendering its opinion. The summary of Lazard s analyses described below is not a complete description of the analyses underlying Lazard s opinion. The preparation of a fairness opinion is a complex analytical process involving various determinations as to the most appropriate and relevant methods of financial analysis and the application of those methods to the particular circumstances, and, therefore, is not readily susceptible to summary description. In arriving at its opinion, Lazard considered the results of all the analyses and did not attribute any particular weight to any factor or analysis considered by it; rather, Lazard made its determination as to fairness on the basis of its experience and professional judgment after considering the results of all of the analyses. For purposes of Lazard s review, Lazard utilized, among other things, certain projections of the future financial performance of Penn National as described below, as prepared by the management of Penn National.

In its analyses, Lazard considered industry performance, general business, economic, market and financial conditions and other matters, many of which are beyond the control of Penn National. No company, transaction or business used in Lazard s analyses as a comparison is identical to Penn National or the proposed merger, and an evaluation of the results of those analyses is not entirely mathematical. Rather, the analyses involve complex considerations and judgments concerning financial and operating characteristics and other factors that could affect the acquisition, public trading or other values of the companies or transactions analyzed. The estimates contained in Lazard s analyses and the ranges of valuations resulting from any particular analysis are not necessarily indicative of actual values or predictive of future results or values, which may be significantly more or less favorable than those suggested by the analyses. In addition, analyses relating to the value of businesses or

37

55

securities do not purport to be appraisals or to reflect the prices at which businesses or securities actually may be sold. Accordingly, the estimates used in, and the results derived from, Lazard s analyses are inherently subject to substantial uncertainty.

The financial analyses summarized below include information presented in tabular format. In order to fully understand Lazard s financial analyses, the tables must be read together with the text of each summary. The tables alone do not constitute a complete description of the financial analyses. Considering the data in the tables below without considering the full narrative description of the financial analyses, including the methodologies and assumptions underlying the analyses, could create a misleading or incomplete view of Lazard s financial analyses.

The financial analyses that Lazard utilized in providing its opinion were based upon two alternative sets of projections. Information in the following summary referred to as the Management Case for Penn National represents the case developed by Penn National management. Information in the following summary referred to as the Analyst Case for Penn National means that financial projection scenario based on publicly available analyst projections for Penn National as of June 13, 2007. Given the lack of a meaningful group of analyst estimates for 2010 and 2011, for those two years Lazard assumed earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization, or EBITDA, growth and capital expenditures equal to management projections.

Precedent Transactions Analysis

Lazard reviewed and analyzed selected recent precedent merger and acquisition transactions involving companies in the gaming industry. In performing these analyses, Lazard analyzed certain financial information and transaction multiples relating to companies involved in the selected transactions and compared such information to the corresponding information for Penn National.

Specifically, Lazard reviewed 12 merger and acquisition transactions since February 2000 with a value of over \$1 billion involving companies in the gaming industry for which sufficient public information was available. To the extent publicly available, Lazard reviewed, among other things, the enterprise values implied by the precedent transactions as a multiple of the target slast twelve months, or LTM, EBITDA and next fiscal year, or NFY, EBITDA as of the time the transaction was announced.

The precedent transactions were (listed by acquiror followed by the acquired company and the date these transactions were publicly announced):

Goldman Sachs & Co. Whitehall Street Real Estate Funds American Casino and Entertainment Properties LLC (4-23-07);

Fertitta Colony Partners LLC Station Casinos, Inc. (2-26-07);

Texas Pacific Group / Apollo Management L.P. Harrah s Entertainment, Inc. (12-19-06);

Columbia Sussex Corporation Aztar Corporation (5-19-06);

Management/Investor Group Kerzner International Limited (5-1-06);

Penn National Gaming, Inc. Argosy Gaming Company (11-3-04);

Colony Capital LLC Harrah s Entertainment, Inc./Caesars Entertainment, Inc. assets (9-27-04);

Table of Contents 56

Harrah s Entertainment, Inc. Caesars Entertainment (7-14-04);

MGM Mirage Mandalay Resort Group (6-16-04);

Boyd Gaming Corporation Coast Casinos, Inc. (2-9-04);

Harrah s Entertainment, Inc. Horseshoe Gaming Holding Corp. (9-11-03); and

MGM Grand, Inc. Mirage Resorts, Incorporated (2-23-00).

38

Lazard calculated the following multiples for the selected transactions used in its analysis:

Enterprise Value as a Multiple of LTM EBITDA (Median)

Enterprise Value as a Multiple of NFY EBITDA (Median)

All Comparable Transactions

Based on the foregoing, Lazard applied LTM EBITDA multiples of 10.0x to 12.0x to Penn National s fiscal year 2007 projected EBITDA and determined an implied price per share range for Penn National common stock under the Management Case of \$40.89 to \$55.09 and an implied price per share range for Penn National common stock under the Analyst Case of \$41.02 to \$55.25, as compared to the merger consideration of \$67.00 per share of Penn National common stock.

Lazard also determined a NFY EBITDA multiple reference range of 9.0x to 11.0x and applied such range to the fiscal year 2008 projected EBITDA for Penn National to calculate an implied price per share range for Penn National common stock under the Management Case of \$45.26 to \$62.02 and an implied price per share range for Penn National common stock under the Analyst Case of \$41.21 to \$57.13, as compared to the merger consideration of \$67.00 per share of Penn National common stock.

Comparable Public Companies Analysis

Lazard reviewed and analyzed selected public companies in the gaming industry that it viewed as reasonably comparable to Penn National based on Lazard's knowledge of the gaming industry. In performing these analyses, Lazard reviewed and analyzed certain financial information, valuation multiples and market trading data relating to the selected comparable companies and compared such information to the corresponding information for Penn National. Specifically, Lazard compared Penn National to the following four publicly traded companies in the gaming industry:

Boyd Gaming Corporation;

Ameristar Casinos, Inc.;

Pinnacle Entertainment, Inc.; and

Isle of Capri Casinos, Inc.

Based on IBES estimates and other public information, Lazard reviewed, among other things, enterprise values of the selected comparable companies as a multiple of the comparable company s EBITDA for each of the 2007 and 2008 fiscal years. A company s enterprise value is equal to its short and long term debt plus the market value of its common equity and the value of any preferred stock (at liquidation value), minus its cash and cash equivalents.

Lazard calculated the following trading multiples:

Enterprise Enterprise Value/ 2008P Value/ 2007P **EBITDA EBITDA**

Comparable Companies (median)

Based on the foregoing, Lazard applied enterprise value/2007P EBITDA multiples of 9.0x to 11.0x to Penn National s fiscal year 2007 projected EBITDA and determined an implied price per share range for Penn National common stock under the Management Case of \$33.66 to \$47.99 per share and an implied price per share range for Penn National common stock under the Analyst Case of \$33.79 to \$48.14 per share, as compared to the merger consideration of \$67.00 per share of Penn National common stock.

Lazard also applied enterprise value/2008P EBITDA multiples of 8.0x to 10.0x to Penn National s fiscal year 2008 projected EBITDA and determined an implied price per share range for Penn National common stock

Table of Contents

under the Management Case of \$36.83 to \$53.64 per share and an implied price per share range for Penn National common stock under the Analyst Case of \$33.18 to \$49.17 per share, as compared to the merger consideration of \$67.00 per share of Penn National common stock.

Discounted Cash Flow Analysis

Lazard performed a discounted cash flow analysis of Penn National to calculate the estimated present value of the standalone unlevered, after-tax free cash flows that Penn National could generate during fiscal years ending December 31, 2008 through 2011. Lazard calculated estimated terminal values for Penn National by applying a range of EBITDA terminal value multiples of 9.0x to 11.0x to Penn National s fiscal year 2011 estimated EBITDA. The unlevered, after-tax free cash flows and terminal values were discounted to present value using discount rates ranging from 9.0% to 11.0%, which were based on Penn National s estimated weighted average cost of capital. Lazard also calculated the estimated present value of Penn National s federal cash tax benefit generated by deductible goodwill relating to Argosy Lawrenceburg and Argosy Joliet. Lazard assumed a net debt of \$3.1 billion as of December 31, 2007.

Based on the foregoing, Lazard calculated an implied price per share range for Penn National common stock of \$49.94 to \$71.42 for the Management Case and an implied price per share range for Penn National common stock of \$45.66 to \$65.92 for the Analyst Case, as compared to the merger consideration of \$67.00 per share of Penn National common stock.

Miscellaneous

Lazard s opinion and financial analyses were not the only factors considered by Penn National s Board of Directors in its evaluation of the merger and should not be viewed as determinative of the views of Penn National s Board of Directors or Penn National s management.

In connection with Lazard s services as Penn National s financial advisor, Penn National has agreed to pay to Lazard a fee of \$500,000, which fee became payable upon the execution of Lazard s engagement, and a fee of \$1.5 million, which fee became payable upon the rendering of Lazard s opinion. Penn National has also agreed to pay Lazard a transaction fee of approximately \$20 million, which is referred to as the transaction fee, \$18 million of which is contingent upon the closing of the merger. If Lazard failed to deliver to Penn National s Board of Directors an opinion stating that the consideration to be received by Penn National s shareholders in the merger was fair from a financial point of view to such shareholders, it is unlikely that the Board would have approved the merger, preventing Lazard s transaction fee from becoming payable. Penn National has also agreed to reimburse Lazard for its reasonable out-of-pocket expenses, including the reasonable expenses of legal counsel, and to indemnify Lazard and related parties against liabilities, including liabilities under the federal securities laws, arising out of its engagement. Lazard provided investment banking services to Penn National in connection with a potential acquisition by Penn National in 2006, and received fees for such services of approximately \$400,000. Other than as described in this paragraph, since January 1, 2005, Lazard and its affiliates have not received payments from Penn National or its affiliates.

Lazard has from time to time in the past provided, and may currently or in the future provide, investment banking services to private equity funds managed by an affiliate of Fortress Investment Group LLC, Centerbridge Partners, L.P. or their respective affiliates or to one or more of their respective portfolio companies. Since January 1, 2005, Lazard has received payments from (i) Centerbridge Partners, L.P. totaling approximately \$1.7 million and (ii) private equity funds managed by an affiliate of Fortress Investment Group LLC totaling approximately \$2.0 million. Additional payments may have been made by Centerbridge Partners, L.P. and Fortress Investment Group LLC and their affiliates to affiliates of Lazard, however, information regarding such payments is unavailable without unreasonable effort and expense. In addition, in the ordinary course of their respective businesses, affiliates of Lazard and LFCM Holdings LLC (an entity indirectly owned in large part by managing directors of Lazard) may actively trade securities of Penn National for their own accounts and for the accounts of their customers and, accordingly, may at any time hold a long or short position in such securities.

Lazard is an internationally recognized investment banking firm and is continually engaged in the valuation of businesses and their securities in connection with mergers and acquisitions, negotiated underwritings,

40

Table of Contents

secondary distributions of listed and unlisted securities, private placements, leveraged buyouts, and valuations for real estate, corporate and other purposes. Lazard was selected to act as investment banker to Penn National because of its expertise and its reputation in investment banking and mergers and acquisitions.

Certain Effects of the Merger

If the Merger Agreement is approved and adopted by the Company s shareholders, and certain other conditions to the closing of the merger are satisfied, Merger Sub will be merged with and into the Company, with the Company being the surviving corporation. As such, pursuant to Pennsylvania law, upon the merger becoming effective, all property, rights, privileges, immunities, powers, franchises, licenses and authority of the Company and Merger Sub will vest in the Company, and all debts, liabilities, obligations, restrictions and duties of each of the Company and Merger Sub will become the debts, liabilities, obligations, restrictions and duties of the Company.

Following the effective time, Parent, together with any other person who is or may become a direct or indirect equity investor in Parent, which may include members of our management (as described more fully under Special Factors Interests of the Company s Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger) will be the sole owners of the Company and its business. Therefore, current shareholders of the Company (other than any such direct or indirect equity investors in Parent) will cease to have direct or indirect ownership interests in the Company or rights as Company shareholders, will not participate in any future earnings or growth of the Company, will not benefit from any appreciation in value of the Company, and will not bear the future risks of the Company s operations.

Upon completion of the proposed merger, Company shares will no longer be listed on any stock exchange or quotation system, including the NASDAQ Global Select Market, which is referred to as the NASDAQ. In addition, the Company may also elect, upon or after the completion of the merger, to terminate the registration of Company s securities and its reporting obligations with respect to such securities under the Exchange Act upon application to the SEC. This would make certain provisions of the Exchange Act, such as the requirement of furnishing a proxy or information statement in connection with shareholders meetings and filing periodic reports with the SEC, no longer applicable to the Company.

Immediately after the effective time of the merger, Parent will cause certain individuals who are affiliated with Fortress and Centerbridge, as agreed upon in the Merger Agreement, to be the directors of the surviving corporation. The officers of the Company immediately prior to the effective time of the merger will be the initial officers of the surviving corporation.

Following consummation of the merger, Parent will own directly or indirectly 100% of our outstanding common stock and will therefore have a corresponding interest in Penn National s net book value and net earnings. It is currently expected that immediately following the closing, Mr. Carlino will own approximately 2% of the outstanding equity interests of PNG Holdings, of which Parent is a direct, wholly owned subsidiary. Each holder of common stock of PNG Holdings will have an interest in Penn National s net book value and net earnings in proportion to his ownership interest.

41

The table below sets forth the interest in the outstanding equity interests of PNG Holdings and in Penn National s net book value and net earnings for Mr. Carlino and affiliates of Fortress and Centerbridge before and after the merger, based on the historical net book value of Penn National as of June 30, 2007 and the historical net earnings of Penn National for the six months ended June 30, 2007.

				Expected Ownership of Penn National		
	Ownership	of Penn National l	Prior to the			
		Merger(1)(2)		A	fter the Merger(2))
		Net Earnings			Net Earnings	
		for the			for the	N. (D.)
						Net Book Value as of
	~	Six Months	Net Book	61	Six Months	value as of
	% Ownership	Ended June 30, 2007	Value as of June 30, 2007	% Ownership	Ended June 30, 2007	June 30, 2007
Peter M. Carlino	13.6%	\$ 11,024	\$ 138,488	2%	\$ 1,625	\$ 20,411
Private Equity Funds managed by an						
affiliate of Fortress	0%			76%	61,742	775,612
Private Equity Funds managed by						
Centerbridge	0%			22%	17,873	224,519

⁽¹⁾ Based upon beneficial ownership as of September 30, 2007, net income for the six months ended June 30, 2007 and net book value as of June 30, 2007. For detail on the calculation of Mr. Carlino s beneficial ownership, see Security Ownership of Principal Shareholders and Management.

Plans for Penn National After the Merger

After the effective time of the merger, and excluding the transactions contemplated in connection with the merger as described in this proxy statement, Fortress/Centerbridge anticipates that the Company s operations will be conducted substantially as they are currently being conducted, except that it will cease to be an independent, publicly traded company and will instead be an indirect wholly owned subsidiary of Parent. After the effective time of the merger, Wesley Edens, William Doniger, Steven Price, Mark Gallogly and Peter M. Carlino will become the directors of the Company, and the officers of the Company immediately prior to the effective time of the merger will remain the officers of the Company, in each case until the earlier of their resignation or removal or until their respective successors are duly elected or appointed and qualified, as the case may be.

Financing by Parent of Merger and Related Transactions

The total amount of funds necessary to complete the merger and the related transactions is anticipated to be approximately \$9.417 billion, consisting of:

- (1) approximately \$6.305 billion to pay the Company s shareholders and holders of options and restricted shares the amounts due to them under the Merger Agreement, assuming a merger consideration of \$67.00 per share (which further assumes completion of the merger on or before June 15, 2008, when the ticking fee of \$0.0149 per day begins to apply);
- (2) approximately \$2.783 billion to refinance certain existing net debt of the Company and its subsidiaries; and
- (3) approximately \$328 million to pay related fees and expenses in connection with the merger.

 These payments are expected to be funded by a combination of (1) borrowings under debt facilities and (2) equity financing from affiliates of Fortress and Centerbridge. Parent has obtained equity and debt financing commitments described below in connection with the transaction contemplated by the Merger Agreement. In accordance with the Merger Agreement, Parent is obligated to use best efforts to obtain the financing on the terms and conditions described in the commitment letters as promptly as practicable.

⁽²⁾ All dollars amounts in thousands.

Table of Contents

Equity Financing

Affiliates of each of Fortress and Centerbridge have collectively agreed to directly or indirectly provide, or cause to be provided, up to \$3.061 billion of cash to Parent, which will constitute the equity portion of the merger financing. Subject to certain conditions, each such investor may assign its equity commitment obligation to one or more investment or other funds which are its affiliates and, subject to the Company s prior consent, such transferring investor will not have liability vis-à-vis Parent or the Company in respect of such transferred obligations, provided that the transferee will (i) represent and warrant that it has sufficient irrevocable commitments from its limited partners and members to fund its pro rata portion of its obligation, (ii) make the same representations and warranties made by the transferring investor in its equity commitment, (iii) assume all obligations of the transferring investor under its equity commitment, and (iv) execute and deliver an equity commitment letter to the affiliates of each of Fortress and Centerbridge, Parent and the Company.

Each of the equity commitments is generally subject to the satisfaction or waiver of all of the conditions to Parent s and Merger Sub s obligation to effect the closing of the merger under the Merger Agreement in accordance with its terms and the availability of the debt financing commitments in an amount that is sufficient to complete the merger and the related transactions. Subject to certain exceptions described in the paragraph below, each of the equity commitment letters will terminate upon the earlier of (1) the effective time of the merger or (2) the termination of the Merger Agreement in accordance with its terms.

In connection with the equity commitments, the affiliates of each of Fortress and Centerbridge will be obligated to fund a pro rata portion (based on their respective equity commitments) of any reverse termination fee payable by Parent to the Company, any amounts payable pursuant to the indemnification and/or reimbursement obligations of Parent under the Merger Agreement and any amounts arising from certain claims described in the Merger Agreement, provided that the aggregate liability of the Fortress affiliates will not exceed an amount equal to (x) \$156 million plus (y) 78% of the aggregate amount of other liabilities or obligations of Parent to third parties, and the aggregate liability of the Centerbridge affiliates will not exceed an amount equal to (x) \$44 million plus (y) 22% of the aggregate amount of other liabilities and obligations of Parent to third parties. The obligation to fund such amounts to the Company will remain in full force and effect until six months after the termination of the Merger Agreement, provided that the obligation will not terminate as to any claim made by the Company against Parent prior to that date.

Debt Financing

Parent has received a debt commitment letter, dated June 15, 2007, from Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., Deutsche Bank AG New York Branch, Wachovia Bank, National Association, Wachovia Investment Holdings, LLC and Wachovia Capital Markets, LLC (which is referred to collectively as the Debt Financing Sources) to provide the following, subject to conditions set forth in the debt commitment letter:

to Merger Sub (which is referred to in this context as the borrower), up to \$5.100 billion of senior secured credit facilities (not all of which is expected to be drawn at closing) for the purpose of financing the merger, refinancing certain existing indebtedness of the Company and its subsidiaries, paying fees and expenses incurred in connection with the merger and for financing the working capital needs and other general corporate purposes of the borrower and its subsidiaries; and

to the borrower, up to \$2.000 billion of unsecured term loans for the purpose of financing the merger, refinancing of certain existing indebtedness of the Company and its subsidiaries and paying fees and expenses incurred in connection with the merger.

In the event the definitive documentation with respect to the facilities is not negotiated, executed and delivered on or before June 15, 2008, subject to extension by an additional 120 days if the end date under the Merger Agreement is extended see The Merger Agreement Termination of the Merger Agreement then the debt commitments will automatically terminate unless the Debt Financing Sources agree to an extension.

43

Table of Contents

The documentation governing the debt financing has not been finalized and, accordingly, the actual terms may differ from those described in this proxy statement. Parent has agreed in the Merger Agreement to use its best efforts to obtain the financing on the terms and conditions described in the commitment letters as promptly as practicable. If any portion of the debt financing under the debt commitment letter becomes unavailable in the manner or form contemplated by such letters, Parent is obligated under the Merger Agreement to use its best efforts to promptly notify the Company and to arrange to obtain any such portion from alternative sources in an amount sufficient to consummate the merger and the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement on terms not materially less favorable, taken as a whole, to Parent and Merger Sub, as promptly as practicable following the occurrence of such event.

Parent may agree to amendments or modifications to, or grant waivers of, any condition or other material provision under the debt commitment letters without the consent of the Company so long as such amendment, modification or waiver would not impose new or additional conditions or otherwise amend, modify or waive any of the conditions to the receipt of the financing in a manner that may cause any delay in the satisfaction of the conditions set forth in the Merger Agreement. In addition, Parent may enter into new debt financing commitments so long as the terms of the new debt financing do not impose new or additional conditions or adversely amend the existing conditions to the receipt of financing or cause or increase the possibility of causing any delay in the satisfaction of the conditions set forth in Merger Agreement.

Although the debt financing described in this proxy statement is not subject to a due diligence or market out, such financing may not be considered assured. As of the date of this proxy statement, no alternative financing arrangements or alternative financing plans have been made in the event the debt financing described herein is not available as anticipated.

Conditions Precedent to the Debt Commitments

The availability of the senior secured credit facilities and unsecured term loan facility contemplated by the debt commitment letter is subject, among other things, to:

the execution and delivery of definitive documentation, delivery of customary opinions, documents and certificates, and, subject to certain qualifications and exceptions, the execution of certain guarantees and the creation of certain security interests;

the absence of certain competing issuances of debt by or on behalf of Parent, the Company or any of their respective affiliates prior to and during syndication of the senior secured credit facilities and unsecured term loan facility;

the consummation of the merger in accordance with the Merger Agreement (with no provision of the Merger Agreement having been waived, amended, supplemented or modified in a manner that would reasonably be expected to be materially adverse to the lenders under such debt facilities without the prior written consent of Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. and Wachovia Capital Markets, LLC (which shall not be unreasonably withheld), including but not limited to the definition of Material Adverse Effect on the Company);

the consummation of the equity financing;

redemption or satisfaction and discharge of the Company s δ 8% senior subordinated notes due 2011 and 6 3 /4% senior subordinated notes due 2015, and repayment of all obligations, and termination of all commitments, under the Company s existing credit facilities and all other debt outstanding other than certain immaterial indebtedness; in addition, any indebtedness incurred under the Merger Agreement shall be refinanced on the closing date with additional common equity from Parent in excess of the amount required under the equity commitment letters;

payment of required fees and expenses; and

receipt of specified financial statements and other financial information with respect to the Company.

44

Table of Contents

Senior Secured Credit Facilities

The borrower under the senior secured credit facilities at the closing of the merger will be Merger Sub. The senior secured credit facilities will be comprised of a \$4.600 billion term loan facility with a term of seven years (which is expected to be drawn in full as of the closing date of the merger) and a \$500 million revolving credit facility with a term of six and one-half years (of which \$100 million is available to be drawn on the closing date of the merger). The revolving credit facility will include sublimits for the issuance of letters of credit and swingline loans.

The obligations under the senior secured credit facilities will be guaranteed by Parent and, subject to customary exceptions, each direct and indirect wholly owned domestic subsidiary of Parent, and will be secured by, subject to customary exceptions, collateral substantially similar to the collateral required to secure the Company s existing credit facilities.

The senior secured credit facilities will contain representations and warranties, affirmative and negative covenants, a financial covenant applicable to the revolving credit facility and events of default, in each case, usual and customary for facilities of this type.

Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. and Wachovia Capital Markets, LLC have been appointed as joint bookrunners for the senior secured credit facilities. Wachovia Bank, National Association will act as sole administrative agent for a syndicate of financial institutions.

Unsecured Term Loan Facility

The borrower under the unsecured term loan facility at the closing of the merger will be Merger Sub. The unsecured term loan facility will be comprised of a \$2.000 billion term loan facility with a term of eight years (which is expected to be drawn in full as of the closing date of the merger).

The obligations under the unsecured term loan facility will be guaranteed by Parent and, subject to customary exceptions, each direct and indirect wholly owned domestic subsidiary of Parent. The obligations under the unsecured term loan facility will not be secured.

The unsecured term loan facility will contain representations and warranties, affirmative and negative covenants and events of default, in each case, usual and customary for facilities of this type.

Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. and Wachovia Capital Markets, LLC have been appointed as joint bookrunners for the unsecured term loan facility. Deutsche Bank AG New York Branch will act as sole administrative agent for a syndicate of financial institutions.

Interests of the Company s Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger

In considering the recommendation of the Board of Directors (other than Mr. Carlino, who recused himself) to vote FOR the approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement, the Company s shareholders should be aware that the members of the Company s Board of Directors and the Company s executive officers have interests in the transaction that are different from, and/or in addition to, the interests of the Company s shareholders generally. The members of the Board of Directors were aware of these differing interests and potential conflicts and considered them, among other matters, in evaluating and negotiating the Merger Agreement and the merger and in recommending to the shareholders that the Merger Agreement be approved and adopted. References in this section to the Company s executive officers refer to the following individuals who are currently classified by the Company as executive officers: Peter M. Carlino, William J. Clifford, Leonard M. DeAngelo, Jordan B. Savitch and Robert S. Ippolito.

45

Table of Contents

Stock Options and Other Equity-Based Awards¹

Pursuant to the Company s equity incentive plans, the vesting of all theretofore unvested Company stock options will be accelerated upon consummation of the merger. As described below see The Merger Agreement Treatment of Stock, Stock Options and Other Stock-Based Awards—the Merger Agreement provides that, as of the effective time, all outstanding options to acquire Company shares under the Company sequity incentive plans will be cancelled, and the holder of each such option will receive from the Company at the effective time, or as soon as practicable thereafter from the surviving corporation, an amount in cash, without interest, equal to the product of (1) the number of Company shares previously subject to such option and (2) the excess, if any, of the merger consideration over the purchase price per share previously subject to such option. The estimated aggregate amount payable to all executive officers and directors in settlement of options is anticipated to be \$179.1 million.

The Merger Agreement also provides that, upon consummation of the merger, all unvested shares of restricted stock will vest and become free of restrictions immediately prior to the effective time and will be cancelled and converted into the right to receive the merger consideration. The estimated aggregate value for all executive officers and directors of such restricted stock is anticipated to be \$27.9 million. The following table summarizes the number of outstanding unvested stock options and shares of restricted stock expected to be held by our executive officers and directors as of June 30, 2008:

v.	Shares of Common Stock Underlying	Shares of	Total Cash Consideration
Name	Unvested Options	Restricted Stock	to be Received
Directors			
(other than Peter M. Carlino)			
Harold Cramer	52,500		1,645,950
David A. Handler	52,500		1,645,950
John M. Jacquemin	52,500		1,645,950
Robert P. Levy	52,500		1,645,950
Barbara Z. Shattuck	52,500		1,645,950
Executive Officers			
Peter M. Carlino	525,000	259,179	33,824,493
William J. Clifford	200,000	53,713	10,029,771
Leonard M. DeAngelo	277,500	54,692	13,163,939
Jordan B. Savitch	97,500	25,289	4,815,413
Robert S. Ippolito	90,000	23,526	4,487,442
Change of Control Agreements ¹			

Each of our executive officers is party to a separate employment agreement with the Company, which provides them with certain protections upon a change of control. Under the employment agreements, the executive officers will generally be entitled to the following upon, or following, the merger:

A lump sum cash payment, 75% of which is payable on the date of the change of control and the remaining 25% is payable within 90 days thereafter, equal to three times the sum of the applicable executive s highest rate of base salary during the 24-month period immediately prior to the change of control and the greater of the highest amount of bonus compensation paid to the executive in respect of either the first or second full calendar year immediately preceding the change of control;

Table of Contents 68

46

¹ All calculations regarding options, restricted stock and change of control payments assume (a) that the maximum payout for each executive officer pursuant to the Company s 2007 annual incentive payment plan is achieved and (b) a closing date of the merger on June 30, 2008.

Table of Contents

If the executive s employment is terminated following the merger, the executive and his family would not receive any additional cash severance payments but would continue to receive health coverage for two years (three years in the case of Mr. Carlino) following the date of termination; and

A gross-up payment to make the executive whole for any federal excise tax imposed on change of control or severance payments or benefits received by the executive officer that are treated as excess parachute payments under Section 280G of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, which is referred to as the Internal Revenue Code.

The estimated cost of the payments and benefits described above (including the cost of any gross-up payments that may be required) to our executive officers assuming the closing of the transaction on June 30, 2008 and inclusive of all vesting through that date, would be: Mr. Carlino, \$11.2 million, Mr. Clifford, \$7.3 million, Mr. DeAngelo, \$8.5 million, Mr. Savitch, \$3.4 million and Mr. Ippolito, \$1.6 million. To the extent that gross-up payments may be required, our Board of Directors will consider taking actions to reduce the amount of the federal excise taxes imposed on our executive officers and, consequently, the amount of the gross-up payments. None of the executive officers will be entitled to receive cash severance or change of control payments in connection with the merger outside of those payable pursuant to their employment agreements.

Deferred Compensation Plan

Pursuant to the Company s Deferred Compensation Plan, our executive officers, in addition to other management employees and certain other highly compensated employees selected by the Compensation Committee, may elect to defer, on a pre-tax basis, a percentage of his or her base annual salary and/or annual bonus. Company matching contributions under the plan are equal to 50% of the participant s contribution for the first 10% of the salary and/or bonus deferred, subject to a maximum annual Company contribution equal to 5% of the participant s salary and/or bonus. With the Board s approval, the Company is also permitted to make discretionary contributions. Participants are always 100% vested in their own elective contributions to the plan, but Company contributions vest at a rate of 20% per year of service with the Company. However, for participants with less than five years of service, all Company contributions would become immediately and fully vested upon a change in control of the Company such as the consummation of the merger. All of our executive officers have, or will by June 2008 (when the merger is expected to close) have, fully vested in their deferred compensation accounts pursuant to the terms of the Deferred Compensation Plan based on their respective years of service to the Company, except for Mr. DeAngelo, who will be five months away from being fully vested in his account under the Deferred Compensation Plan based on his years of service as of the expected date of the consummation of the merger.

Indemnification of Directors and Officers; Directors and Officers Insurance

Parent has agreed in the Merger Agreement, from and after the effective time, to indemnify and hold harmless, and cause the surviving corporation to indemnify and hold harmless, to the maximum extent permitted by law the present and former officers and directors (or equivalent) of the Company or any of its subsidiaries in respect of certain losses relating to their service to the Company and such subsidiaries. Parent has also agreed to obtain, or cause the surviving corporation to obtain, prior to the effective time, tail insurance policies with a claims period of at least six years from the effective time with terms that are no less favorable in the aggregate than those of the directors and officers liability insurance maintained as of the date of the Merger Agreement by the Company and its respective subsidiaries, subject to certain limitations. See The Merger Agreement Indemnification and Insurance beginning on page 86.

New Arrangements with the Surviving Corporation

In connection with the execution of the Agreement, Peter M. Carlino entered into a letter agreement with PNG Holdings, of which Parent is a direct, wholly owned subsidiary and through which Fortress/Centerbridge will make their investments in Parent, agreeing that he would invest in, and become a member of, PNG Holdings immediately prior to the consummation of the merger in accordance with the terms of a term sheet attached to the

47

letter agreement. The term sheet provides that, in connection with the closing of the merger, Mr. Carlino would invest \$50 million in PNG Holdings at the same price as the investment in PNG Holdings made by Fortress/Centerbridge and its affiliates. This investment may be pursuant to a rollover of a portion of Mr. Carlino s existing Company shares in a transaction intended to be tax free. Mr. Carlino and PNG Holdings have informed us that a portion of Mr. Carlino s investment may come from one or more of Mr. Carlino s affiliates, as identified under Security Ownership of Principal Shareholders and Management beginning on page 96. Mr. Carlino s investment in PNG Holdings would represent approximately 1.8% of the outstanding equity interests of PNG Holdings at closing, and would be acquired for the same per share purchase price as Fortress/Centerbridge will pay for their controlling interest in the Company. Mr. Carlino would be investing in PNG Holdings at the insistence of Fortress/Centerbridge to align his interest following the merger with those of Fortress/Centerbridge. In addition, Parent agreed that Mr. Carlino would participate in an equity-based compensation plan that will replace the Company s existing compensation plan under which he would be granted profits interests in PNG Holdings that would vest over five years of continued employment (subject to accelerated vesting under certain circumstances) and would entitle him to share in the future appreciation of PNG Holdings. Pursuant to the proposed equity-based compensation plan, Mr. Carlino will be granted two profits interests for each equity interest of PNG Holdings that he purchases in connection with the merger. The profits interests will be non-voting and will be junior to the equity interests of PNG Holdings. Fortress/Centerbridge has further advised us that only profits interests, and not equity interests, would be granted under the proposed plan. Fortress/Centerbridge has advised us that the anticipated overall size of the proposed equity-based compensation plan has not yet been determined. In addition, for as long as Mr. Carlino remains the Chairman or the Chief Executive Officer of the Company (the surviving entity in the merger), he would have the right to serve as a member of the governing board of PNG Holdings. It is also anticipated that Mr. Carlino would also serve as chairman of the board of directors and the chief executive officer of Parent upon the consummation of the merger.

Mr. Carlino also agreed to enter into an employment agreement with PNG Holdings and the Company upon the effective time in the form attached to the letter agreement. The employment agreement would contain terms similar to the terms of Mr. Carlino s current employment agreement and would provide that Mr. Carlino would continue in his current role as Chairman of the Board of Directors and Chief Executive Officer of the Company (the surviving entity in the merger) and would serve as the Chairman of the board of managers and the Chief Executive Officer of PNG Holdings. The agreement has an initial term of five years from the closing date of the merger and automatically renews for one-year periods unless either party gives written notice of the desire to terminate at least 60 days prior to the renewal date. Initially, Mr. Carlino s annual base salary and bonus opportunity would be the same as what is currently in effect, which in 2007 is \$1,500,000 as base salary and a performance-based bonus of up to 300% of base salary. The agreement also provides for the continued payment of certain life insurance premiums on Mr. Carlino s behalf and provides Mr. Carlino with a Company car. Mr. Carlino may also be granted additional equity awards, such as options, in the discretion of the governing board of PNG Holdings. The employment agreement that Mr. Carlino will enter into in connection with the closing of the merger will not include the provisions respecting cash severance and change of control payments included in his current employment agreement, and Fortress/Centerbridge has advised us that Mr. Carlino will not be granted any rights to cash severance or change of control payments under any other agreement.

If Mr. Carlino s employment is terminated by the Company without cause (as defined in the employment agreement), by Mr. Carlino for good reason (as defined in the employment agreement), as a result of his death or total disability (as defined in the Company s Long Term Disability Insurance Policy), or if the Company elects not to renew the term of his employment, he will be entitled, subject to his execution of a release, to (i) receive health benefits coverage (or cash in lieu thereof) for himself, his spouse and his dependents until the end of the then current term, or, if longer, for 3 years following the date of termination, and (ii) vest in all unvested Class B units of PNG Holdings granted to Mr. Carlino prior to such termination. Additionally, Mr. Carlino will be eligible to receive a gross-up payment in the event that payments to him are considered parachute payments under Section 280G of the Internal Revenue Code. Upon a change in control, all unvested Class B units of PNG Holdings granted to Mr. Carlino prior to such change in control will vest, regardless of whether or not his employment terminates.

48

As of the date of this proxy statement, other than Mr. Carlino as described above, no members of our management have entered into any discussion, agreement, arrangement or understanding with the Company or its subsidiaries or with PNG Holdings, Parent, Merger Sub or their affiliates regarding employment with, or the right to convert into or reinvest or participate in the equity of, PNG Holdings. Further, Fortress/Centerbridge has advised us that at this time they have not yet determined which members of Penn National s management (other than Mr. Carlino) will receive proposals regarding an investment in PNG Holdings or any potential employment arrangements following the merger, or the nature and extent of such employment or other arrangements. Fortress/Centerbridge has indicated that it expects members of our management who are retained to receive salaries and bonuses consistent with their current arrangements. There can be no assurance that any parties will reach an agreement. Any such new arrangements with members of management would not become effective until the merger is completed.

Related Party Transactions

In addition to the arrangements in connection with the merger discussed elsewhere, we had the following transactions with related parties.

The following table provides information with respect to the sale of our common stock by Peter M. Carlino upon the exercise of stock options during the past two years:

	Date of	Number of	Exercise	Sale
	Exercise/ Sale	Shares	Price	Price
Peter M. Carlino	3/7/2006	75,000	\$ 7.42	\$ 38.00
Peter M. Carlino	3/7/2006	47,500	\$ 7.95	\$ 38.00
Peter M. Carlino	3/7/2006	27,500	\$ 29.22	\$ 38.00
Peter M. Carlino	3/20/2006	75,000	\$ 7.95	\$ 40.00
Peter M. Carlino	3/20/2006	75,000	\$ 12.15	\$ 40.00
Peter M. Carlino	3/20/2006	11,200	\$ 29.22	\$ 40.00

The following table provides information with respect to grants of stock options and restricted shares to Peter M. Carlino during the past two years:

	Number of			Exercise
	Date of		Type of	Price of stock
	Grant	Granted	Grant	Options
Peter M. Carlino	1/12/2006	60,000	restricted stock	N/A
Peter M. Carlino	1/12/2006	300,000	non-qualified stock options	\$ 33.12
Peter M. Carlino	1/2/2007	300,000	non-qualified stock options	\$ 41.62

The following table provides information with respect to the sale of our common stock by Peter M. Carlino (other than upon the exercise of stock options) during the past two years:

	Date of	Number of	Sale
	Sale	Shares	Price
Peter M. Carlino	3/20/2006	152,500	\$ 40.00
Peter M. Carlino	3/21/2006	101,380	\$ 40.00
Peter M. Carlino	3/22/2006	246,120	\$ 40.05
Peter M. Carlino	3/30/2006	385,380	\$ 42.51
Peter M. Carlino	3/31/2006	28,376	\$ 42.52
Peter M. Carlino	4/3/2006	14,394	\$ 42.50

Peter M. Carlino 4/19/2006 71,850 \$ 42.50

Shares sold by Grantor Retained Annuity Trusts controlled by Mr. Carlino are included in the above tables as shares sold by Mr. Carlino.

49

Table of Contents

Fees and Expenses

Whether or not the merger is completed, in general, all fees and expenses incurred in connection with the merger will be paid by the party incurring those fees and expenses. If the Merger Agreement is terminated, Penn National will, in specified circumstances, be required to reimburse Parent and Merger Sub for up to \$17.5 million of documented out-of-pocket fees and expenses. See The Merger Agreement Termination Fees. Fees and expenses incurred or to be incurred by Penn National in connection with the merger are estimated at this time to be as follows:

Description	A	Amount
	(In thousands)	
Legal fees and expenses	\$	2,500
Accounting expenses		40
Financial advisory fee and expenses		20,000
Printing, proxy solicitation and mailing costs		224
Filing fees		187
Miscellaneous		16
Total	\$	22,967

These expenses will not reduce the merger consideration to be received by the Company s shareholders.

Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences

The following is a general discussion of the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the merger to U.S. holders (as defined below) of our shares whose shares are converted into the right to receive cash in the merger. We base this summary on the provisions of the Internal Revenue Code, applicable current and proposed U.S. Treasury Regulations, judicial authority and administrative rulings and practice, all of which are subject to change, possibly on a retroactive basis.

For purposes of this discussion, we use the term U.S. holder to mean a beneficial owner of Company shares that is, for U.S. federal income tax purposes:

an individual citizen or resident of the United States;

a corporation, or other entity taxable as a corporation for federal income tax purposes, created or organized in or under the laws of the United States or any State or the District of Columbia;

a trust if it (1) is subject to the primary supervision of a court within the United States and one or more U.S. persons have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust or (2) has a valid election in effect under applicable U.S. Treasury Regulations to be treated as a U.S. person; or

an estate the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income tax regardless of its source.

Holders of Company shares who are not U.S. holders may have different tax consequences than those described below and are urged to consult their tax advisors regarding the tax treatment to them under U.S. and non-U.S. tax laws.

The U.S. federal income tax treatment of a partner in an entity or arrangement treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes that holds our shares will depend on the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. Partners in a partnership holding Company shares should consult their own tax advisors.

This discussion assumes that a U.S. holder holds shares of the Company as a capital asset within the meaning of Section 1221 of the Code (generally, property held for investment). This discussion does not address all aspects of U.S. federal income tax that may be relevant to a U.S. holder in light of its particular circumstances, or that may apply to a U.S. holder that is subject to special treatment under the U.S. federal

50

Table of Contents

income tax laws (including, for example, insurance companies, dealers in securities or foreign currencies, traders in securities who elect the mark-to-market method of accounting, shareholders subject to the alternative minimum tax, persons that have a functional currency other than the U.S. dollar, tax-exempt organizations, financial institutions, mutual funds, non-U.S. persons, shareholders who hold shares of the Company as part of a hedge, straddle, constructive sale or conversion transaction, shareholders who acquired their Company shares through the exercise of employee stock options or other compensation arrangements or shareholders who hold (actually or constructively) an equity interest in the surviving corporation after the merger). In addition, the discussion does not address any tax considerations under state, local or non-U.S. laws or U.S. federal laws other than those pertaining to the U.S. federal income tax that may apply to U.S. holders. **Holders of Company shares are urged to consult their own tax advisor to determine the particular tax consequences to them, including the application and effect of any state, local or non-U.S. income and other tax laws, of the receipt of cash in exchange for Company shares pursuant to the merger.**

The receipt of cash in the merger by U.S. holders of our shares will be a taxable transaction for U.S. federal income tax purposes. In general, a U.S. holder of Company shares will recognize gain or loss equal to the difference, if any, between:

the amount of cash received in exchange for such Company shares and

the U.S. holder s adjusted tax basis in such Company shares.

If a U.S. holder acquired different blocks of Company shares at different times or different prices, the U.S. holder must calculate its gain or loss and determine its adjusted tax basis and holding period separately with respect to each block of our shares. If the holding period in our shares surrendered in the merger is greater than one year as of the date of the merger, the gain or loss will be long-term capital gain or loss. Capital losses are subject to limitations on deductibility for both corporate and non-corporate U.S. holders.

Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

Under the Code, a U.S. holder of Company shares may be subject, under certain circumstances, to information reporting on the cash received in the merger unless such U.S. holder is a corporation or other exempt recipient. Backup withholding (currently at a rate of 28%) may also apply with respect to the amount of cash received in the merger, unless a U.S. holder provides proof of an applicable exemption or a correct taxpayer identification number, and otherwise complies with the applicable requirements of the backup withholding rules. Backup withholding is not an additional tax, and any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules may be refunded or credited against a U.S. holder s U.S. federal income tax liability, if any, provided that such U.S. holder furnishes the required information to the Internal Revenue Service in a timely manner.

Regulatory and Other Governmental Approvals

The merger is subject to various regulatory approvals. While we expect to obtain all required regulatory approvals, we cannot assure you that these regulatory approvals will be obtained or that the granting of these regulatory approvals will not involve the imposition of conditions on the completion of the merger or require changes to the terms of the Merger Agreement. These conditions or changes could result in the conditions to the merger not being satisfied. For information regarding the obligations of Penn National, Parent and Merger Sub with regard to governmental and regulatory matters, see The Merger Agreement Best Efforts; Antitrust Matters; Gaming Approvals.

Antitrust

Under the HSR Act, and the rules promulgated thereunder by the Federal Trade Commission, which is referred to as the FTC, the merger may not be completed until notification and report forms have been filed with the FTC and the Antitrust Division of the Department of Justice, which is referred to as the DOJ, and the applicable waiting period has expired. The Company and Parent plan to make the necessary filings under the HSR Act during the fourth quarter of 2007.

Table of Contents

Gaming/Racing

Penn National s gaming and racing operations are, and upon completion of the merger will be, subject to extensive regulation, and each of Penn National s respective subsidiaries holds registrations, approvals, gaming or racing licenses or permits in each jurisdiction in which it operates gaming or racing activities. In each of the jurisdictions, certain regulatory requirements must be complied with and/or certain approvals must be obtained in connection with the merger. Gaming and racing laws are based upon declarations of public policy designed to protect gaming and racing consumers and the viability and integrity of the gaming and racing industries, including prevention of cheating and fraudulent practices. Gaming and racing laws may also be designed to protect and maximize state and local revenues derived through taxation and licensing fees imposed on gaming and racing industry participants and to enhance economic development and tourism. To accomplish these public policy goals, gaming and racing laws establish procedures to ensure that participants in the gaming and racing industry meet certain standards of character, probity and fitness, which standards are often referred to as suitability.

Penn National s and Parent s respective obligations to complete the merger are conditioned upon the receipt of all gaming and racing approvals required to be obtained prior to the effective time, except where the failure to obtain such approval after the completion of the initial administrative proceedings before the applicable gaming or racing authority would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a material adverse effect on the Company. Under the terms of the Merger Agreement, Parent and Merger Sub have agreed to use their respective best efforts to, as promptly as practicable, obtain all licenses, permits, approvals, authorizations, registrations, findings of suitability, franchises, entitlements, waivers and exemptions issued by any gaming or racing authority required to permit the parties to consummate the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement or necessary to permit Parent to own and operate the Company, including causing all persons who are associated or affiliated with them or their affiliates who are, in the view of the applicable gaming and racing authorities, required to be licensed under applicable gaming and racing laws in order to consummate the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, to submit to the licensing process. For information regarding the obligations of Penn National, Parent and Merger Sub with regard to governmental and regulatory matters, see The Merger Agreement Best Efforts; Antitrust Matters; Gaming Approvals.

Upon the effective time, the equity interests in Parent (or its parent entity) will be divided into voting interests and non-voting interests. The voting interests issued by Parent (or its parent entity) will be held by one or more entities owned by persons licensed with applicable gaming and racing authorities, and the non-voting shares issued by Parent (or its parent entity) will be held indirectly by affiliates of Fortress/Centerbridge and other equity investors in the surviving company through one or more entities. This structure has been, or is in the process of being, approved in several gaming or racing jurisdictions where Penn National currently operates, but not all. It is expected that the principals controlling Fortress/Centerbridge will have to be licensed or found suitable to own their respective interests in Parent (or its parent entity), and that the

holders of the non-voting equity are not expected to be subject to licensing or suitability findings. The following is only a summary of the various applicable gaming and racing regulatory requirements with respect to the merger. In addition to the gaming and racing authorities in each respective jurisdiction, Penn National and its subsidiaries may also be subject to state and local liquor authorities, United States Coast Guard regulations, Army Corps of Engineers permits and other federal, state and local authorities. For a more complete description of the regulatory requirements applicable to Penn National, see Description of Governmental Regulation filed as Exhibit 99.1 to Penn National s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2006.

The failure:

to obtain the required approval of the merger;

to comply with the procedural requirements prescribed by any applicable gaming or racing regulatory authority; or

52

Table of Contents

of Penn National, Parent or certain other entities and individuals included in the acquisition structure to qualify or make disclosures or applications as required under the laws and regulations of any applicable gaming or racing regulatory authority; in each case as described below or in the information incorporated by reference in this proxy statement, may result in the loss of license or denial of application for licensure and/or denial of approval of the merger in any such applicable jurisdiction.

Colorado Gaming Regulation

As a result of Penn National s ownership and operation of Bullwhackers, Bullpen, and Silver Hawk Casinos, which are collectively referred to as Bullwhackers, in Black Hawk, Colorado, Penn National is, and upon completion of the merger, will be, subject to the jurisdiction of the Colorado gaming authorities. The ownership and operation of casino gaming facilities in Colorado are subject to the Colorado Limited Gaming Act and the regulations thereunder, which is referred to collectively as the Colorado Regulations. The Colorado gaming operations of the Company are subject to the licensing and regulatory control of the five-member Colorado Limited Gaming Control Commission, which is referred to as the Colorado Commission, and the Division of Gaming, which is referred to as the Colorado Division, within the Department of Revenue. The Director of the Colorado Division, which is referred to as the Colorado Director, subject to the review of the Colorado Commission, has been granted broad power to ensure compliance with the Colorado Regulations. The Colorado Commission is empowered to issue five types of gaming and gaming-related licenses, and has delegated authority to the Colorado Director to issue certain types of licenses and approve certain changes in ownership.

With limited exceptions applicable to publicly traded entities, no person may sell, lease, purchase, convey or acquire any interest in a retail gaming or operator license or business without the prior approval of the Colorado Commission.

The Colorado Regulations require that every officer, director, and shareholder of private corporations, or equivalent office or ownership holders for non-corporate applicants, and every officer, director or shareholder holding a 5% or greater interest or controlling interest in a publicly traded corporation, or owners of an applicant or licensee, shall be a person of good moral character. The Colorado Commission may require any person or entity with any direct or indirect financial or voting interest whatsoever in the Company may be required by the Colorado Commission to file an application, be investigated and have such person s or entity suitability determined as part of the approval of the change of ownership. If any such persons or entities are not found suitable, the Colorado Commission will not approve the change of ownership unless and until such persons or entities dispose of their interests and, if the merger has occurred, the Company could be sanctioned (including by a loss of its gaming license) unless and until such persons or entities dispose of their interests.

The Colorado Commission also has the right to request information from any person directly or indirectly interested in, or employed by, a licensee, and to investigate the moral character, honesty, integrity, prior activities, criminal record, reputation, habits and associations of related parties, including (1) all persons licensed pursuant to the Colorado Limited Gaming Act; (2) all officers, directors and shareholders of a licensed privately held corporation; (3) all officers, directors and shareholders holding either a 5% or greater interest or a controlling interest in a licensed publicly traded corporation; (4) all general partners and all limited partners of a licensed partnership; (5) all persons that have a relationship similar to that of an officer, director or shareholder of a corporation (such as members and managers of a limited liability company); (6) all persons supplying financing or loaning money to any licensee connected with the establishment or operation of limited gaming; (7) all persons having a contract, lease or ongoing financial or business arrangement with any licensee, where such contract, lease or arrangement relates to limited gaming operations, equipment devices or premises; and (8) all persons contracting with or supplying any goods and services to the gaming regulators.

The Colorado Commission and the Colorado Division have interpreted the Colorado Regulations to permit the Colorado Commission to investigate and determine suitability of persons or entities providing financing to, or

53

Table of Contents

acquiring securities from, the Company or its licensed subsidiary or any intermediary company or holding company of the licensed subsidiary. Although the Colorado Regulations do not require prior approval for the execution of credit facilities or issuance of debt securities, the Colorado regulators reserve the right to approve, require changes to, or require the termination of, any financing, including if a person or entity is required to be found suitable and is not found suitable.

An application for licensure or suitability may be denied pursuant to the Colorado Regulations by the Colorado Commission or the Colorado Director, in their discretion. If the Colorado Commission determines that a person or entity is unsuitable to directly or indirectly own interests in the Company, then the Company and the licensed subsidiary may be sanctioned, which may include the loss of the approvals and licenses of the Company and/or the licensed subsidiary.

The Colorado Regulations also provide for exemption from the requirements for a finding of suitability when the Colorado Commission finds such action to be consistent with the purposes of the Colorado Act.

Under the Colorado Regulations, the Colorado gaming subsidiary may repurchase its voting securities from anyone found unsuitable at the lesser of the cash equivalent to the original investment in the Colorado gaming subsidiary or the current market price as of the date of the finding of unsuitability unless such voting securities are transferred to a suitable person (as determined by the Colorado Commission) within 60 days after the finding of unsuitability. A licensee or affiliated company must pursue all lawful efforts to require an unsuitable person to relinquish all voting securities, including purchasing such voting securities. The staff of the Colorado Division has taken the position that a licensee or affiliated company may not pay any unsuitable person any interest, dividends or other amounts with respect to non-voting securities, other than with respect to pursuing all lawful efforts to require an unsuitable person to relinquish non-voting securities, including by purchasing or redeeming such securities. Further, the regulations require anyone with a material involvement with a licensee, including a director or officer of a holding company, to file for a finding of suitability if required by the Colorado Commission.

Because of their authority to deny an application for a license or suitability, the Colorado Commission and the Colorado Director effectively can disapprove a change in corporate position of a licensee and with respect to any entity which is required to be found suitable, or indirectly can cause the Company to suspend or dismiss managers, officers, directors and other key employees or sever relationships with other persons who refuse to file appropriate applications or whom the authorities find unsuitable to act in such capacities.

Under the Colorado Regulations, no person may have an ownership interest in more than three retail licenses. Three gaming licenses are currently held by Penn National s wholly-owned licensees for Bullwhackers, Bullpen, and Silver Hawk Casinos in Black Hawk, Colorado.

Florida Racing Regulation

On July 5, 2007, Penn National entered into an Asset Purchase Agreement to purchase and operate the Sanford Orlando Kennel Club, a greyhound pari-mutuel race track located in Longwood, Florida, which is referred to as the Purchase Transaction. The Purchase Transaction will close upon the fulfillment of certain conditions by the parties, including approval by the State of Florida Department of Business and Professional Regulation Division of Pari-Mutuel Wagering, which is referred to as the Florida Department of Regulation. In the event conditions are met and the Purchase Transaction closes, two wholly owned subsidiaries of Penn National, which is referred to as the Penn National Subsidiaries, will own the two operating permits currently issued to the owners of the Sanford Orlando Kennel Club, and as a result will, upon approval, be subject to the jurisdiction of the Florida Department of Regulation.

The ownership and operation of pari-mutuel racing facilities in Florida are subject to extensive state regulation under the Florida Statutes. For an applicant to be granted a pari-mutuel racing permit under the Florida

54

Table of Contents

Statutes, the applicant and its officers and directors must be licensed or qualified by the Florida Department of Regulation. The laws and regulations governing licensure and qualification are concerned primarily with the financial stability and responsibility, good character, honesty, integrity and business ability of the applicant and its officers and directors.

Prior approval from the Florida Department of Regulation is required before a change in the ownership interest of a pari-mutuel permit holder of 10% or more can take place. The Purchase Transaction requires such prior approval, and therefore, the Penn National Subsidiaries have applied to the Florida Department of Regulation for approval to transfer ownership of the existing permits and are currently being investigated for suitability, along with their respective officers and directors. If the Florida Division of Regulation finds that the Penn National Subsidiaries do not possess the requisite amount of financial stability, integrity and responsibility or that the officers and directors, and owners do not meet the standards of qualification, the Florida Department of Regulation could deny approval of the Purchase Transaction.

If the Purchase Transaction is approved, the Florida Statutes do not require approval of the merger per se because there will be no change to the ownership of the permit holders, the Penn National Subsidiaries, only a change to the ownership of the parent company, Penn National. The Florida Statutes require that notice be provided to the Florida Department of Regulation of such a change and Penn National s new principals, and key employees may be required to be qualified for licensure.

Illinois Gaming Regulation

As a result of Penn National s ownership and operation of Hollywood Casino Aurora in Aurora, Illinois, Empress Casino Hotel in Joliet, Illinois, and Argosy Casino Alton in Alton, Illinois, Penn National is, and upon completion of the merger, will be, subject to the jurisdiction of the Illinois gaming authorities. The ownership and operation of riverboat casino gaming facilities in Illinois are subject to the Illinois Riverboat Gambling Act and its regulations, which is referred to collectively as the Illinois Act. Penn National s riverboat casino gaming facilities in Illinois are subject to the licensing and regulatory control of the Illinois Gaming Board, which is referred to as the Illinois Board. An ownership interest in an owner s license may not be transferred or pledged as collateral without the prior approval of the Illinois Board. Therefore, the merger, as involving a transfer of an ownership interest in a licensee, requires the prior approval of the Illinois Board.

The Illinois Board requires a business entity form or personal disclosure form from any person or entity that, individually or in association with others, acquires, directly or indirectly, a beneficial ownership interest in a licensee, along with the requisite fee. The information contained in these forms will form the basis of an investigation by the Illinois Board to determine suitability of the person or entity seeking the transfer.

In determining whether to approve the transfer of an ownership interest in a licensee, the Illinois Board considers the following factors, among others:

the character, reputation, experience and financial integrity of the applicant and of any other separate person that either controls. directly or indirectly, the applicant, or is controlled, directly or indirectly, by the applicant;

whether the applicant has adequate capitalization to provide and maintain, for the duration of the license; and

whether the proposed funding of the entire gaming operations will be adequate for the nature of such operations and be from a suitable source.

The Illinois Board also requires that key persons of an owner licensee submit a personal disclosure or business entity form and be investigated and approved by the Illinois Board. Key persons include but are not limited to business entities and persons beneficially owning more than five percent of the applicant for an

55

Table of Contents

owner s license, directors and certain executive officers of such applicant and certain others who may hold positions of ownership, control or influence over such applicant. The Illinois Board will certify for each applicant for or holder of an owner s license each position, individual or business entity that is to be approved by the Illinois Board and maintain suitability as a key person.

Indiana Gaming Regulation

As a result of Penn National s ownership and operation of Argosy Casino Lawrenceburg in Lawrenceburg, Indiana, Penn National is, and upon completion of the merger, will be, subject to the jurisdiction of the Indiana gaming authorities. The ownership and operation of riverboat casino gaming facilities in Indiana are subject to the Riverboat Gambling Act and its regulations, which is referred to collectively as the Indiana Act. Penn National s riverboat casino gaming facilities in Indiana are also subject to the licensing and regulatory control of the Indiana Gaming Commission. The Indiana Act requires the approval of the Indiana Gaming Commission before an entity may acquire an interest of five percent or more in a riverboat owner s license, including through a merger, stock acquisition, transfer, sale or purchase transaction. Therefore, the merger, as a transfer of ownership in the riverboat license, requires the approval of the Indiana Gaming Commission.

To obtain approval from the Indiana Gaming Commission to transfer a riverboat owner s license, Parent must submit a completed application to transfer a riverboat owner s license and a requisite fee. Upon receipt of the application and fee, the Indiana Gaming Commission Division of Enforcement and Investigations will investigate Parent, its key persons and substantial owners, or persons owning five percent or more of Parent, and will provide related information to the Indiana Gaming Commission. In connection with the merger, the Indiana Gaming Commission may require both Penn National and Parent to provide confidential financial information to the Indiana Gaming Commission for a confidential evaluation of the financial stability of both Penn National and Parent prior to the merger and the financial stability of Penn National after the merger. This evaluation may include, among others, an analysis of Penn National s and Parent s management and their ability to effectively operate Penn National.

When determining whether to grant approval of a transfer of a riverboat owner s license, the Indiana Gaming Commission will consider, among other things:

the character, reputation, experience and financial integrity of the applicant;

the adequacy of the capitalization to maintain a riverboat for the duration of the license; and

the economic impact on Indiana.

The Indiana Gaming Commission will also consider whether the merger, as a transfer of ownership in the riverboat license, is in the best interest of the people and the State of Indiana by promoting tourism, assisting economic development and maintaining the public confidence and trust in the gaming operations.

The Indiana Act requires the pre-approval of debt transactions, whether new or assumed debt, of \$1 million or more, which would include the debt transactions related to the merger. If the Indiana Gaming Commission approves the transfer of ownership interest in Penn National pursuant to the merger, it will also consider financial information regarding any debt transactions related to the merger, including the assumption of Penn National outstanding debt by Parent or the surviving corporation in the merger.

The Indiana Act does not require the pre-approval of the Indiana Gaming Commission for a public offering of securities. However, any person acquiring an ownership interest of five percent or more of a riverboat gaming license owner, regardless of whether the interest is direct or indirect, as a result of any public offering of securities is required to file an application with the Indiana Gaming Commission and submit to a background investigation for the purpose of determining the person suitability to be a substantial owner of the license owner. Qualifying institutional investors must file with the Indiana Gaming Commission upon obtaining an

56

Table of Contents

ownership interest of five percent and become subject to a background investigation upon acquiring a fifteen percent ownership interest. In addition, any information disseminated by a licensee or licensee applicant which is later found to be inappropriate by another agency or the Indiana Gaming Commission may give rise to a disciplinary action.

On June 7, 2007, the Indiana Gaming Commission adopted Emergency Resolution 2007-56 regarding riverboat, horsetrack and supplier license transfers. The Commission has adopted rules previously governing the procedure a person must follow to transfer, sell or purchase an ownership interest in a license. The emergency rule provides that when the Commission is considering whether to approve a transfer of an ownership interest, it will evaluate the extent to which the State of Indiana should share in any money payment to or economic benefit realized by the person divesting the ownership interest. The applicability of this rule to the merger is uncertain at this point.

Iowa Gaming Regulation

As a result of Penn National s ownership and operation of Argosy Casino Sioux City in Sioux City, Iowa, Penn National is, and upon completion of the merger, will be, subject to the jurisdiction of the Iowa Racing and Gaming Commission, which is referred to as the Iowa Gaming Commission. The ownership and operation of gaming facilities in Iowa are subject to extensive state laws, regulations of the Iowa Gaming Commission and various county and municipal ordinances, which is referred to collectively as the Iowa Gaming Laws. The Iowa Gaming Commission, prior to the acquisition, must investigate, license and find suitable any person who acquires five percent or more of a licensee s equity securities or who has a material relationship with the Iowa gaming operations. Therefore, the merger requires the approval of the Iowa Gaming Commission. The applicant is required to pay all costs of the Iowa Gaming Commission investigation.

Gaming licenses granted to individuals must be renewed every year, and licensing authorities have broad discretion with regard to such renewals. Licenses are not transferable. The Iowa gaming operations must submit detailed financial and operating reports to the Iowa Gaming Commission.

Certain officers, directors, managers and key employees of the Iowa gaming operations are required to be licensed by the Iowa Gaming Commission. In addition, anyone having a material relationship or involvement with the Iowa gaming operations may be required to be found suitable or to be licensed. The Iowa Gaming Commission may deny an application for a license for any cause deemed reasonable. In addition to its authority to deny an application for license, the Iowa Gaming Commission has jurisdiction to disapprove a change in position by officers or key employees and the power to require the Iowa gaming operations to suspend or dismiss officers, directors or other key employees or sever relationships with other persons who refuse to file appropriate applications or whom the Iowa Gaming Commission finds unsuitable to act in such capacities.

Louisiana Gaming Regulation

As a result of Penn National s ownership and operation of Hollywood Casino Baton Rouge in Baton Rouge, Louisiana, Penn National is, and upon completion of the merger, will be, subject to the jurisdiction of the Louisiana gaming authorities. The ownership and operation of Penn National s gaming operations in Louisiana are subject to the Louisiana Gaming Control Act and its regulations, which is referred to collectively as the Louisiana Act. The Louisiana Act imposes extensive restrictions and requirements upon gaming operators in the State of Louisiana and makes gaming operations subject to the licensing and regulatory control of the Louisiana Gaming Control Board and the Louisiana State Police, which is collectively referred to as the Louisiana Authorities.

The Louisiana Authorities are responsible for issuing gaming licenses and enforcing the laws, rules and regulations relative to riverboat gaming operations. Parent may be required to seek the prior approval from the Louisiana Gaming Control Board of transactions related to the merger, including the financing of the merger.

57

Table of Contents

The Louisiana Authorities may consider all relevant facts in determining whether to grant approval to certain transactions related to the merger. These facts include, among others:

the suitability of any person who has or controls, directly or indirectly, five percent or more ownership, income, profit, vote or economic interest in Penn National or its Louisiana subsidiaries after the completion of the merger;

the suitability of any person who has the ability, in the opinion of the Louisiana Authorities, to exercise a significant influence over any Penn National s Louisiana licensee; and

the adequacy of the proposed financing, and whether the merger will create any risk that the various entities will be unable to satisfy their financial and regulatory obligations to the state and otherwise, including without limitation, the debt being assumed under the Merger Agreement.

A gaming license is deemed to be a privilege under Louisiana law and as such a license may be revoked, suspended, conditioned or limited at any time by the Louisiana Gaming Control Board. The Louisiana Gaming Control Board has broad discretion as to the approval of transactions related to the merger.

Maine Gaming/Racing Regulation

As a result of Penn National s ownership and operation of Hollywood Slots at Bangor and Bangor Raceway in Bangor, Maine, Penn National is, and upon completion of the merger, will be, subject to the jurisdiction of the Maine gaming and racing authorities. The ownership and operation of Penn National s gaming operations in Maine are subject to regulation under two separate laws and regulatory agencies. Penn National s slot machine operations are regulated under the Act to Establish the Gambling Control Board to License and Regulate Slot Machines at Commercial Harness Racing Tracks and its regulations, which is referred to collectively as the Maine Gambling Control Law. Harness racing operations are regulated under the harness racing law and its regulations, which is referred to collectively as the Maine Harness Racing Law. Penn National s slot machine operations in Maine are subject to the licensing and regulatory control of the Maine Gambling Control Board and its staff, which is referred to collectively as the Maine Gaming Authorities. Penn National s harness racing operations in Maine are subject to the licensing and regulatory control of the Maine Harness Racing Commission and its staff, which is referred to collectively as the Maine Racing Authorities. Holding and maintaining a valid harness racing license is a prerequisite to holding a slot machine operator s license under the Maine Gambling Control Law.

The Maine Gambling Control Law requires a licensed slot machine operator to immediately notify the Gambling Control Board of any proposed or effective change regarding the makeup of its ownership. The Gambling Control Board staff reviews and investigates applications and makes recommendations on those applications to the Gambling Control Board for final action.

The harness racing license is automatically terminated upon a change in ownership, legal or equitable, of 50% or more of the voting stock of a licensee and the licensee may not hold a harness horse race or meet for public exhibition without a new license. Therefore, because the merger results in a transfer of more than 50% of the voting stock of Penn National, the prior approval of the Harness Racing Commission and issuance of a new harness racing license will be required. The Harness Racing Commission staff reviews and investigates applications. The final license determination is made following an adjudicatory proceeding before the Harness Racing Commission, at which the applicant and the staff present evidence regarding satisfaction of the statutory criteria for issuance of a harness racing license.

Both the slot machine operator s license and harness racing license must be renewed every year and the Maine Gaming Authorities and Maine Racing Authorities have broad discretion with regard to such renewals. The criteria described below are applicable to both issuance of initial licenses, licensing of new owners in connection with a transfer of ownership interests, and annual renewals.

Table of Contents

In determining whether to approve the transfer of an ownership interest in a licensee, the Gambling Control Board considers a series of factors in determining the qualification of the applicant for a license, including without limitation, the following:

Compliance with Maine Gambling Control Laws;

Financial capacity;

Operational knowledge and experience; and

Licensing experience in other jurisdictions.

In addition to the foregoing, the Gambling Control Board is required to make a determination regarding the suitability of the applicant s key executives, directors, officers, partners, shareholders, creditors, owners and associates, and whether the public interest is served by granting or renewing the applicant s license. An owner means a person who owns or controls, directly or indirectly, 10% or more of the applicant. In determining the suitability of the applicant and such persons, the Gambling Control Board considers, among other factors, the following criteria:

Good moral character;

Civil and criminal records;

Tax compliance; and

Financial responsibility.

The Gambling Control Board requires that all such persons submit a key executive or personal background application and be investigated and approved.

In determining whether to approve the issuance of a new harness racing license, the Harness Racing Commission must be satisfied that the applicant has substantially complied with the Harness Racing Law and that the applicant, its members, directors, officers, shareholders, employees, creditors and associates are of good moral character; that the applicant is financially responsible; and that the award of racing dates to the applicant is appropriate under a series of criteria related to the harness racing operations under consideration and the impact of those operations on the industry.

In the event either the Gambling Control Board or the Harness Racing Commission were to find an officer, director, member, partner, shareholder, key employee, creditor, owner or associate unsuitable for licensing or unsuitable to have a relationship with Penn National, then the issuance, continuation or renewal of the applicable license could be denied, or conditioned upon severing all relationships with any person found to be unsuitable.

Mississippi Gaming Regulation

As a result of Penn National s ownership and operation of Boomtown Casino Biloxi in Biloxi, Mississippi; Hollywood Casino Bay St. Louis in Bay St. Louis, Mississippi; and Hollywood Casino Tunica in Robinsonville, Mississippi, Penn National is, and upon completion of the merger, will be, subject to the jurisdiction of the Mississippi gaming authorities. The ownership and operation of casino gaming facilities in Mississippi are subject to the Mississippi Gaming Control Act and the regulations promulgated pursuant thereto, which we refer to collectively as the Mississippi Act, and various local regulations. Penn National s respective gaming operations in Mississippi are subject to the licensing and regulatory control of the Mississippi Gaming Commission and its staff, which we refer to collectively as the Mississippi Gaming Authorities.

The Mississippi Act provides that the acquisition of control of a registered publicly traded corporation such as Penn National must receive the prior approval of the Mississippi Gaming Commission. The Mississippi Gaming Commission staff reviews and investigates applications, and the Mississippi Gaming Commission

59

Table of Contents

Executive Director makes recommendations on those applications to the Mississippi Gaming Commission for final action. Penn National is currently registered by the Mississippi Gaming Commission as a publicly traded corporation and has been found suitable to own the stock of its gaming subsidiaries that have licensed gaming facilities in Mississippi.

The Mississippi Gaming Commission will consider all relevant material facts in determining whether to approve Parent s proposed acquisition of control of Penn National, and may consider not only the effects of the proposed acquisition but also any other facts that it deems relevant. Such facts may include, among others:

the business history of Parent, including its record of financial stability, integrity and success of its operations;

the current business activities and interests of Parent, as well as those of its executive officers and lenders or any other individuals associated with Parent; and

whether the acquisition will create a significant risk that Penn National and its affiliated companies will not satisfy their financial obligations as they become due or satisfy all financial and regulatory requirements imposed by the Mississippi Act.

The Mississippi Gaming Commission may also require equity holders of Parent and its affiliated companies, as well as individuals who will serve as officers, directors, key employees or managers of those entities, to be investigated and licensed or found suitable as part of the approval process relating to the transaction. Any person who the Mississippi Gaming Commission determines is or is to become engaged in the administration or supervision of, or any other significant involvement with, the activities of a gaming licensee must be investigated and found suitable and may be required to be licensed by the Mississippi Gaming Commission. The Mississippi Gaming Authorities may deny an application for suitability or licensing for any cause that they deem reasonable. A finding of suitability is comparable to key employee licensing, and both require submission of detailed personal and financial information followed by a thorough investigation.

If the Mississippi Gaming Authorities were to find an officer, director, key employee or manager unsuitable for licensing or unsuitable to have a relationship with Parent or any of its affiliated companies, Parent and its affiliated companies would have to sever all relationships with the person. In addition, the Mississippi Gaming Commission may require Parent and its affiliated companies to terminate the employment of any person who refuses to file appropriate applications. Pledges negative pledges or other restrictions on the transfer of, and agreements not to encumber, the equity securities of certain of Parent s affiliated companies (including, but not limited to, Penn National s Mississippi gaming subsidiaries) associated with Parent s financing in connection with the acquisition will be ineffective unless approved in advance by the Mississippi Gaming Commission.

Missouri Gaming Regulation

As a result of Penn National s ownership and operation of Argosy Casino Riverside in Riverside, Missouri, Penn National and its subsidiary operating in Missouri are, and upon completion of the merger will be, subject to the jurisdiction of the Missouri gaming authorities. The conduct of gambling games and operation of excursion gambling boats in Missouri are subject to extensive regulation under Missouri s Riverboat Gambling Act and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, which is referred to collectively as the Missouri Act. The Missouri Gaming Commission was created by the Missouri Act and is charged with regulatory authority over riverboat gaming operations in Missouri, including the issuance of riverboat gaming licenses and approval of changes in control for existing riverboat gaming licensees.

In conjunction with a proposed change in control of a Missouri riverboat gaming facility, the Missouri Act requires an entity to file a petition requesting the prior approval of the Missouri Gaming Commission before any entity may acquire an interest of twenty-five percent or more in a publicly held gaming licensee. In addition, prior to the grant of approval for a change in control, each entity acquiring an interest of five percent or more in a

60

Table of Contents

publicly held licensee must be found suitable and granted a business entity key person license. In order to obtain approval of the Missouri Gaming Commission for a change in control, Parent must obtain a business entity key person license by completing comprehensive application forms and undergoing an extensive background investigation by the Missouri Gaming Commission. In addition, each key person associated with the applicant (including directors, officers, managers and owners of a significant direct or indirect interest in the applicant) must obtain an occupational license by completing an application and undergoing an extensive background investigation. Certain key business entities closely related to the change in control applicant or business entity key persons must undergo a similar application process and background check.

A change in control applicant will not receive a license to hold a substantial interest in a Missouri riverboat gaming operation if the applicant and its key persons have not established good repute and moral character. Furthermore, no licensee shall either employ or contract with any person who has pled guilty to, or been convicted of, a felony to perform any duties directly connected with the licensee s privileges under a license granted by the Missouri Gaming Commission. In conjunction with the renewal of the underlying license that will be held by the Missouri operating subsidiary of Penn National, the Missouri Gaming Commission will require an updated Class A Riverboat Gaming Application, which requires various information regarding Parent (or its parent entity), and will conduct additional investigations of the licensee, Penn National and Parent (or its parent entity) with specific emphasis on new information provided in the updated Class A Riverboat Gaming Application.

In order to obtain the requisite licenses and approvals for the change in control that will accompany the merger, the Missouri Gaming Commission staff will review and investigate the necessary applications and petitions and will make recommendations on those applications and petitions to the Missouri Gaming Commission for final action. The Missouri Gaming Commission will consider all relevant material facts in determining whether to grant the approval, and may consider not only the effects of the merger but also any other facts that it deems relevant. Such facts may include, among others:

the business history of the applicant, including its record of financial stability, integrity and success of its operations, as well as its current business activities; and

whether the merger will create a significant risk that Penn National, Parent or their subsidiaries will not satisfy their financial obligations as they become due or satisfy all financial and regulatory requirements imposed by the Missouri Act.

The Missouri Act requires fifteen days prior notice of (i) any private incurrence of debt in excess of \$1 million or (ii) any public issuance of debt by a Class A Licensee or its parent. The Missouri Gaming Commission may reopen the licensing hearing of the applicable gaming licensee prior to or following the consummation date to consider the effect of the transaction on the gaming licensee suitability. In conjunction with its investigation of the merger, the Missouri Gaming Commission will also consider financial information regarding any debt transactions related to the merger. The approval of any debt transactions related to the merger will generally be part of the approval of the change in control.

Any transfer or issuance of an ownership interest in a publicly held gaming licensee or its holding company that results in an entity owning or group of entities acting in concert, directly or indirectly, an aggregate ownership interest of five percent or more in the gaming licensee or its holding company must be reported to the Missouri Gaming Commission within seven days. Further, any pledge or hypothecation, or grant of a security interest in, of five percent or more of the ownership interest in a publicly held gaming licensee or its holding company must be reported to the Missouri Gaming Commission within seven days.

New Jersey Racing Regulation

As a result of Penn National s joint ownership and operation of Freehold Raceway in Monmouth, New Jersey, Penn National is, and upon completion of the merger, will be, subject to the jurisdiction of the New Jersey

61

Table of Contents

racing authorities. The ownership and operation of racing facilities in New Jersey are subject to extensive state regulation under the New Jersey Racing Act, which is referred to as the New Jersey Act and related regulations of the New Jersey Racing Commission, which is referred to as the New Jersey Commission. The merger requires prior regulatory approval by the New Jersey Commission.

For an applicant to be granted a racing permit under the New Jersey Act, officers, directors, and certain key employees must be licensed by the New Jersey Commission. Similar approval must be granted for the applicant s holding companies, and certain owners. The New Jersey Commission investigates the applicant for a racing permit to determine the qualification for licensure and whether transfer of the securities or ownership interest in the racing permitee should be approved. The laws and regulations governing the granting of permits and licensure concern primarily:

the good character, honesty, integrity and business ability of the applicant, its officers, directors, key employees, and investors in the racing facility;

the nature of the racing facility; and

the operating method used in connection with the racing operations.

The New Jersey Act imposes certain restrictions on the ownership and transfer of any ownership interests in a racing permitee or any holding company and requires prior approval of transferred control of a racing permit holder. The New Jersey Act requires that the sale, assignment, transfer, pledge or other disposition of any ownership interest of five percent or greater issued by a company that holds a racing permit be approved by the New Jersey Commission prior to such transfer. If at any time the New Jersey Commission finds that an owner or holder is not qualified under the New Jersey Act, the New Jersey Commission may propose remedial action, including, revoking or suspending the permit.

Parent will notify the New Jersey Commission of any new equity issued in order to finance the merger and provide them with required documentation, including lists of the holders and may have to petition the New Jersey Commission for waiver of the security holder requirement prior to the issuance of the equity securities. If any necessary waivers are not granted, the proposed holder of five percent or more will have to be approved by the New Jersey Commission prior to issuance of the ownership interest.

In seeking approval of the New Jersey Commission, the Parent must satisfy the New Jersey Commission that the merger meets all requirements of the New Jersey Act. In determining whether to grant the approvals, the New Jersey Commission will consider all relevant facts, including whether:

each officer, director, certain owners and others having the ability to control the racing permitee and holding companies, key employees and certain investors meet the standards for licensure; and

the agreement to transfer an ownership interest of five percent or more in a racing permitee contains certain required provisions, including prior approval by the Commission.

If the New Jersey Commission finds that the officers, directors, owners, controlling persons, key employees, holding companies and investors referred to above do not meet the standards for licensure, the Commission could deny approval of the merger.

New Mexico Gaming/Racing Regulation

As a result of Penn National s ownership and operation of the Zia Park Racetrack and Black Gold Casino in Hobbs, New Mexico, Penn National is, and upon completion of the merger, will be, subject to the jurisdiction of the New Mexico gaming and horseracing authorities. The ownership and operation of horseracing facilities in New Mexico are subject to the New Mexico Horse Racing Act and their regulations, while the ownership and operation of gaming in the State of New Mexico is subject to the New Mexico Gaming Control Act and their regulations. Thus, Penn National s operations at Zia Park Racetrack and Black Gold Casino are subject to the licensing and regulatory control of both the New Mexico Racing Commission and Gaming Control Board. Only

Table of Contents

Indian tribes, certain fraternal organizations and operators of a licensed racetrack may conduct gaming operations in New Mexico. Therefore, Penn National was required to first obtain approval from the New Mexico Racing Commission to operate Zia Park Racetrack before being licensed for its operation of the gaming facilities at Black Gold Casino by the New Mexico Gaming Control Board.

The New Mexico Racing Commission, a five member non-salaried Board appointed by the Governor, requires corporate applicants furnish information on the applicant corporation as well as parent and/or subsidiary corporations. To be included in this application is financial information pertaining to all persons with 10 percent or more interest in the applicant corporation, information concerning any indebtedness of the applicant corporation, and information concerning directors and executive officers, among other criteria. When applying for a license before the New Mexico Racing Commission, the burden is upon applicants to demonstrate that the public interest and the purposes of the Horse Racing Act will be furthered by the granting of the license. Factors to be considered by the Racing Commission in determining the public interest include proper protection of public health, safety, morals, good order and the general welfare. Once approved, licenses must be renewed yearly.

The Racing Commission has broad discretion with regard to which individuals may be required to submit an application along with the corporate applicant. It may require licensure of persons with less than a 10 percent financial interest in the applicant corporation if that individual has other direct or indirect financial interests and they are in an administrative, policy making, or supervisory role. An applicant may be disqualified by the New Mexico Racing Commission if they have been previously found guilty of a felony crime without sufficient evidence of rehabilitation; found guilty of fraud or misrepresentation associated with horseracing in any jurisdiction; are involved in organized crime; or are financially irresponsible.

If a license is granted by the Racing Commission, the Gaming Control Act allows for licensing for gaming operations provided a copy of the license granted by the Racing Commission is submitted to the New Mexico Gaming Control Board within ten days of its issuance in conjunction with a schedule of live race days. The Gaming Control Board consists of five members appointed by the Governor, three of which are salaried, full time members.

The Gaming Control Act requires not only the corporate applicant to be licensed, but also all persons with a 5 percent or more interest in the corporation. The corporate applicant must provide financial information on all persons with 5 percent or greater interest, information regarding indebtedness, balance sheets, profit and loss statements, and a listing of all officers and directors. Furthermore, all directors, officers and key executives are subject to suitability findings on the part of the Gaming Control Board. Suitability findings are based upon an examination of the public health, safety, morals and general welfare as well as information provided by the applicant pertaining to said persons. Key person applicants are required to renew their license every two years.

A license shall not be issued unless the Gaming Control Board is satisfied the applicant is/has:

of good moral character, honesty and integrity,

a person whose prior activities, criminal record, reputation, habits and associations do not pose a threat to the public interest or to the effective control of gaming,

adequate public probity, competence and experience in business gaming

adequate financing for the nature of the proposed license from a suitable source, and

sufficiently capitalized under standards set by the Gaming Control Board to conduct business covered by the license. Once granted, gaming licenses are not transferable.

The applicant is required to pay all costs of both the New Mexico Racing Commission and the Gaming Control Board s investigation. The Racing Commission and Gaming Control Board have entered a Memorandum of Understanding wherein the Gaming Board investigators and auditors conduct all of the background checks for an applicant if dual licensing is sought.

Table of Contents

Ohio Racing Regulation

As a result of Penn National s ownership and operation of Raceway Park in Toledo, Ohio, Penn National is, and upon completion of the merger, will be, subject to the jurisdiction of the Ohio gaming authorities. The ownership and operation of a horse racing facility in Ohio are subject to the Horse Racing Act and the regulations thereunder, which is referred to collectively as the Ohio Regulations.

Penn National s racetrack in Ohio is subject to the permitting and regulatory control of the Ohio State Racing Commission, which is referred to as the Ohio Commission. Therefore, the merger, as involving a transfer of an ownership interest in a permit holder, requires prior approval of the Ohio Commission.

Ohio Regulations require a corporation to obtain a permit from the Ohio Commission if the corporation holds, conducts, assists, or aids and abets in holding or conducting any meetings at which horse racing is permitted for an award. Before a new entity obtains any direct or indirect interest, or acquires the entire interest of a racetrack, the relationship must be disclosed and approved by the Ohio Commission. Racing permits are nontransferable under Ohio law and a permit can only apply to the place, track or enclosure specified in a permit. Further, Ohio regulations state that permits are not assignable.

Because Penn National is the surviving corporation, and currently permitted in Ohio, the Ohio Commission will only have to approve the transfer of ownership. The Ohio Commission requires three items for approval of transfer of ownership.

- (1) All new members of the Board and officers of Penn National, and all new shareholders who have a 5% interest or greater in Penn National must be approved by the Ohio Commission. The Ohio Commission requires the new board members / officers and 5% or greater shareholders to: (a) complete a personal information request; and (B) submit to an Ohio and FBI background check.
- (2) Both the seller and buyer in the merger transaction will have to answer a series of questions related to the transaction.
- (3) An officer of Penn National will have to submit an updated application for a permit to conduct a horse racing meeting. The annual process for this application is outlined below.

Applications for annual permits for each succeeding year are required to be submitted to the secretary of the Ohio Commission in writing not later than August 15th. Penn National will submit a permit application by this deadline under the current ownership structure. Further, a second permit application will be filed for the transfer of ownership. The second permit application will supersede the first permit application once the merger closes. Ohio Regulations do not have any deadlines for the permit application process for a transfer of ownership. Permits are valid for one year starting on January 1. Importantly, a permit holder is entitled to a renewal if a renewal application is submitted, unless the permit is rejected for good cause. Because Penn National is the surviving entity, the post merger Penn National will be entitled to a renewal unless good cause is shown.

Each application for a permit must include a \$10 fee. In addition, the permit must include a cash bond, certified check or bank draft payable to the Commission in the amount of \$100 for each racing day petitioned for in the application. Further, commercial permits are required to submit \$1,000 with the permit application as a registration charge.

The racing permit application requires the applicant to agree to file a surety bond in favor of the Commission as obligor for the use and benefit of all aggrieved parties if the Commission determines that such bond is necessary. A surety bond is a contractual arrangement between the surety, the principal and the obligor, whereby the surety agrees to protect the obligor if the principal defaults in performing the principal s contractual obligations.

64

Table of Contents

Ohio Regulations state that a permit may not be issued unless the corporation has filed with the Ohio Commission a current accurate financial statement. The Ohio Commission will examine the financial statement and if there is reasonable doubt as to whether the applicant can meet and discharge all financial obligations, the Ohio Commission may require a surety bond not to exceed one million dollars.

Ohio regulations explicitly authorize the Ohio Commission to deny a permit if a permit holder has done the following:

Defaulted in payments to the public, employees, or the horsemen. Importantly, the Commission may deny a permit to any successor purchaser of a track for as long as any of those defaults have not been satisfied by either the seller or purchaser.

Defaulted in payments to the state or has defaulted in payments as required under Ohio Racing law.

Not meet the financial requirements or bonding requirements.

Ontario Gaming Regulation

Penn National, through its wholly-owned subsidiary CHC Casinos Canada Limited, which is referred to as CHC Casinos, operates Casino Rama in Orillia, Ontario, on behalf of the Ontario Lottery and Gaming Corporation, which is referred to as the OLGC, an agency of the Province of Ontario. Both Penn National and CHC Casinos are, and upon completion of the merger will continue to be, subject to the regulatory control of the Alcohol and Gaming Commission of Ontario, which is referred to as the AGCO, pursuant to the Gaming Control Act (Ontario) and its regulations, which is referred to collectively as the Ontario Act. Both Penn National and CHC Casinos are registered under the Ontario Act as gaming-related suppliers and, in addition to the foregoing, must also adhere to the terms and conditions of their registrations. CHC Casinos is also subject to the contractual obligations under the operating agreement with the OLGC.

No person may supply goods and services to a casino in Ontario unless registered. The AGCO is entitled to make such inquiries and conduct such investigations as are necessary to determine whether applicants for registration, including persons interested in the applicant, meet the requirements of the Ontario Act. Interested persons are deemed to include persons who own a beneficial interest in the applicant, who control directly or indirectly the applicant s business or who has or may have provided financing to the applicant.

The criteria considered in connection with registration under the Ontario Act include financial responsibility and whether the applicant will act in accordance with the law, or with integrity or honesty, or in the public interest.

Although the merger, a public offering of securities by Penn National and the proxy statement do not require the approval of the AGCO, the AGCO may, at any time, propose to revoke, suspend or refuse to renew the registration of Penn National or CHC Casinos for any reason that would disentitle them to registration.

Pursuant to the Ontario Act and the terms and conditions of the registration of Penn National and CHC Casinos the AGCO must approve any change in the directors and officers of Casino Rama and any change in the directors and officers of RamaPenn National and CHC Casinos.

Pennsylvania Gaming/Racing Regulation

Penn National s ownership and operation of the Hollywood Casino at Penn National Race Course in Grantville, Pennsylvania, is, and upon completion of the merger, will be, subject to the jurisdiction of the Pennsylvania Race Horse Development and Gaming Act, which is referred to as the Pennsylvania Gaming Act and its regulations, as well as various other state laws and regulations and local ordinances. Penn National s gaming operations, expected to open in the first quarter of 2008, are subject to the licensing and regulatory control of the Pennsylvania Gaming Control Board.

Table of Contents

Penn National Race Course is also comprised of a thoroughbred horse racetrack with pari-mutuel wagering. The ownership and operation of a thoroughbred racetrack are subject to the Race Horse Industry Reform Act, which is referred to as the Pennsylvania Racing Act and its regulations. Penn National s racing operations are subject to the licensure and regulatory control of the Pennsylvania State Horse Racing Commission.

The Pennsylvania Gaming Act does not require approval of the merger per se, but imposes certain requirements upon the acquisition or change of control of a slot machine licensee or other business entity that owns, directly or indirectly, at least 20% of a license. The Pennsylvania Gaming Act requires that notice be provided of such a change of control to the Pennsylvania Gaming Control Board, and that the slot machine licensee, as well as its intermediaries and holding companies and its principals and key employees, independently qualify for licensure.

Penn National, Parent and individuals and entities that satisfy certain criteria under the Pennsylvania Gaming Act and/or possess the ability to control Penn National will file applications with the Pennsylvania Gaming Control Board, unless granted a waiver by the Pennsylvania Gaming Control Board or the Pennsylvania Gaming Control Board exercises its discretion under the Pennsylvania Gaming Act to eliminate the independent qualification requirement. The Pennsylvania Gaming Control Board will review the applications under eligibility, character and financial fitness standards set forth in the Pennsylvania Gaming Act and regulations. The Pennsylvania Gaming Control Board is comprised of seven voting members. Three are appointed by the Governor, and the remaining four are appointed (one each) by the caucus leaders of the Pennsylvania Senate and House of Representatives. Pursuant to the Pennsylvania Gaming Act, all applications for licensure must be approved by a five vote qualified majority that is comprised of at least one of the Governor s appointees and all four legislative appointees.

The Pennsylvania Gaming Act directs that a new license fee shall be paid upon a change of control of a slot machine licensee. The amount of the fee is in the discretion of the Pennsylvania Gaming Control Board. The Pennsylvania Gaming Act empowers the Pennsylvania Gaming Control Board to reduce, but not eliminate, the new license fee depending upon the type of transaction, the relevant ownership interests and changes thereto resulting from the transaction, and other considerations deemed relevant by the Board.

If the Pennsylvania Gaming Control Board were to find a principal or key employee unsuitable for licensing or unsuitable to have a relationship with Penn National, Parent or Penn National s Pennsylvania gaming subsidiaries, that entity would have to sever all relationships with the unsuitable person or entity and comply with other conditions imposed by the Pennsylvania Gaming Control Board. All individuals required to file an application for findings of suitability and/or licensing in connection with the merger as principals and key employees of Parent, Penn National s licensed subsidiaries will file applications with the Pennsylvania Gaming Control Board.

The Pennsylvania Racing Act also requires the filing of information by the new owners of the Company and certain of its officers and directors. If the Pennsylvania State Horse Racing Commission determines that it is inconsistent with the public interest, convenience or necessity, or with the best interests of racing, that any person or entity that holds an ownership interest in a racing licensee or serves as an officer or director of an entity owning 25% or more of a licensee, then the Pennsylvania State Horse Racing Commission is empowered to require divestiture of that ownership interest or separation from that officer or director.

West Virginia Gaming/Racing Regulation

As a result of Penn National s ownership and operation of Charles Town Races & Slots in Charles Town, West Virginia, Penn National is, and upon completion of the merger will be, subject to the jurisdiction of the West Virginia gaming and racing authorities. Penn National s horse racing operations are subject to the licensure and regulatory control of the West Virginia Racing Commission under W.Va. Code § 19-23-1 et seq., which is referred to as the West Virginia Racing Act, as well as various other state laws and regulations and local ordinances. Its video lottery gaming operations are subject to the licensure and regulatory control of the West

66

Table of Contents

Virginia Lottery Commission under W.Va. Code § 29-22A-1 et seq. known as the Racetrack Video Lottery Act, which is referred to as the West Virginia Gaming Act, as well as various other state laws and regulations and local ordinances.

The West Virginia Racing Act does not require approval of the merger per se; however, any party buying the assets of a license holder must apply for a racing license from the West Virginia Racing Commission. The buyer and the owners, officers, members, and directors thereof must satisfy certain criteria under the West Virginia Racing Act in order to obtain a license. If the applicant is a corporation, it must be registered to do business in the state of West Virginia. Aside from that requirement, every owner, officer, director, and member will be individually reviewed based on the criteria listed under the West Virginia Racing Act. This criteria includes:

character and financial fitness standards,
fingerprint examinations conducted by the West Virginia Criminal Investigation Division,
past convictions involving corruption or fraud in racing,

other considerations deemed important to the Commission.

previous racing license applications submitted, and

In addition to the above criteria, the West Virginia Racing Commission may require an applicant to furnish evidence that it will have the ability to pay for all expenses incident to owning and operating Charles Town Races & Slots. This may include evidence that shows the ability to handle the expenses incident to the merger. If the applicant does not furnish evidence satisfactory to the Commission, the applicant may be required to obtain a surety bond, a letter of credit, or other collateral before the license is issued.

The West Virginia Racing Commission has discretion to investigate applicants and determine the eligibility of the applicants for a license. The decision may only be based on those criteria listed under the West Virginia Racing Act. If the Racing Commission finds that an individual owner, officer, director, or member does not satisfy the criteria, it may deny the license or take any other action reasonable and appropriate for the situation.

An applicant will be required to pay an annual fee for a license, the amount of which is set by the West Virginia Racing Commission.

Under the West Virginia Gaming Act, the transfer of more than 5% of the voting stock of a corporation that holds a gaming machine license or that controls another entity that holds such a license, or the transfer of assets of a license holder, may only be to persons who have met the licensing requirements of the West Virginia Gaming Act or which transfer has been pre-approved by the West Virginia Lottery Commission. Notice to the West Virginia Lottery Commission is required for any proposed changes of ownership or control of the license, and for all other transactions or occurrences relevant to license qualification. In addition, an applicant must disclose all financing or refinancing arrangements for the purchase, lease, or other acquisition of video lottery terminals and associated equipment in the degree of detail requested by the West Virginia Lottery Commission. Any transfer that does not comply with this requirement voids the license.

For a corporate applicant, each person determined by the West Virginia Lottery Commission to have control of the applicant must meet all the qualifications for a license holder. This includes any corporate holding company, parent, or subsidiary company of the applicant that has the ability to control the activities of the corporate applicant or elect a majority of the board of directors of that corporation. Also included are key personnel of an applicant that has the power to exercise significant influence over decisions concerning any part of the applicant s business operations. Considerations used by the West Virginia Lottery Commission for a video lottery license include:

valid racing license,

good character and personal integrity,

67

Table of Contents

secured adequate financing for the business,

a background check including fingerprint examinations conducted by the West Virginia Criminal Investigation Division,

overall business ability and experience necessary to operate the business, and

other considerations and filings deemed important to the West Virginia Lottery Commission.

Because Charles Town Races & Slots is also a racetrack, the West Virginia Gaming Act requires the applicant to provide the following agreements to the West Virginia Lottery Commission to obtain a video lottery license:

the agreement regarding the proceeds from video lottery terminals between the applicant and the representatives the horse owners and trainers, the pari-mutuel clerks, the breeders or the kennel owners; and

the current or proposed agreement between the applicant and any manufacturer for the sale, lease or other assignment to the racetrack of video lottery terminals, the electronic computer components of the terminals, the random number generator of the terminals, or the cabinet in which it is housed.

The West Virginia Lottery Commission has the discretion to deny a license to any applicant that does not meet the criteria listed in the West Virginia Gaming Act. In addition, an applicant for a license must post a bond or irrevocable letter of credit in an amount established by the West Virginia Lottery Commission. An annual fee of \$1,000 will be required at the time the license is issued, and then annually on the first day of July thereafter. The West Virginia Lottery Commission will not issue a license prior to the return of all applicable background checks and the payment of all applicable fees.

Certain Financial Forecasts

Penn National is including in this proxy statement certain financial forecasts concerning its revenue and earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation, amortization and certain FAS 123(R) expenses, which is referred to as Pre-FAS EBITDA, that it shared with potential bidders (including Fortress/Centerbridge) in the course of Fortress/Centerbridge s due diligence review of Penn National. These financial forecasts do not give effect to any charges or expenses as a result of the merger or any other effects of the merger. Furthermore, the financial forecasts were not prepared with a view toward public disclosure or compliance with published guidelines of the SEC or the Financial Accounting Standards Board for preparation and presentation of prospective financial information or generally accepted accounting principles, which is referred to as GAAP.

The financial forecasts included in this proxy statement were prepared by, and are the responsibility of, Penn National s management. Neither Penn National s independent auditors, nor any other independent auditors, have compiled, examined or performed any procedures with respect to the prospective financial information contained in the financial forecasts, nor have they expressed any opinion or given any form of assurance on the financial forecasts or their achievability. In addition, Lazard did not assist in the preparation of the financial forecasts, has no responsibility for the financial forecasts, and may have varied some of the assumptions underlying the financial forecasts for purposes of its own financial analysis. Furthermore, the financial forecasts:

necessarily make numerous assumptions, many of which are beyond the control of Penn National and may not prove to have been, or may no longer be, accurate;

do not necessarily reflect revised prospects for Penn National s business, changes in general business or economic conditions, or any other transaction or event that has occurred or that may occur and that was not anticipated at the time the projections were prepared;

are not necessarily indicative of current values or future performance, which may be significantly more favorable or less favorable than as set forth below; and

should not be regarded as a representation that the financial forecasts will be achieved.

68

Table of Contents

In addition, in preparing the financial forecasts, Penn National s management made the following assumptions, among others:

a two year delay in approval of a referendum legalizing table games at the Company s Charles Town, West Virginia racetrack and the commencement of revenues in 2010 (for which Penn National s management forecasted EBITDA of \$21.6 million in 2010 and \$28.2 million in 2011):

the retention of the Empress Casino Hotel in Joliet, Illinois, which the Company has agreed to divest by June 30, 2008 pursuant to an agreement with the Illinois Gaming Board;

improved operating margins at the Company s Lawrenceburg, Indiana and Grantville, Pennsylvania facilities following the completion of development projects at such facilities; and

a decrease in premiums for property insurance coverage for the period from August 2007 to August 2008 as compared to the premiums for the period from August 2006 to August 2007.

These financial forecasts are not a guarantee of performance. Financial forecasts involve risks, uncertainties and assumptions. The future financial results of Penn National may materially differ from those expressed in the financial forecasts due to factors that are beyond Penn National s ability to control or predict. Penn National cannot assure you that the financial forecasts will be realized or that its future financial results will not materially vary from the financial forecasts. Since the financial forecasts cover multiple years, such information by its nature becomes less reliable with each successive year.

The financial forecasts do not take into account any circumstances or events occurring after the date they were prepared. Penn National does not intend to update or revise the financial forecasts (including, without limitation, for actual results of Penn National s second quarter or any subsequent fiscal period) or provide an updated or comprehensive list of circumstances or events occurring after the date financial forecasts were prepared.

The financial forecasts are forward-looking statements. For more information on factors which may cause Penn National s future financial results to materially vary, see Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements on page 15. The financial forecasts do not reflect the effect of any proposed or other changes in GAAP that may be made in the future. Any such changes could have a material impact to the information shown below.

Pre-FAS EBITDA is not a measure of performance under GAAP, and should not be considered as an alternative to net income as a measure of operating performance or cash flows or as a measure of liquidity.

The following financial forecasts were made as of May 2007:

	For	Forecasted Fiscal Year Ending December 31,			
	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011
			(in millions)		
Revenue	\$ 2,486	\$ 2,845	\$ 3,123	\$ 3,436	\$ 3,665
Pre-FAS EBITDA	\$ 673	\$ 794	\$ 881	\$ 994	\$ 1,067

69

Table of Contents

Legal Proceedings

Subsequent to the announcement of the Merger Agreement, a complaint was filed on behalf of a putative class of public shareholders of Penn National and derivatively on behalf of Penn National in the Court of Common Pleas of Berks County, Pennsylvania, styled *Superior Partners* v. *Carlino, et al.*, Case No. 07-9637 (the Complaint). The Complaint names our directors as defendants and Penn National as a nominal defendant. The Complaint alleges, among other things, that the directors of Penn National breached their fiduciary duties by agreeing to the proposed transaction with Fortress and Centerbridge for inadequate consideration, that certain of Penn National s directors have conflicts with regard to the merger, and that Penn National and its directors have failed to disclose certain material information with regard to the merger. The Complaint seeks, among other things, a court order: determining that the action is properly maintained as a class action and a derivative action; enjoining Penn National and its directors from consummating the proposed merger; and awarding the payment of attorneys fees and expenses. Penn National believes that the case is without merit.

70

Table of Contents

THE MERGER AGREEMENT

The summary of the terms of the Merger Agreement set forth below and elsewhere in this proxy statement is qualified in its entirety by reference to the Merger Agreement, a copy of which is attached to this proxy statement as Annex A and which we incorporate by reference into this document. We encourage you to read carefully the Merger Agreement in its entirety.

The Merger Agreement has been included to provide investors and security holders with information regarding its terms. It is not intended to provide any other factual information about the Company, Parent, Merger Sub or their respective subsidiaries or affiliates.

As described in further detail below under Representations and Warranties , the Merger Agreement contains representations and warranties by the Company, on the one hand, and by Parent and Merger Sub, on the other hand, made solely for the benefit of the other and should not be relied on by any persons as characterizations of the actual state of facts about the Company, Parent or Merger Sub at the time they were made or otherwise.

Structure of the Merger

At the time when the merger becomes effective, which is referred to as the effective time, and in accordance with the Merger Agreement and the Pennsylvania Business Corporation Law of 1988, as amended, which is referred to as the PBCL, Merger Sub, a wholly owned subsidiary of Parent, will merge with and into the Company. As a result of the merger, the separate corporate existence of Merger Sub will cease, and the Company will continue as the surviving corporation and as a wholly owned subsidiary of Parent.

Following the merger, the Company will be a privately held corporation and our current shareholders, other than members of the Company s management who are expected to exchange their shares for, purchase and/or be awarded shares of Parent s or one of its affiliate s common stock in connection with the merger, will cease to have any ownership interest in the surviving corporation or rights as our shareholders, will not participate in any future earnings or growth of the surviving corporation and will not benefit from any appreciation in value of the surviving corporation.

The articles of incorporation of Merger Sub in effect immediately prior to the effective time, which are attached to the Merger Agreement as Annex A, will be the articles of incorporation of the surviving corporation until amended in accordance with their terms or as provided by applicable law, except that the name of the surviving corporation set forth in the articles of incorporation will be Penn National Gaming, Inc. The bylaws of Merger Sub in effect immediately prior to the effective time, which are attached to the Merger Agreement as Annex B, will be the bylaws of the surviving corporation until amended in accordance with their terms, the articles of incorporation or as provided by applicable law.

Upon the effective time, the equity interests in Parent (or its parent entity) will be divided into voting interests and non-voting interests. Fortress/Centerbridge currently intend to make their investments in Parent through and so divide the shares of PNG Holdings. The voting interests issued by Parent (or its parent entity) will be held by one or more entities owned by persons licensed with applicable gaming authorities, and the non-voting shares issued by Parent (or its parent entity) will be held indirectly by affiliates of Fortress/Centerbridge and other equity investors in the surviving company through one or more Delaware entities. This structure has been, or is in the process of being, implemented in several gaming jurisdictions where Penn National currently operates, but not all. It is expected that the principals controlling Fortress/Centerbridge will have to be licensed or found suitable to own their respective interests in Parent (or its parent entity), and that the direct and indirect holders of the non-voting equity holding a less than 5% interest are not expected to be subject to licensing or suitability findings.

71

Table of Contents

Headquarters of the Surviving Corporation

Parent intends to maintain the headquarters of the Company in Wyomissing, Pennsylvania for at least three years after the effective time.

Effective Time

The Merger will become effective at such time as the Company and Merger Sub file Articles of Merger, executed in accordance with, and containing such information as is required by, the relevant provisions of the PBCL, with the Department of State of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, or at such later date and time as is agreed between the parties and specified in the Articles of Merger.

Merger Consideration

At the effective time, each share of our common stock issued and outstanding immediately prior to the effective time will automatically be cancelled and will cease to exist and will be converted into the right to receive \$67.00 in cash, without interest, other than shares of our common stock held in our treasury or owned by Parent, Merger Sub or any of our subsidiaries immediately prior to the effective time, which shares will be cancelled without conversion or consideration. If the merger is not completed by June 15, 2008, the \$67.00 per share merger consideration will be increased \$0.0149 per day for each day after such date through and including the closing date.

Procedure for Receiving Merger Consideration

Prior to the closing date of the merger, Parent will appoint a disbursing agent reasonably satisfactory to the Company that will make payment of the merger consideration. Immediately prior to the filing of the Articles of Merger with the Department of State of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, Parent will deposit, or will cause to be deposited, with the disbursing agent cash in an aggregate amount sufficient to pay the merger consideration. As promptly as practicable after the effective time, the Company, as surviving corporation in the merger, shall send, or cause the disbursing agent to send, to each record holder of shares as of immediately prior to the effective time a letter of transmittal and instructions for exchanging their shares for the merger consideration. Upon surrender of certificate(s) or book-entry share(s) to the disbursing agent together with a properly completed and duly executed letter of transmittal and any other documentation that the disbursing agent may reasonably require, the record holder thereof shall be entitled to receive the merger consideration, without interest, in respect of each share represented by such certificate or each book-entry share.

Shareholders should not return their share certificates with the enclosed proxy card, and they should not forward their share certificates to the disbursing agent without a letter of transmittal.

Treatment of Restricted Shares, Stock Options and Other Stock-Based Awards

Except as separately agreed between Parent and the holder thereof, each restricted share of common stock of the Company granted pursuant to the Company s benefits plans subject to vesting or other lapse restrictions shall vest and become free of such restrictions immediately prior to the closing date of the merger and shall be cancelled and converted into the right to receive \$67.00 in cash, without interest (subject to increase if the merger is not completed by June 15, 2008).

Except as separately agreed between Parent and the holder thereof, each outstanding option to purchase Company common stock, whether vested or unvested, shall be accelerated and become vested as of the closing date of the merger and will be cancelled and extinguished, and the holder thereof will be entitled to receive an amount in cash equal to the product of (i) the number of shares of common stock subject to such Company option and (ii) the excess, if any, of \$67.00 (subject to increase by \$0.0149 per day if the merger is not completed by June 15, 2007) over the exercise price per share of such Company option, without interest.

72

Table of Contents

Representations and Warranties

The Merger Agreement contains representations and warranties made by Merger Sub and Parent to the Company and representations and warranties made by the Company to Merger Sub and Parent. These representations and warranties (and the assertions embodied therein) have generally been made for purposes of allocating risk to one of the parties if those statements prove to be inaccurate, rather than for the purpose of establishing matters as facts, and may be subject to important qualifications and limitations agreed by the parties in connection with negotiating its terms. Furthermore, the assertions embodied in those representations and warranties are qualified by information in confidential disclosure letters delivered in connection with the signing of the Merger Agreement and, in the case of the Company, by the information contained in the reports, statements and filings that the Company publicly files with the SEC. The Company s disclosure letter contains information that has been included in the Company s general prior public disclosures, as well as additional non-public information. Moreover, certain representations and warranties in the Merger Agreement were made as of a specified date, may be subject to a contractual standard of materiality different from what might be viewed as material to shareholders, or may have been used for the purpose of allocating risk between the Company, on the one hand, and Parent and Merger Sub, on the other hand. In addition, information concerning the subject matter of the representations and warranties may change after the date of the Merger Agreement, which subsequent information may or may not be fully reflected in the Company s public disclosures. The representations and warranties contained in the Merger Agreement may or may not have been accurate as of the date they were made and we make no assertion in this proxy statement that they are accurate as of the date of this proxy statement.

The representations and warranties made by Parent and Merger Sub, each of which is subject, in some cases, to specified exceptions and qualifications, relate to, among other things:

their organization, good standing and corporate power and authority to enter into the Merger Agreement and to consummate the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement;
authorization of the execution, delivery and performance of the Merger Agreement;
consents and approvals of governmental entities as a result of the merger;
the absence of any violation of or conflict with their organizational documents, applicable law or certain agreements as a result of entering into the Merger Agreement and consummating the merger;
the information supplied by Parent or Merger Sub for inclusion in this proxy statement;
the absence of undisclosed brokers fees;
their debt and equity financing commitments;
gaming approvals and licenses;
their operations and prior activities;
the lack of ownership by Parent, Merger Sub and their respective affiliates of Company common stock;

interests in competitors; and

the solvency of the surviving corporation as of the effective time.

We also make customary representations and warranties in the Merger Agreement, which are subject, in some cases, to specified exceptions and qualifications, including exceptions and qualifications that would not have a material adverse effect on the Company. Our representations and warranties relate to, among other things:

our and our subsidiaries organization, good standing and corporate power to operate our businesses;

our corporate power and authority to enter into the Merger Agreement and to consummate the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement;

73

Table of Contents

consents and approvals of governmental entities as a result of the merger;
the absence of any violation of or conflict with their organizational documents, applicable law or certain agreements as a result of entering into the Merger Agreement and consummating the merger;
our capitalization and the ownership of our subsidiaries;
certain of our SEC filings and the consolidated financial statements included in our SEC filings;
the absence of undisclosed liabilities;
the absence of any change, circumstance, event or effect since January 1, 2007, that would be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a material adverse effect on the Company;
the absence of undisclosed broker s fees;
receipt by our Board of Directors of a fairness opinion from Lazard;
takeover statutes and laws;
compliance with laws;
employee matters;
litigation;
taxes;
environmental matters;
our intellectual property, real property, leases and vessels;
our material contracts;
our insurance policies; and

gaming approvals.

For the purposes of the Merger Agreement, material adverse effect means a material adverse event, change, effect, development, condition or occurrence on or with respect to the business, operations or financial condition of the Company and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole. A material adverse effect, however, does not include any event, change, effect, development, condition or occurrence to the extent resulting from any one or more of the following:

changes in general economic conditions, the securities or financial markets, the gaming industry generally or in any specific jurisdiction or regulatory, legislative or other political conditions or developments;

public disclosure of the Merger Agreement or the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, including the identity and/or structure of Parent and its Affiliates;

any taking of any action specifically required by the Merger Agreement;

changes in law (other than a change in law enacted by the State of Illinois, the State of Indiana, the State of West Virginia or the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania prohibiting all gaming activities which are currently permitted therein) or GAAP, or the interpretation thereof;

any divestiture or disposition of any assets or operations of the Company or any of its subsidiaries which, as of the date hereof, the Company and its subsidiaries have committed to make to satisfy any gaming authority;

74

Table of Contents

changes in the share price or trading volume of the shares or the failure of the Company to meet projections or forecasts (unless due to a circumstance which would separately constitute a material adverse effect on the Company); and

any litigation alleging breach of fiduciary duty or other violation of applicable law relating to the Merger Agreement or the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement.

Furthermore, a material adverse effect does not include any event, change, effect, development, condition or occurrence to the extent resulting from any one or more of the following, except to the extent such changes have a materially disproportionate effect on the Company and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, when compared to other companies operating in the same industries in which the Company or its subsidiaries operate:

any outbreak or escalation of hostilities or war or any act of terrorism;

any weather-related or other force majeure event; and

any outbreak of illness or other public health-related event.

The representations and warranties of each of the parties to the Merger Agreement will expire upon completion of the merger.

Conduct of Business Covenant

We have agreed in the Merger Agreement that, from and after the date of the Merger Agreement to the effective time, except as (i) set forth in the Company s disclosure letter or as otherwise contemplated by or specifically provided in the Merger Agreement or (ii) consented to in writing by Parent (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), the Company shall, and shall cause its subsidiaries to:

conduct their respective businesses in the ordinary course consistent with past practice, perform the maintenance capital expenditures set forth in the Company s 2007 budget and in the Company s disclosure letter consistent with past practice; and

use all commercially reasonable efforts to maintain and preserve intact its business organization, including the services of its key employees on terms and conditions substantially comparable to those currently in effect and the goodwill of any governmental authorities, customers, lenders, distributors, suppliers and other persons with which it has material business relationships.

We have also agreed in the Merger Agreement that, from and after the date of the Merger Agreement to the effective time, except as (i) set forth in the Company s disclosure letter or as otherwise contemplated by or specifically provided in the Merger Agreement or (ii) consented to in writing by Parent (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), the Company will not, and will cause its subsidiaries not to, among other things (subject to specified exceptions):

propose or adopt any change in the organizational or governing documents of the Company;

merge or consolidate the Company or any of its subsidiaries with any person, other than the merger and other than any mergers or consolidations among the Company and its subsidiaries or among the Company s subsidiaries;

sell or otherwise dispose of assets or securities of third parties having a value in excess of \$25 million in the aggregate, including by merger, consolidation, asset sale or other business combination, except as required by existing contracts;

redeem, repurchase, defease, cancel or otherwise acquire any indebtedness for borrowed money of the Company or any subsidiary (other than at stated maturity and any required amortization payments and mandatory prepayments, in each case in accordance with the terms of the instrument governing such indebtedness as in effect on the date hereof or as modified with the consent of Parent);

incur, create, assume or otherwise become liable for any indebtedness for borrowed money (including the issuance of any debt security); provided that, notwithstanding the above, the Company may incur,

75

Table of Contents

repay, prepay, amend or modify any indebtedness for borrowed money as set forth in the Company s disclosure letter;

make any acquisitions of any other person or business, or make any loans, advances or capital contributions to, or investments in, any other person, with an aggregate value in excess of \$100 million, except loans, advances or capital contributions to, or investments in, any other person made in connection with any transaction solely between the Company and a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company or between wholly owned subsidiaries of the Company;

authorize any capital expenditures in excess of \$25 million in the aggregate, except for (i) expenditures contemplated by the Company s 2007 budget or (ii) expenditures made in response to any emergency, whether caused by war, terrorism, weather events, public health events or otherwise;

pledge or otherwise encumber shares of capital stock or other voting securities of the Company or any of its subsidiaries;

mortgage, pledge or otherwise encumber any of its assets, tangible or intangible, having a value in excess of \$15 million, or create or assume any material lien thereupon (other than permitted liens), in each case which are not prepayable or able to be released without premium or penalty on or before the closing date of the merger, except in connection with indebtedness (including facilities providing for indebtedness) which are permitted by the Merger Agreement;

enter into or amend any contract with any executive officer or director of the Company, other than (x) any employment agreements with persons who are newly hired as executive officers in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, provided, however, such agreements shall not contain a change of control or similar provision that would be triggered by the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, (y) any employment agreements entered into in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice with the individuals listed in the Company s disclosure letter in connection with the expiration of such individual s existing employment agreement or (z) any immaterial amendments to such contracts;

(i) split, combine or reclassify any of the Company s securities or amend the terms of the Company s securities, (ii) declare, set aside or pay any dividend or other distribution (whether in cash, stock or property or any combination thereof) in respect of such securities other than a dividend or distribution by a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company to its parent corporation, or (iii) issue or offer to issue any Company securities, or redeem, repurchase or otherwise acquire or offer to redeem, repurchase, or otherwise acquire, any securities, other than in connection with (A) the exercise of Company s options, (B) the withholding of Company securities to satisfy tax obligations with respect to Company equity awards, (C) the acquisition by the Company of Company securities in connection with the forfeiture of Company equity awards, (D) the acquisition by the Company of Company securities in connection with the net exercise of Company options in accordance with the terms thereof, (E) the issuance of (x) Company options to purchase up to an aggregate of 1,400,000 shares in the aggregate in connection with annual grants or grants made to newly hired or promoted employees, in each case made in the ordinary course of business or (y) up to 100,000 Company restricted shares under the terms of the Company s annual incentive plan and (F) any transaction solely between the Company and a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company or between wholly owned subsidiaries of the Company;

except (i) as required pursuant to existing Contracts or any Company benefit plan, employment agreement or collective bargaining agreement in effect on the date hereof, (ii) as effected in the ordinary course of business or (iii) as required by applicable law (including Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code) or as deemed advisable to prevent an inclusion of income or imposition of penalties under Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code or as deemed advisable to amend Company benefit plans in order to facilitate compliance with such Section 409A, (A) adopt, amend or terminate any Company benefit plan or enter into or amend any collective bargaining agreement (except for new collective bargaining agreements entered into in connection with the expiration of existing collective

Table of Contents

bargaining agreements or as a result of elections to recognize a bargaining unit) or any employment agreement with any officer or director of the Company (other than entry into employment agreements with persons who are not executive officers or directors or who are newly hired as executive officers) or (B) take any action to accelerate the vesting or payment, or fund or in any other way secure the payment, of compensation or benefits under any Company benefit plan;

other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, settle or compromise any litigation, or release, dismiss or otherwise dispose of any claim or arbitration, other than settlements or compromises of litigation, claims or arbitration that involve the payment of monetary damages not in excess of \$10 million individually or \$20 million in the aggregate by the Company and do not involve any material injunctive or other non-monetary relief or impose material restrictions on the business or operations of the Company;

other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, make any material change in financial accounting methods or material method of tax accounting, principles or practices materially affecting the reported consolidated assets, liabilities or results of operations of the Company and its subsidiaries, except insofar as may have been required by a change in GAAP or law;

adopt a plan of complete or partial liquidation, dissolution, merger, consolidation, restructuring, recapitalization or other reorganization of the Company or any of its subsidiaries (other than the merger and consolidations, mergers or reorganizations among the Company and its subsidiaries or among the Company s subsidiaries), or a letter of intent or agreement in principle with respect thereto;

enter into any agreement or understanding or arrangement with respect to the voting or registration of Company securities or Company subsidiary securities;

fail to keep in force insurance policies or replacement or revised provisions providing insurance coverage with respect to any casinos or hotels and any related assets and any other material assets, operations and activities of the Company and its subsidiaries as is currently in effect, other than immaterial variations in policies in the ordinary course consistent with past practice;

take any action to render inapplicable to a transaction with any third party other than Parent or Merger Sub, or to exempt any third party other than Parent or Merger Sub from, any provisions of any takeover statute; or

authorize, agree or commit to do any of the foregoing.

Solicitation of Other Offers

From the date of the execution of the Merger Agreement until 11:59 p.m., eastern time, on July 30, 2007, which is referred to as the no-shop period start date, the Company had the right to: (i) initiate, solicit and encourage company acquisition proposals (as defined below), including by way of providing access to non-public information pursuant to confidentiality agreements on terms, with respect to the maintenance of the confidentiality of the Company s information, consistent with the Company s confidentiality agreements with Fortress and Centerbridge and (ii) enter into and maintain discussions or negotiations with respect to company acquisition proposals or otherwise cooperate with or assist or participate in, or facilitate any such inquiries, proposals, discussions or negotiations or the making of any company acquisition proposal. Any person who made a bona fide company acquisition proposal prior to the no-shop period start date, or who was engaged in ongoing discussions with the Company regarding a bona fide company acquisition proposal as of the no-shop period start date, which in either instance the Company s Board of Directors determined constituted a superior proposal (as defined below), or could reasonably be expected to lead to a superior proposal, is referred to as an excluded party. As of the no-shop period start date, no person had made a company acquisition proposal or was engaged in ongoing discussions with the Company regarding a company acquisition proposal.

Subject to the exceptions described below, after the no-shop period start date, until the effective time or the termination of the Merger Agreement in accordance with its terms, the Company has agreed not to, and has

Table of Contents

agreed to use reasonable best efforts to cause its representatives not to, directly or indirectly, (i) initiate, solicit or knowingly encourage (including by way of providing information) the submission of any inquiries, proposals or offers that constitute or may reasonably be expected to lead to, any company acquisition proposal or engage in any discussions or negotiations with respect thereto or otherwise cooperate with or assist or participate in, or knowingly facilitate any such inquiries, proposals, discussions or negotiations or (ii) approve or recommend, or publicly propose to approve or recommend, a company acquisition proposal or enter into any merger agreement, letter of intent, agreement in principle, share purchase agreement, asset purchase agreement or share exchange agreement, option agreement or other similar agreement providing for or relating to a company acquisition proposal or enter into any agreement in principle requiring the Company to abandon, terminate or fail to consummate the merger or breach its obligations under the Merger Agreement or propose or agree to do any of the foregoing.

In addition, subject to the exceptions described below, the Company has agreed after the no-shop period start date to immediately cease and cause to be terminated any solicitation, encouragement, discussion or negotiation with any persons (other than, subject to the requirements set forth below, an excluded party) conducted by the Company, its subsidiaries or any representatives with respect to any company acquisition proposal. Within 48 hours of the no-shop period start date, the Company must notify Parent, in writing, of whether or not the Company is participating in discussions or negotiations with an excluded party and the identity of each such excluded party and provide Parent a copy of each company acquisition proposal received from any such excluded party (or, where no such copy is available, a description of such company acquisition proposal).

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the Merger Agreement, if at any time following the no-shop period start date and prior to the Company s shareholders approving and adopting the Merger Agreement, (i) the Company has not knowingly breached any material provision of the Merger Agreement described in the preceding two paragraphs, and the Company has received a written company acquisition proposal from a third party (including a company acquisition proposal received prior to the no-shop period start date from an excluded party) that the Company s Board of Directors believes in good faith to be bona fide and (ii) the Company s Board of Directors determines in good faith, after consultation with its independent financial advisors and outside counsel, that such company acquisition proposal constitutes or could reasonably be expected to lead to a superior proposal, then the Company may (A) furnish information with respect to the Company and its subsidiaries to the person making such company acquisition proposal and (B) participate in discussions or negotiations with the person making such company acquisition proposal; provided that the Company will not, and will use reasonable best efforts not to allow its representatives to, disclose any non-public information to such person without entering into a confidentiality agreement on terms, with respect to the maintenance of confidentiality of the Company s information, consistent with the Company s confidentiality agreements with Fortress and Centerbridge.

From and after the no-shop period start date, the Company has agreed to promptly notify Parent in the event it receives: (i) a company acquisition proposal or written indication by any person that it is considering making a company acquisition proposal, (ii) any request for non-public information relating to the Company or any of its subsidiaries other than requests for information in the ordinary course of business or unrelated to a company acquisition proposal or (iii) any inquiry or request for discussions or negotiations regarding any company acquisition proposal, and shall include in such notice the material terms and conditions thereof and the identity of the party making such proposal or inquiry, and has agreed to keep Parent reasonably apprised as to the status of and any material developments, discussions and negotiations concerning the same. The Company has also agreed to promptly notify Parent orally and in writing if it determines to provide non-public information or to engage in discussions or negotiations concerning a company acquisition proposal other than with an excluded party, in each case after the no-shop period start date.

A company acquisition proposal is defined in the Merger Agreement as any inquiry, proposal or offer from any person other than Parent, Merger Sub or their respective affiliates relating to any direct or indirect

78

Table of Contents

acquisition or purchase (whether in a single transaction or a series of transactions) of a business or businesses that constitutes 20% or more of the cash flow, net revenues, net income or assets of the Company and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or 20% or more of any class or series of the Company s securities, any tender offer or exchange offer that if consummated would result in any person beneficially owning 20% or more of any class or series of the Company s securities, or any merger, reorganization, consolidation, share exchange, business combination, recapitalization, liquidation, dissolution or similar transaction involving the Company (or any subsidiary or subsidiaries of the Company whose business or businesses constitute(s) 20% or more of the cash flow, net revenues, net income or assets of the Company and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole).

A superior proposal is defined in the Merger Agreement as a written, bona fide company acquisition proposal (except that the references therein to 20% shall be replaced by 50%), which the Board of Directors of the Company in good faith determines is more favorable to the shareholders of the Company than the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement.

Change of Board Recommendation

In the Merger Agreement, we have agreed that the Company s Board of Directors (or any committee thereof) may not directly or indirectly withdraw or modify its recommendation for the merger in a manner adverse to Parent or Merger Sub, or publicly propose to do so.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, if at any time prior to the approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement by the Company s shareholders, the Company receives a company acquisition proposal which the Board of Directors determines in good faith constitutes a superior proposal, then the Board of Directors may withdraw or modify its recommendation in a manner adverse to Parent and Merger Sub, including by failing to include the recommendation in this proxy statement if the Board of Directors determines in good faith (after consultation with outside counsel) that failure to take such action likely would be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties under applicable law. In order for the Company s Board of Directors to make the determination that a company acquisition proposal constitutes a superior proposal, the Company must provide Parent prior written notice, at least three business days in advance (or, in the event of a material modification of a company acquisition proposal with respect to which prior written notice of such intention to determine has previously been provided, the period shall be one business day in advance) of its intention to determine that such company acquisition proposal constitutes a Superior Proposal.

Parent and Merger Sub have agreed that nothing in the Merger Agreement shall prohibit the Company from (i) taking and disclosing to its shareholders a position contemplated by Rule 14d-9 and 14e-2(a) promulgated under the Exchange Act or (ii) making any disclosure to the Company s shareholders or taking any position with respect to the Merger if, in the good faith judgment of the Company s Board of Directors, after consultation with its outside counsel, failure to so take and/or disclose likely would be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties under applicable law or necessary to comply with obligations under federal securities laws or the rules and regulations of the NASDAQ; provided that any such disclosure (other than a stop, look and listen letter or similar communication of the type contemplated by Rule 14d-9(f) under the Exchange Act) shall be deemed to be a recommendation withdrawal unless the Company s Board of Directors expressly reaffirms in such disclosure their recommendation for the Merger. In addition, nothing in the Merger Agreement shall prohibit the Company from responding to any unsolicited proposal or inquiry solely by advising the person making such proposal or inquiry of the non-solicitation provisions of the Merger Agreement.

Conditions to Completion of the Merger

The obligation of the parties to complete the merger are subject to the following conditions:

the Company s shareholders approving and adopting the Merger Agreement;

the expiration or early termination of any waiting period under the HSR Act;

the receipt of all gaming approvals required to be obtained prior to the effective time, except where the failure to obtain such approval after the completion of the initial administrative proceedings before the

Table of Contents 112

79

Table of Contents

applicable gaming authority would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a material adverse effect; and

the absence of any order, injunction or other legal restraint issued by any governmental entity or any law prohibiting, restraining or rendering illegal the consummation of the merger.

The obligations of Parent and Merger Sub to complete the merger are subject to the following additional conditions:

The Company s representations and warranties (i) regarding the authorized and outstanding capital stock of the Company and the shares of the Company s common stock reserved for issuance under the Company s stock plans, shall be true and correct in all but *de minimis* respects as of the date of the Merger Agreement and as of the effective time as if made at and as of the effective time; (ii) regarding corporate authorization shall be true and correct in all material respects as of the date of the Merger Agreement; (iii) other than those described in the immediately preceding clauses (i) and (ii) which are qualified by a material adverse effect qualification, shall be true and correct as of the date of the Merger Agreement and as of the effective time; and (iv) other than those described in the immediately preceding clauses (i), (ii) and (iii), shall be true and correct as of the date of the Merger Agreement and as of the effective time except where the failure to be so true and correct, individually or in the aggregate, as of the date of the Merger Agreement and as of the effective time has not had, and would not be reasonably likely to have, a material adverse effect on the Company. Representations made as of a specific date, however, shall only be required to be true and correct as of such date only, subject to the applicable qualifications set forth in the immediately preceding clauses (i), (iii), (iiii) and (iv);

the performance by the Company in all material respects of all obligations, and compliance in all material respects with all agreements and covenants, required to be performed by or complied with by it under the Merger Agreement; and

the delivery to Parent and Merger Sub by the Company of a certificate signed by a senior officer of the Company attesting to the matters set forth above.

The obligations of the Company to complete the merger are subject to the following additional conditions:

The representations and warranties of Parent and Merger Sub (i) regarding the solvency of the surviving corporation shall be true and correct in all material respects as of the date of the Merger Agreement and as of the effective time as if made at and as of the effective time and (ii) other than those described in the immediately preceding clause (i), shall be true and correct as of the date of the Merger Agreement and as of the effective time as if made at and as of the effective time, except where the failure to be so true and correct, individually or in the aggregate, as of the date of the Merger Agreement and as of the effective time, has not had, and would not be reasonably likely to have, an effect on Parent or Merger Sub that will, or would reasonably be expected to, prevent or materially impair the ability of Parent or Merger Sub to consummate the merger. Representations made as of a specific date, however, shall only be required to be true and correct as of such date only, subject to the applicable qualifications set forth in the immediately preceding clauses (i) and (ii);

the performance by Parent and Merger Sub in all material respects of all obligations, and compliance in all material respects with all agreements and covenants, required to be performed by or complied with by it under the Merger Agreement; and

the delivery to the Company by Parent and Merger Sub of a certificate signed by a senior officer of the Parent and Merger Sub attesting to the matters set forth above.

80

Termination of the Merger Agreement

Mutual Termination Rights

The Merger Agreement may be terminated and the merger may be abandoned at any time prior to the effective time (notwithstanding any prior approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement by the shareholders of the Company) by mutual written consent of the Company, Parent and Merger Sub, or by either the Company or Parent if:

the effective time shall not have occurred on or before June 15, 2008, which is referred to as the end date, subject to extension by an additional 120 days if all of the conditions to closing are or were capable of being satisfied on such date other than the condition relating to the receipt of gaming approvals (provided that a party cannot terminate by virtue of this reason if such party s failure to perform or comply in all material respects with its covenants and agreements in the Merger Agreement caused the failure of the closing to occur by the end date);

any order, injunction or other legal restraint issued by any governmental entity, or any law, prohibiting, restraining or rendering illegal the consummation of the merger shall be in effect and shall have become final and nonappealable;

the Merger Agreement shall have been voted upon at the special meeting (including any adjournment thereof), the special meeting shall have been completed, and the Company s shareholders shall have failed to approve and adopt the Merger Agreement by the requisite vote; or

any applicable gaming authority shall have conclusively determined not to grant any gaming approval, the receipt of which is necessary to satisfy the condition relating to the receipt of gaming approvals (provided that a party cannot terminate by virtue of this reason if such party s failure to perform or comply in all material respects with its covenants and agreements in the Merger Agreement respecting obtaining gaming approvals caused the failure to obtain such gaming approvals);

Company Termination Rights

The Merger Agreement may be terminated and the merger may be abandoned at any time prior to the effective time (notwithstanding any prior approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement by the shareholders of the Company) by the Company if:

Parent or Merger Sub breaches any of their representations, covenants or agreements in the Merger Agreement, and such breach (i) would cause the Company s closing condition relating to Parent s and Merger Sub s representations or the Company s closing condition relating to Parent s and Merger Sub s covenants and agreements not to be satisfied by the closing date and (ii) is incapable of being cured or is not cured within 60 calendar days following notice of such breach to Parent (provided that the Company cannot terminate by virtue of this reason if it is in material breach of its covenants and agreements under the Merger Agreement);

prior to the Company s shareholders approving and adopting the Merger Agreement, the Company receives a company acquisition proposal that the Company s Board of Directors determines in good faith constitutes a superior proposal, provided that:

after the no-shop period start date, the Company shall have provided prior written notice to Parent of the intention of the Board of Directors to determine that a company acquisition proposal constitutes a superior proposal at least three business days in advance of such termination, which notice specifies the material terms and conditions of the company acquisition proposal which the Board of Directors intends to determine is a superior proposal, and prior to transmitting a notification of termination to Parent, the Board of Directors has not concluded that the company acquisition proposal is no longer a superior proposal;

Table of Contents

the Company, concurrently with transmitting the notification of termination, pays the applicable termination fee; and

the Board of Directors, concurrently with transmitting the notification of termination, approves, and the Company substantially concurrently enters into, a definitive agreement with respect to such superior proposal; and

all of the mutual closing conditions and all of Parent s and Merger Sub s closing conditions have been satisfied or waived (or are capable of being satisfied) and Parent fails to comply with its obligation to deposit the merger consideration with the disbursing agent or otherwise consummate the merger.

Parent and Merger Sub Termination Rights

The Merger Agreement may be terminated and the merger may be abandoned at any time prior to the effective time (notwithstanding any prior approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement by the Company s shareholders) by Parent or Merger Sub if:

the Company breaches any of its representations, covenants or agreements, and such breach (i) would cause the Parent s and Merger Sub s closing condition relating to the Company s representations or to the Company s covenants and agreements not to be satisfied by the closing date and (ii) is incapable of being cured or is not cured within 60 calendar days following notice of such breach to the Company (provided that Parent and Merger Sub cannot terminate by virtue of this reason if either Parent or Merger Sub is in material breach of its covenants and agreements under the Merger Agreement); or

the Company s Board of Directors withdraws or modifies its recommendation for the merger in a manner adverse to Parent and Merger Sub, including by failing to include its recommendation in this proxy statement.

Termination Fees

Fees Payable by the Company to Parent

The Company has agreed to pay Parent the following fees in the following circumstances:

If the Company terminates the Merger Agreement because the Company receives a company acquisition proposal that the Company s Board of Directors determines in good faith constitutes a superior proposal, then concurrently with any such termination the Company must pay Parent a termination fee of \$100 million (if the termination relates to an excluded party, if any) or \$200 million (in all other circumstances), which amount is referred to as the termination fee. As of the no-shop period start date, the Company notified Parent that there were no excluded parties.

If Parent terminates the Merger Agreement because the Company s Board of Directors withdraws or modifies its recommendation for the merger in a manner adverse to Parent and Merger Sub, then Company must pay to Parent an amount equal to (i) 50% of the termination fee and (ii) up to \$17.5 million of Parent s and Merger Sub s reasonable out-of-pocket fees and expenses, which amount is referred to as the Parent expenses. In addition, if, prior to such termination, a company acquisition proposal shall have been publicly announced and such company acquisition proposal is not withdrawn or terminated prior to such termination and, within nine months after such termination, the Company or any of its subsidiaries enters into (and thereafter consummates) a definitive agreement with respect to, or consummates, any company acquisition proposal (whether or not the same as that originally Announced), then the Company shall pay to Parent an amount equal to (a) 50% of the termination fee, less (b) the amount of Parent expenses previously paid. For purposes of payment of the termination fee in such circumstances, references in the term company acquisition proposal to 20% shall be replaced with 50%.

If (i) Parent or the Company terminate the Merger Agreement because (a) the effective time does not occur on or before the end date and the Company $\,$ s shareholders have not approved and adopted the

82

Table of Contents

Merger Agreement or (b) the Merger Agreement shall have been voted upon at the special meeting (including any adjournment thereof), the special meeting shall have been completed, and the Company s shareholders shall have failed to approve and adopt the Merger Agreement, (ii) prior to the special meeting, a company acquisition proposal shall have been publicly announced and not withdrawn or terminated prior to the special meeting and (iii) within nine months after such termination, the Company or any of its subsidiaries enters into (and thereafter consummates) a definitive agreement with respect to, or consummates, any company acquisition proposal (whether or not the same as that originally announced), then the Company shall pay to Parent an amount equal to the termination fee, less the amount of any parent expenses previously paid to Parent by the Company. For purposes of payment of the termination fee in such circumstances, references in the term company acquisition proposal to 20% shall be replaced with 50%.

If Parent or the Company terminate the Merger Agreement because the required shareholder vote in favor of approving and adopting the Merger Agreement was not obtained, then the Company shall pay to Parent the Parent expenses.

Fees Payable by Parent to the Company

Parent has agreed to pay the Company a termination fee of \$200 million, which is referred to as the reverse termination fee, in any of the following circumstances:

The Company terminates the Merger Agreement because (i) Parent or Merger Sub breaches any of their representations, covenants or agreements, and such breach would cause the Company's closing condition relating to Parent's and Merger Sub's representations or the Company's closing condition relating to Parent's or Merger Sub's covenants and agreements not to be satisfied by the closing date and is incapable of being cured or is not cured within 60 calendar days following notice of such breach, or (ii) Parent fails to comply with its obligation to deposit the merger consideration with the disbursing agent or otherwise consummate the merger following the satisfaction or waiver of all of the closing conditions;

The Company or Parent terminate the Merger Agreement because (i) an order, injunction or other legal restraint, or any law, attributable to gaming approvals is issued by any governmental entity prohibiting, restraining or rendering illegal the consummation of the merger is in effect and has become final and nonappealable or (ii) a gaming authority has conclusively determined not to grant any gaming approval the receipt of which is necessary to satisfy the closing condition relating to the receipt of gaming approvals; or

The Company or Parent terminate the Merger Agreement because the effective time has not occurred on or before the end date and as of such date (i) the Company s shareholders have not approved and adopted the Merger Agreement and (ii) all of the mutual closing conditions and all of Parent s and Merger Sub s closing conditions have been satisfied or waived except for the mutual conditions concerning (A) the receipt of gaming approvals required to be obtained prior to the effective time and (B) if attributable to gaming approvals, the absence of any order, injunction or other legal restraint issued by any governmental entity or any law prohibiting, restraining or rendering illegal the consummation of the merger, provided that the Company is not substantially at fault for the failure of such conditions to be satisfied.

Financing; Our Cooperation

Parent agrees to use its best efforts to obtain the financing on the terms and conditions described in the financing commitments as promptly as practicable, including using its best efforts to:

maintain in effect the financing commitments and negotiate definitive agreements on the terms and conditions contained therein or on other terms not materially less favorable to Parent and Merger Sub;

83

Table of Contents

satisfy on a timely basis all conditions applicable to Parent in such definitive agreements that are within its control; and

comply with its obligations under the debt financing commitments.

Parent also agrees that in the event any portion of the debt financing becomes unavailable on the terms and conditions contemplated in the debt financing commitments, to promptly notify the Company and use its best efforts to arrange to obtain alternative financing from the same or alternative sources on terms not materially less favorable, taken as a whole, to Parent and Merger Sub. In the event that all or any portion of the contemplated debt financing structured as high-yield financing has not been consummated, all closing conditions to the merger have been satisfied or waived (or are capable of being satisfied at a closing) and the bridge facilities contemplated by the debt financing commitments or alternative bridge financing are available, Parent must use the proceeds of such bridge financing *in lieu* of such debt financing.

In connection with the financing, the Company agrees to provide, at Parent s sole cost and expense, all cooperation reasonably requested by Parent with reasonable notice in connection with the financing, including:

participating in a reasonable number of meetings, presentations, due diligence sessions, drafting sessions, road shows and sessions with rating agencies;

assisting with the preparation of materials for rating agency presentations, offering documents, private placement memoranda, bank information memoranda, prospectuses, business projections and financial statements (including those required by the SEC) and similar documents required in connection with the financing;

furnishing Parent and its financing sources with readily-available historical financial and other pertinent information regarding the Company as may be reasonably requested by Parent;

using commercially reasonable efforts to obtain accountants comfort letters, legal opinions, surveys, affidavits and title insurance;

executing and delivering, as of the effective time, any pledge and security documents, other definitive financing documents, or other certificates, legal opinions or documents, as may be reasonably requested by Parent;

taking all actions reasonably necessary to permit the prospective lenders involved in the financing to evaluate the Company s current assets, cash management and accounting systems, policies and procedures relating thereto for the purpose of establishing collateral arrangements and so long as not effective until on or after the effective time, establish bank and other accounts and blocked account agreements and lock-box arrangements in connection with the foregoing;

using reasonable best efforts to obtain waivers, consents, estoppels and approvals from other parties to material leases, encumbrances and contracts to which any subsidiary of the Company is a party and to arrange discussions among Parent, Merger Sub and their financing sources with other parties to material leases, encumbrances and contracts as of the effective time; and

taking all corporate actions reasonably necessary to authorize the consummation of the debt financing and to permit the proceeds thereof to be made available, provided that such cooperation shall not interfere unreasonably with the business or operations of the Company or its subsidiaries.

Parent has agreed, however, that neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries is required to pay any commitment or other similar fee prior to the effective time that is not advanced or simultaneously reimbursed by Parent or to incur any out-of-pocket expense unless such expense is advanced or simultaneously reimbursed by Parent. In addition, Parent has agreed to indemnify and hold harmless the Company, its subsidiaries and their respective representatives from and against any and all damages suffered or incurred by them and any claims made against them in

connection with (i) any action taken by them at the request of Parent or Merger Sub in

84

Table of Contents

connection with the arrangement of the debt financing or (ii) any information utilized in connection therewith (other than information provided by the Company or its subsidiaries).

Treatment of Certain Existing Indebtedness

The Company has agreed, at Parent s request, to commence a tender offer to purchase (and related consent solicitation of) any or all of the outstanding aggregate principal amount of each series of the Company s publicly traded senior notes and/or senior subordinated notes on price terms acceptable to Parent and such other customary terms and conditions as are reasonably acceptable to the Company and Parent. Such debt tender offer or offers would be consummated substantially simultaneously with, and be conditioned upon, the closing of the merger and would use funds provided by Parent.

The Company has also agreed, if requested by Parent in lieu of commencing a debt tender offer, and to the extent permitted by such series of notes and the applicable indenture, to issue a notice of optional redemption for all of the outstanding aggregate principal amount of such series of notes and to take any other actions reasonably requested by the Parent to facilitate the satisfaction and discharge of such series of notes pursuant to the satisfaction and discharge provisions of the applicable indenture and the other provisions of such applicable indenture. Such satisfaction and discharge would be consummated substantially simultaneously with the closing of the merger, and would be conditioned upon Parent having deposited, or having caused to be deposited, with the trustee under the applicable indenture sufficient funds to effect such redemption and satisfaction and discharge.

Parent has agreed to reimburse the Company for all documented out-of-pocket costs, fees and expenses incurred by or on behalf of the Company in connection with any debt tender offer or satisfaction and discharge. In addition, Parent has agreed to indemnify and hold harmless the Company, its subsidiaries and their respective representatives for any liabilities incurred by any of them in connection with any debt tender offer or satisfaction and discharge.

Employee Matters

Parent has agreed to cause the surviving corporation and each of its subsidiaries, for the period commencing at the closing date of the merger and ending on the first anniversary of the closing date of the merger, to maintain for each employee of the Company, as of the closing date of the merger, base salary or hourly wage rate, and target cash bonus opportunities under annual programs and commissions, excluding equity-based compensation, and welfare benefits that are no less favorable in the aggregate than the compensation and benefits maintained for and provided to the employee immediately prior to the closing date of the merger. However, the foregoing shall not limit the right of Parent, the surviving corporation or any of their subsidiaries to terminate the employment of any such Company employee at any time in a manner consistent with any applicable contractual obligations and any applicable employee benefit plans.

As of and after the closing date of the merger, Parent has agreed to, or to cause the surviving corporation to, give each Company employee as of the closing date of the merger full credit for purposes of eligibility to participate, vesting and determination of level of benefits (including for purposes of vacation and severance) under any employee benefit plans and any other employee compensation and incentive plans, benefit (including vacation) plans, programs, policies and arrangements, in each case maintained for the benefit of Company employees as of and after the closing date of the merger by Parent, its subsidiaries or the surviving corporation, for such employee s service prior to the closing date of the merger with the Company and its subsidiaries and their predecessor entities, to the same extent such service is recognized by the Company or its subsidiaries immediately prior to the closing date of the merger. With respect to each such Parent benefit plan, program, policy and arrangement that is a welfare benefit plan, Parent has agreed to cause there to be waived any pre-existing condition or eligibility limitations or exclusions and actively-at-work requirements with respect to such Company employees and their eligible dependents and to give effect, for the year in which the closing of the

85

Table of Contents

merger occurs, for purposes of satisfying any deductible and maximum out-of-pocket limitations, to claims incurred and amounts paid by, and amounts reimbursed to, such employees and their eligible dependents under similar plans maintained by the Company and its subsidiaries in which such Company employees and their eligible dependents participated immediately prior to the closing date of the merger.

From and after the closing date of the merger, Parent has agreed to cause the surviving corporation and all of its subsidiaries to assume and honor, in accordance with their respective terms, (i) each existing employment, change in control, severance and termination plan, policy or agreement of or between the Company or any of its subsidiaries, on the one hand, and any officer, director or employee of that company, on the other hand, (ii) each equity-based plan, program or agreement and each bonus plan, program or agreement and (iii) all obligations pursuant to existing benefit restoration plans, equity-based plans, programs or agreements, bonus plans, programs or agreements, bonus deferral plans, vested and accrued benefits under any employee benefit plan, program or arrangement of the Company or its subsidiaries and similar employment compensation and benefit arrangements and agreements in effect as of the closing date of the merger.

Indemnification and Insurance

From and after the effective time, Parent has agreed to, and agreed to cause the surviving corporation to, indemnify and hold harmless (including by advancing funds for expenses) to the maximum extent permitted by law the present and former officers and directors (or equivalent) of the Company or any of its subsidiaries (i) from and against any and all costs or expenses (including reasonable attorneys fees and expenses), judgments, fines, losses, claims, damages, liabilities and amounts paid in settlement in connection with any actual or threatened claim, action, suit, proceeding or investigation, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative, arising out of, relating to or in connection with any acts or omissions occurring or alleged to occur prior to or at the effective time, including the approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement, the merger or the other transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement or arising out of or pertaining to the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement; and (ii) from and against any and all such damages arising out of acts or omissions in connection with such persons serving as an officer or director (or equivalent) or other fiduciary in any entity if such service was at the request or for the benefit of the Company or any of its subsidiaries. In addition, Parent has agreed to obtain, or cause the surviving corporation to obtain, prior to the effective time tail insurance policies with a claims period of at least six years from the effective time with respect to Side A directors and officers liability insurance in an amount to be specified, but for which the annual premium shall not exceed \$2.235 million, and with such other terms as are no less favorable in the aggregate than those of the directors and officers liability insurance maintained as of the date of the Merger Agreement by the Company and its respective subsidiaries; provided that, in satisfying such obligation, neither Parent nor the surviving corporation, as applicable, will be obligated to pay premiums per annum in excess of 300% of the aggregate per annum amount that the Company paid for such coverage under its directors and officers liability insurance policies in the last full year prior to the date the Merger Agreement was signed.

Best Efforts; Antitrust Matters; Gaming Approvals

General; HSR Act

Subject to the terms and conditions of the Merger Agreement, each party has agreed to use its best efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all appropriate actions, to file, or cause to be filed, all documents and to do, or cause to be done, all things necessary, proper or advisable to consummate the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, including preparing and filing as promptly as reasonably practicable all documentation to effect all necessary filings, consents, waivers, approvals, authorizations, permits or orders from all governmental authorities (including gaming authorities) or other persons. In furtherance of this covenant, each party has also agreed:

to file appropriate notification pursuant to the HSR Act with respect to the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement as promptly as reasonably practicable;

86

Table of Contents

to supply as promptly as reasonably practicable any additional information and documentary material that may be requested pursuant to the HSR Act; and

to use its best efforts to take or cause to be taken all other actions necessary, proper or advisable consistent with the best efforts provisions of the Merger Agreement to cause the expiration or termination of the applicable waiting periods, or receipt of required authorizations, as applicable, under the HSR Act.

Subject to the foregoing, Parent has agreed, and has agreed to cause any member or shareholder of Parent or any affiliate of any member or shareholder of Parent, to undertake any divestiture or restrict the conduct with respect to its business to obtain any necessary approvals under the HSR Act. The parties have agreed to request and to use their respective best efforts to obtain early termination of the waiting period under the HSR Act as promptly as reasonably practicable.

Additionally, in connection with their efforts to obtain all requisite approvals and authorizations for the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, each of Parent and Merger Sub, on the one hand, and the Company, on the other hand, has agreed to use their best efforts to:

cooperate in all respects with each other in connection with any filing or submission and in connection with any investigation or other inquiry, including any proceeding initiated by a private party;

keep the other party reasonably informed of any communication received by such party from, or given by such party to the FTC, the Antitrust Division of the DOJ, the Canadian Competition Bureau, or the CCB, or any other governmental authority and of any communication received or given in connection with any proceeding by a private party, in each case regarding any of the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement; and

permit the other party to review any communication given by it to, and consult with each other in advance of any meeting or conference with, the FTC, the DOJ, the CCB or any other governmental authority or, in connection with any proceeding by a private party, with any other person, and to the extent permitted by the FTC, the DOJ, the CCB or such other applicable governmental authority or other person, give the other party the opportunity to attend and participate in such meetings and conferences.

If any objections are asserted with respect to the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement under any law or if any suit is instituted (or threatened to be instituted) by the FTC, the DOJ, the CCB or any other applicable governmental authority or any private party challenging any of the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement as violative of any law or which would otherwise prevent, materially impede or materially delay the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, each party has agreed:

to use its best efforts to resolve any such objections or suits so as to permit consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement as promptly as reasonably practicable; and

to become subject to, consent and agree to, and otherwise take any action with respect to, any requirement (including any condition, limitation, understanding, agreement, order to sell, hold separate and otherwise dispose of, and to conduct, restrict, operate, invest and otherwise change the assets or business of the Company or any subsidiary in any manner) unless such action would be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a material adverse effect on the Company as of the effective time of the merger.

In the event that any administrative or judicial action or proceeding is instituted (or threatened to be instituted) by a governmental authority or private party challenging the merger or any other transaction contemplated by the Merger Agreement, or any other agreement contemplated thereby, each party has agreed to cooperate in all respects with each other and to use its respective best efforts to contest and resist such action or proceeding and to have vacated, lifted, reversed or overturned any decree, judgment, injunction or other order

Table of Contents

that is in effect and that prohibits, prevents or restricts consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement.

The parties have agreed that in no event will the Company or any of its subsidiaries be required to pay, prior to the effective time of the merger, any fee, penalty or other consideration to obtain any consent, approval or waiver required for the consummation of the merger under any contract other than *de minimis* amounts or amounts that are advanced or simultaneously reimbursed by Parent.

Further, Parent has agreed not to, nor permit any of its subsidiaries or affiliates to, take or agree to take any action (including entering into agreements with respect to any business combination) which could reasonably be expected to prevent, materially delay or materially impair the ability of Parent or Merger Sub to consummate the merger or any of the other transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement or observe or perform any of their obligations thereunder.

Gaming Approvals

Parent and Merger Sub have also agreed to use best efforts:

to, as promptly as practicable, obtain all licenses, permits, approvals, authorizations, registrations, findings of suitability, franchises, entitlements, waivers and exemptions issued by any gaming authority required to permit the parties to consummate the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement or necessary to permit Parent to own and operate the Company;

to avoid any action or proceeding by any gaming authority challenging the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement;

to make or cause to be made all necessary filings, and thereafter make or cause to be made any other required submissions with respect to the Merger Agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, as required under the gaming laws;

to schedule and attend (or cause to be scheduled and attended) any hearings or meetings with gaming authorities to obtain the necessary gaming approvals as promptly as possible; and

to comply with the terms and conditions of any and all of the foregoing as necessary to obtain the necessary gaming approvals. The parties have agreed that such efforts will include but not be limited to:

restructuring or committing to restructure Parent s or the surviving corporation s capital structure, to the extent practicable without having a material adverse impact on the value of and returns on Parent s or its affiliates equity investment;

replacing or issuing non-voting equity (to the extent such replacement or issuance would cure the problem by preventing a person required to be licensed under the gaming laws from having any influence, directly or indirectly, over Parent or the surviving corporation) to one or more persons required to be licensed under the gaming laws who are preventing or materially delaying the receipt of the necessary gaming approvals;

agreeing to divest assets or operations to the extent practicable without having a material adverse impact on the value of and returns on Parent's or its affiliates equity investment;

upon the closing of the merger, placing in trust assets or operations in those gaming jurisdictions which permit such action or agreeing to permit assets or operations to operate without interference from Parent, pending obtaining control upon subsequent regulatory approval; and

accepting operating restrictions on the surviving corporation to the extent practicable without having a material adverse impact on the value of and returns on Parent s or its affiliates equity investment.

88

Parent and Merger Sub have also agreed to cause all persons who are associated or affiliated with them or their affiliates who are, in the view of the applicable gaming authorities, required to be licensed under applicable gaming laws in order to consummate the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, to submit to the licensing process and, as promptly as reasonably practicable, to prepare and file all documentation to effect all necessary filings, consents, waivers, approvals, authorizations, permits or orders for all gaming authorities. Parent and its representatives and affiliates have agreed to use best efforts to:

file or cause to be filed (x) within 60 calendar days of June 15, 2007, all required initial applications and documents in respect of officers and directors, affiliates or holders of equity in Parent or its affiliates, as applicable, in connection with obtaining the necessary gaming approvals and (y) as promptly as practicable after the date hereof, all other required applications and documents in connection with obtaining the necessary gaming approvals;

request or cause to be requested an accelerated review from the gaming authorities in connection with such filings;

act diligently and promptly to pursue the gaming approvals;

cooperate with the Company in connection with the making of all gaming filings; and

keep the Company reasonably informed of the status of Parent s application for gaming approvals and its activities related to obtaining the necessary gaming approvals, including promptly advising the Company upon receiving any communication from any gaming authority that causes Parent or Merger Sub to believe that there is a reasonable likelihood that any required gaming approval will not be obtained or that the receipt of any such approval will be materially delayed.

The Company has agreed to, and to cause its directors, officers, employees and subsidiaries to, use best efforts in working with Parent and Parent s counsel to obtain the necessary gaming approvals.

Other Covenants

The Company and the other parties to the Merger Agreement have agreed to various other covenants in the Merger Agreement. Some of these covenants are mutual, while others have been made only by either the Company on one hand or Parent and/or Merger Sub on the other hand.

The mutual covenants include, but are not limited to:

taking all actions necessary so that no takeover law is or becomes applicable to restrict or prohibit the merger or any of the other transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, and, in the event that any takeover law is or becomes applicable to restrict or prohibit the merger or any of the other transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, taking all action necessary so that the transactions may be consummated as promptly as practicable on the terms contemplated by the Merger Agreement and otherwise to minimizing the effect of such takeover law;

except with respect to a decision by the Board of Directors of the Company to withdraw or modify its approval or recommendation of the Merger Agreement pursuant to the terms of the Merger Agreement or any related action taken by the Company pursuant to the non-solicitation provisions of the Merger Agreement, using reasonable efforts to consult the other party before issuing any press release or making any public announcement primarily relating to the Merger Agreement or the transactions contemplated thereby; and

using reasonable efforts to promptly notify the other party of (a) the receipt of any notice or other communication alleging that a material consent is or may be required in connection with the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, (b) the receipt of any material notice or other communication from any governmental authority in connection with the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement and (c) learning of any actions, suits, claims, investigations or proceedings

89

Table of Contents

commenced against, or affecting such party that, if they were pending on the date of the Merger Agreement, would have been required to be disclosed pursuant to the Merger Agreement or which relate to the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement.

The covenants that the Company made include, but are not limited to:

taking all action necessary to duly call, give notice of, convene and hold the special meeting as promptly as reasonably practicable after the SEC confirms that it has no further comments on this proxy statement, provided that the Company is not obligated to convene the special meeting in the event that the Board of Directors has withdrawn or modified its approval or recommendation of the Merger Agreement pursuant to the terms of the Merger Agreement;

subject to the right of the Board of Directors of the Company to withdraw or modify its recommendation that the Company s shareholders approve and adopt the Merger Agreement, using commercially reasonable efforts to solicit the approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement by the Company s shareholders;

except to the extent that the Board of Directors of the Company has withdrawn or modified its approval or recommendation of the Merger Agreement pursuant to the terms of the Merger Agreement, including in this proxy statement the recommendation of the Board of Directors of the Company that the shareholders of the Company approve and adopt the Merger Agreement;

preparing and filing this proxy statement with the SEC as promptly as reasonably practicable and using commercially reasonable efforts to mail this proxy statement to the Company shareholders as promptly as reasonably practicable; and

subject to certain restrictions and limitations, providing Parent and Merger Sub and their representatives with access to the offices, properties, books and records and documents of the Company and its subsidiaries.

The covenants that Parent and/or Merger Sub made include, but are not limited to:

cooperating with the Company in connection with the preparation of this proxy statement, including promptly furnishing the Company upon request with any and all information as may be required to be set forth in this proxy statement under applicable law.

Expenses

Costs and expenses incurred in connection with the Merger Agreement are to be paid by the party incurring such cost or expense, except as otherwise provided in the Merger Agreement, including as described under Termination Fees beginning on page 82. The Company, however, is liable for and shall pay any tax imposed on its shareholders in respect of assets that are owned directly or indirectly by the Company.

Remedies

Parent and Merger Sub Remedies

Parent s and Merger Sub s right to terminate the Merger Agreement and receive the termination fee and, as applicable, the Parent expenses, is the sole and exclusive monetary remedy of Parent and Merger Sub against the Company and its subsidiaries and their respective affiliates, shareholders, partners, members, directors, officers or agents, except that if Parent terminates the Merger Agreement as a result of a breach of a covenant or agreement or other intentional breach on the part of the Company, the sole and exclusive monetary remedy of Parent and Merger Sub, if any, against the Company and its subsidiaries and any of their respective affiliates, shareholders, partners, members, directors, officers and agents shall be from the Company, and in such event the Company shall not be directly or indirectly liable for losses and damages arising from or in connection therewith

90

Table of Contents

in an aggregate amount in excess of the termination fee. Parent and Merger Sub shall be entitled to an injunction or injunctions to prevent breaches of the Merger Agreement by the Company or to enforce specifically the obligations of the Company under the Merger Agreement. Whether or not Parent or Merger Sub seeks specific performance, in no event shall Parent or Merger Sub be entitled to damages in excess of the amount of the termination fee.

Upon the payment by the Company of the termination fee, the Parent expenses or amounts payable as a result of a breach of a covenant or agreement or other intentional breach on the part of the Company, none of the Company and its Subsidiaries or any of their respective affiliates, shareholders, partners, members, directors, officers or agents shall have any further monetary liability or obligation relating to or arising out of the Merger Agreement or the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement.

Company Remedies

The Company s right to terminate the Merger Agreement and receive the reverse termination fee or other amounts payable pursuant to the Merger Agreement shall be the sole and exclusive monetary remedy of the Company and its subsidiaries against Parent, Merger Sub and any of their respective affiliates, shareholders, partners, members, directors, officers or agents. The Company shall be entitled to an injunction or injunctions to prevent breaches of the Merger Agreement by Parent or Merger Sub, or to enforce specifically the obligations of Parent or Merger Sub under the Merger Agreement, including Parent s obligation to cause the equity financing to be funded at the closing if all of the mutual closing conditions and all of Parent s and Merger Sub s closing conditions are satisfied (or are capable of being satisfied upon the closing). Whether or not the Company seeks specific performance pursuant to the foregoing provision or otherwise, in no event shall the Company be entitled to damages in an amount in excess of the reverse termination fee.

Upon payment of the reverse termination fee or other amounts payable pursuant to the Merger Agreement, none of the Parent or Merger Sub or any of their respective affiliates, shareholders, partners, members, directors, officers or agents shall have any further monetary liability or obligation relating to or arising out of the Merger Agreement or the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement.

Amendment; Waiver

The Merger Agreement may be amended by the parties at any time prior to the effective time. After approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement by the Company s shareholders, however, no amendment may be made which under applicable law requires the further approval of the Company s shareholders without such further approval. In addition, at any time prior to the effective time, any party to the Merger Agreement may (i) extend the time for the performance of any of the obligations or other acts of the other parties, (ii) waive any inaccuracies in the representations and warranties contained in the Merger Agreement or in any document delivered pursuant to the Merger Agreement and (iii) subject to the requirements of applicable law, waive compliance with any of the agreements or conditions for the benefit of such party contained in the Merger Agreement.

Governing Law

The Merger Agreement is governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York, without regard to conflicts of laws principles thereof.

91

INFORMATION ABOUT PENN NATIONAL

Selected Financial Data

The following table sets forth our historical selected financial data as of and for the fiscal years ended on December 31, 2002, 2003, 2004, 2005 and 2006 and as of and for the six months ended June 30, 2006 and June 30, 2007. This financial data has been derived from, and should be read in conjunction with, our audited consolidated financial statements, the related notes and selected financial information filed as part of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2006 and the unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements and the related notes filed as part of our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarter ended June 30, 2007. Financial data as of and for the six-month periods ended June 30, 2006 and June 30, 2007, and the selected ratios are unaudited and, in the opinion of our management, include all adjustments necessary for a fair presentation of the data. The results of operations for the interim periods are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for the entire year.

	Six Months Ended June 30, June 30,			Year Ended December 31,										
	J	2007	2006		2006 (in thousar		2005 (1) ds, except per sha		har	2004 nare data)		2003 (2)		002 (3)
Income statement data: (4)						(111 1110 1101111	ш.,	careept per a		c union)				
Net revenues	\$ 1	,221,502	\$	1,085,575	\$	2,244,547	\$	1,369,105	\$	1,105,290	\$	980,520	\$	608,327
Total operating expenses		968,302		834,837		1,666,706		1,125,557		891,510		803,985		510,083
Income from continuing operations		253,200		250,738		577,841		243,548		213,780		176,535		98,244
Other expenses, net		(102,823)		(103,386)		(207,909)		(101,778)		(76,152)		(76,878)		(52,381)
Income from continuing operations before income														
taxes		150,377		147,352		369,932		141,770		137,628		99,657		45,863
Taxes on income		69,137		62,674		156,852		54,593		50,288		37,463		17,534
Net income from continuing operations		81,240		84,678		213,080		87,177		87,340		62,194		28,329
Income (loss) from discontinued operations						114,008		33,753		(15,856)		(10,723)		2,534
N	ф	01.240	ф	04.670	ф	227 000	ф	120.020	ф	71 404	ф	51 451	ф	20.062
Net income	\$	81,240	\$	84,678	\$	327,088	\$	120,930	\$	71,484	\$	51,471	\$	30,863
Per share data: (5)														
Earnings (loss) per share Basic														
Income from continuing operations	\$	0.96	\$	1.01	\$	2.53	\$	1.05	\$	1.09	\$	0.79	\$	0.38
Discontinued operations, net of tax						1.35		0.41		(0.20)		(0.14)		0.03
		0.06	ф	4.04	ф	2.00	ф	4.46	ф	0.00		0.65	ф	0.44
Basic earnings per share	\$	0.96	\$	1.01	\$	3.88	\$	1.46	\$	0.89	\$	0.65	\$	0.41
Earnings (loss) per share Diluted														
Income from continuing operations	\$	0.93	\$	0.98	\$	2.46	\$	1.02	\$	1.05	\$	0.77	\$	0.36
Discontinued operations, net of tax						1.32		0.39		(0.19)		(0.14)		0.03
D'' (1) 1	\$	0.02	ф	0.00	ф	2.70	ф	1 41	ф	0.00	ф	0.62	ф	0.20
Diluted earnings per share	\$	0.93	\$	0.98	\$	3.78	\$	1.41	\$	0.86	\$	0.63	\$	0.39
Weighted shares outstanding Basic		85,034		83,991		84,229		82,893		80,510		78,946		75,550
Weighted shares outstanding Diluted		87,784		86,435		86,634		85,857		83,508		81,224		78,188
Book value per share	\$	11.91	\$	7.98	\$	10.82	\$	6.56	\$	4.89	\$	3.90	\$	3.15
Other data:														
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$	276,897	\$	74,808	\$	281,809	\$	150,475	\$	197,164	\$	140,779	\$	101,641
Net cash used in investing activities		(394,198)		(117,062)		(302,341)		(1,978,800)		(67,114)		(331,607)		(102,064)
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities		108,380		39,952		56,427		1,873,221		(124,177)		217,459		18,312
Depreciation and amortization		72,980		57,446		123,951		72,531		65,785		57,471		34,518
Interest expense		99,649		96,195		196,328		89,344		75,720		76,616		42,104
Capital expenditures		155,102		118,055		408,883		121,135		68,957		56,733		88,533

Balance sheet data:							
Cash and cash equivalents (6)	\$ 159,594	\$ 130,318	\$ 168,515	\$ 132,620	\$ 87,620	\$ 81,567	\$ 54,536
Total assets	4,732,942	4,273,849	4,514,082	4,190,404	1,632,701	1,609,599	765,480
Total debt (6)	2,945,449	2,807,405	2,829,448	2,786,229	858,909	990,123	375,018
Current assets	262,197	283,167	401,963	306,342	174,203	157,630	94,439
Noncurrent assets	4,470,745	3,990,682	4,112,119	3,884,062	1,458,498	1,451,969	671,041
Current liabilities	379,699	278,877	415,671	341,309	167,405	130,538	92,982
Noncurrent liabilities	3,332,701	3,318,667	3,177,248	3,302,552	1,067,204	1,169,183	425,498
Shareholders equity	1,020,542	676,305	921,163	546,543	398,092	309,878	247,000
Fixed charge ratio	2.31	2.38	2.62	2.22	2.69	2.22	1.79

⁽¹⁾ Reflects the operations of Argosy properties since the October 1, 2005 acquisition effective date.

92

⁽²⁾ Reflects the operations of the Hollywood Casino properties since the March 1, 2003 acquisition effective date.

⁽³⁾ Reflects operations included since the April 25, 2002 acquisition of Bullwhackers.

⁽⁴⁾ For purposes of comparability, certain prior year amounts have been reclassified to conform to the current year presentation.

⁽⁵⁾ Per share data has been retroactively restated to reflect the increased number of common stock shares outstanding as a result of March 7, 2005 and June 25, 2002 stock splits.

⁽⁶⁾ Does not include discontinued operations.

Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges

The following table presents our ratio of earnings to fixed charges for the fiscal periods indicated.

	Six Months Ended June 30, June 30,			Year Ended December 31,										
	_	2007	_	2006		2006		2005		2004		2003		2002
Earnings														
Pre-tax income from continuing operations, before	_						_						_	
income or loss from equity investees	\$ 1	150,012	\$ 1	146,365	\$ 3	570,720	\$	140,315	\$	135,994	\$	97,832	\$	43,898
Add:														
Fixed charges	\$ 1	110,613	\$ 1	103,831	\$ 2	23,727	\$	114,183	\$	82,125	\$	80,425	\$	53,818
Amortization of capitalized interest	\$	369	\$	133	\$	502	\$	222	\$	166	\$	146	\$	90
Distributed income of equity investees	\$		\$		\$		\$		\$	3,112	\$	790	\$	
Less:														
Interest capitalized	\$	5,700	\$	3,300	\$	8,000	\$	1,500	\$	400	\$	300	\$	1,600
Total	\$ 2	255,294	\$ 2	247,029	\$ 5	86,949	\$ 2	253,220	\$	220,997	\$	178,893	\$	96,206
Fixed Charges														
Interest expensed and capitalized (includes amortized														
premiums, discounts and capitalized expenses)	\$ 1	105,349	\$	99,495	\$ 2	204,328	\$	90,844	\$	76,120	\$	76,916	\$	43,704
Loss on early extinguishment of debt	\$		\$		\$	10,022	\$	18,039	\$	3,767	\$	1,310	\$	7,924
An estimate of interest within rental expense	\$	5,264	\$	4,336	\$	9,377	\$	5,300	\$	2,238	\$	2,199	\$	2,190
Total	\$ 1	110,613	\$ 1	103,831	\$ 2	23,727	\$:	114,183	\$	82,125	\$	80,425	\$	53,818
Fixed Charge Ratio		2.31		2.38		2.62		2.22		2.69		2.22		1.79
Net Book Value		2.31		2.50		2.02		2.22		2.07		2.22		2.17

Our net book value per share as of June 30, 2007 was \$11.91, which is substantially below the \$67.00 per share cash merger consideration.

MARKET PRICES OF THE COMPANY COMMON STOCK

The Company shares are listed and traded on the NASDAQ under the symbol PENN. The following table sets forth the closing high and low sales prices per share of Company common stock on the NASDAQ for the periods indicated as reported on November 6, 2007.

Market Information

	Commo	on Stock
	High	Low
Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2005:		
1st Quarter (ended March 31)	\$ 34.84	\$ 28.74
2nd Quarter (ended June 30)	36.61	29.75
3rd Quarter (ended September 30)	38.60	31.00
4th Quarter (ended December 31)	33.52	26.30
Fiscal Year Ended December 30, 2006:		
1st Quarter (ended March 31)	42.48	30.95
2nd Quarter (ended June 30)	43.59	35.00
3rd Quarter (ended September 30)	39.09	31.01
4th Quarter (ended December 31)	41.99	36.57
Fiscal Year Ending December 31, 2007:		
1st Quarter (ended March 31)	47.25	40.22
2nd Quarter (ended June 30)	63.29	42.56
3rd Quarter (ended September 30)	61.00	54.40
4th Quarter (through November 6)	62.30	58.50

The closing sale price of a share of Company common stock on the NASDAQ on June 14, 2007, the last trading day before the Company announced the execution of the Merger Agreement (but following public reports regarding a possible sale of the Company), was \$51.14 per share. On November 6, 2007, the last trading day before this proxy statement was printed, the closing price for Company shares on the NASDAQ was \$61.79 per share. You are encouraged to obtain current market quotations for the Company common stock in connection with voting your Company shares.

Since the Company s initial public offering of common stock in May 1994, it has not paid any cash dividends on its common stock. The Company does not anticipate paying cash dividends on its common stock for the foreseeable future.

NO RIGHTS OF APPRAISAL OR DISSENTERS RIGHTS

Under Pennsylvania law, shareholders of a corporation are not entitled to exercise dissenters—rights if shares of the corporation are listed on a national securities exchange, quoted on the NASDAQ or held beneficially or of record by more than 2,000 persons. Consequently, because shares of the Company—s common stock are quoted on NASDAQ, you will not have the right to exercise dissenters—rights. If the Merger Agreement is approved and adopted and the merger is completed, shareholders who voted against the approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement will be treated the same as shareholders who voted for the approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement and their shares will automatically be converted into the right to receive the merger consideration.

SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF PRINCIPAL SHAREHOLDERS AND MANAGEMENT

The following table sets forth certain information with respect to beneficial ownership of the Company s common stock as of September 30, 2007, by each person known to the Company to own beneficially more than 5% of the Company s outstanding common stock, each director, the CEO and each of the four other most highly compensated executive officers of the Company and all of the executive officers and directors of the Company as a group. The persons named in the table have sole voting and investment power with respect to all shares of common stock shown as beneficially owned by them except as otherwise shown in the footnotes to the table. Unless otherwise indicated in the footnotes to the table, the address of each such person is c/o the Company, 825 Berkshire Boulevard, Suite 200, Wyomissing, Pennsylvania 19610.

Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with the rules of the SEC. Shares of common stock subject to options currently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days of September 30, 2007, are deemed outstanding for computing the percentage beneficially owned by such holder, but are not deemed outstanding for purposes of computing the percentage beneficially owned by any other person. Except as otherwise indicated, the Company believes that the beneficial owners of the common stock listed below, based on information furnished by such owners, have sole investment and voting power with respect to such shares, subject to community property laws where applicable, and that there are no other affiliations among the shareholders listed in the table. The percentage for each beneficial owner is calculated based on (i) the aggregate number of shares reported to be owned by such group or individual and (ii) the aggregate number of shares of common stock outstanding as of September 30, 2007 (86,634,734 shares).

	Number of Shares	
	Beneficially	Percentage
Name and Address	Owned	of Class
Peter M. Carlino(1)(2)	11,822,603	13.57%
Peter D. Carlino(1)(3)	10,043,414	11.59%
Richard J. Carlino(1)(4)	9,553,607	11.03%
David E. Carlino(1)(4)	9,568,459	11.05%
Carlino Family Trust(1)	9,533,604	11.00%
Harold Cramer(1)(5)	10,178,316	11.74%
David A. Handler(6)	172,500	*
John M. Jacquemin(6)	99,900	*
Robert P. Levy(7)	14,100	*
Barbara Z. Shattuck(8)	63,805	*
William J. Clifford(6)(9)	477,500	*
Leonard M. DeAngelo(6)(9)	519,944	*
Jordan B. Savitch(6)(9)	199,260	*
Robert S. Ippolito(6)(9)	187,400	*
Kevin DeSanctis	400,000	*
All executive officers and directors as a group (10 persons)(6)(9)	14,201,724	16.02%
Akre Capital Management, LLC(10)	7,360,937	8.50%
Parent, Merger Sub and Fortress/Centerbridge as a group	0	*

Notes to Security Ownership of Principal

Shareholders and Management Table

^{*} Less than 1%.

 ^{9,533,604} shares of the Company s common stock are owned by an irrevocable trust, which is referred to as the Carlino Family Trust, among Peter D. Carlino, his eight children and the former spouse of one of his children, as settlors, and certain trustees, as to which Peter M. Carlino has sole voting power for the election of directors and certain other matters. Peter D. Carlino, Peter M. Carlino, David E. Carlino, Richard J. Carlino and Harold Cramer have shared investment power and shared voting power with respect to certain matters.

Table of Contents

- 2. The number of shares in the table includes 9,533,604 shares owned by the Carlino Family Trust, 452,997 shares owned by the Grantor Retained Annuity Trust of Peter M. Carlino dated September 23, 2005 of which Peter M. Carlino is the trustee and has sole voting and investment power, 473,755 shares owned by the 2006 Grantor Retained Annuity Trust of Peter M. Carlino dated May 19, 2006 of which Peter M. Carlino is the trustee and has sole voting and investment power, 263,003 shares owned by the 2007 Grantor Retained Annuity Trust of Peter M. Carlino dated June 14, 2007 of which Peter M. Carlino is the trustee and has sole voting and investment power, 126,491 shares owned jointly with Mr. Carlino s wife, 266,453 shares owned by Mr. Carlino s wife, 220,000 shares of restricted stock under which Mr. Carlino has voting rights but his disposition rights are currently restricted, and 486,300 shares that may be acquired upon the exercise of outstanding options.
- 3. The number of shares in the table includes 9,533,604 shares owned by the Carlino Family Trust and 502,212 shares owned by a marital trust for the benefit of Peter D. Carlino and by a residuary trust for the benefit of Peter D. Carlino and Peter D. Carlino s children as to both of which Peter D. Carlino has shared investment power and shared voting power.
- 1. The number of shares in the table includes 9,533,604 shares of common stock owned by the Carlino Family Trust.
- 5. The number of shares in the table includes 9,533,604 shares owned by the Carlino Family Trust, an aggregate of 502,212 shares owned by a marital trust for the benefit of Peter D. Carlino and by a residuary trust for the benefit of Peter D. Carlino and Peter D. Carlino s children as to both of which Harold Cramer has shared investment power and shared voting power and 82,500 shares that may be acquired upon the exercise of outstanding options.
- 6. Includes shares that may be acquired upon the exercise of outstanding options, as follows: William J. Clifford, 390,338 shares; Leonard M. DeAngelo, 450,112 shares; Jordan B. Savitch, 167,260 shares; Robert S. Ippolito, 133,946 shares; David A. Handler, 142,500 shares; and John M. Jacquemin, 97,500 shares; and all executive officers and directors as a group, 2,010,456 shares.
- 7. Includes 7,500 shares that may be acquired upon the exercise of outstanding options and 600 shares owned by Mr. Levy s spouse, as to which shares Mr. Levy disclaims beneficial ownership.
- 8. Includes 52,500 shares that may be acquired upon the exercise of outstanding options and 2,000 shares owned by Ms. Shattuck s spouse, as to which shares Ms. Shattuck disclaims beneficial ownership.
- 9. Includes restricted shares issued as follows: William J. Clifford, 40,000 shares; Leonard M. DeAngelo, 40,000 shares; Jordan B. Savitch, 20,000 shares; Robert S. Ippolito, 20,000 shares; and all executive officers and directors as a group, 340,000 shares, under which each of them has voting rights but his disposition rights are currently restricted.
- 10. According to their 13G/A filed with the SEC on February 15, 2007, consists of shares beneficially owned as of December 31, 2006 by Akre Capital Management, LLC, which is referred to as ACM, an investment adviser registered under Section 203 of the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, and Chares T. Akre, Jr., and represents shares to which ACM and Mr. Akre have shared voting and dispositive power. Mr. Akre is the managing member of ACM. The address of ACM and Mr. Akre is 2 West Marshall Street, P.O. Box 998, Middleburg, VA 20118.

97

SHAREHOLDER PROPOSALS

If the merger is completed, we will no longer be a publicly held company and there will be no public participation in any future meetings of our shareholders. However, if the merger is not completed, our shareholders will continue to be entitled to attend and participate in our shareholders meetings.

The Company does not expect to hold an annual meeting of shareholders in 2008 if the merger is completed. If the merger is not completed, shareholder proposals intended to be included in the Company s proxy statement for the 2008 annual meeting of shareholders pursuant to Rule 14a-8 of the Exchange Act must be received by the Company no later than January 2, 2008. Proposals for the 2008 annual meeting of shareholders submitted outside the processes of Rule 14a-8 will be considered untimely for purposes of Rule 14a-4(c) of the Exchange Act if not received by the Company by January 2, 2008. Proposals should be sent to the Company s principal executive office, Wyomissing Professional Center, 825 Berkshire Boulevard, Suite 200, Wyomissing, Pennsylvania 19610, directed to the attention of the Secretary.

98

PROVISIONS FOR UNAFFILIATED SHAREHOLDERS

No provision has been made in connection with the merger to grant unaffiliated shareholders access to the corporate files of Penn National, any other party to the merger or any of their respective affiliates or to obtain counsel or appraisal services at the expense of Penn National or any other such party or affiliate.

99

OTHER MATTERS

Delivery of this Proxy Statement

The SEC has adopted rules that permit companies and intermediaries (such as brokers) to satisfy delivery requirements for proxy statements with respect to two or more shareholders sharing the same address by delivering a single proxy statement addressed to those shareholders. This process, known as householding, potentially means extra convenience for shareholders and cost savings for companies. This year, a number of brokers with customers who are our shareholders will be householding our proxy materials unless contrary instructions have been received from the customers. We will promptly deliver, upon oral or written request, a separate copy of the proxy statement to any shareholder sharing an address to which only one copy was mailed. Requests for additional copies should be directed to our proxy solicitor, Innisfree M&A Incorporated, 501 Madison Avenue, 20th Floor, New York, NY 10022, or by toll-free telephone at (877) 750-9498, or to Penn National Gaming, Inc., 825 Berkshire Blvd., Suite 200, Wyomissing, PA 19610, Attention: Secretary, or by telephone at (610) 373-2400.

Once a shareholder has received notice from his or her broker that the broker will be householding communications to the shareholder s address, householding will continue until the shareholder is notified otherwise or until the shareholder revokes his or her consent. If, at any time, a shareholder no longer wishes to participate in householding and would prefer to receive separate copies of the proxy statement, the shareholder should so notify his or her broker. Any shareholder who currently receives multiple copies of the proxy statement at his or her address and would like to request householding of communications should contact his or her broker or, if shares are registered in the shareholder s name, our Secretary, at the address or telephone number provided above.

100

WHERE YOU CAN FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

The Company files annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. You may read and copy any reports, proxy statements or other information that we file with the SEC at the following location of the SEC:

Public Reference Room

Station Place

100 F Street, N.W.

Washington, D.C. 20549

Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the public reference rooms. You may also obtain copies of this information by mail from the Public Reference Section of the SEC, Station Place, 100 F Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20549, at prescribed rates. The Company s public filings are also available to the public from document retrieval services and the Internet website maintained by the SEC at www.sec.gov. You may also retrieve this information from our website at www.pngaming.com. Information contained on our website is not incorporated in or made a part of this proxy statement.

Any person, including any beneficial owner, to whom this proxy statement is delivered may request copies of reports, proxy statements or other information concerning us, without charge, by written or telephonic request directed to us at Penn National Gaming, Inc., 825 Berkshire Blvd., Suite 200, Wyomissing, PA 19610, Attention: Secretary, or by telephone at (610) 373-2400, or, to our proxy solicitor, Innisfree M&A Incorporated, 501 Madison Avenue, 20th Floor, New York, NY 10022, or by toll-free telephone at (877) 750-9498. If you would like to request documents, please do so by December 5, 2007, in order to receive them before the special meeting.

The SEC allows us to incorporate by reference into this proxy statement documents we file with the SEC. This means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to those documents. The information incorporated by reference is considered to be a part of this proxy statement. We incorporate by reference the documents listed below and any filings Penn National makes with the SEC under Section 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act after the date of this proxy statement until the date of the special meeting.

Commission file number 0-24206

Period

Annual Report on Form 10-K

Year Ended December 31, 2006

Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q

Quarters Ended March 31, 2007, June 30, 2007

No persons have been authorized to give any information or to make any representations other than those contained in this proxy statement and, if given or made, such information or representations must not be relied upon as having been authorized by us or any other person. This proxy statement is dated, November 7, 2007. You should not assume that the information contained in this proxy statement is accurate as of any date other than that date, and the mailing of this proxy statement to shareholders shall not create any implication to the contrary.

ANNEX A

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

BY AND AMONG

PENN NATIONAL GAMING, INC.,

PNG ACQUISITION COMPANY INC.

AND

PNG MERGER SUB INC.

June 15, 2007

Table of Contents

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE I

DEFINITIONS

Section 1.1 Section 1.2	Definitions Terms Generally	A-1 A-7
	ARTICLE II	
	THE MERGER	
Section 2.1	The Merger	A-8
Section 2.2	Conversion of Securities	A-8
Section 2.3	Payment of Cash for Merger Shares and Company Options	A-9
Section 2.4	Treatment of Company Options	A-11
	ARTICLE III	
	THE SURVIVING CORPORATION	
Section 3.1	Articles of Incorporation	A-11
Section 3.2	Bylaws	A-11
Section 3.3	Directors and Officers	A-11
Section 3.4.	Headquarters of the Surviving Corporation	A-11
	ARTICLE IV	
	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE COMPANY	
Section 4.1	Comparete Evictories and Dayyou	۸ 12
Section 4.1	Corporate Existence and Power	A-12 A-12
Section 4.2	Corporate Authorization Governmental Authorization	
Section 4.3	Non-Contravention	A-12 A-13
Section 4.4	Capitalization	A-13 A-13
Section 4.5	Reports and Financial Statements	A-13 A-14
Section 4.7	Undisclosed Liabilities	A-15
Section 4.7	Disclosure Documents	A-15
Section 4.9	Absence of Certain Changes or Events	A-15
Section 4.10	Finders Fees	A-16
Section 4.11	Opinion of Financial Advisor	A-16
Section 4.12	Anti-Takeover Provisions	A-16
Section 4.13	Compliance With Laws	A-16
Section 4.14	Employee Matters	A-17
Section 4.15	Employees	A-18
Section 4.16	Litigation	A-18
Section 4.17	Tax Matters	A-19
Section 4.17	Environmental Matters	A-19
Section 4.19	Intellectual Property	A-20
Section 4.19	Real Property; Vessels	A-21
Section 4.20	Material Contracts	A-21
Section 4.22	Insurance	A-22
		A-22
Section 4.23	Gaming Approvals	A

Table of Contents 143

A-i

Table of Contents

ARTICLE V

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF PARENT AND MERGER SUB

Section 5.1	Entity Existence and Power	A-23
Section 5.2	Corporate Authorization	A-23
Section 5.3	Governmental Authorization	A-23
Section 5.4	Non-Contravention	A-23
Section 5.5	Disclosure Documents	A-23
Section 5.6	Finders Fees	A-24
Section 5.7	Financing.	A-24
Section 5.8	Gaming Approvals and Licensing Matters	A-24
Section 5.9	Parent and Merger Sub	A-25
Section 5.10	Ownership of Shares	A-25
Section 5.11	Interest in Competitors	A-25
Section 5.12	No Other Representations and Warranties	A-25
Section 5.13	Solvency	A-25
	ARTICLE VI	
	CONDUCT OF BUSINESS PENDING THE MERGER	
Section 6.1	Conduct of the Company and Subsidiaries	A 25
Section 6.1 Section 6.2	Conduct of the Company and Subsidiaries	A-25 A-28
Section 6.2	Conduct of Parent and Merger Sub	A-28 A-28
Section 0.5	No Control of Other Party s Business	A-20
	ARTICLE VII	
	ADDITIONAL AGREEMENTS	
Section 7.1	Stockholder Meeting; Proxy Material	A-28
Section 7.2	Best Efforts	A-29
Subject 7.3	Access to Information	A-31
Section 7.4	Solicitation	A-31
Section 7.5	Director and Officer Liability	A-34
Section 7.6	Takeover Statutes	A-35
Section 7.7	Public Announcements	A-35
Section 7.8	Employee Matters	A-35
Section 7.9	Financing	A-36
Section 7.10	Notices of Certain Events	A-38
Section 7.11	Confidentiality Agreements	A-38
Section 7.12	Rule 16b-3	A-38
Section 7.13	Treatment of Certain Notes	A-38
	ARTICLE VIII	
	CONDITIONS TO THE MERGER	
Section 8.1	Conditions to the Obligations of Each Party	A-40
Section 8.1	Conditions to the Obligations of Parent and Merger Sub	A-40 A-40
Section 8.2	Conditions to the Obligations of the Company	A-40 A-41
300000 0.3	Conditions to the Congations of the Company	A-41

A-ii

Table of Contents

ARTICLE IX

TERMINATION

Section 9.1	Termination	A-41
Section 9.2	Termination Fee	A-43
Section 9.3	Effect of Termination	A-44
	ARTICLE X	
	MISCELLANEOUS	
Section 10.1	Notices	A-44
Section 10.2	Survival of Representations and Warranties	A-45
Section 10.3	Expenses	A-45
Section 10.4	Amendment	A-45
Section 10.5	Waiver	A-45
Section 10.6	Successors and Assigns	A-46
Section 10.7	Governing Law	A-46
Section 10.8	Counterparts; Effectiveness; Third Party Beneficiaries	A-46
Section 10.9	Severability	A-46
Section 10.10	Entire Agreement	A-46
Section 10.11	Jurisdiction	A-46
Section 10.12	Authorship	A-47
Section 10.13	Remedies	A-47
Annex A Surv	viving Corporation Articles of Incorporation	

Annex B Surviving Corporation Bylaws

Annex C Surviving Corporation Directors

A-iii

Table of Contents

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

This AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER (this *Agreement*) is made and entered into as of this 15th day of June, 2007 by and among PENN NATIONAL GAMING, INC., a Pennsylvania corporation (the *Company*), PNG ACQUISITION COMPANY INC., a Delaware corporation (*Parent*), and PNG MERGER SUB INC., a Pennsylvania corporation and a wholly owned subsidiary of Parent (*Merger Sub*).

RECITALS

- A. The parties intend that Merger Sub be merged with and into the Company (the *Merger*), with the Company surviving the Merger as a direct or indirect wholly owned subsidiary of Parent (the *Surviving Corporation*). The Surviving Corporation shall retain the name of the Company.
- B. The Board of Directors of the Company has (i) determined that the Merger and this Agreement are fair to and in the best interests of the Company and its shareholders, (ii) approved this Agreement and (iii) resolved to recommend that shareholders of the Company approve this Agreement.
- C. The respective Boards of Directors of Parent and Merger Sub have unanimously approved this Agreement.
- D. In the Merger, subject to the terms of Article II hereof, each share of common stock, \$.01 par value per share, of the Company, including any Rights associated therewith (the *Shares*), other than those shares held by Parent, will be converted into the right to receive \$67.00 per share in cash, subject to possible increase as provided herein.
- E. The Company, Parent and Merger Sub desire to make certain representations, warranties, covenants and agreements in connection with the Merger and also to prescribe certain conditions to the Merger, as set forth herein.
- F. This Agreement is intended to constitute the plan of merger required by Section 1927 of the PBCL (as hereinafter defined) for the Merger.

AGREEMENT

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing and the representations, warranties, covenants and agreements contained herein, intending to be legally bound, the parties hereto agree as follows:

ARTICLE I

DEFINITIONS

Section 1.1. Definitions. For purposes of this Agreement, the following terms have the respective meanings set forth below:

2007 Budget has the meaning set forth in Section 6.1(f).

Adjustment Date has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2(c).

Affiliate means, with respect to any Person, any other Person, directly or indirectly, controlling, controlled by, or under common control with, such Person. For purposes of this definition, the term control (including the correlative terms controlling, controlled by and under common control with) means the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of a Person, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise. For purposes of this Agreement, Parent and Merger Sub shall be deemed not to be Affiliates of the Company.

Table of Contents

Agreement has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.

Articles of Merger has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1(b).

Book-Entry Share has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2(c).

Business Day means any day other than the days on which banks in New York, New York are required or authorized to close.

CCB has the meaning set forth in Section 7.2(b).

Certificate has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2(c).

Closing has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1(d).

Closing Date has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1(d).

Code means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

Company has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.

Company Acquisition Proposal has the meaning set forth in Section 7.4(g)(i).

Company Benefit Plan means each Employee Benefit Plan (other than any multiemployer plan within the meaning of ERISA Section 3(37)) and all stock ownership, stock purchase, stock option, phantom stock or other equity-based retirement, vacation, severance, disability, death benefit, employment, change-in-control, fringe benefit, bonus, incentive, pension, profit sharing, medical, deferred compensation and other material Employee Benefit Plans, agreements, programs, policies, practices or other arrangements, whether or not subject to ERISA, under which any Company Employee has any present or future right to benefits, maintained or contributed to by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or under which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries has any present or future liability.

Company Disclosure Letter has the meaning set forth in the preamble to Article IV.

Company Employees means any current, former or retired employee, officer, consultant, independent contractor or director of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries.

Company Equity Awards means Company Options and Company Restricted Shares.

Company Intellectual Property has the meaning set forth in Section 4.19.

Company Options means outstanding options to acquire Shares from the Company granted to Company Employees under the Company Stock Plans or otherwise.

Company Proxy Statement means the proxy statement, together with any amendments or supplements thereto and any other related proxy materials, relating to the approval of this Agreement by the Company s shareholders prepared in accordance with applicable Law.

Company Restricted Shares has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2(e).

Company SEC Reports has the meaning set forth in Section 4.6(a).

A-2

Table of Contents

Company Securities has the meaning set forth in Section 4.5(b).

Company Shareholder Meeting has the meaning set forth in Section 7.1(a).

Company Stock Plans means the 2007 Employees Long Term Incentive Compensation Plan, 2007 Long Term Incentive Compensation Plan For Non-Employee Directors, 2003 Long Term Incentive Compensation Plan and 1994 Stock Option Plan.

Compensation has the meaning set forth in Section 7.8(a).

Confidentiality Agreements means the Confidentiality Agreement, dated April 23, 2007, between the Company and Fortress Investment Group LLC and the Confidentiality Agreement, dated April 23, 2007, between the Company and Centerbridge Associates, L.P.

Consent Solicitation has the meaning set forth in Section 7.13(a).

Contract has the meaning set forth in Section 4.4.

Current Employee has the meaning set forth in Section 7.8(a).

Current Policies has the meaning set forth in Section 7.5(a).

Damages has the meaning set forth in Section 7.5(a).

Debt Financing has the meaning set forth in Section 5.7.

Debt Financing Commitments has the meaning set forth in Section 5.7.

Debt Tender Offer has the meaning set forth in Section 7.13(a).

Disbursing Agent has the meaning set forth in Section 2.3(a).

DOJ has the meaning set forth in Section 7.2(b).

Dual Voting Structure has the meaning set forth in Section 5.8.

Effective Time has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1(b).

Employee Benefit Plan has the meaning set forth in Section 3(3) of ERISA.

Employment Agreement means any employment, severance, retention, termination, indemnification, change in control or similar agreement between the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, on the one hand, and any current or former employee of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, on the other hand.

End Date has the meaning set forth in Section 9.1(b)(i).

Environment has the meaning set forth in Section 4.18(b).

Environmental Law has the meaning set forth in Section 4.18(b).

Environmental Permits has the meaning set forth in Section 4.18(a).

A-3

Table of Contents

Equity Financing has the meaning set forth in Section 5.7.

Equity Financing Commitments has the meaning set forth in Section 5.7.

ERISA means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended.

ERISA Affiliate has the meaning set forth in Section 4.14(c).

Exchange Act means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.

Excluded Party has the meaning set forth in Section 7.4(b).

Financing has the meaning set forth in Section 5.7.

Financing Commitments has the meaning set forth in Section 5.7.

FTC has the meaning set forth in Section 7.2(b).

Gaming Approvals has the meaning set forth in Section 7.2(e).

Gaming Authority means any Governmental Authority with regulatory control or jurisdiction over casino, pari-mutuel, lottery or other gaming activities and operations.

Gaming Law means, with respect to any Person, any Law governing or relating to any current or contemplated casino, pari-mutuel, lottery or other gaming activities and operations of such Person and its Subsidiaries, including, the rules and regulations established by any Gaming Authority.

GAAP means United States generally accepted accounting principles.

Governmental Authority means any nation or government or any agency, public or regulatory authority, instrumentality, department, commission, court, arbitrator, ministry, tribunal or board of any nation or any government or political subdivision thereof, in each case, whether national, federal, tribal, provincial, state, regional, local or municipal.

Hazardous Materials has the meaning set forth in Section 4.18(b).

HSR Act means the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, as amended.

Indenture has the meaning set forth in Section 7.13(a).

Law means applicable statutes, common laws, rules, ordinances, regulations, codes, licensing requirements, orders, judgments, injunctions, writs, decrees, licenses, governmental guidelines or interpretations having the force of law, Permits, rules and bylaws, in each case, of a Governmental Authority.

Lazard has the meaning set forth in Section 4.10.

Licensed Persons has the meaning set forth in Section 7.2(f).

Liens means, with respect to any asset, any mortgage, lien, pledge, charge, security interest or encumbrance of any kind in respect of such asset.

Limited Guarantee Provisions has the meaning set forth in Section 5.7.

A-4

Table of Contents

Material Adverse Effect on the Company means a material adverse event, change, effect, development, condition or occurrence on or with respect to the business, operations or financial condition of the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole; provided, however, except (other than in clauses (A), (B), (C), (D), (H), (I) and (J) below) to the extent such changes have a materially disproportionate effect on the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, when compared to other companies operating in the same industries in which the Company or its Subsidiaries operate, that Material Adverse Effect on the Company shall not be deemed to include any event, change, effect, development, condition or occurrence to the extent resulting from any one or more of the following: (A) changes in general economic conditions, the securities or financial markets, the gaming industry generally or in any specific jurisdiction or regulatory, legislative or other political conditions or developments; (B) public disclosure of this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby, including the identity and/or structure of Parent and its Affiliates; (C) any taking of any action specifically required by this Agreement; (D) changes in Law (other than a change in Law enacted by the State of Illinois, the State of Indiana, the State of West Virginia or the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania prohibiting all gaming activities which are currently permitted therein) or GAAP, or the interpretation thereof; (E) any outbreak or escalation of hostilities or war or any act of terrorism; (F) any weather-related or other force majeure event; (G) any outbreak of illness or other public health-related event; (H) any divestiture or disposition of any assets or operations of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries which, as of the date hereof, the Company and its Subsidiaries have committed to make to satisfy any Gaming Authority or which is disclosed in the Company Disclosure Letter; (I) changes in the share price or trading volume of the Shares or the failure of the Company to meet projections or forecasts (unless due to a circumstance which would separately constitute a Material Adverse Effect on the Company); or (J) any litigation alleging breach of fiduciary duty or other violation of applicable Law relating to this Agreement or the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

Material Contract has the meaning set forth in Section 4.21(a).

Merger has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

Merger Consideration has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2(c).

Merger Shares has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2(c).

Merger Sub has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.

New Financing Commitments has the meaning set forth in Section 7.9(c).

No-Shop Period Start Date has the meaning set forth in Section 7.4(a).

Notes has the meaning set forth in Section 7.13(a).

Owned Real Property has the meaning set forth in Section 4.20(a).

Parent has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.

Parent Disclosure Letter has the meaning set forth in the preamble to Article V.

Parent Expenses has the meaning set forth in Section 9.2(e).

Parent Plan has the meaning set forth in Section 7.8(b).

PBCL has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1(a).

A-5

Table of Contents

Permits means any licenses, franchises, permits, certificates, consents, approvals or other similar authorizations of, from or by a Governmental Authority (including any Gaming Authority) possessed by or granted to or necessary for the ownership of the material assets or conduct of the business of the Company or its Subsidiaries.

Permitted Liens means (i) Liens for Taxes, assessments and governmental charges or levies not yet due and payable or that are being contested in good faith and by appropriate proceedings; (ii) mechanics , carriers , workmen s, repairmen s, materialmen s or other Liens or security interests that secure a liquidated amount that are being contested in good faith and by appropriate proceedings or with respect to which there remains an opportunity to contest; or (iii) the Real Property Leases; (iv) Liens imposed by applicable Law; (v) pledges or deposits to secure obligations under workers compensation Laws or similar legislation or to secure public or statutory obligations; (vi) pledges and deposits to secure the performance of bids, trade contracts, leases, surety and appeal bonds, performance bonds and other obligations of a similar nature, in each case in the ordinary course of business; (vii) easements, covenants and rights of way (unrecorded and of record) and other similar restrictions of record, and zoning, building and other similar restrictions, in each case that do not adversely affect in any material respect the current use of the applicable property owned, leased, used or held for use by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries; (viii) Liens the existence of which are specifically disclosed in the notes to the consolidated financial statements of the Company included in any Company SEC Report filed prior to the date of this Agreement; and (ix) any other Liens that do not secure a liquidated amount and that would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.

Person means any individual, corporation, company, limited liability company, partnership, association, trust, joint venture, group or any other entity or organization, including any government or political subdivision or any agency or instrumentality thereof.

Real Property Leases has the meaning set forth in Section 4.20(b).

Recommendation has the meaning set forth in Section 7.1(a).

Recommendation Withdrawal has the meaning set forth in Section 7.4(d).

Release has the meaning set forth in Section 4.18(b).

Representatives has the meaning set forth in Section 7.4(a).

Required Financial Information has the meaning set forth in Section 7.9(a).

Requisite Shareholder Vote has the meaning set forth in Section 4.2(a).

Restraint has the meaning set forth in Section 8.1(d).

Reverse Termination Fee means \$200 million.

Rights has the meaning set forth in the Rights Agreement.

Rights Agreement has the meaning set forth in Section 4.12.

Sarbanes-Oxley Act has the meaning set forth in Section 4.6(a).

SEC means the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission.

A-6

Table of Contents

Securities Act means the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.

Shares has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

Subsidiary means, with respect to any Person, any other Person of which the first Person owns, directly or indirectly, securities or other ownership interests having voting power to elect a majority of the board of directors or other persons performing similar functions (or, if there are no such voting interests, more than 50% of the equity interests of the second Person).

Subsidiary Securities has the meaning set forth in Section 4.5(c).

Superior Proposal has the meaning set forth in Section 7.4(g)(ii).

Surviving Corporation has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

Takeover Statute has the meaning set forth in Section 4.12.

Tax means all U.S. Federal, state, local, foreign and other taxes (including withholding taxes), assessments, levies, imposts and other governmental charges of any kind or nature whatsoever, together with any interest, penalties or additions imposed with respect thereto.

Tax Return means any return, declaration, report, statement, information statement or other document required to be filed with a Governmental Authority with respect to Taxes, including any amendments or supplements to any of the foregoing.

Termination Fee means \$100 million if the Termination Fee becomes payable in connection with a transaction with an Excluded Party and \$200 million in all other circumstances.

Vessels means the vessels owned by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries and listed on Section 4.20(a) of the Company Disclosure Letter.

Section 1.2. Terms Generally. The definitions in Section 1.1 shall apply equally to both the singular and plural forms of the terms defined. Whenever the context may require, any pronoun shall include the corresponding masculine, feminine and neuter forms. The words include, includes and including shall be deemed to be followed by the phrase without limitation, unless the context expressly provides otherwise. All references herein to Sections, paragraphs, subparagraphs, clauses, Annexes or Schedules shall be deemed references to Sections, paragraphs or clauses of, or Annexes or Schedules, to this Agreement, unless the context expressly provides otherwise. Unless otherwise expressly defined, terms defined in this Agreement have the same meanings when used in any Exhibit or Schedule hereto, including the Company Disclosure Letter. Unless otherwise specified, the words herein, hereof, hereto and hereunder and other words of similar import refer to this Agreement as a whole (including the Schedules and Annexes) and not to any particular provision of this Agreement.

A-7

Table of Contents

ARTICLE II

THE MERGER

Section 2.1. The Merger.

- (a) At the Effective Time, in accordance with the Pennsylvania Business Corporation Law of 1988, as amended (the *PBCL*), and upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, Merger Sub shall be merged with and into the Company, at which time the separate existence of Merger Sub shall cease and the Company shall survive the Merger as a direct or indirect wholly owned subsidiary of Parent.
- (b) On the Closing Date, the Company and Merger Sub shall file the Articles of Merger (the Articles of Merger) executed in accordance with, and containing such information as is required by, the relevant provisions of the PBCL with the Department of State of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania. The Merger shall become effective at such time as the Articles of Merger have been accepted for record by the Department of State of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania or at such other, later date and time as is agreed between the parties and specified in the Articles of Merger in accordance with the relevant provisions of the PBCL (such date and time is hereinafter referred to as the Effective Time).
- (c) The Merger shall generally have the effects set forth in Section 1929, and any other applicable provisions, of the PBCL and this Agreement. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, and subject thereto, from and after the Effective Time, all property, rights, privileges, immunities, powers, franchises, licenses and authority of the Company and Merger Sub shall vest in the Surviving Corporation, and all debts, liabilities, obligations, restrictions and duties of each of the Company and Merger Sub shall become the debts, liabilities, obligations, restrictions and duties of the Surviving Corporation.
- (d) The closing of the Merger (the *Closing*) shall take place (i) at the offices of Wachtell, Lipton, Rosen & Katz, 51 West Street, New York, New York 10019 or (ii) at such other place and at such date and time as the Company and Parent may agree (the actual date of the Closing, the *Closing Date*), as soon as reasonably practicable but, in any event, no later than the seventh Business Day after the day on which the last condition to the Merger set forth in Article VIII is satisfied or waived (other than those conditions that by their nature cannot be satisfied until the Closing Date, but subject to the satisfaction or waiver of such conditions).
- Section 2.2. Conversion of Securities. At the Effective Time, pursuant to this Agreement and by virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part of the Company, Parent, Merger Sub or the holders of the Shares:
- (a) Each Share held by the Company as treasury stock or owned directly or indirectly by Parent or Merger Sub immediately prior to the Effective Time (including Shares acquired by Parent immediately prior to the Effective Time), if any, shall be canceled and retired and shall cease to exist, and no payment or distribution shall be made or delivered with respect thereto.
- (b) Each share of common stock of Merger Sub, par value \$0.01 per share, issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be converted into and become one newly issued, fully paid and non-assessable share of common stock of the Surviving Corporation. Parent (or its parent entity) shall be recapitalized effective as of the Effective Time to implement the Dual Voting Structure. The voting shares issuable by Parent (or its parent entity) shall be held by one or more Delaware limited liability companies owned by the Licensed Persons, and the non-voting shares issuable by Parent (or its parent entity) shall be held indirectly through one or more Delaware limited liability companies held by equity providers.
- (c) Each Share (including any Company Restricted Shares, except as provided in Section 2.2(e)) issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time (other than Shares to be canceled pursuant to Section 2.2(a)) automatically shall be canceled and converted into the right to receive \$67.00 in cash (as adjusted by the last

A-8

Table of Contents

sentence of this Section 2.2(c) if applicable, the *Merger Consideration*), without interest, payable to the holder thereof upon surrender of the certificate (a *Certificate*) or the book-entry share (a *Book-Entry Share*) formerly representing such Share in the manner provided in Section 2.3. Such Shares (including any Company Restricted Shares, except for those which, in accordance with Section 2.2(e), are not cancelled and converted into the right to receive the Merger Consideration), other than those canceled pursuant to Section 2.2(a) and any Shares owned by a wholly owned Subsidiary of the Company (which Shares shall remain outstanding), sometimes are referred to herein as the *Merger Shares*. In the event that the Effective Time shall not have occurred by June 15, 2008 (the *Adjustment Date*), the \$67.00 cash amount per share payable pursuant to the first sentence of this Section 2.2(c) shall be increased for each day after the Adjustment Date through and including the Closing Date, by adding thereto an amount equal to \$0.0149 per day.

- (d) If, between the date of this Agreement and the Effective Time, the number of outstanding Shares is changed into a different number of shares or a different class, by reason of any stock dividend, subdivision, reclassification, recapitalization, split-up, combination, exchange of shares or the like, other than pursuant to the Merger, the amount of Merger Consideration payable per Share and any other dependent items shall be appropriately adjusted to provide the holders of the Shares the same economic effect as contemplated by this Agreement prior to such action and as so adjusted shall, from and after the date of such event, be the Merger Consideration or other dependent items, subject to further adjustment in accordance with this Section 2.2(d).
- (e) Each Share (other than those canceled pursuant to Section 2.2(a)) outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time, granted subject to vesting or other lapse restrictions pursuant to the Company Stock Plans or any applicable restricted stock award agreements (collectively, the *Company Restricted Shares*), shall, by virtue of this Agreement and in accordance with Section 2.4(b), vest and become free of such restrictions immediately prior to the Effective Time and, except for Company Restricted Shares as to which the treatment in the Merger is hereafter separately agreed by Parent and the holder thereof, which Company Restricted Shares shall be treated as so agreed, shall be canceled and converted into the right to receive the Merger Consideration in accordance with Section 2.2(c).
- (f) The Company Options outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be treated as provided in Section 2.4.

Section 2.3. Payment of Cash for Merger Shares and Company Options.

- (a) Prior to the Closing Date, Parent shall designate a bank or trust company that is reasonably satisfactory to the Company to serve as the disbursing agent for the Merger Consideration and payments in respect of the Company Options (the *Disbursing Agent*). Immediately prior to the filing of the Articles of Merger with the Department of State of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, Parent will deposit, or will cause to be deposited, with the Disbursing Agent cash in the aggregate amount sufficient to pay the Merger Consideration in respect of all Merger Shares outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time plus any cash necessary to pay for Company Options outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time pursuant to Section 2.4. Pending distribution of the cash deposited with the Disbursing Agent, such cash shall be held in trust for the benefit of the holders of Merger Shares and Company Options outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time and shall not be used for any other purposes; provided, however, that Parent may direct the Disbursing Agent to invest such cash in (i) obligations of or guaranteed by the United States of America or any agency or instrumentality thereof, (ii) money market accounts, certificates of deposit, bank repurchase agreements or banker s acceptances of, or demand deposits with, commercial banks having a combined capital and surplus of at least \$500,000,000, or (iii) commercial paper obligations rated P-1 or A-1 or better by Standard & Poor s Corporation or Moody s Investor Services, Inc. Any profit or loss resulting from, or interest and other income produced by, such investments shall be for the account of Parent.
- (b) As promptly as practicable after the Effective Time, the Surviving Corporation shall send, or cause the Disbursing Agent to send, to each record holder of Merger Shares as of immediately prior to the Effective Time a letter of transmittal and instructions for exchanging their Merger Shares for the Merger Consideration payable

A-9

Table of Contents

therefor. The letter of transmittal will be in customary form and will specify that delivery of Certificates or Book-Entry Shares will be effected, and risk of loss and title will pass, only upon delivery of the Certificates or Book-Entry Shares to the Disbursing Agent. Upon surrender of such Certificate(s) or Book-Entry Share(s) to the Disbursing Agent together with a properly completed and duly executed letter of transmittal and any other documentation that the Disbursing Agent may reasonably require, the record holder thereof shall be entitled to receive the Merger Consideration payable in exchange therefor, without interest. Until so surrendered and exchanged, each such Certificate or Book-Entry Share shall, after the Effective Time, be deemed to represent only the right to receive the Merger Consideration in respect of such Certificate or Book-Entry Share, and until such surrender and exchange, no cash shall be paid to the holder of such outstanding Certificate or Book-Entry Share in respect thereof.

- (c) If payment is to be made to a Person other than the registered holder of the Merger Shares formerly represented by the Certificate(s) or Book-Entry Share(s) surrendered in exchange therefor, it shall be a condition to such payment that the Certificate(s) or Book-Entry Share(s) so surrendered shall be properly endorsed or otherwise be in proper form for transfer and that the Person requesting such payment shall pay to the Disbursing Agent any applicable stock transfer taxes required as a result of such payment to a Person other than the registered holder of such Merger Shares or establish to the satisfaction of the Disbursing Agent that such stock transfer taxes have been paid or are not payable.
- (d) After the Effective Time, there shall be no further transfers on the stock transfer books of the Company of the Shares that were outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time. If, after the Effective Time, Certificates or Book-Entry Shares are presented to the Surviving Corporation, Parent or the Disbursing Agent, such Shares shall be canceled and exchanged for the consideration provided for, and in accordance with the procedures set forth, in this Article II.
- (e) If any cash deposited with the Disbursing Agent remains unclaimed twelve months after the Effective Time, such cash shall be returned to Parent or the Surviving Corporation upon demand, and any holder who has not surrendered such holder s Certificate(s) or Book-Entry Share(s) for the Merger Consideration payable in respect thereof prior to that time shall thereafter look only to the Surviving Corporation for payment of the Merger Consideration. Notwithstanding the foregoing, none of Parent, Merger Sub, the Company, the Surviving Corporation, the Disbursing Agent or any of their respective directors, officers, employees and agents shall be liable to any holder of Certificates or Book-Entry Shares for an amount paid to a public official pursuant to any applicable unclaimed property laws. Any amounts remaining unclaimed by holders of Certificates or Book-Entry Shares as of the date on which such amounts would otherwise escheat to or become property of any Governmental Authority shall, to the extent permitted by applicable Law, become the property of the Surviving Corporation on such date, free and clear of any claims or interest of any Person previously entitled thereto.
- (f) Except as provided in Section 2.2, from and after the Effective Time, the holders of Shares outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall cease to have any rights with respect to such Shares, other than the right to receive the Merger Consideration as provided in this Agreement.
- (g) In the event that any Certificate has been lost, stolen or destroyed, upon the making of an affidavit of that fact by the Person claiming such Certificate to be lost, stolen or destroyed, in addition to the posting by such holder of any bond in such reasonable amount as the Surviving Corporation or the Disbursing Agent may direct as indemnity against any claim that may be made against the Surviving Corporation or the Disbursing Agent with respect to such Certificate, the Disbursing Agent will issue in exchange for such lost, stolen or destroyed Certificate the Merger Consideration in respect thereof entitled to be received pursuant to this Agreement.
- (h) Parent, Surviving Corporation and the Disbursing Agent shall be entitled to deduct and withhold from the consideration otherwise payable to a holder of Shares, Company Restricted Shares or Company Options pursuant to this Agreement any amounts required to be deducted and withheld with respect to the making of such payment under any applicable Tax Law. To the extent any amounts are so deducted and withheld and paid over

A-10

Table of Contents

to the applicable Governmental Authority, such deducted or withheld amounts shall be treated for all purposes as having been paid to the holder of the Shares, Company Restricted Shares or Company Options in respect of which such deduction and withholding was made.

Section 2.4. Treatment of Company Options.

- (a) As of the Effective Time, each Company Option that is outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time, whether vested or unvested, shall be accelerated and become vested and, except for Company Options as to which the treatment in the Merger is hereafter separately agreed by Parent and the holder thereof, which Company Options shall be treated as so agreed, will be canceled and extinguished, and the holder thereof will be entitled to receive an amount in cash equal to the product of (i) the number of Shares subject to such Company Option and (ii) the excess, if any, of the Merger Consideration over the exercise price per share of such Company Option, without interest. All payments with respect to canceled Company Options shall be made by the Disbursing Agent as promptly as practicable after the Effective Time from funds deposited by or at the direction of Parent for the purpose of paying such amounts in accordance with Section 2.3(a).
- (b) Prior to the Effective Time, the Company and Parent will adopt such resolutions and take such other commercially reasonable actions as are reasonably necessary in order to effectuate the actions contemplated by Section 2.2(e) and this Section 2.4, without paying any consideration or incurring any debts or obligations on behalf of the Company or the Surviving Corporation, provided that such resolutions and actions shall expressly be conditioned upon the consummation of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby and shall be of no effect if this Agreement is terminated.

ARTICLE III

THE SURVIVING CORPORATION

Section 3.1. Articles of Incorporation. The articles of incorporation of Merger Sub as in effect immediately prior to the Effective Time, which shall be in the form attached hereto as Annex A, shall be the articles of incorporation of the Surviving Corporation until thereafter amended in accordance with the terms thereof or as provided by applicable Law; provided, however, that Article I thereof shall read as follows: The name of the Corporation is Penn National Gaming, Inc. .

Section 3.2. *Bylaws*. The bylaws of Merger Sub as in effect immediately prior to the Effective Time, which shall be in the form attached hereto as Annex B, shall be the bylaws of the Surviving Corporation until thereafter amended in accordance with the terms thereof, the articles of incorporation of the Surviving Corporation or as provided by applicable Law.

Section 3.3. *Directors and Officers*. From and after the Effective Time, (i) the directors of the Surviving Corporation at the Effective Time shall be as specified in Annex C (and such other directors as may be designated by Parent) and (ii) the officers of the Company at the Effective Time shall be the officers of the Surviving Corporation, in each case until their respective successors are duly elected or appointed and qualified in accordance with applicable Law.

Section 3.4. *Headquarters of the Surviving Corporation*. Parent intends to maintain the headquarters of the Surviving Corporation in Wyomissing, Pennsylvania for at least three years after the Effective Time.

A-11

Table of Contents

ARTICLE IV

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE COMPANY

Except (x) as set forth in the section of the disclosure letter delivered to Parent and Merger Sub by the Company concurrently with the execution and delivery of this Agreement (the *Company Disclosure Letter*) that specifically relates to such section, or, if disclosed in another section of the Company Disclosure Letter, is reasonably apparent from the substance of such disclosure to relate to such section, of this Article IV below, or (y) other than in the case of Sections 4.5 and 4.6, as may be disclosed in the Company SEC Reports filed with or furnished to the SEC prior to the date of this Agreement, the Company hereby represents and warrants to Parent and Merger Sub that:

Section 4.1. *Corporate Existence and Power*. Each of the Company and its Subsidiaries is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of its jurisdiction, except where the failure to be in good standing has not had, and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company. Each of the Company and its Subsidiaries has all corporate or similar powers and authority required to own, lease and operate its respective properties and carry on its business as now conducted, except where the failure to have such power and authority has not had, and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company. Each of the Company and its Subsidiaries is duly licensed or qualified to do business in each jurisdiction in which the nature of the business conducted by it or the character or location of the properties and assets owned or leased by it makes such qualification necessary, except where the failure to be so licensed or qualified has not had, and would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.

Section 4.2. Corporate Authorization.

(a) The Company has full corporate power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and, subject to receipt of the Requisite Shareholder Vote, to consummate the Merger and to perform each of its obligations hereunder. The execution, delivery and performance by the Company of this Agreement and the consummation by the Company of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby have been duly and validly authorized by the Board of Directors of the Company. Except for the approval and adoption of this Agreement by a majority of the votes cast by all shareholders entitled to vote thereon (the *Requisite Shareholder Vote*), no other corporate proceedings on the part of the Company are necessary to approve and adopt this Agreement. The Board of Directors of the Company, at a duly held meeting has (i) determined that the Merger and this Agreement are fair to and in the best interests of the Company and its shareholders, (ii) approved the Merger and the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement, and (iii) resolved to recommend that the Company shareholders approve and adopt this Agreement and directed that such matter be submitted for the consideration of the shareholders of the Company at the Company Shareholder Meeting.

(b) This Agreement has been duly and validly executed and delivered by the Company and, assuming the due and valid authorization, execution and delivery of this Agreement by Parent and Merger Sub, constitutes a legal, valid and binding agreement of the Company enforceable against the Company in accordance with its terms.

Section 4.3. Governmental Authorization. The execution, delivery and performance by the Company of this Agreement and the consummation of the Merger by the Company do not require any consent, approval, authorization or Permit of, action by, filing with or notification to any Governmental Authority, other than (i) the filing of the Articles of Merger; (ii) compliance with the applicable requirements of the HSR Act; (iii) filings with, and approvals by, Gaming Authorities; (iv) compliance with the applicable requirements of the Exchange Act including the filing of the Company Proxy Statement; (v) compliance with the rules and regulations of the NASDAQ Global Select Market; (vi) compliance with the rules of the Ontario Lottery and Gaming Corporation and with any applicable foreign or state securities or Blue Sky laws; and (vii) any such consent, approval,

A-12

Table of Contents

authorization, Permit, action, filing or notification the failure of which to make or obtain would not (A) be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company or (B) prevent or materially delay the consummation of the Merger or the Company s ability to observe and perform its material obligations hereunder.

Section 4.4. *Non-Contravention*. The execution, delivery and performance by the Company of this Agreement and the consummation by the Company of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby do not and will not (i) contravene or conflict with the organizational or governing documents of (A) the Company or (B) any of its Subsidiaries; (ii) assuming compliance with the matters referenced in Section 4.3 and the receipt of the Requisite Shareholder Vote, contravene or conflict with or constitute a violation of any provision of any Law binding upon or applicable to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective properties or assets; (iii) require the consent, approval or authorization of, or filing with any third party with respect to, result in any breach or violation of or constitute a default (or an event which with notice or lapse of time or both would become a default) or result in the loss of benefit under, or give rise to any right of termination, cancellation, amendment or acceleration of any right or obligation of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, or result in the creation of any Lien on any of the properties or assets of the Company or its Subsidiaries under any loan or credit agreement, note, bond, mortgage, indenture, contract, agreement, lease, license, Permit or other instrument or obligation (each, a *Contract*) to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party or by which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or its or any of their respective properties or assets are bound, except in the case of clauses (i)(B), (ii) and (iii) above, which would not (A) be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company or (B) prevent or materially delay the consummation of the Merger or the Company sability to observe and perform its material obligations hereunder.

Section 4.5. Capitalization.

- (a) As of March 31, 2007, the authorized capital stock of the Company consists of:
- (i) 200,000,000 Shares, of which 85,464,858 shares were issued and outstanding (including 380,000 outstanding Company Restricted Shares);
- (ii) 1,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$.01 per share, none of which were issued and outstanding; and
- (iii) outstanding Company Options to purchase an aggregate of 8,646,567 Shares, with a weighted average exercise price of \$25.15 per share.

All outstanding Shares are duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable, and are not subject to and were not issued in violation of any preemptive or similar right, purchase option, call or right of first refusal or similar right. As of March 31, 2007, 1,698,800 Shares were held in the treasury of the Company.

(b) Except as set forth in Section 4.5(a) and except for 3,226,975 Shares reserved for issuance pursuant to the Company Stock Plans and except for the Rights, as of the date of this Agreement, there have not been reserved for issuance, and there are no outstanding: (i) shares of capital stock or other voting securities of the Company; (ii) securities of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries convertible into or exchangeable for shares of capital stock or voting securities of the Company; (iii) Company Options or other rights or options to acquire from the Company, or obligations of the Company to issue, any shares of capital stock, voting securities or securities convertible into or exchangeable for shares of capital stock or voting securities of the Company; or (iv) equity equivalent interests in the ownership or earnings of the Company or other similar rights in respect of the Company (the securities described in clauses (i) through (iv) are collectively referred to herein as the *Company Securities*). There are no outstanding obligations of the Company or any Subsidiary to repurchase, redeem or otherwise acquire any Company Securities. There are no preemptive rights of any kind which obligate the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to issue or deliver any Company Securities. There are no shareholder

A-13

Table of Contents

agreements, voting trusts or other agreements or understandings to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party or by which it is bound relating to the voting or registration of any shares of capital stock of the Company or preemptive rights with respect thereto.

- (c) The Company or one or more of its Subsidiaries is the record and beneficial owner of the equity interests held by it of each Subsidiary of the Company, free and clear of any Lien other than Permitted Liens. As of the date of this Agreement, there are no outstanding (i) securities of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries convertible into or exchangeable for shares of capital stock or other voting securities or ownership interests in any Subsidiary of the Company, (ii) options, restricted stock, warrants, rights or other agreements or commitments to acquire from the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, or obligations of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to issue, any capital stock, voting securities or other ownership interests in (or securities convertible into or exchangeable for capital stock or voting securities or other ownership interests in) any Subsidiary of the Company, (iii) obligations of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to grant, extend or enter into any subscription, warrant, right, convertible or exchangeable security or other similar agreement or commitment relating to the issuance of any capital stock, voting securities or other ownership interests in any Subsidiary of the Company (the items in clauses (i), (ii) and (iii), together with the capital stock of such Subsidiaries, being referred to collectively as Subsidiary Securities) or (iv) obligations of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to make any material payment directly or indirectly based (in whole or in part) on the value of any shares of capital stock of any Subsidiaries to purchase, redeem or otherwise acquire any outstanding Subsidiary Securities that have had or would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company. There are no voting trusts or other agreements or understandings to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party with respect to the voting of capital stock of any Subsidiary of the Company.
- (d) From March 31, 2007 to the date of this Agreement, (i) the Company has not declared or paid any dividend or distribution in respect of any Company Securities, and (ii) other than the issuance of Shares upon the exercise of Company Options, neither the Company nor any Subsidiary of the Company has issued, sold or repurchased any Company Securities, and their respective Boards of Directors have not authorized any of the foregoing.
- (e) No bonds, debentures, notes or other indebtedness having the right to vote on any matters on which Company shareholders may vote are outstanding.

Section 4.6. Reports and Financial Statements.

(a) The Company has timely filed all forms, reports, statements, certifications and other documents (including all exhibits, amendments and supplements thereto) required to be filed by it with the SEC since January 1, 2005 (all such forms, reports, statements, certificates and other documents filed with or furnished to the SEC since January 1, 2005, with any amendments thereto, collectively, the *Company SEC Reports*), each of which, including any financial statements or schedules included therein, as finally amended prior to the date hereof, has complied as to form in all material respects, as of the date filed with the SEC, with the applicable requirements of the Securities Act, the Exchange Act and the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (the *Sarbanes-Oxley Act*) and, in each case, the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder. None of the Company s Subsidiaries is required to file periodic reports with the SEC. None of the Company SEC Reports contained, when filed with the SEC and, if amended, as of the date of such amendment, any untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state a material fact required to be stated or incorporated by reference therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. As of the date of this Agreement, (i) there are no outstanding or unresolved comments in comment letters received from the SEC staff with respect to the Company SEC Reports, and (ii) to the knowledge of the Company, none of the Company SEC Reports is the subject of ongoing SEC review, outstanding SEC comment or outstanding SEC investigation.

A-14

Table of Contents

(b) Each of the consolidated financial statements of the Company and its Subsidiaries included (or incorporated by reference) in the Company SEC Reports (including the related notes and schedules, where applicable) fairly present in all material respects the results of the consolidated operations and changes in shareholders—equity and consolidated financial position of the Company and its Subsidiaries for the respective fiscal periods or as of the respective dates therein set forth (subject, in the case of unaudited statements, to normal year-end adjustments and other adjustments described therein, including the notes thereto). Each of such consolidated financial statements (including the related notes and schedules, where applicable) complied, as of the date of filing, in all material respects with applicable accounting requirements and with the published rules and regulations of the SEC applicable thereto and each of such financial statements (including the related notes and schedules, where applicable) were prepared in accordance with GAAP (except, in the case of unaudited statements, as permitted by the rules and regulations of the SEC) consistently applied during the periods involved, except in each case as indicated in such statements or in the notes thereto.

(c) The Company and its Subsidiaries have implemented and maintain a system of internal accounting controls designed to provide reasonable assurances regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements in accordance with GAAP. The Company (i) has implemented and maintains disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) of the Exchange Act) designed to ensure that material information relating to the Company, including its consolidated Subsidiaries, is made known to the Chief Executive Officer and the Chief Financial Officer of the Company by others within those entities, and (ii) has disclosed to the knowledge of the Company, based on its most recent evaluation prior to the date of this Agreement, to the Company s outside auditors and the audit committee of the Company s Board of Directors (A) any significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal controls over financial reporting (as defined in Rule 13a-15(f) of the Exchange Act) that would be reasonably likely to adversely affect the Company s ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information and (B) any fraud, whether or not material (unless clearly inconsequential), that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the Company s internal controls over financial reporting. Since December 31, 2004, any material change in internal control over financial reporting or failure or inadequacy of disclosure controls required to be disclosed in any Company SEC Report has been so disclosed.

Section 4.7. *Undisclosed Liabilities*. Except for (i) those liabilities that are reflected or reserved against on the consolidated balance sheets (or the related notes thereto) of the Company included in the Company SEC Reports, (ii) liabilities incurred in the ordinary course of business since the date of such balance sheets, and (iii) transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including any Taxes incurred in connection therewith, as of the date hereof, neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has incurred any liability of any nature (whether absolute, accrued or contingent or otherwise) that would be required by GAAP to be reflected on a consolidated balance sheet (or the related notes thereto) of the Company and that would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.

Section 4.8. Disclosure Documents. The Company Proxy Statement will not, at the date it is first mailed to shareholders of the Company, at the time of any amendments thereof or supplements thereof, and at the time of the Company Shareholder Meeting (other than as to information supplied by Parent, Merger Sub or any of their respective Affiliates for inclusion therein), contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they are made, not misleading. The Company will cause the Company Proxy Statement to comply as to form in all material respects with the requirements of the Exchange Act applicable thereto and any other applicable Law as of the date of such filing. No representation is made by the Company with respect to statements made in the Company Proxy Statement based on information supplied by Parent, Merger Sub or their respective Affiliates expressly for inclusion therein.

Section 4.9. Absence of Certain Changes or Events. Since January 1, 2007, no change, circumstance, event or effect has occurred which has had or would be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company. Between January 1, 2007 and the date hereof, the Company and its

A-15

Table of Contents

Subsidiaries have conducted their respective businesses in all material respects only in the ordinary course consistent with past practice and have not, (A) set aside, made or paid any dividend or distribution (whether in cash, stock or property) on any shares of its capital stock (other than cash dividends paid to the Company or one of its wholly owned Subsidiaries by a wholly owned Subsidiary of the Company with regard to its capital stock), or authorized, committed or agreed to take any of the foregoing actions, (B) except to the extent required by Law or collective bargaining agreement, adopted, amended in any material respect or terminated any Company Benefit Plan or any other material bonus, severance, insurance pension or other material Employee Benefit Plan, (C) made any acquisition, by means of a merger or otherwise, of any business, assets or securities or any sale, lease, encumbrance or other disposition of assets or securities, in each case involving the payment or receipt of consideration of \$10 million or more, except for purchases or sales of inventory made in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practice, (D) made any material change to any of the financial accounting methods, principles or practices used by it, except to the extent required by GAAP or (E) authorized, committed or agreed to take any of the foregoing actions.

Section 4.10. *Finders Fees.* No agent, broker, investment banker, financial advisor or other firm or person retained by the Company, except Lazard Frères & Co. LLC (*Lazard*), is or will be entitled to any broker s or finder s fee or any other similar commission or fee payable by the Company or any Subsidiary of the Company in connection with any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Prior to the date hereof, the Company furnished Parent with a true and complete copy of the engagement letter entered into between the Company and Lazard.

Section 4.11. *Opinion of Financial Advisor*. Lazard has delivered to the Board of Directors an opinion to the effect that, as of the date of this Agreement, the Merger Consideration to be received by the shareholders of the Company is fair, from a financial point of view, to such shareholders.

Section 4.12. *Anti-Takeover Provisions*. No fair price, merger moratorium, control share acquisition, or other anti-takeover or similar statute or regulation (each, a *Takeover Statute*) applies or purports to apply to this Agreement, the Merger or the other transactions contemplated hereby, except for (i) those which have been made not applicable to this Agreement, the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby by valid action of the Board of Directors of the Company prior to the execution and delivery hereof and (ii) those which do not restrict or prohibit this Agreement, the Merger and the transactions contemplated hereby because Parent will be the sole shareholder of the Company upon consummation of the Merger and prior to the implementation of the Dual Voting Structure. Prior to the execution and delivery hereof, the Board of Directors of the Company took all action necessary to ensure that Parent, Merger Sub and their respective Affiliates and Associates, as defined in the rights agreement (the *Rights Agreement*), dated as of March 17, 1999, entered into by and between the Company and Continental Stock Transfer & Trust Company, are excepted from the definitions of Acquiring Person and Adverse Person in the Rights Agreement only to the extent each is a Beneficial Owner (as defined in the Rights Agreement) as a result of the approval, execution and delivery of this Agreement or consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby.

Section 4.13. Compliance With Laws.

- (a) The Company and each of its Subsidiaries is in compliance with all Laws (including Gaming Laws) applicable to the Company, its Subsidiaries and their respective businesses and activities, except for such noncompliance that has not had, and would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.
- (b) The Company and each Subsidiary of the Company has and maintains in full force and effect, and is in compliance with, all Permits and all orders from Governmental Authorities necessary for the Company and each Subsidiary to carry on their respective businesses as currently conducted and currently proposed to be conducted, except as has not had, and would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.

A-16

Table of Contents

Section 4.14. Employee Matters.

- (a) Each of the Company Benefit Plans is listed on Section 4.14(a) of the Disclosure Letter, and a true and correct copy of each of the Company Benefit Plans, has been supplied to Parent. In the case of any Company Benefit Plan which is not in written form, Parent has been supplied with an accurate description of the material provisions of such Company Benefit Plan as in effect on the date hereof. Except to the extent specifically made available to Parent, as of the date hereof there are no material amendments to any Company Benefit Plan that have been adopted or approved, nor has the Company or any of its Subsidiaries undertaken to make any such amendments or to adopt or approve any new material Company Benefit Plan.
- (b) With respect to each Company Benefit Plan, (i) all material contributions due from the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to date have been timely made and all material amounts properly accrued, (ii) each such Company Benefit Plan which is an employee pension benefit plan (as defined in Section 3(2) of ERISA) and intended to be qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code has received a favorable determination letter, or has pending an application for such determination from the Internal Revenue Service with respect to those provisions for which the remedial amendment period under Section 401(b) of the Code has not expired, and the Company is not aware of any reason why any such determination letter should be revoked or not issued, as applicable, and (iii) there are no actions, suits or claims pending (other than routine claims for benefits) or, to the knowledge of the Company, threatened or anticipated with respect to any such Company Benefit Plan which has had or would be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.
- (c) Neither the Company nor its Subsidiaries nor any trade or business, whether or not incorporated, that, together with the Company or any of its Subsidiaries would be deemed to be a single employer within the meaning of Section 4001(b) of ERISA (an *ERISA Affiliate*), (i) maintains or contributes to, or has maintained or contributed to, (x) any Employee Benefit Plan that is subject to Section 302 or Title IV of ERISA or Section 412 of the Code, (y) a multiemployer plan within the meaning of Section 3(37) and 4001(a)(3) of ERISA or (z) a multiple employer plan within the meaning of Sections 4063/4064 of ERISA or Section 413(c) of the Code or (ii) has incurred or reasonably expects to incur any material liability pursuant to Title I or Title IV of ERISA or material penalty, excise Tax or joint and several liability pursuant to any provisions of the Code or any foreign Law or regulation relating to Employee Benefit Plans, whether contingent or otherwise. With respect to each Company Benefit Plan that is a multiemployer plan, no complete or partial withdrawal from such plan has been made by the Company or any Subsidiary, or by any other person, that could result in any liability to the Company or any Subsidiary, whether such liability is contingent or otherwise, except for liabilities that would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.
- (d) Except as would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, no deduction for federal income Tax purposes has been or to the knowledge of the Company is expected by the Company to be disallowed for remuneration paid by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries by reason of Section 162(m) of the Code.
- (e) No Company Benefit Plan is, to the knowledge of the Company, as of the date hereof, the subject of an investigation by the Internal Revenue Service, the U.S. Department of Labor, the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation or any other Governmental Authority. With respect to each Company Benefit Plan for which financial statements are required by ERISA, there has been no change in the financial status of such Plan since the date of the most recent such statements except any of the foregoing as would not be likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.
- (f) Neither the execution or delivery of this Agreement nor the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement will, either alone or in conjunction with any other event (whether contingent or otherwise), (i) result in any payment or benefit becoming due or payable, or required to be provided, to any director, employee or independent contractor of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, (ii) increase the amount

A-17

Table of Contents

or value of any benefit or compensation otherwise payable or required to be provided to any such director, employee or independent contractor, or (iii) result in the acceleration of the time of payment, vesting or funding of any such benefit or compensation.

- (g) Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries or ERISA Affiliates has any material liability with respect to an obligation to provide health or other non-pension benefits to any Person beyond their retirement or other termination of service other than coverage mandated by Section 4980B of the Code or state Law.
- (h) Each Plan that is a nonqualified deferred compensation plan within the meaning of Section 409A(d)(1) of the Code and any award thereunder, in each case that is subject to Section 409A of the Code, has been operated in good faith compliance in all material respects with Section 409A of the Code since January 1, 2005, the proposed regulations issued thereunder and the Internal Revenue Service Notice 2005-1.
- (i) Parent has been supplied with an analysis prepared by Strategic Apex Group in connection with the preparation of the Company s 2007 annual meeting proxy statement, regarding the applicability of Sections 280G and 4999 of the Code to payments and benefits which could become payable and due to the individuals identified as named executive officers in such proxy statement in connection with a change in control of the Company on December 31, 2006 which qualifies as a transaction described in Section 280G(b)(2)(A) of the Code, including any related tax gross-up payment that would become payable to each such individual.

Section 4.15. Employees.

- (a) Section 4.15(a) of the Company Disclosure Letter lists as of the date hereof (i) any collective bargaining agreement or any labor union contract that the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party to or bound by, and (ii) to the knowledge of the Company, any activities or proceedings of any labor union to organize any employees of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or compel the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to bargain with any labor union or labor organization. As of the date hereof, there is no pending or, to the knowledge of the Company, threatened organized labor strike, walkout, work stoppage, slowdown, or, to the Company s knowledge, governmental investigation with respect to employees of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, in any case which would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company. No union grievance or labor arbitration demand or proceeding, or unfair labor practice charge or proceeding, whether or not filed pursuant to a collective bargaining agreement, has been filed, is pending or, to the knowledge of the Company, has been threatened against the Company or its Subsidiaries that would reasonably be expected to result, individually or in the aggregate, in a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.
- (b) Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to, or otherwise bound by, any consent decree with, or citation by, any Governmental Authority relating to its current or former employees, officers or directors or employment practices that would reasonably be expected to result, individually or in the aggregate, in a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.
- (c) The Company and each of its Subsidiaries are in compliance with all applicable local, state, federal and foreign Laws relating to labor and employment, including Laws relating to discrimination, disability, labor relations, hours of work, payment of wages, immigration, workers compensation, working conditions and occupational safety and health, family and medical leave and employee terminations except for such noncompliance which would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.

Section 4.16. *Litigation*. There is no litigation, arbitration, claim, investigation, suit, action or proceeding pending or, to the knowledge of the Company, threatened in writing against or affecting the Company, any of its Subsidiaries or any director, officer or employee of any of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company. The Company is not subject to any order, judgment, writ, injunction or decree, except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.

A-18

Table of Contents

Section 4.17. *Tax Matters*. Except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company:

- (a) To the knowledge of the Company (i) the Company and each of its Subsidiaries have timely filed (taking into account extensions) all Tax Returns required to be filed by applicable Law with respect to the Company and each of its Subsidiaries, (ii) all such Tax Returns are true, correct and complete, and (iii) the Company and each of its Subsidiaries have timely paid all Taxes due and payable with respect to the Company and each of its Subsidiaries, except, in the case of clauses (ii) and (iii) hereof, with respect to Taxes that are being contested in good faith or have been adequately provided for in accordance with GAAP.
- (b) All federal and state income Tax Returns of the Company and its Subsidiaries have been audited and settled, or are closed to assessment. As of the date hereof, there is no claim or assessment pending or, to the knowledge of the Company, threatened in writing against the Company or any of its Subsidiaries for any deficiency of Taxes where there is a reasonable possibility of an adverse determination. There are no outstanding written agreements in effect to extend the period of limitations for the assessment or collection of any Tax for which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries may be liable.
- (c) To the knowledge of the Company, (i) neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has been a member of an affiliated group filing a consolidated U.S. federal income Tax Return (other than a group the common parent of which is or was the Company or any of its Subsidiaries), and (ii) there is no obligation of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to contribute to the payment of any Tax liability (or any amount calculated with reference thereto) of any Person (other than the Company or its Subsidiaries), including under Treasury Regulations Section 1.1502-6 (or any similar provision of state, local or foreign Tax Law), as a transferee or successor, or by contract (other than pursuant to customary agreements to indemnify lenders or indemnity provisions in agreements relating to the acquisition or disposition of assets).
- (d) Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has constituted a distributing corporation or a controlled corporation (within the meaning of Section 355(a)(1)(A) of the Code) in a distribution of stock qualifying or intended to qualify for tax-free treatment under Section 355 of the Code in the two years prior to the date of this Agreement.
- (e) Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has engaged in a listed transaction (as defined in Treasury Regulation Section 1.6011-4).
- (f) The Company and each of its Subsidiaries have withheld and paid all Taxes required to be withheld in connection with any amounts paid or owing to any employee, creditor, independent contractor or other third party.
- (g) As of the date hereof, no claim has been made by any Tax authority in a jurisdiction where the Company or any of its Subsidiaries has not filed an income Tax Return that it is or may be subject to income Tax by such jurisdiction.

Section 4.18. Environmental Matters.

(a) Except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company: (i) no notice, notification, demand, request for information, citation, summons, complaint or order has been received, no penalty has been assessed, and, to the knowledge of the Company, no investigation, action, claim, suit, proceeding or review (or any basis therefor) is pending or, to the knowledge of the Company, is threatened by any Governmental Authority or other Person relating to the Company or any Subsidiary and relating to or arising out of any Environmental Law; (ii) the Company and its Subsidiaries are and have been in compliance with all Environmental Laws and, to the knowledge of the Company, have received and are in compliance with all material Permits required under Environmental Laws for the conduct of its business (*Environmental Permits*); (iii) to the knowledge of the Company, each such Environmental Permit is in full

A-19

Table of Contents

force and effect, and all applications, notices or other documents in connection with such Environmental Permits have been timely filed as required to effect timely renewal, issuance or reissuance of such Environmental Permits; (iv) to the knowledge of the Company, no Hazardous Materials have been Released into, onto or upon the air, soil, surfacewater or groundwater at, on, to or from any property currently or formerly owned or operated by either the Company or any Subsidiaries for which the Company would have liability under Environmental Law (including claims for damage or injury to persons, property or natural resources); (v) to the knowledge of the Company, there is no currently existing fact, event, condition, circumstance, activity, practice, incident, action or plan which would, in the ordinary course of business, be expected to prevent either the Company or any Subsidiary s continued compliance with Environmental Laws, result in a liability to either the Company or any Subsidiary as a result of a violation of Environmental Laws or cause the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to incur capital expenditures to maintain compliance with Environmental Laws; (vi) the Company is not party to any order, judgment or decree that imposes any obligations under any Environmental Law; and (vii) complete and accurate copies of all material environmental site assessment reports, investigation, remediation or compliance studies, audits, assessments or similar documents which are in the possession of either the Company or any of its Subsidiaries and relate to the environmental condition at any property currently or formerly owned or leased by either the Company or any of its Subsidiaries have been made available to Parent.

- (b) For purposes of this Agreement:
- (i) *Environment* means any ambient workplace or indoor air, surface water, drinking water, groundwater, land surface (whether below or above water), subsurface strata, sediment, plant or animal life and natural resources.
- (ii) Environmental Law means any Law or any binding agreement or memorandum of understanding issued or entered by or with any Governmental Authority relating to: (a) the Environment, including, pollution, contamination, cleanup, preservation, protection and reclamation of the Environment, (b) any Release or threatened Release of any Hazardous Materials, including investigation, assessment, testing, monitoring, containment, removal, remediation and cleanup of any such Release or threatened Release, (c) the management of any Hazardous Materials, including the use, labeling, processing, disposal, storage, treatment, transport, or recycling of any Hazardous Materials; (d) the presence of Hazardous Materials in any building, physical structure, product or fixture; or (e) health and safety and such matters related to human exposure to Hazardous Materials.
- (iii) *Hazardous Materials* means any pollutant or contaminant (including any constituent, raw material, product or by-product thereof), petroleum products or by-products, asbestos or asbestos-containing material, polychlorinated biphenyls, mold, fungi, toxic growth, urea formaldehyde, lead paint, any hazardous, industrial or solid waste, and any toxic, radioactive, infectious or hazardous substance, material, or agent or any other material, substance or waste that is regulated under Environmental Laws as being toxic, explosive, corrosive, flammable, infectious, radioactive, carcinogenic, mutagenic or otherwise hazardous.
- (iv) Release means the active or passive, intentional or unintentional, spillage, emission, leaking, pumping, pouring, emptying, discharging, injecting, escape, leaching, dumping or disposal of any Hazardous Material into the Environment.

Section 4.19. *Intellectual Property*. Except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, the Company and its Subsidiaries own, or are validly licensed or otherwise have the right to use, the patents, patent rights, trademarks, trademark applications, trade names, service marks, service mark applications, logos, domain name registrations, registered copyrights and applications therefor, and other proprietary intellectual property rights arising under the laws of the United States to operate the business of the Company or any Subsidiary of the Company as operated as of the date of this Agreement (the *Company Intellectual Property*). Except as has not had and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, as of the date hereof, (a) no written claim by a third party of invalidity or conflicting ownership rights with respect to any Company

A-20

Table of Contents

Intellectual Property has been received by the Company and no such Company Intellectual Property is the subject of any pending or, to the Company s knowledge, threatened action, suit, claim, investigation, arbitration, interference, opposition or other proceeding, and (b) no Person has given written notice to the Company or any Subsidiary of the Company that the use of any Company Intellectual Property by the Company, any Subsidiary of the Company or any licensee is infringing or has infringed any domestic or foreign registered patent, trademark, service mark, trade name, or copyright or design right, or that the Company, any Subsidiary of the Company or any licensee has misappropriated or disclosed any trade secret, confidential information or know-how.

Section 4.20. Real Property; Vessels.

- (a) Section 4.20(a) of the Company Disclosure Letter sets forth a true, correct and complete list of all material real property owned by the Company or any Subsidiary as of the date hereof (the *Owned Real Property*) and each Vessel owned by the Company or any Subsidiary. With respect to each Owned Real Property and each Vessel, (i) either the Company or a Subsidiary of the Company has good and marketable title to such Owned Real Property or Vessel, free and clear of all Liens other than Permitted Liens and (ii) there are no outstanding options or rights of first refusal in favor of any other party to purchase such Owned Real Property or Vessel or any portion thereof or interest therein, other than, in the case of clauses (i) and (ii) above, any which have not had and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company. There are no physical conditions or defects at any of the Owned Real Properties or Vessels at which gaming or hotel operations are conducted which have had or would be reasonably expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company. As of the date hereof, neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has received notice of any pending, and to the knowledge of the Company there is no threatened, condemnation proceeding with respect to any of the Owned Real Properties or Vessels.
- (b) Section 4.20(b) of the Company Disclosure Letter sets forth a true, correct and complete list of all material leases, subleases and other agreements under which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries uses or occupies or has the right to use or occupy any material real property at which gaming or hotel operations are conducted as of the date of this Agreement (the *Real Property Leases*). Except as has not had and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, (i) each Real Property Lease is valid, binding and in full force and effect and all rent and other sums and charges payable by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries as tenants thereunder are current and (ii) no termination event (other than expirations in the ordinary course) or condition or uncured default of a material nature on the part of the Company or, if applicable, its Subsidiary or, to the knowledge of the Company, the landlord thereunder exists under any Real Property Lease. Except as has not had and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, the Company and each of its Subsidiaries has a good and valid leasehold interest in each parcel of real property which is subject to a Real Property Lease free and clear of all Liens, except for Permitted Liens. As of the date hereof, neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has received notice of any pending, and to the knowledge of the Company there is no threatened, condemnation with respect to any property leased pursuant to any of the Real Property Leases.

Section 4.21. Material Contracts.

- (a) The Company has made available to Parent (or Parent has otherwise had access to) true, correct and complete copies of each contract, agreement, commitment, arrangement, lease (including with respect to personal property) and other instruments to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party or by which the Company, any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective properties or assets is bound (other than Real Property Leases), as of the date hereof, that:
- (i) would be required to be filed by the Company as a material contract pursuant to Item 601(b)(10) of Regulation S-K promulgated under the Securities Act or disclosed by the Company on a Current Report on Form 8-K;

A-21

Table of Contents

- (ii) contains covenants that materially limit the ability of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries (or which, following the consummation of the Merger, could restrict the ability of the Surviving Corporation or any of its Affiliates) to compete in any material business or with any person or in any geographic area, except any such contract, agreement, commitment, arrangement, lease (including with respect to personal property) and other instruments that may be cancelled without any penalty or other liability to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries upon notice of 60 days or less:
- (iii) relates to the formation, creation, operation, management or control of any partnership or joint venture with a third party that is material to the business of the Company and the Subsidiaries, taken as a whole;
- (iv) relates to (A) indebtedness for borrowed money or the deferred purchase price of property and having an outstanding principal amount in excess of \$5 million or (B) the sale, securitization or servicing of loans or loan portfolios, in each case in connection with which the aggregate actual or contingent obligations of the Company and its Subsidiaries under such contract are greater than \$50 million;
- (v) involves the acquisition or disposition, directly or indirectly (by merger or otherwise), not yet consummated, of assets or capital stock or other equity interests of another person for aggregate consideration under such contract in excess of \$50 million (other than acquisitions or dispositions of assets in the ordinary course of business, including acquisitions and dispositions of inventory);
- (vi) by its terms calls for aggregate payment or receipt by the Company and its Subsidiaries under such contract of more than \$25 million over the remaining term of such contract other than ordinary course of business procurement for supplies or services;
- (vii) obligates the Company to make any capital commitment or expenditure (including pursuant to any development project or joint venture) in excess of \$25 million; or
- (viii) obligates the Company to manage any gaming assets on behalf of an unrelated third party.

Each contract of the type described in clauses (i) through (viii) above is referred to herein as a Material Contract.

(b) Except as has not had and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, (i) each Material Contract is valid and binding on the Company and any Subsidiary of the Company that is a party thereto and, to the knowledge of the Company, each other party thereto and is in full force and effect, and (ii) the Company and its Subsidiaries have performed and complied with all obligations required to be performed or complied with by them under each Material Contract. There is no default under any Material Contract by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of the Company, by any other party, and no event has occurred that with the lapse of time or the giving of notice or both would constitute a default thereunder by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, or to the knowledge of the Company, by any other party, except in any such case which has not had and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.

Section 4.22. *Insurance*. Section 4.22 of the Company Disclosure Letter sets forth a true and complete list of the material insurance policies covering the Company and its Subsidiaries as of the date hereof, and as of the date of this Agreement each such insurance policy is in full force and effect.

Section 4.23. *Gaming Approvals*. Except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, (i) there have been no adversarial proceedings to rescind or suspend the Company s gaming licenses since January 1, 2006, and (ii) to the knowledge of the Company, no Gaming Authority is investigating or has concluded that the Company has breached any relevant Gaming Law.

A-22

Table of Contents

ARTICLE V

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF PARENT AND MERGER SUB

Except as set forth in the section of the disclosure letter delivered to the Company by Parent and Merger Sub concurrently with the execution and delivery of this Agreement (the *Parent Disclosure Letter*) that specifically relates to such section, or, if disclosed in another section of the Parent Disclosure Letter, is reasonably apparent from the substance of such disclosure to relate to such section, of this Article V below, Parent and Merger Sub jointly and severally hereby represent and warrant to the Company that:

Section 5.1. *Entity Existence and Power*. Parent is a corporation validly existing and in good standing under the laws of Delaware. Merger Sub is a corporation, is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of Pennsylvania. Parent has all corporate power and authority, and Merger Sub has all corporate power and authority, required to execute and deliver this Agreement and to consummate the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby and to perform each of its obligations hereunder.

Section 5.2. Corporate Authorization. The execution, delivery and performance by Parent and Merger Sub of this Agreement and the consummation by Parent and Merger Sub of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby have been duly and validly authorized by the Board of Directors of each of Parent and Merger Sub. No other corporate or other proceedings other than those previously taken or conducted on the part of Parent or Merger Sub are necessary to approve this Agreement or to consummate the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby. This Agreement has been duly and validly executed and delivered by Parent and Merger Sub and, assuming the due and valid execution and delivery of the Agreement by the Company, constitutes a legal, valid and binding agreement of Parent and Merger Sub, respectively, enforceable against Parent and Merger Sub in accordance with its terms.

Section 5.3. Governmental Authorization. The execution, delivery and performance by Parent and Merger Sub of this Agreement and the consummation by Parent and Merger Sub of the Merger and other transactions contemplated by this Agreement do not require any consent, approval, authorization or Permit of, action by, filing with or notification to any Governmental Authority, other than (i) the filing of the Articles of Merger; (ii) compliance with the applicable requirements of the HSR Act; (iii) filings with, and approvals by, Gaming Authorities specified in Section 5.3(iii) of the Parent Disclosure Letter, (iv) compliance with the applicable requirements of the Exchange Act; (v) compliance with the rules of the Ontario Lottery and Gaming Corporation and with any applicable state securities or Blue Sky laws; and (vi) any such consent, approval, authorization, Permit, action, filing or notification the failure of which to make or obtain would not be reasonably likely to adversely affect in any material respect, or prevent or materially delay, the consummation of the Merger or Parent s or Merger Sub s ability to observe and perform its material obligations hereunder.

Section 5.4. Non-Contravention. The execution, delivery and performance by Parent and Merger Sub of this Agreement and the consummation by Parent and Merger Sub of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby do not and will not (i) contravene or conflict with the organizational or governing documents of Parent or Merger Sub or their respective Affiliates, (ii) assuming compliance with the items specified in Section 5.3, contravene, conflict with or constitute a violation of any provision of any Law binding upon or applicable to Parent or Merger Sub or any of their respective properties or assets or their respective Affiliates, or (iii) require the consent, approval or authorization of, or notice to or filing with any third party with respect to, result in any breach or violation of or constitute a default (or an event which with notice or lapse of time or both would become a default), or give rise to any right of termination, cancellation, amendment or acceleration of any right or obligation of Parent or Merger Sub or their respective Affiliates or to a loss of any material benefit to which Parent or Merger Sub or their respective Affiliates is entitled under any Contract.

Section 5.5. Disclosure Documents. None of the information supplied or to be supplied by Parent or Merger Sub or any of their respective Affiliates specifically for inclusion in the Company Proxy Statement will, at the

A-23

Table of Contents

date it is first mailed to shareholders of the Company, at the time of any amendments thereof or supplements thereof and at the time of the Company Shareholder Meeting, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they are made, not misleading.

Section 5.6. Finders Fees. No agent, broker, investment banker, financial advisor or other firm or person except Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. and Wachovia Capital Markets, LLC (or their designated Affiliates) is or will be entitled to any broker s or finder s fee or any other similar commission or fee payable by Parent or Merger Sub in connection with any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

Section 5.7. Financing. Parent has delivered to the Company true and complete copies of (i) the executed commitment letters, dated as of the date hereof, among Parent, Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., Deutsche Bank AG New York Branch, Wachovia Capital Markets, LLC, Wachovia Bank, National Association and Wachovia Investment Holdings, LLC (collectively, the Debt Financing Commitments), pursuant to which the lenders party thereto committed, subject to the terms thereof, to lend the debt amounts set forth therein (the Debt Financing), and (ii) the executed equity commitment letters, dated as of the date hereof, from affiliates of Fortress Investment Group LLC and Centerbridge Partners, L.P. (collectively, (the Equity Financing Commitments and, together with the Debt Financing Commitments, the Financing Commitments), pursuant to which such parties have committed, subject to the terms thereof, to invest the cash amounts set forth therein (the Equity Financing and, together with the Debt Financing, the Financing Commitments are in full force and effect, are legal, valid and binding obligations of Parent and, to the knowledge of Parent, the other parties thereto, and the Company is a third party beneficiary of the Equity Financing Commitments. Under the Equity Financing Commitments, each of the parties thereto has guaranteed to the Company the payment of certain obligations specified therein (the Limited Guarantee Provisions). The Limited Guarantee Provisions are in full force and effect and are legal, valid and binding obligations of the parties thereto and are enforceable in accordance with their terms by the parties thereto and by the Company as a third party beneficiary thereof. None of the Financing Commitments has been or will be amended or modified, except as consistent with Section 7.9(c), and the respective commitments contained in the Financing Commitments have not been withdrawn or rescinded in any respect as of the date hereof. As of the date of this Agreement, no event has occurred or circumstance exists which, with or without notice, lapse of time or both, would constitute a default or breach on the part of Parent or Merger Sub under any Financing Commitment and subject to the satisfaction of the conditions set forth in Sections 8.1 and 8.2 hereof, neither Parent nor Merger Sub has any reason to believe that it will be unable to satisfy on a timely basis any term or condition of closing to be satisfied by it in any of the Financing Commitments on or prior to the Closing Date. The funds contemplated to be provided by the Financing Commitments would be sufficient to enable Parent to make or cause to be made payments of the Merger Consideration as provided herein (including for the Company Options as provided herein), all other necessary payments by it, Merger Sub or the Surviving Corporation in connection with the Merger (including the repurchase or repayment of outstanding indebtedness of the Surviving Corporation) and all of the related fees and expenses. There are no conditions precedent or other contingencies to the funding of the Financing other than as set forth in the Financing Commitments. There are no side letters or other agreements, contracts or arrangements related to the funding or investing, as applicable, of the full amount of the Debt Financing other than as expressly set forth in the Debt Financing Commitments and delivered to the Company prior to the date hereof. As of the date hereof, Parent or Merger Sub has fully paid, or caused to be fully paid, any and all commitment fees which are due and payable with respect to the Debt Financing Commitments.

Section 5.8. Gaming Approvals and Licensing Matters. Upon the Effective Time, the equity interests in Parent (or its parent entity) will be divided into voting interests and non-voting interests (the Dual Voting Structure). Section 5.8 of the Parent Disclosure Letter sets forth the list of individuals and entities whom Parent is advised are reasonably likely to be the Licensed Persons, and sets forth those Gaming Approvals which such individuals and entities have obtained in the past. None of Parent, Merger Sub or any other entity under common control with Parent or Merger Sub, or any of the individuals and entities listed in Section 5.8 of the Parent Disclosure Letter, or, to Parent s knowledge, any other existing or prospective beneficial owner of 5% or more of

A-24

Table of Contents

the economic or voting interests in Parent, or any lender or underwriter under the Debt Financing Commitments, has ever been denied a gaming license, approval, or related finding of suitability by any Gaming Authority, or had any gaming license revoked or suspended. To Parent s knowledge, as of the date hereof, following consultation with the individuals and entities listed in Section 5.8 of the Parent Disclosure Letter and Parent s legal and regulatory advisors, the representations set forth on Section 5.8 of the Parent Disclosure Letter are true and correct in all material respects.

Section 5.9. Parent and Merger Sub. Each of Parent and Merger Sub has been formed solely for the purpose of engaging in the transactions contemplated hereby and prior to the Effective Time will have engaged in no other business activities and will have incurred no liabilities or obligations other than as contemplated herein or in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby, including in connection with arranging the Financing. As of the date hereof, there were 100 shares of common stock of Merger Sub issued and outstanding, representing the only shares of capital stock of Merger Sub outstanding and entitled to vote on the Merger.

Section 5.10. *Ownership of Shares*. None of Parent, Merger Sub or their respective Affiliates owns (directly or indirectly, beneficially or of record) any Shares, and none of Parent, Merger Sub or their respective Affiliates has any rights to acquire any Shares except pursuant to this Agreement.

Section 5.11. *Interest in Competitors*. As of the date of this Agreement, neither Parent or Merger Sub owns any interest(s), nor do any of their respective Affiliates, insofar as such interests would be attributed to Parent or Merger Sub under the HSR Act or the Gaming Laws, in any entity or Person doing business in the United States that derives a substantial portion of its revenues from a line of business within the Company s principal line of business.

Section 5.12. No Other Representations and Warranties. Parent and Merger Sub acknowledge that the Company makes no representations or warranties as to any matter whatsoever except as expressly set forth in this Agreement or in any certificate delivered by the Company to Parent or Merger Sub in accordance with the terms hereof and specifically (but without limiting the generality of the foregoing) that the Company makes no representations or warranties with respect to (i) any projections, estimates or budgets delivered to or made available to Parent or Merger Sub (or any of their respective Affiliates or Representatives) of future revenues, results of operations (or any component thereof), cash flows or financial condition (or any component thereof) of the Company and its Subsidiaries or (ii) the future business and operations of the Company and its Subsidiaries.

Section 5.13. *Solvency*. Immediately following the Effective Time and after giving effect to the Merger, the Surviving Corporation and each of its Subsidiaries will not (i) be insolvent (either because its financial condition is such that the sum of its debts, including contingent and unliquidated debts, is greater than its assets, at a fair valuation, or because the present fair saleable value of its assets is less than the amount required to pay its probable liability on its existing debts, including contingent and unliquidated debts, as they become absolute and matured); (ii) have unreasonably small capital with which to engage in its business; or (iii) have intended to incur, or believed or reasonably should have believed that it would incur, debts beyond its ability to pay them as they become due.

ARTICLE VI

CONDUCT OF BUSINESS PENDING THE MERGER

Section 6.1. Conduct of the Company and Subsidiaries. Except for matters (x) set forth in Section 6.1 of the Company Disclosure Letter or as otherwise contemplated by or specifically provided in this Agreement, or (y) consented to in writing by Parent (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), from the date hereof until the Effective Time, the Company shall, and shall cause its Subsidiaries to, conduct their respective businesses in the ordinary course consistent with past practice, perform the maintenance capital

A-25

Table of Contents

expenditures set forth in the 2007 Budget (as defined below) and Annex B of Section 6.1 of the Company Disclosure Letter, as applicable, consistent with past practice and use all commercially reasonable efforts to maintain and preserve intact its business organization, including the services of its key employees on terms and conditions substantially comparable to those currently in effect and the goodwill of any Governmental Authorities, customers, lenders, distributors, suppliers and other Persons with which it has material business relationships. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, and except as required by Law or except for matters set forth in Section 6.1 of the Company Disclosure Letter or as otherwise contemplated by or specifically provided in this Agreement, without the prior written consent of Parent (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), the Company shall not, and shall not permit its Subsidiaries to:

- (a) propose or adopt any change in the organizational or governing documents of the Company;
- (b) merge or consolidate the Company or any of its Subsidiaries with any Person, other than the Merger and other than any mergers or consolidations among the Company and its Subsidiaries or among the Company s Subsidiaries;
- (c) sell or otherwise dispose of assets or securities of third parties having a value in excess of \$25 million in the aggregate, including by merger, consolidation, asset sale or other business combination, except as required by existing Contracts;
- (d) redeem, repurchase, defease, cancel or otherwise acquire any indebtedness for borrowed money of the Company or any Subsidiary (other than at stated maturity and any required amortization payments and mandatory prepayments, in each case in accordance with the terms of the instrument governing such indebtedness as in effect on the date hereof or as modified with the consent of Parent);
- (e) incur, create, assume or otherwise become liable for any indebtedness for borrowed money (including the issuance of any debt security); provided that, notwithstanding the above, the Company may incur, repay, prepay, amend or modify any indebtedness for borrowed money as set forth in Section 6.1(e) of the Company Disclosure Letter;
- (f) make any acquisitions of any other Person or business, or make any loans, advances or capital contributions to, or investments in, any other Person, with an aggregate value in excess of \$100 million, except loans, advances or capital contributions to, or investments in, any other Person made in connection with any transaction solely between the Company and a wholly owned Subsidiary of the Company or between wholly owned Subsidiaries of the Company;
- (g) authorize any capital expenditures in excess of \$25 million in the aggregate, except for (i) expenditures contemplated by the 2007 Budget or (ii) expenditures made in response to any emergency, whether caused by war, terrorism, weather events, public health events or otherwise;
- (h) pledge or otherwise encumber shares of capital stock or other voting securities of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries;
- (i) mortgage, pledge or otherwise encumber any of its assets, tangible or intangible, having a value in excess of \$15 million, or create or assume any material Lien thereupon (other than Permitted Liens), in each case which are not prepayable or able to be released without premium or penalty on or before the Closing Date, except in connection with indebtedness (including facilities providing for indebtedness) which is permitted by Section 6.1(e);
- (j) enter into or amend any Contract with any executive officer or director of the Company, other than (x) any Employment Agreements with persons who are newly hired as executive officers in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, provided, however, such agreements shall not contain a change of

A-26

Table of Contents

control or similar provision that would be triggered by the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, (y) any Employment Agreements entered into in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice with the individuals listed on Section 6.1(j) of the Company Disclosure Letter in connection with the expiration of such individual s existing Employment Agreement, or (z) any immaterial amendments to such Contracts;

(k) (i) split, combine or reclassify any Company Securities or amend the terms of any Company Securities, (ii) declare, set aside or pay any dividend or other distribution (whether in cash, stock or property or any combination thereof) in respect of Company Securities other than a dividend or distribution by a wholly owned Subsidiary of the Company to its parent corporation, or (iii) issue or offer to issue any Company Securities, or redeem, repurchase or otherwise acquire or offer to redeem, repurchase, or otherwise acquire, any Company Securities, other than in connection with (A) the exercise of Company Options, (B) the withholding of Company Securities to satisfy Tax obligations with respect to Company Equity Awards, (C) the acquisition by the Company of Company Securities in connection with the forfeiture of Company Equity Awards, (D) the acquisition by the Company Options to purchase up to an aggregate of 1,400,000 Shares in the aggregate in connection with annual grants or grants made to newly hired or promoted employees, in each case made in the ordinary course of business or (y) up to 100,000 Company Restricted Shares under the terms of the Company s Annual Incentive Plan and (F) any transaction solely between the Company and a wholly owned Subsidiary of the Company or between wholly owned Subsidiaries of the Company;

(l) except (i) as required pursuant to existing Contracts or any Company Benefit Plan, Employment Agreement or collective bargaining agreement in effect on the date hereof, (ii) as effected in the ordinary course of business or (iii) as required by applicable Law (including Section 409A of the Code) or as deemed advisable to prevent an inclusion of income or imposition of penalties under Section 409A of the Code or as deemed advisable to amend Plans in order to facilitate compliance with such Section 409A, (A) adopt, amend or terminate any Company Benefit Plan or enter into or amend any collective bargaining agreement (except for new collective bargaining agreements entered into in connection with the expiration of existing collective bargaining agreements or as a result of elections to recognize a bargaining unit) or any Employment Agreement with any officer or director of the Company (other than entry into Employment Agreements with persons who are not executive officers or directors or who are newly hired as executive officer) or (B) take any action to accelerate the vesting or payment, or fund or in any other way secure the payment, of compensation or benefits under any Company Benefit Plan;

(m) other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, settle or compromise any litigation, or release, dismiss or otherwise dispose of any claim or arbitration, other than settlements or compromises of litigation, claims or arbitration that involve the payment of monetary damages not in excess of \$10 million individually or \$20 million in the aggregate by the Company and do not involve any material injunctive or other non-monetary relief or impose material restrictions on the business or operations of the Company;

- (n) other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, make any material change in financial accounting methods or material method of Tax accounting, principles or practices materially affecting the reported consolidated assets, liabilities or results of operations of the Company and its Subsidiaries, except insofar as may have been required by a change in GAAP or Law;
- (o) adopt a plan of complete or partial liquidation, dissolution, merger, consolidation, restructuring, recapitalization or other reorganization of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries (other than the Merger and consolidations, mergers or reorganizations among the Company and its Subsidiaries or among the Company s Subsidiaries), or a letter of intent or agreement in principle with respect thereto;
- (p) enter into any agreement or understanding or arrangement with respect to the voting or registration of the Company Securities or the Subsidiary Securities;

A-27

Table of Contents

- (q) fail to keep in force insurance policies or replacement or revised provisions providing insurance coverage with respect to any casinos or hotels and any related assets and any other material assets, operations and activities of the Company and its Subsidiaries as is currently in effect, other than immaterial variations in policies in the ordinary course consistent with past practice;
- (r) take any action to render inapplicable to a transaction with any third party other than Parent or Merger Sub, or to exempt any third party other than Parent or Merger Sub from, any provisions of any Takeover Statute; or
- (s) authorize, agree or commit to do any of the foregoing.

Section 6.2. *Conduct of Parent and Merger Sub*. Each of Parent and Merger Sub agrees that, from the date hereof to the Effective Time, it shall not (i) take any action that is intended to or would reasonably be likely to result in any of the conditions to effecting the Merger set forth in Sections 8.1 and 8.3 becoming incapable of being satisfied, or (ii) take any action or fail to take any action which would, or would reasonably be likely to, individually or in the aggregate, prevent, materially delay or materially impede the ability of Parent and Merger Sub to consummate the Merger or the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

Section 6.3. No Control of Other Party s Business. Nothing contained in this Agreement is intended to give Parent, directly or indirectly, the right to control or direct the Company s or its Subsidiaries operations prior to the Effective Time, and nothing contained in this Agreement is intended to give the Company, directly or indirectly, the right to control or direct Parent s or its Subsidiaries operations. Prior to the Effective Time, each of Parent and the Company shall exercise, consistent with the terms and conditions of this Agreement, complete control and supervision over its and its Subsidiaries respective operations.

ARTICLE VII

ADDITIONAL AGREEMENTS

Section 7.1. Shareholder Meeting; Proxy Material.

- (a) The Company shall (i) take all action necessary to duly call, give notice of, convene and hold a meeting of its shareholders (the *Company Shareholder Meeting*) for the purpose of obtaining the approval and adoption of this Agreement by the Company's shareholders in accordance with applicable Law as promptly as reasonably practicable after the SEC confirms that it has no further comments on the Company Proxy Statement, (ii) subject to Section 7.4, use commercially reasonable efforts to solicit the approval and adoption of this Agreement by the Company's shareholders, and (iii) except to the extent that the Board of Directors of the Company shall have withdrawn or modified its approval or recommendation of this Agreement as permitted by Section 7.4, include in the Company Proxy Statement the recommendation of the Board of Directors of the Company that the shareholders of the Company approve and adopt this Agreement (the *Recommendation*). Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company shall not be obligated to convene the Company Shareholders Meeting in the event that the Board of Directors shall have effected a Recommendation Withdrawal.
- (b) In connection with the Company Shareholder Meeting, the Company will (i) as promptly as reasonably practicable prepare the Company Proxy Statement, (ii) respond as promptly as reasonably practicable to any comments received from the SEC with respect to such filing and will provide copies of such comments to Parent and Merger Sub promptly upon receipt, (iii) as promptly as reasonably practicable prepare and file any amendments or supplements necessary to be filed in response to any SEC comments or as required by Law, (iv) use commercially reasonable efforts to mail to the Company shareholders as promptly as reasonably practicable the Company Proxy Statement and all other customary proxy or other materials for meetings such as the Company Shareholder Meeting (provided that the Company shall be under no obligation to mail the

A-28

Table of Contents

Company Proxy Statement to its shareholders prior to the No-Shop Period Start Date), (v) to the extent required by applicable Law, as promptly as reasonably practicable prepare, file and distribute to the Company shareholders any supplement or amendment to the Company Proxy Statement if any event shall occur which requires such action at any time prior to the Company Shareholder Meeting and (vi) otherwise use commercially reasonable efforts to comply with all requirements of Law applicable to the Company Shareholder Meeting. Parent and Merger Sub shall cooperate with the Company in connection with the preparation of the Company Proxy Statement, including promptly furnishing the Company upon request with any and all information as may be required to be set forth in the Company Proxy Statement under applicable Law. The Company will provide Parent and Merger Sub a reasonable opportunity to review and comment upon the Company Proxy Statement, or any amendments or supplements thereto, prior to mailing the Company Proxy Statement to its shareholders.

Section 7.2. Best Efforts.

- (a) Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, each party will use its best efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all appropriate actions, to file, or cause to be filed, all documents and to do, or cause to be done, all things necessary, proper or advisable to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including preparing and filing as promptly as reasonably practicable all documentation to effect all necessary filings, consents, waivers, approvals, authorizations, Permits or orders from all Governmental Authorities (including Gaming Authorities) or other Persons; provided, however, that in no event shall the Company or any of its Subsidiaries be required to pay, prior to the Effective Time, any fee, penalty or other consideration to obtain any consent, approval or waiver required for the consummation of the Merger under any Contract other than de minimis amounts or amounts that are advanced or simultaneously reimbursed by Parent. In furtherance and not in limitation of the foregoing, each party hereto agrees to make an appropriate filing of a Notification and Report Form pursuant to the HSR Act with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement as promptly as reasonably practicable after the date hereof and to supply as promptly as reasonably practicable any additional information and documentary material that may be requested pursuant to the HSR Act and use its best efforts to take or cause to be taken all other actions necessary, proper or advisable consistent with this Section 7.2 to cause the expiration or termination of the applicable waiting periods, or receipt of required authorizations, as applicable, under the HSR Act. Subject to the foregoing, Parent agrees, and shall cause any member or shareholder of Parent or any Affiliate of any member or shareholder of Parent, to undertake any divestiture or restrict the conduct with respect to its business to obtain any necessary approvals under the HSR Act. Without limiting the foregoing, the parties shall request and shall use their respective best efforts to obtain early termination of the waiting period under the HSR Act as promptly as reasonably practicable.
- (b) Each of Parent and Merger Sub, on the one hand, and the Company, on the other hand, shall, in connection with the efforts referenced in Section 7.2(a) to obtain all requisite approvals and authorizations for the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, use its best efforts to (i) cooperate in all respects with each other in connection with any filing or submission and in connection with any investigation or other inquiry, including any proceeding initiated by a private party; (ii) keep the other party reasonably informed of any communication received by such party from, or given by such party to, the Federal Trade Commission (the FTC), the Antitrust Division of the Department of Justice (the DOJ), the Canadian Competition Bureau (the CCB) or any other Governmental Authority and of any communication received or given in connection with any proceeding by a private party, in each case regarding any of the transactions contemplated hereby; and (iii) permit the other party to review any communication given by it to, and consult with each other in advance of any meeting or conference with, the FTC, the DOJ, the CCB or any other Governmental Authority or, in connection with any proceeding by a private party, with any other person, and to the extent permitted by the FTC, the DOJ, the CCB or such other applicable Governmental Authority or other person, give the other party the opportunity to attend and participate in such meetings and conferences.
- (c) In furtherance and not in limitation of the covenants of the parties contained in Sections 7.2(a) and (b), if any objections are asserted with respect to the transactions contemplated hereby under any Law or if any suit is

A-29

Table of Contents

instituted (or threatened to be instituted) by the FTC, the DOJ, the CCB or any other applicable Governmental Authority or any private party challenging any of the transactions contemplated hereby as violative of any Law or which would otherwise prevent, materially impede or materially delay the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, each of Parent, Merger Sub and the Company shall use its best efforts to resolve any such objections or suits so as to permit consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement as promptly as reasonably practicable and, in furtherance of the foregoing, shall become subject to, consent and agree to, and otherwise take any action with respect to, any requirement, condition, limitation, understanding, agreement, order to sell, hold separate and otherwise dispose of, and to conduct, restrict, operate, invest and otherwise change the assets or business of the Company or any Subsidiary in any manner unless such action would be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company as of the Effective Time.

(d) In the event that any administrative or judicial action or proceeding is instituted (or threatened to be instituted) by a Governmental Authority or private party challenging the Merger or any other transaction contemplated by this Agreement, or any other agreement contemplated hereby, each of Parent, Merger Sub and the Company shall cooperate in all respects with each other and use its respective best efforts to contest and resist any such action or proceeding and to have vacated, lifted, reversed or overturned any decree, judgment, injunction or other order, whether temporary, preliminary or permanent, that is in effect and that prohibits, prevents or restricts consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

(e) In furtherance and not in limitation of the covenants of the parties contained in Section 7.2(a), Parent and Merger Sub each hereby agrees to use best efforts (i) to as promptly as practicable after the date hereof, obtain all licenses, Permits, approvals, authorizations, registrations, findings of suitability, franchises, entitlements, waivers and exemptions issued by any Gaming Authority required to permit the parties hereto to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or necessary to permit Parent to own and operate the Company (collectively, Gaming Approvals), (ii) to avoid any action or proceeding by any Gaming Authority challenging the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, (iii) to make or cause to be made all necessary filings, and thereafter make or cause to be made any other required submissions with respect to this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby, as required under the Gaming Laws, (iv) to schedule and attend (or cause to be scheduled and attended) any hearings or meetings with Gaming Authorities to obtain the Gaming Approvals as promptly as possible and (v) to comply with the terms and conditions of any and all of the foregoing as necessary to obtain the Gaming Approvals. Such efforts shall include but not be limited to: (i) restructuring or committing to restructure Parent s or the Surviving Corporation s capital structure, to the extent practicable without having a material adverse impact on the value of and returns on Parent s or its Affiliates equity investment; (ii) replacing or issuing non-voting equity to (to the extent such replacement or issuance would cure the problem by preventing a Licensed Person from having any influence, directly or indirectly, over Parent or the Surviving Corporation) one or more Licensed Persons who are preventing or materially delaying the receipt of Gaming Approvals; (iii) agreeing to divest assets or operations to the extent practicable without having a material adverse impact on the value of and returns on Parent s or its Affiliates equity investment; (iv) upon the Closing, placing in trust assets or operations in those gaming jurisdictions which permit such action or agreeing to permit assets or operations to operate without interference from Parent, pending obtaining control upon subsequent regulatory approval; and (v) accepting operating restrictions on the Surviving Corporation to the extent practicable without having a material adverse impact on the value of and returns on Parent s or its Affiliates equity investment (it being understood that, for purposes of this Agreement, any determination as to whether an action described in this sentence has a material adverse impact on the value of and returns on Parent s or its Affiliates equity investment shall not be deemed to include any impact or effect resulting from any divestiture or disposition of any assets of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries which, as of the date hereof, the Companies and its Subsidiaries have committed to make to satisfy any Gaming Authority or which is disclosed in Section 6.1 of the Company Disclosure Letter).

(f) Parent and Merger Sub shall cause all Persons who are associated or affiliated with such party or its Affiliates who are, in the view of the applicable Gaming Authorities, required to be licensed under applicable

A-30

Table of Contents

Gaming Laws in order to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (the *Licensed Persons*), to submit to the licensing process and, as promptly as reasonably practicable, to prepare and file all documentation to effect all necessary filings, consents, waivers, approvals, authorizations, Permits or orders for all Gaming Authorities. Parent and its Representatives and Affiliates shall use best efforts to (i) file or cause to be filed (x) within 60 calendar days after the date hereof all required initial applications and documents in respect of officers and directors, Affiliates or holders of equity in Parent or its Affiliates, as applicable, in connection with obtaining the Gaming Approvals and (y) as promptly as practicable after the date hereof all other required applications and documents in connection with obtaining the Gaming Approvals, (ii) request or cause to be requested an accelerated review from the Gaming Authorities in connection with such filings, (iii) act diligently and promptly to pursue the Gaming Approvals, (iv) cooperate with the Company in connection with the making of all filings referenced in this Section and (v) keep the Company reasonably informed of the status of Parent s application for Gaming Approvals and its activities related to obtaining the Gaming Approvals, as applicable, including promptly advising the Company upon receiving any communication from any Gaming Authority that causes Parent or Merger Sub to believe that there is a reasonable likelihood that any Gaming Approval required from such Gaming Authority will not be obtained or that the receipt of any such approval will be materially delayed.

- (g) Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the Company shall, and shall cause its directors, officers, employees and Subsidiaries to, use best efforts in working with Parent and Parent s counsel to obtain the Gaming Approvals.
- (h) Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, Parent shall not, and shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries or Affiliates to, take or agree to take any action (including entering into agreements with respect to any acquisitions, mergers, consolidations or business combinations) which could reasonably be expected to prevent, materially delay or materially impair the ability of Parent or Merger Sub to consummate the Merger or any of the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement or observe or perform any of their obligations hereunder.

Section 7.3. Access to Information.

- (a) Subject to the restrictions imposed by the Gaming Laws, the HSR Act, federal and state securities Laws and other applicable Laws, the Company will provide and will cause its Subsidiaries and its and their respective Representatives to provide Parent and Merger Sub and their respective authorized Representatives, during normal business hours and upon reasonable advance notice (i) such access to the offices, properties, books and records of the Company and such Subsidiaries (so long as such access does not interfere unreasonably with the business or operations of the Company or its Subsidiaries) as Parent or Merger Sub reasonably may request and (ii) all documents that Parent or Merger Sub reasonably may request. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Parent, Merger Sub and their Representatives shall not have access to any books, records, documents and other information (i) to the extent that books, records, documents or other information is subject to the terms of a confidentiality agreement with a third party (provided that the Company shall use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain waivers under such agreements or implement requisite procedures to enable reasonable access without violating such agreement), (ii) to the extent that the disclosure thereof would result in the loss of attorney-client privilege or (iii) to the extent required by applicable Law (provided that the Company shall use commercially reasonable efforts to enable the provision of reasonable access without violating such Law). All information exchanged pursuant to this Section 7.3(a) shall be subject to the Confidentiality Agreements.
- (b) No investigation by any of the parties or their respective Representatives shall affect the representations or warranties of the other set forth herein.

Section 7.4. Solicitation.

(a) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement to the contrary, during the period beginning on the date of this Agreement and continuing until 11:59 p.m., New York City Time, on the 45th day thereafter (the

A-31

Table of Contents

No-Shop Period Start Date), the Company and its Subsidiaries and their respective officers, directors, employees, consultants, agents, advisors, Affiliates and other representatives (Representatives) shall have the right to:

- (i) initiate, solicit and encourage, whether publicly or otherwise, Company Acquisition Proposals (as hereinafter defined), including by way of providing access to non-public information pursuant to (but only pursuant to) one or more confidentiality agreements that are on terms, with respect to the maintenance of confidentiality of the Company s information, which are consistent with the Confidentiality Agreements; and
- (ii) enter into and maintain discussions or negotiations with respect to Company Acquisition Proposals or otherwise cooperate with or assist or participate in, or facilitate any such inquiries, proposals, discussions or negotiations or the making of any Company Acquisition Proposal.
- (b) Subject to Section 7.4(c), from the No-Shop Period Start Date until the Effective Time or, if earlier, the termination of this Agreement in accordance with Article IX, none of the Company or the Company shall use reasonable best efforts to cause its respective Representatives not to, directly or indirectly, (A) initiate, solicit or knowingly encourage (including by way of providing information) the submission of any inquiries, proposals or offers that constitute or may reasonably be expected to lead to, any Company Acquisition Proposal or engage in any discussions or negotiations with respect thereto or otherwise cooperate with or assist or participate in, or knowingly facilitate any such inquiries, proposals, discussions or negotiations, or (B) approve or recommend, or publicly propose to approve or recommend, a Company Acquisition Proposal or enter into any merger agreement, letter of intent, agreement in principle, share purchase agreement, asset purchase agreement or share exchange agreement, option agreement or other similar agreement providing for or relating to a Company Acquisition Proposal or enter into any agreement or agreement in principle requiring the Company to abandon, terminate or fail to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby or breach its obligations hereunder or propose or agree to do any of the foregoing. Subject to Section 7.4(c) and except with respect to any Person who as of the No-Shop Period Start Date has made a bona fide Company Acquisition Proposal or who is engaged in ongoing discussions with the Company regarding a bona fide Company Acquisition Proposal as of the No-Shop Period Start Date, which in either instance the Company s Board of Directors has determined constitutes a Superior Proposal or could reasonably be expected to lead to a Superior Proposal (an Excluded Party), following the No-Shop Period Start Date, the Company shall immediately cease and cause to be terminated any solicitation, encouragement, discussion or negotiation with any Persons conducted theretofore by the Company, its Subsidiaries or any Representatives with respect to any Company Acquisition Proposal. Within 48 hours of or the next Business Day immediately following the No-Shop Period Start Date, whichever is later, the Company shall notify Parent, in writing, of whether or not the Company is participating in discussions or negotiations with an Excluded Party and the identity of each such Excluded Party and provide Parent a copy of each Company Acquisition Proposal received from any such Excluded Party (or, where no such copy is available, a description of such Company Acquisition Proposal).
- (c) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in Section 7.4(b), if at any time following the No-Shop Period Start Date and prior to obtaining the Requisite Shareholder Vote, (i) the Company has not knowingly breached any material provision of Section 7.4(b) and the Company has received a written Company Acquisition Proposal from a third party (including a Company Acquisition Proposal received prior to the No-Shop Period Start Date from an Excluded Party) that the Board of Directors of the Company believes in good faith to be bona fide and (ii) the Board of Directors of the Company determines in good faith, after consultation with its independent financial advisors and outside counsel, that such Company Acquisition Proposal constitutes or could reasonably be expected to lead to a Superior Proposal, then the Company may (A) furnish information with respect to the Company and its Subsidiaries to the Person making such Company Acquisition Proposal and (B) participate in discussions or negotiations with the Person making such Company Acquisition Proposal regarding such Company Acquisition Proposal; provided, that the Company will not, and will use reasonable best efforts not to allow Company Representatives to, disclose any non-public information to such Person without entering into a confidentiality agreement on terms, with respect to the maintenance of confidentiality of the

A-32

Table of Contents

Company s information, which are consistent with the Confidentiality Agreements. From and after the No-Shop Period Start Date, the Company shall promptly (within two Business Days) notify Parent in the event it receives (i) a Company Acquisition Proposal or written indication by any Person that it is considering making a Company Acquisition Proposal, (ii) any request for non-public information relating to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries other than requests for information in the ordinary course of business or unrelated to a Company Acquisition Proposal or (iii) any inquiry or request for discussions or negotiations regarding any Company Acquisition Proposal, and shall include in such notice the material terms and conditions thereof and the identity of the party making such proposal or inquiry, and shall keep Parent reasonably apprised as to the status and any material developments, discussions and negotiations concerning the same. Without limiting the foregoing, the Company shall promptly (within two Business Days) notify Parent orally and in writing if it determines to provide non-public information or to engage in discussions or negotiations concerning a Company Acquisition Proposal pursuant to this Section 7.4(c) other than with an Excluded Party, in each case after the No-Shop Period Start Date. Except to the extent provided in Section 7.4(a) or 7.4(c), the Company shall not, and shall cause its Subsidiaries not to, enter into any confidentiality agreement with any Person subsequent to the date of this Agreement that prohibits the Company from providing such information to Parent. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in Section 7.4(b) or this Section 7.4(c), prior to obtaining the Requisite Shareholder Vote, the Company will in any event be permitted to take the actions described in clauses (A) and (B) above with respect to any Excluded Party.

- (d) Neither the Board of Directors of the Company nor any committee thereof shall directly or indirectly withdraw or modify the Recommendation in a manner adverse to Parent or Merger Sub, or publicly propose to do so; provided, that if at any time prior to obtaining the Requisite Shareholder Vote, the Company receives a Company Acquisition Proposal which the Board of Directors of the Company determines in good faith constitutes a Superior Proposal, then the Board of Directors of the Company may withdraw or modify its Recommendation in a manner adverse to Parent and Merger Sub, including by failing to include the Recommendation in the Company Proxy Statement (*Recommendation Withdrawal*) if such Board of Directors determines in good faith (after consultation with outside counsel) that failure to take such action likely would be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties under applicable Law. In order for the Board of Directors of the Company to make the determination, that a Company Acquisition Proposal constitutes a Superior Proposal, the Company shall be required to provide Parent prior written notice, at least three Business Days in advance (or, in the event of a material modification of a Company Acquisition Proposal with respect to which prior written notice of such intention to determine has previously been provided, the period shall be one Business Day in advance) of its intention to determine that such Company Acquisition Proposal constitutes a Superior Proposal.
- (e) Nothing contained in this Section 7.4 or elsewhere in this Agreement shall prohibit the Company from (i) taking and disclosing to its shareholders a position contemplated by Rule 14d-9 and 14e-2(a) promulgated under the Exchange Act or (ii) making any disclosure to the Company s shareholders or taking any position with respect to the Merger if, in the good faith judgment of the Company s Board of Directors, after consultation with its outside counsel, failure to so take and/or disclose likely would be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties under applicable Law or necessary to comply with obligations under federal securities Laws or the NASDAQ Global Select Market; provided, any such disclosure made pursuant to clause (i) or (ii) (other than a stop, look and listen letter or similar communication of the type contemplated by Rule 14d-9(f) under the Exchange Act) shall be deemed to be a Recommendation Withdrawal unless the Board of Directors of the Company expressly reaffirms in such disclosure the Recommendation.
- (f) Nothing contained in this Section 7.4 shall prohibit the Company from responding to any unsolicited proposal or inquiry solely by advising the Person making such proposal or inquiry of the terms of this Section 7.4.
- (g) As used in this Agreement, the term:
- (i) Company Acquisition Proposal means any inquiry, proposal or offer from any Person other than Parent, Merger Sub or their respective Affiliates relating to any direct or indirect acquisition or purchase

A-33

Table of Contents

(whether in a single transaction or a series of transactions) of a business or businesses that constitutes 20% or more of the cash flow, net revenues, net income or assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or 20% or more of any class or series of Company Securities, any tender offer or exchange offer that if consummated would result in any Person beneficially owning 20% or more of any class or series of Company Securities, or any merger, reorganization, consolidation, share exchange, business combination, recapitalization, liquidation, dissolution or similar transaction involving the Company (or any Subsidiary or Subsidiaries of the Company whose business or businesses constitute(s) 20% or more of the cash flow, net revenues, net income or assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole); and

(ii) Superior Proposal means a written, bona fide Company Acquisition Proposal (except the references therein to 20% shall be replaced by 50%), which the Board of Directors of the Company in good faith determines is more favorable to the shareholders of the Company than the transactions contemplated hereby.

Section 7.5. Director and Officer Liability.

- (a) From and after the Effective Time, Parent shall, and shall cause the Surviving Corporation to, to the maximum extent permitted by law, indemnify and hold harmless (including by advancing funds for expenses) (i) the present and former officers and directors (or equivalent) of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries from and against any and all costs or expenses (including reasonable attorneys fees and expenses), judgments, fines, losses, claims, damages, liabilities and amounts paid in settlement in connection with any actual or threatened claim, action, suit, proceeding or investigation, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (Damages), arising out of, relating to or in connection with any acts or omissions occurring or alleged to occur prior to or at the Effective Time, including the approval of this Agreement, the Merger or the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement or arising out of or pertaining to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; and (ii) such persons from and against any and all Damages arising out of acts or omissions in connection with such persons serving as an officer or director (or equivalent) or other fiduciary in any entity if such service was at the request or for the benefit of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries. Parent shall, or shall cause the Surviving Corporation to, obtain prior to the Effective Time tail insurance policies with a claims period of at least six years from the Effective Time with respect to directors and officers liability insurance of the type and with an amount of coverage as specified in Section 7.5 of the Company Disclosure Letter, and with such other terms as are no less favorable in the aggregate than those of the directors and officers liability insurance maintained as of the date hereof by the Company and its respective Subsidiaries (the Current Policies); provided that, in satisfying such obligation, neither Parent nor the Surviving Corporation, as applicable, shall be obligated to pay premiums per annum in excess of 300% of the aggregate per annum amount that the Company paid for such coverage under the Current Policies in the last full year prior to the date hereof.
- (b) This Section 7.5 shall survive the consummation of the Merger and is intended to be for the benefit of, and shall be enforceable by, present or former directors or officers (or equivalent) of the Company or its Subsidiaries, their respective heirs and personal representatives and shall be binding on Parent, the Surviving Corporation and their respective successors and assigns. In the event that either Parent or the Surviving Corporation or any of their respective successors or assigns (i) consolidates with or merges into any other Person and is not the continuing or surviving corporation or entity of such consolidation or merger or (ii) transfers or conveys all or substantially all its properties and assets to any Person (including by dissolution), then, and in each such case, the successors and assigns of Parent or the Surviving Corporation, as applicable, shall assume and honor the obligations set forth in this Section 7.5.
- (c) The agreements and covenants contained herein shall not be deemed to be exclusive of any other rights to which any such present or former director or officer (or equivalent) is entitled, whether pursuant to Law, contract or otherwise. Nothing in this Agreement is intended to, shall be construed to or shall release, waive or impair any rights to directors—and officers—insurance claims under any policy that is or has been in existence with respect to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or their respective officers and directors (or equivalent) and employees, it being understood and agreed that the indemnification provided for in this Section 7.5 is not prior to or in substitution for any such claims under any such policies.

A-34

Table of Contents

Section 7.6. *Takeover Statutes*. The parties shall use their respective reasonable best efforts (i) to take all action necessary so that no Takeover Statute is or becomes applicable to restrict or prohibit the Merger or any of the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement and (ii) if any such Takeover Statute is or becomes applicable to restrict or prohibit any of the foregoing, to take all action necessary so that the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement may be consummated as promptly as practicable on the terms contemplated by this Agreement and otherwise to minimize the effect of such Takeover Statute on the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

Section 7.7. Public Announcements. Except with respect to any Recommendation Withdrawal or any action taken by the Company or its Board of Directors pursuant to, and in accordance with, Section 7.4, so long as this Agreement is in effect, the parties will use reasonable efforts to consult with each other before issuing any press release or making any public announcement primarily relating to this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby and, except for any press release or public announcement as may be required by applicable Law, court process or any listing agreement with the NASDAQ Global Select Market, will use reasonable efforts not to issue any such press release or make any such public announcement without consulting the other parties. Parent and the Company agree to issue a mutually acceptable joint press release announcing this Agreement.

Section 7.8. Employee Matters.

- (a) Without limiting any additional rights that any Company Employee employed by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries at the Effective Time (*Current Employee*) may have under any Company Benefit Plan, Employment Agreement or collective bargaining agreement, Parent shall cause the Surviving Corporation and each of its Subsidiaries, for the period commencing at the Effective Time and ending on the first anniversary thereof, to maintain for each Current Employee (i) base salary or hourly wage rate, and target cash bonus opportunities under annual programs and commissions (including any performance goals which must be attained to achieve any such target cash bonus), but excluding equity-based compensation (collectively, *Compensation*), that are no less favorable in the aggregate than, and (ii) welfare benefits that are no less favorable in the aggregate than, in the case of the foregoing clauses (i) and (ii), the Compensation and benefits maintained for and provided to such Current Employee immediately prior to the Effective Time; provided, however, that, subject to the obligations set forth in this Section 7.8, nothing herein shall (A) be construed as an amendment to any Company Benefit Plan, (B) prevent the amendment or termination of any Company Benefit Plans in accordance with their respective terms, or (C) interfere with the Surviving Corporation s right or obligation to make such changes as are necessary to conform with applicable Law. Nothing in this Section 7.8 shall limit the right of Parent, the Surviving Corporation or any of their Subsidiaries to terminate the employment of any Current Employee at any time in a manner consistent with any applicable contractual obligations and any applicable Employee Benefit Plans.
- (b) As of and after the Effective Time, Parent will, or will cause the Surviving Corporation to, give each Current Employee full credit for purposes of eligibility to participate, vesting and determination of level of benefits (including for purposes of vacation and severance) under any Employee Benefit Plans and any other employee compensation and incentive plans, benefit (including vacation) plans, programs, policies and arrangements, in each case maintained for the benefit of Current Employees as of and after the Effective Time by Parent, its Subsidiaries or the Surviving Corporation (each, a *Parent Plan*) for such Current Employee s service prior to the Effective Time with the Company and its Subsidiaries and their predecessor entities, to the same extent such service is recognized by the Company or its Subsidiaries immediately prior to the Effective Time. With respect to each Parent Plan that is a welfare benefit plan (as defined in Section 3(1) of ERISA), Parent or its Subsidiaries shall (i) cause there to be waived any pre-existing condition or eligibility limitations or exclusions and actively-at-work requirements with respect to the Current Employees and their eligible dependents and (ii) give effect, for the year in which the Closing occurs, for purposes of satisfying any deductible and maximum out-of-pocket limitations, to claims incurred and amounts paid by, and amounts reimbursed to, Current Employees and their eligible dependents under similar plans maintained by the Company and its Subsidiaries in which such Current Employees and their eligible dependents participated immediately prior to the Effective Time.

A-35

Table of Contents

- (c) From and after the Effective Time, Parent will cause the Surviving Corporation and all of its Subsidiaries to assume and honor, in accordance with their respective terms, (i) each existing employment, change in control, severance and termination plan, policy or agreement of or between the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, on the one hand, and any officer, director or employee of that company, on the other hand, (ii) each equity-based plan, program or agreement and each bonus plan, program or agreement and (iii) all obligations pursuant to existing benefit restoration plans, equity-based plans, programs or agreements, bonus plans, programs or agreements, bonus deferral plans, vested and accrued benefits under any Employee Benefit Plan, program or arrangement of the Company or its Subsidiaries and similar employment compensation and benefit arrangements and agreements in effect as of the Effective Time.
- (d) The provisions of this Section 7.8 are for the sole benefit of the parties to this Agreement and nothing herein, expressed or implied, is intended or shall be construed to confer upon or give to any Person (including for the avoidance of doubt any Company Employees), other than the parties hereto and their respective permitted successors and assigns, any legal or equitable or other rights or remedies (with respect to the matters provided for in this Section 7.8) under or by reason of any provision of this Agreement.

Section 7.9. Financing.

(a) Prior to the Effective Time, the Company shall provide, and shall cause its Subsidiaries to, and shall use its reasonable best efforts to cause their respective Representatives, including legal and accounting, to, at Parent s sole cost and expense for any and all out-of-pocket expenses, provide all cooperation reasonably requested by Parent with reasonable notice in connection with the Financing, including (i) participation in a reasonable number of meetings, presentations, due diligence sessions, drafting sessions, road shows and sessions with rating agencies, (ii) assisting with the preparation of materials for rating agency presentations, offering documents, private placement memoranda, bank information memoranda, prospectuses, business projections and financial statements (including those required by the SEC) and similar documents required in connection with the Financing, provided that neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries needs to be the issuer of any such presentations, documents, memoranda or prospectuses, (iii) furnishing Parent and its Financing sources with readily-available historical financial and other pertinent information regarding the Company as may be reasonably requested by Parent, including all historical financial statements and financial data of the type required by Regulation S-X and Regulation S-K under the Securities Act and of the type and form customarily included in private placements under Rule 144A of the Securities Act, to use in connection with the Debt Financing or any other financing transaction executed in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby (the Required Financial Information), (iv) using commercially reasonable efforts to obtain accountants comfort letters, legal opinions, surveys, affidavits and title insurance as may be requested by Parent or the lenders under the Debt Financing Commitments, (v) using commercially reasonable efforts to provide monthly financial statements (excluding footnotes) within 25 days of the end of each month prior to the Closing Date, if and in the form now currently prepared by the Company, (vi) executing and delivering, as of the Effective Time, any pledge and security documents, other definitive financing documents, or other certificates, legal opinions or documents, as may be reasonably requested by Parent (including a certificate of the Chief Financial Officer of the Surviving Corporation or any Subsidiary thereof with respect to solvency matters and consents of accountants for use of their reports in any materials relating to the Debt Financing) and otherwise reasonably facilitating the pledging of collateral (including cooperation in connection with the pay-off of existing indebtedness and the release of related Liens), (vii) taking all actions reasonably necessary to (A) permit the prospective lenders involved in the Financing to evaluate the Company s current assets, cash management and accounting systems, policies and procedures relating thereto for the purpose of establishing collateral arrangements and (B) so long as not effective until on or after the Effective Time, establish bank and other accounts and blocked account agreements and lock box arrangements in connection with the foregoing, (viii) using reasonable best efforts to obtain waivers, consents, estoppels and approvals from other parties to material leases, encumbrances and contracts to which any Subsidiary of the Company is a party and to arrange discussions among Parent, Merger Sub and their financing sources with other parties to material leases, encumbrances and contracts as of the Effective Time, and (ix) taking all corporate actions reasonably necessary to authorize the consummation of the Debt Financing and

A-36

Table of Contents

to permit the proceeds thereof to be made available (it being understood that to the greatest extent practicable, the actions contemplated by this Section 7.9(a)(ix) shall not be required to be taken until immediately prior to, and unless subject to, the Closing and that the Company shall have satisfied its obligations pursuant to this sentence if the Company shall have used the efforts required hereby to comply with such obligations, whether or not any applicable deliverables are actually obtained or provided); provided that nothing contained in this Section 7.9 shall require such cooperation to the extent that it would interfere unreasonably with the business or operations of the Company or its Subsidiaries. The Company shall cause its officers, in their capacities as officers, to deliver such customary management representation letters as any audit firm may reasonably request in connection with any comfort letters or similar documents required in connection with the Debt Financing. The Company hereby consents to the use of its and its Subsidiaries logos in connection with the Debt Financing, provided that such logos are used solely in a manner that is not intended to nor reasonably likely to harm or disparage the Company or the reputation or goodwill of the Company and its marks. Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries shall be required, under the provisions of this Section 7.9 or otherwise in connection with the Debt Financing (x) to pay any commitment or other similar fee prior to the Effective Time that is not advanced or simultaneously reimbursed by Parent, or (y) to incur any out-of-pocket expense unless such expense is advanced or simultaneously reimbursed by Parent. Parent shall indemnify and hold harmless the Company, its Subsidiaries and their respective Representatives from and against any and all Damages suffered or incurred by them and any claims made against them in connection with (1) any action taken by them at the request of Parent or Merger Sub pursuant to this Section 7.9 or in connection with the arrangement of the Debt Financing or (2) any information utilized in connection therewith (other than information provided by the Company or its Subsidiaries), and this indemnification shall survive termination of this Agreement. Nothing contained in this Section 7.9 or otherwise shall require the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to be an issuer or other obligor with respect to the Debt Financing prior to the Closing. All material, non-public information regarding the Company and its Subsidiaries provided to Parent, Merger Sub or their Representatives pursuant to this Section 7.9(a) shall be kept confidential by them in accordance with the Confidentiality Agreements except for disclosure to potential investors as required in connection with the Financing subject to customary confidentiality protections.

- (b) Parent shall use its best efforts to obtain the Financing on the terms and conditions described in the Financing Commitments as promptly as practicable, including using its best efforts to (i) maintain in effect the Financing Commitments and negotiate definitive agreements with respect thereto on the terms and conditions contained therein or on other terms not materially less favorable to Parent and Merger Sub, (ii) satisfy on a timely basis all conditions applicable to Parent in such definitive agreements that are within its control, and (iii) comply with its obligations under the Debt Financing Commitments. Parent shall use its best efforts to cause the lenders and the other Persons providing such Financing to fund the Financing required to consummate the Merger on the Closing Date (including taking enforcement action to cause such lenders and other Persons to provide such Financing). In the event any portion of the Debt Financing becomes unavailable on the terms and conditions contemplated in the Debt Financing Commitments, Parent shall promptly notify the Company and, as promptly as practicable following the occurrence of such event, use its best efforts to arrange to obtain alternative financing from the same or alternative sources on terms not materially less favorable, taken as a whole, to Parent and Merger Sub, in an amount sufficient to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement as promptly as possible. For the avoidance of doubt, in the event that (x) all or any portion of the contemplated Debt Financing structured as high-yield financing has not been consummated, (y) all closing conditions contained in Article VIII shall have been satisfied or waived (or are capable of being satisfied at a Closing), and (z) the bridge facilities contemplated by the Debt Financing Commitments (or alternative bridge financing obtained in accordance with this Section 7.9) are available on the terms and conditions described in the Debt Financing Commitments (or replacements thereof), then Parent shall cause the proceeds of such bridge financing to be used in lieu of such contemplated Debt Financing at the Closing.
- (c) Parent shall not agree to any amendments or modifications to, or grant any waivers of, any condition or other material provision under the Financing Commitments without the consent of the Company if such amendments, modifications or waivers would impose new or additional conditions or otherwise amend, modify or waive any of the conditions to the receipt of the Financing in a manner that may cause any delay in the

A-37

Table of Contents

satisfaction of the conditions set forth in Article VIII (including with respect to approvals required under any Gaming Laws). Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, one or more Debt Financing Commitments may be superseded at the option of Parent and Merger Sub after the date hereof but prior to the Effective Time by new debt financing commitments (the *New Financing Commitments*) which replace existing Debt Financing Commitments; provided, that the terms of the New Financing Commitments shall not (A) impose new or additional conditions or adversely amend the existing conditions to the receipt of the Financing as set forth in the Debt Financing Commitments or (B) cause or increase the possibility of causing any delay in the satisfaction of the conditions set forth in Article VIII. In such event, the term Financing Commitments as used herein shall be deemed to include the Financing Commitments that are not so superseded at the time in question and the New Financing Commitments to the extent then in effect.

Section 7.10. Notices of Certain Events. Each of the parties hereto shall use reasonable efforts to promptly notify the other parties of:

- (a) the receipt by such party of any notice or other communication from any Person alleging that the consent of such Person, which consent is or would reasonably be expected to be material to the Company and its Subsidiaries or the operation of their businesses, is or may be required in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement;
- (b) the receipt by such party of any material notice or other communication from any Governmental Authority in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; and
- (c) its learning of any actions, suits, claims, investigations or proceedings commenced against, or affecting such party that, if they were pending on the date of this Agreement, would have been required to be disclosed pursuant to this Agreement or which relate to the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

The delivery of any notice pursuant to this Section 7.10 shall not limit or otherwise affect the remedies available hereunder to any of the parties receiving such notice.

Section 7.11. Confidentiality Agreements. Parent acknowledges on behalf of each of Fortress Investment Group LLC and Centerbridge Associates, L.P. that each such firm continues to be bound by the applicable Confidentiality Agreement (including any standstill provisions therein), and the parties hereto acknowledge and agree that this Agreement does not in any manner modify or limit the Company s, Fortress Investment Group LLC s or Centerbridge Associates, L.P. s rights and obligations under such agreement; provided, however, that the Company hereby acknowledges and agrees that notwithstanding anything to the contrary in such Confidentiality Agreement, in the event that the Company receives a Company Acquisition Proposal such Confidentiality Agreement shall not be deemed to limit or restrict Parent from proposing to the Board of Directors of the Company any modifications or amendments to this Agreement.

Section 7.12. *Rule 16b-3*. Prior to the Effective Time, the Company shall take such steps as may be reasonably requested by any party hereto to cause dispositions of Company equity securities (including derivative securities) pursuant to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement by each individual who is a director or officer of the Company to be exempt under Rule 16b-3 promulgated under the Exchange Act in accordance with that certain No-Action Letter dated January 12, 1999 issued by the SEC regarding such matters.

Section 7.13. Treatment of Certain Notes.

(a) At the request and expense of Parent, the Company shall promptly at a time reasonably requested by Parent, commence, or cause its Subsidiaries to promptly commence, an offer to purchase, and a related consent solicitation (the *Consent Solicitation*), with respect to any and all of the outstanding aggregate principal amount of each series of the Company s publicly traded senior notes and/or senior subordinated notes identified

A-38

by Parent to the Company in writing prior to, on, or after the date hereof (the Notes) on price terms that are acceptable to Parent and such other customary terms and conditions as are reasonably acceptable to the Company and Parent to be consummated substantially simultaneously with the Closing using funds provided by Parent (including the related Consent Solicitation, collectively, the Debt Tender Offer) and Parent shall assist the Company in connection therewith. The Company shall irrevocably take all corporate actions necessary for the Debt Tender Offer and the Consent Solicitation. Promptly following the expiration date of the Consent Solicitation, assuming the requisite consents are received with respect to such series of Notes, the Company shall execute a supplemental indenture to the indentures governing each such series of Notes (each, an Indenture), amending the terms and provisions of each such Indenture as reasonably requested by Parent and as set forth in the Debt Tender Offer documents sent to holders of such series of Notes (which amendment may include the elimination of all or substantially all of the covenants contained in such Notes or the Indenture related thereto which can be eliminated upon the favorable vote of the holders of a majority of the principal amount thereof), which supplemental indenture shall become operative immediately upon the Effective Time, and shall use all reasonable efforts to cause the trustee under each such Indenture to enter into such supplemental indenture prior to or substantially simultaneously with the Closing. The Company shall, and shall cause its Subsidiaries to, and shall use reasonable best efforts to cause their respective Representatives to, provide all cooperation reasonably requested by Parent in connection with the Debt Tender Offer. The closing of the Debt Tender Offer shall be conditioned on the occurrence of the Closing, and the parties shall use reasonable best efforts to cause the Debt Tender Offer to close on the Closing Date; provided that the consummation of the Debt Tender Offer with respect to any series of Notes shall not be a condition to Closing. Concurrent with the Effective Time, and in accordance with the terms of the Debt Tender Offer, the Surviving Corporation shall accept for purchase and purchase each series of Notes properly tendered and not properly withdrawn in the Debt Tender Offer using funds provided by or at the direction of Parent. Parent hereby covenants and agrees to provide (or to cause to be provided) immediately available funds to the Company for the prompt and full payment at the Effective Time of all Notes properly tendered and not withdrawn to the extent required pursuant to the terms of the Debt Tender Offer.

(b) If requested by the Parent in writing, in lieu of commencing a Debt Tender Offer for any series of Notes, the Company shall, to the extent permitted by such series of Notes and the applicable Indenture, (A) substantially simultaneous with the Effective Time issue a notice of optional redemption for all of the outstanding aggregate principal amount of such series of Notes, pursuant to the redemption provisions of the applicable Indenture and (B) take any other actions reasonably requested by the Parent to facilitate the satisfaction and discharge of such series of Notes pursuant to the satisfaction and discharge provisions of the applicable Indenture and the other provisions of such Indenture applicable thereto; provided that prior to the Company s being required to take any of the actions described in clauses (A) and (B) above, the Parent shall have, or shall have caused to be, deposited with the trustee under the applicable Indenture sufficient funds to effect such redemption and satisfaction and discharge. The redemption and satisfaction and discharge of any series of Notes pursuant to the preceding sentence are referred to collectively as the Discharge of such series of Notes. The Company shall, and shall cause its Subsidiaries to, and shall use reasonable best efforts to cause their respective Representatives to, provide all cooperation reasonably requested by Parent in connection with the Discharge of any Series of Notes identified to the Company by Parent in writing at any time.

(c) Parent shall promptly, upon request by the Company (which may require an advance of the amount of such costs, fees and expenses), reimburse the Company for all documented out-of-pocket costs, fees and expenses incurred by or on behalf of the Company in connection with the Debt Tender Offer or Discharge in respect of any series of Notes. Parent shall indemnify and hold harmless the Company, its Subsidiaries and their respective representatives for any liabilities incurred by any of them in connection with any action taken by them to the extent pursuant to this Section 7.13 with respect to any Debt Tender Offer or Discharge; provided, however, that the Parent shall not have any obligation to indemnify and hold harmless any such party or person to the extent such damages suffered or incurred is attributable to the information provided by the Company that is finally determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to have contained a material misstatement or omission.

A-39

(d) The Company shall be deemed to have satisfied each of its obligations set forth in clauses (a) through (d) of this Section 7.13 if the Company shall have used its reasonable best efforts to comply with such obligations, regardless of the actual outcome of any Debt Tender Offer or Discharge.

ARTICLE VIII

CONDITIONS TO THE MERGER

Section 8.1. Conditions to the Obligations of Each Party. The obligations of the Company, Parent and Merger Sub to consummate the Merger are subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the following conditions:

- (a) Shareholder Approval. This Agreement shall have been approved by the Requisite Shareholder Vote.
- (b) HSR Act. Any applicable waiting period under the HSR Act (and any extension thereof) relating to the Merger shall have expired or been terminated.
- (c) *Regulatory Approval*. Any and all Gaming Approvals required to be obtained prior to the Effective Time to consummate the Merger shall have been obtained, except where the failure to obtain any such approval after the completion of the initial administrative proceedings before the applicable Gaming Authority would not be reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.
- (d) No Injunctions or Restraints; Illegality. No temporary restraining order, preliminary or permanent injunction or other judgment or order issued by any court or agency of competent jurisdiction or other Law (each, a Restraint) shall be in effect which prohibits, restrains or renders illegal the consummation of the Merger (provided, that prior to asserting this condition, the party asserting this condition shall have used its best efforts (in the manner contemplated by Section 7.2) to prevent the entry of any such Restraint and to appeal as promptly as practicable any judgment that may be entered).

Section 8.2. Conditions to the Obligations of Parent and Merger Sub. The obligations of Parent and Merger Sub to consummate the Merger are subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the following further conditions:

- (a) Representations and Warranties. Subject to the preamble to Article IV, the representations and warranties (i) set forth in Sections 4.5(a) and (b) shall be true and correct in all but *de minimis* respects as of the date of this Agreement and as of the Effective Time as if made at and as of the Effective Time, (ii) set forth in Section 4.2 shall be true and correct in all material respects as of the date of this Agreement, (iii) set forth in Article IV, other than those described in the immediately preceding clauses (i) and (ii), which are qualified by a Material Adverse Effect qualification, shall be true and correct as of the date of this Agreement and as of the Effective Time as if made at and as of the Effective Time and (iv) set forth in Article IV, other than those described in the immediately preceding clauses (i), (ii) and (iii), shall be true and correct as of the date of this Agreement and as of the Effective Time, except, in the case of this clause (iv), where the failure to be so true and correct, individually or in the aggregate, as of the date hereof and as of the Effective Time has not had, and would not be reasonably likely to have, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company; provided that, in the case of clauses (i), (ii), (iii) and (iv), representations made as of a specific date shall be required to be true and correct (subject to the applicable qualifications set forth in clauses (i), (ii), (iii) and (iv) above) as of such date only. Parent and Merger Sub shall have received a certificate signed by a senior officer of the Company attesting to the foregoing.
- (b) *Performance of Obligations of the Company*. The Company shall have performed in all material respects all obligations, and complied in all material respects with the agreements and covenants, required to be performed by or complied with by it hereunder at or prior to the Effective Time. Parent and Merger Sub shall have received a certificate signed by a senior officer of the Company attesting to the foregoing.

A-40

Table of Contents

Section 8.3. *Conditions to the Obligations of the Company*. The obligation of the Company to consummate the Merger is subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the following further conditions:

- (a) Representations and Warranties. The representations and warranties (i) set forth in Section 5.13 shall be true and correct in all material respects as of the date of this Agreement and as of the Effective Time as if made at and as of the Effective Time and (ii) set forth in Article V, other than those described in clause (i) above, shall be true and correct as of the date of this Agreement and as of the Effective Time as if made at and as of the Effective Time except where the failure to be so true and correct, individually or in the aggregate, as of the date hereof and as of the Effective Time has not had, and would not be reasonably likely to have, an effect on Parent or Merger Sub that will, or would reasonably be expected to, prevent or materially impair the ability of Parent or Merger Sub to consummate the Merger, provided that, in the case of clauses (i) and (ii), representations made as of a specific date shall be required to be true and correct (subject to the applicable qualifications set forth in clauses (i) and (ii) above) as of such date only. The Company shall have received a certificate signed by a senior officer of Parent and Merger Sub attesting to the foregoing.
- (b) *Performance of Obligations of Parent and Merger Sub*. Each of Parent and Merger Sub shall have performed in all material respects all obligations, and complied in all material respects with the agreements and covenants, required to be performed by or complied with by it hereunder at or prior to the Effective Time. The Company shall have received a certificate signed by a senior officer of Parent and Merger Sub attesting to the foregoing.

ARTICLE IX

TERMINATION

Section 9.1. *Termination*. This Agreement may be terminated and the Merger may be abandoned at any time prior to the Effective Time (notwithstanding any prior approval of this Agreement by the shareholders of the Company):

- (a) by mutual written consent of the Company, on the one hand, and Parent and Merger Sub, on the other hand;
- (b) by either the Company or Parent, if:
- (i) the Effective Time shall not have occurred on or before the twelve month anniversary of the date of this Agreement (the *End Date*, unless extended pursuant to the proviso below), provided that the right to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 9.1(b)(i) shall not be available to a party if the failure of the Closing to occur by such date shall be due to the failure of such party to perform or comply in all material respects with the covenants and agreements of such party set forth in this Agreement; provided, however, that if all of the conditions to the Closing set forth in Article VIII are or were capable of being satisfied on the twelve month anniversary of the date of this Agreement other than relating to Gaming Approvals pursuant to Section 8.1(c), then, upon written notice provided by Parent or the Company to the other on or prior to such twelve month anniversary, the End Date shall be automatically extended for an additional 120 days;
- (ii) any Restraint having the effect set forth in Section 8.1(d) shall be in effect and shall have become final and nonappealable;
- (iii) this Agreement shall have been voted upon at the Company Shareholder Meeting (including any adjournment thereof), such Shareholder Meeting shall have been completed, and the Company shareholders shall have failed to approve this Agreement by the Requisite Shareholder Vote; or

A-41

Table of Contents

- (iv) any applicable Gaming Authority shall have conclusively determined not to grant any Gaming Approval, the receipt of which is necessary to satisfy the condition set forth in Section 8.1(c); provided that in order for a party to seek to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 9.1(b)(iv), it must have complied with its obligations under Sections 7.2(e) and (f);
- (c) by the Company, if:
- (i) a breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement on the part of Parent or Merger Sub set forth in this Agreement shall have occurred which would cause any of the conditions set forth in Sections 8.3(a) or (b) not to be satisfied by the Closing, and such breach is incapable of being cured or, if capable of being cured, such breach is not cured within 60 calendar days following notice of such breach to Parent; provided, however, that the Company is not then in material breach of its covenants and agreements under this Agreement; or
- (ii) at any time on or after the date of this Agreement and prior to obtaining the Requisite Shareholder Vote, the Company shall have received a Company Acquisition Proposal and the Board of Directors of the Company shall have determined in good faith that such Company Acquisition Proposal constitutes a Superior Proposal; provided, however, that the Company shall not terminate this Agreement pursuant to this clause (ii) unless:
- (A) in connection with a Superior Proposal determination made after the No-Shop Period Start Date, the Company shall have provided prior written notice to Parent of the intention of the Board of Directors of the Company to determine that the Company Acquisition Proposal constitutes a Superior Proposal at least three Business Days in advance of such termination (or, in the event of a material modification of a Company Acquisition Proposal with respect to which prior written notice of such intention has previously been provided, the advance notice period shall be one Business Day), and prior to transmitting notification to Parent of the termination of this Agreement pursuant to this clause (ii) the Board of Directors of the Company has not concluded that the Company Acquisition Proposal is no longer a Superior Proposal. Any such notice shall specify the material terms and conditions of the Company Acquisition Proposal which the Board of Directors of the Company intends to determine is a Superior Proposal (including the identity of the party making the Superior Proposal);
- (B) the Company concurrently with transmitting notification to Parent of the termination of this Agreement pursuant to this clause (ii) pays the Termination Fee payable pursuant to Section 9.2(a); and
- (C) the Board of Directors of the Company concurrently with transmitting notification to Parent of the termination of this Agreement pursuant to this clause (ii) approves, and the Company substantially concurrently enters into, a definitive agreement with respect to such Superior Proposal;
- (iii) all the closing conditions contained in Sections 8.1 and 8.2 have been satisfied or waived (or are capable of being satisfied) and Parent fails to comply with its obligation pursuant to Section 2.3(a) to deposit the necessary cash amount with the Disbursing Agent at the Closing or otherwise to consummate the Merger;
- (d) by Parent or Merger Sub, if:
- (i) a breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement on the part of the Company set forth in this Agreement shall have occurred which would cause any of the conditions set forth in Section 8.2(a) or (b) not to be satisfied by the Closing, and such breach is incapable of being cured or, if capable of being cured, such breach is not cured within 60 calendar days following notice of such breach to the Company; provided, however, that neither Parent nor Merger Sub is then in material breach of its covenants and agreements under this Agreement; or
- (ii) the Board of Directors of the Company shall have effected a Recommendation Withdrawal.

A-42

Table of Contents

Section 9.2. Termination Fee.

- (a) In the event that this Agreement is terminated by the Company pursuant to Section 9.1(c)(ii), then the Company shall pay to Parent the Termination Fee concurrently with any such termination.
- (b) In the event that this Agreement is terminated by Parent pursuant to Section 9.1(d)(ii), the Company shall pay to Parent an amount equal to (x) 50% of the Termination Fee and (y) the Parent Expenses as promptly as possible (but in any event within four Business Days) following such termination of this Agreement. In addition, in the event that (i) any such termination occurs pursuant to Section 9.1(d)(ii), (ii) at any time after the date of this Agreement and prior to such termination of this Agreement, a Company Acquisition Proposal shall have been publicly announced and such Company Acquisition Proposal is not withdrawn or terminated prior to such termination of this Agreement, and (iii) within nine months after such termination of this Agreement, the Company or any of its Subsidiaries enters into (and thereafter consummates) a definitive agreement with respect to, or consummates, any Company Acquisition Proposal (whether or not the same as that originally announced), then the Company shall pay to Parent an amount equal to 50% of the Termination Fee, less the amount of Parent Expenses previously paid to Parent by the Company pursuant to this Section 9.2(b), as promptly as possible (but in any event within four Business Days) following such consummation. For purposes of this Section 9.2(b), the term Company Acquisition Proposal shall have the meaning set forth in the definition of Company Acquisition Proposal contained in Section 7.4 but references therein to 20% shall be replaced with 50%).
- (c) In the event that (i) (A) this Agreement is terminated by Parent or the Company pursuant to Section 9.1(b)(i) and the Company shareholders shall have not approved this Agreement by the Requisite Shareholder Vote or (B) this Agreement is terminated by Parent or the Company pursuant to Section 9.1(b)(iii), (ii) at any time after the date of this Agreement and prior to the Company Shareholder Meeting, a Company Acquisition Proposal shall have been publicly announced and such Company Acquisition Proposal is not withdrawn or terminated prior to the Company Shareholder Meeting, and (iii) within nine months after such termination, the Company or any of its Subsidiaries enters into (and thereafter consummates) a definitive agreement with respect to, or consummates, any Company Acquisition Proposal (whether or not the same as that originally announced), then the Company shall pay to Parent the Termination Fee, less the amount of any Parent Expenses previously paid to Parent by the Company, as promptly as possible (but in any event within four Business Days) following such consummation (provided that solely for purposes of this Section 9.2(c), the term Company Acquisition Proposal shall have the meaning set forth in the definition of Company Acquisition Proposal contained in Section 7.4 but references therein to 20% shall be replaced with 50%).
- (d) Parent shall pay the Reverse Termination Fee to the Company or as directed by the Company as promptly as possible (but in any event within four Business Days) following termination of this Agreement in any of the circumstances set forth in any of the following clauses (i)-(iii): (i) this Agreement is terminated by the Company pursuant to Section 9.1(c)(i) or 9.1(c)(iii); (ii) this Agreement is terminated by the Company or Parent pursuant to Section 9.1(b)(ii) (if attributable to Gaming Approvals) or Section 9.1(b)(iv); or (iii) this Agreement is terminated by the Company or Parent pursuant to Section 9.1(b)(i) and all of the conditions set forth in Sections 8.1 and 8.2 have been satisfied or waived (or are capable of being satisfied at a Closing) except for the conditions set forth in Section 8.1(c) or 8.1(d) (if attributable to Gaming Approvals), provided that the Company is not substantially at fault for the failure of the conditions set forth in Section 8.1(c) or 8.1(d) to be satisfied.
- (e) In the event that this Agreement is terminated by Parent or the Company pursuant to Section 9.1(b)(iii), then the Company shall pay to Parent as promptly as possible (but in any event within four Business Days of such termination) all of Parent s and Merger Sub s reasonable out-of-pocket fees and expenses (including reasonable legal fees and expenses) actually incurred by Parent, Merger Sub and their respective Affiliates on or prior to the termination of this Agreement (only to the extent not otherwise previously paid to, or for the benefit of, Parent by the Company prior to the termination of this Agreement) in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (*Parent Expenses*); provided that the payment by the Company of Parent Expenses pursuant to this Section 9.2(e) shall not relieve the Company of any subsequent obligation to pay the

A-43

Table of Contents

Termination Fee pursuant to Section 9.2(c) except to the extent indicated in such Section 9.2(c); and provided, further, that the reimbursement for Parent Expenses shall in no event exceed \$17.5 million in the aggregate.

- (f) Any amount that becomes payable pursuant to Section 9.2(a), 9.2(b), 9.2(c), 9.2(d) or 9.2(e) shall be paid by wire transfer of immediately available funds to an account designated by Parent or the Company, as applicable. In no event shall the Company be obligated to pay the Termination Fee, or Parent be obligated to pay the Reverse Termination Fee, on more than one occasion.
- (g) Each of the Company, Parent and Merger Sub acknowledges that the agreements contained in this Section 9.2 are an integral part of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, that without these agreements the Company, Parent and Merger Sub would not have entered into this Agreement, and that any amounts payable pursuant to this Section 9.2 do not constitute a penalty. If the Company fails to pay Parent the Termination Fee or Parent Expenses when due or Parent fails to pay the Company the Reverse Termination Fee when due, the Company or Parent, as the case may be, shall pay the costs and expenses (including reasonable legal fees and expenses) incurred by such other party in connection with the collection under and enforcement of this Section 9.2 and shall pay interest on the amount of the Termination Fee, Parent Expenses or Reverse Termination Fee, as applicable, at the rate of 10% per annum, compounded daily, from the date such Fee or Expenses became due and owing through and including the date of payment. In addition, the parties further agree that, if the Company fails to pay Parent any amount payable under this Agreement when due (other than the amounts referred to in the prior sentence), the Company or Parent, as the case may be, shall pay interest on such amount at the rate of 10% per annum, compounded daily, from the date such amount became due and owing through and including the date of payment.

Section 9.3. *Effect of Termination*. If this Agreement is validly terminated pursuant to Section 9.1, this Agreement shall forthwith become null and void and there shall be no liability or obligation on the part of the Company, Parent, Merger Sub or their respective Subsidiaries or Affiliates hereunder, except Sections 7.2(a) (solely with respect to the reimbursement obligations of Parent), 7.9(a) (solely with respect to the indemnification and reimbursement obligations of Parent), 9.2 and 9.3 and Article X will survive the termination hereof.

ARTICLE X

MISCELLANEOUS

Section 10.1. *Notices*. All notices, requests and other communications to any party hereunder shall be in writing, by reliable overnight delivery service (with proof of service), hand delivery or certified or registered mail (return receipt requested and first-class postage prepaid), or by facsimile, and shall be given:

if to Parent or Merger Sub, to:

PNG Acquisition Company Inc.

c/o Fortress Investment Group LLC

1345 Avenue of the Americas, 46th Floor

New York, New York 10105

Attention: Wes Edens

Fax: (212) 798-6070

A-44

Table of Contents

with copies (which shall not constitute notice) to:

Willkie Farr & Gallagher LLP

787 Seventh Avenue

New York, New York 10019

Attention: Thomas M. Cerabino

Adam M. Turteltaub

Fax: (212) 728-8111

if to the Company, to:

Penn National Gaming, Inc.

825 Berkshire Boulevard, Suite 200

Wyomissing, Pennsylvania 19610

Attention: Peter M. Carlino

Fax: (610) 376-2842

with a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:

Wachtell, Lipton, Rosen & Katz

51 West 52nd Street

New York, New York 10019

Attention: Daniel A. Neff

David C. Karp

Fax: (212) 403-2000

or such other address or facsimile number as such party may hereafter specify by notice to the other parties hereto. Each such notice, request or other communication shall be effective (i) if given by facsimile, when such facsimile is transmitted to the facsimile number specified above and electronic confirmation of transmission is received or (ii) if given by any other means, when delivered at the address specified in this Section 10.1.

Section 10.2. Survival of Representations and Warranties. None of the representations, warranties, covenants and agreements in this Agreement or in any instrument delivered pursuant to this Agreement shall survive the Effective Time, except for those covenants and agreements contained herein and therein which by their terms apply in whole or in part after the Effective Time and then only to such extent.

Section 10.3. *Expenses*. Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement, all costs and expenses incurred in connection with this Agreement shall be paid by the party incurring such cost or expense; provided, that the Company shall be liable for and shall pay any Tax imposed on its shareholders in respect of assets that are owned directly or indirectly by the Company.

Section 10.4. *Amendment*. This Agreement may be amended by the parties hereto by action taken by or on behalf of their respective Boards of Directors at any time prior to the Effective Time, whether before or after approval of this Agreement by the Company shareholders; provided, however, that, after approval of this Agreement by the Company shareholders, no amendment may be made which under applicable Law requires the further approval of the shareholders of the Company without such further approval. This Agreement may not be amended except by an instrument in writing signed by the parties hereto.

Section 10.5. *Waiver*. At any time prior to the Effective Time, any party hereto may (i) extend the time for the performance of any of the obligations or other acts of the other parties hereto, (ii) waive any inaccuracies in the representations and warranties contained herein or in any document delivered pursuant hereto and (iii) subject to the requirements of applicable law, waive compliance with any of the agreements or conditions for the benefit of such party contained herein. Any such extension or waiver shall be valid if set forth in an instrument in writing signed by the party or parties to be bound thereby. The failure of any party to assert any rights or remedies shall not constitute a waiver of such rights or remedies.

A-45

Table of Contents

Section 10.6. Successors and Assigns. The provisions of this Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns, provided that no party may assign, delegate or otherwise transfer any of its rights or obligations under this Agreement without the consent of the other parties hereto (and any purported assignment without such consent shall be void and without effect), except that Parent may assign all or any of its rights and obligations hereunder to any direct or indirect wholly owned Subsidiary of Parent; provided, however, that no such assignment shall relieve the assigning party of its obligations hereunder.

Section 10.7. *Governing Law*. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York, without regard to conflicts of laws principles thereof.

Section 10.8. *Counterparts; Effectiveness; Third Party Beneficiaries*. This Agreement may be executed by facsimile signatures and in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be an original, with the same effect as if the signatures thereto and hereto were upon the same instrument. This Agreement shall become effective only when actually signed by each party hereto and each such party has received counterparts hereof signed by all of the other parties hereto. No provision of this Agreement is intended to or shall confer upon any Person other than the parties hereto any rights or remedies hereunder or with respect hereto, except as otherwise expressly provided in Section 7.5.

Section 10.9. Severability. If any term or other provision of this Agreement is invalid, illegal or incapable of being enforced by virtue of any Law, or due to any public policy, all other conditions and provisions of this Agreement shall nevertheless remain in full force and effect so long as the economic or legal substance of the transactions contemplated hereby is not affected in any manner materially adverse to any party. Upon such determination that any term or other provision is invalid, illegal or incapable of being enforced, the parties hereto shall negotiate in good faith to modify this Agreement so as to effect the original intent of the parties as closely as possible in an acceptable manner so that the transactions contemplated hereby are fulfilled to the extent possible.

Section 10.10. Entire Agreement. This Agreement, together with the Annexes, the Company Disclosure Letter, the Parent Disclosure Letter, the Equity Financing Commitments and the Confidentiality Agreements, constitute the entire agreement of the parties hereto with respect to its subject matter and supersedes all oral or written prior or contemporaneous agreements and understandings among the parties with respect to such subject matter. None of the parties shall be liable or bound to any other party in any manner by any representations, warranties or covenants relating to such subject matter hereof except as specifically set forth herein or in the Company Disclosure Letter.

Section 10.11. Jurisdiction.

(a) For the purposes of any suit, action or other proceeding between any of the parties hereto arising out of this Agreement or any transaction contemplated hereby, each party irrevocably submits to the jurisdiction of the United States District Court for the Eastern District of Pennsylvania, and, in the event there is no subject matter jurisdiction over this dispute in Federal court, then to the jurisdiction of the Court of Common Pleas of Berks County. Each party agrees to commence any suit, action or proceeding between any of the parties hereto arising out of this Agreement or any transaction contemplated hereby in the United States District Court for the Eastern District of Pennsylvania, and, in the event such suit, action or other proceeding may not be brought in Federal court, then each party agrees to commence such suit, action or proceeding in the Court of Common Pleas of Berks County. Each party irrevocably and unconditionally waives any objection to the laying of venue of any suit, action or proceeding between any of the parties hereto arising out of this Agreement or any transaction contemplated hereby in (i) the United States District Court for the Eastern District of Pennsylvania, and in (ii) the Court of Common Pleas of Berks County. Each party hereby further irrevocably and unconditionally waives and agrees not to plead or claim in any of the aforementioned courts that any such suit, action or proceeding has been brought in an inconvenient forum. Each party further irrevocably consents to the service of process out of any of

A-46

Table of Contents

the aforementioned courts in any such suit, action or other proceeding by the mailing of copies thereof by registered mail to such party at its address set forth in this Agreement, such service of process to be effective upon acknowledgment of receipt of such registered mail; provided that nothing in this Section 10.11 shall affect the right of any party to serve legal process in any other manner permitted by law. The consent to jurisdiction set forth in this Section 10.11 shall not constitute a general consent to service of process in the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania and shall have no effect for any purpose except as provided in this Section 10.11. The parties agree that a final judgment in any such suit, action or proceeding shall be conclusive and may be enforced in other jurisdictions by suit on the judgment or in any other manner provided by law.

(b) EACH PARTY HERETO ACKNOWLEDGES AND AGREES THAT ANY CONTROVERSY WHICH MAY ARISE UNDER THIS AGREEMENT IS LIKELY TO INVOLVE COMPLICATED AND DIFFICULT ISSUES, AND THEREFORE EACH SUCH PARTY HEREBY IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY WAIVES ANY RIGHT SUCH PARTY MAY HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN RESPECT OF ANY LITIGATION DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT, OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED BY THIS AGREEMENT. EACH PARTY CERTIFIES AND ACKNOWLEDGES THAT (I) NO REPRESENTATIVE, AGENT OR ATTORNEY OF ANY OTHER PARTY HAS REPRESENTED, EXPRESSLY OR OTHERWISE, THAT SUCH OTHER PARTY WOULD NOT, IN THE EVENT OF LITIGATION, SEEK TO ENFORCE THE FOREGOING WAIVER, (II) EACH PARTY UNDERSTANDS AND HAS CONSIDERED THE IMPLICATIONS OF THIS WAIVER, (III) EACH PARTY MAKES THIS WAIVER VOLUNTARILY AND (IV) EACH PARTY HAS BEEN INDUCED TO ENTER INTO THIS AGREEMENT BY, AMONG OTHER THINGS, THE MUTUAL WAIVERS AND CERTIFICATIONS IN THIS SECTION 10.11.

Section 10.12. *Authorship*. The parties agree that the terms and language of this Agreement were the result of negotiations between the parties and their respective advisors and, as a result, there shall be no presumption that any ambiguities in this Agreement shall be resolved against any party. Any controversy over construction of this Agreement shall be decided without regard to events of authorship or negotiation.

Section 10.13. Remedies.

(a) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, Parent s and Merger Sub s right to terminate this Agreement and receive, as applicable, the payment of the Termination Fee pursuant to Section 9.2(a), 9.2(b) or 9.2(c) and the amounts payable pursuant to Section 9.2(e) and 9.2(g) shall be the sole and exclusive monetary remedy of Parent and Merger Sub against the Company and its Subsidiaries and any of their respective Affiliates, shareholders, partners, members, directors, officers or agents except that if Parent terminates this Agreement pursuant to Section 9.1(d)(i) as a result of a breach of a covenant or agreement or other intentional breach on the part of the Company (a Section 9.1(d)(i) Covenant Breach Termination), the sole and exclusive monetary remedy of Parent and Merger Sub, if any, against the Company and its Subsidiaries and any of their respective Affiliates, shareholders, partners, members, directors, officers and agents shall be from the Company, and in such event the Company shall not be directly or indirectly liable for losses and damages arising from or in connection therewith in an aggregate amount in excess of the Termination Fee. The parties hereto agree that irreparable damage would occur, damages would be difficult to determine and would be an insufficient remedy and no other adequate remedy would exist at law or in equity, in each case in the event that any of the provisions of this Agreement were not performed in all material respects by the Company in accordance with their specific terms or were otherwise materially breached (or the Company were to threaten such a breach). The Company irrevocably waives any defenses based on adequacy of any other remedy, whether at law or in equity, that might be asserted as a bar to the remedy of specific performance of any of the terms or provisions hereof or injunctive relief in any action brought therefor by Parent or Merger Sub. Accordingly, the parties acknowledge that Parent and Merger Sub shall be entitled to an injunction or injunctions to prevent breaches of this Agreement by the Company or to enforce specifically the obligations of the Company under this Agreement. Whether or not Parent or Merger Sub seeks specific performance pursuant to the foregoing provisions or otherwise, in no event shall Parent or Merger Sub be entitled to Damages in excess of the amount

A-47

Table of Contents

of the Termination Fee. Upon the payment, as applicable, by the Company of the Termination Fee pursuant to Section 9.2(a), 9.2(b) or 9.2(c) and the amounts payable pursuant to Section 9.2(e) and 9.2(g) or which may be payable in respect of a Section 9.1(d)(i) Covenant Breach Termination, none of the Company and its Subsidiaries or any of their respective Affiliates, shareholders, partners, members, directors, officers or agents shall have any further monetary liability or obligation relating to or arising out of this Agreement or the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

(b) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, the Company s right to terminate this Agreement and receive, as applicable, payment of the Reverse Termination Fee pursuant to Section 9.2(d) and any amounts payable pursuant to Sections 7.2(a), 7.9(a) and 9.2(g) shall be the sole and exclusive monetary remedy of the Company and its Subsidiaries against Parent, Merger Sub and any of their respective Affiliates, shareholders, partners, members, directors, officers or agents. The parties hereto agree that irreparable damage would occur, damages would be difficult to determine and would be an insufficient remedy and no other adequate remedy would exist at law or in equity, in each case in the event that any of the provisions of this Agreement were not performed in all material respects by Parent or Merger Sub in accordance with their specific terms or were otherwise materially breached (or Parent or Merger Sub were to threaten such a breach). Parent and Merger Sub irrevocably waive any defenses based on adequacy of any other remedy, whether at law or in equity, that might be asserted as a bar to the remedy of specific performance of any of the terms or provisions hereof or injunctive relief in any action brought therefor by the Company. Accordingly, the parties acknowledge that the Company shall be entitled to an injunction or injunctions to prevent breaches of this Agreement by Parent or Merger Sub or to enforce specifically the obligations of Parent and/or Merger Sub under this Agreement, including Parent s obligation to cause the Equity Financing to be funded at the Closing if all of the conditions to Closing set out in Section 8.1 and Section 8.2 are satisfied (or are capable of being satisfied upon the Closing). Whether or not the Company seeks specific performance pursuant to the foregoing provision or otherwise, in no event shall the Company be entitled to Damages in an amount in excess of the Reverse Termination Fee. Upon the payment, as applicable, of the Reverse Termination Fee pursuant to Section 9.2(d) and any amounts payable pursuant to Sections 7.2(a), 7.9(a) and 9.2(g), none of the Parent or Merger Sub or any of their respective Affiliates, shareholders, partners, members, directors, officers or agents shall have any further monetary liability or obligation relating to or arising out of this Agreement or the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

[SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS]

A-48

Table of Contents

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be duly executed by their respective authorized signatories as of the day and year first written above.

PENN NATIONAL GAMING, INC.

By: /s/ Peter M. Carlino

Name: Mr. Peter M. Carlino

Title: Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

PNG ACQUISITION COMPANY INC.

By: /s/ William Doniger

Name: William Doniger

Title: Vice President

PNG MERGER SUB INC.

By: /s/ William Doniger

Name: William Doniger

Title: Vice President

ANNEX B

June 15, 2007

The Board of Directors

Penn National Gaming, Inc.

825 Berkshire Boulevard

Wyomissing, PA 19610

Dear Members of the Board:

We understand that PNG Acquisition Company Inc. (Parent), PNG Merger Sub Inc., a wholly-owned subsidiary of Parent (Merger Sub), and Penn National Gaming, Inc. (the Company) propose to enter into an Agreement and Plan of Merger (the Agreement), pursuant to which, among other things, Merger Sub will be merged with and into the Company, with the Company continuing as the surviving corporation in the merger and a wholly-owned subsidiary of Parent (the Merger). Pursuant to the Merger, each share of common stock, \$0.01 par value per share, of the Company (Company Common Stock) issued and outstanding immediately prior to the effective time of the Merger (other than any shares of Company Common Stock (i) held by the Company as treasury stock or (ii) owned directly or indirectly by Parent or Merger Sub), shall be automatically converted into the right to receive \$67.00 in cash (the Merger Consideration). The terms and conditions of the Merger are set out more fully in the Agreement. Capitalized terms not otherwise defined herein shall have the meaning assigned thereto in the Agreement. We understand that certain holders of shares of Company Common Stock (collectively the Rollover Investors) may, immediately prior to the effective time of the Merger, contribute their shares of Company Common Stock in exchange for equity interests of Parent or another entity that will own the Company, directly or indirectly, following the effective time of the Merger.

You have requested our opinion as of the date hereof as to the fairness, from a financial point of view, to the holders of Company Common Stock (other than the Rollover Investors, Parent and its affiliates, if any), of the Merger Consideration to be paid to such holders in the Merger. In connection with this opinion, we have:

- (i) Reviewed the financial terms and conditions of the Agreement;
- (ii) Analyzed certain publicly available historical business and financial information relating to the Company;
- (iii) Reviewed various financial forecasts and other data provided to us by the management of the Company relating to its business;
- (iv) Held discussions with members of the senior management of the Company with respect to the business and prospects of the Company;
- (v) Reviewed public information with respect to certain other companies in lines of business we believe to be generally comparable to the business of the Company;
- (vi) Reviewed the financial terms of certain business combinations involving companies in lines of business we believe to be generally comparable to those of the Company;

(vii) Reviewed the historical stock prices and trading volumes of the Company Common Stock; and

(viii) Conducted such other financial studies, analyses and investigations as we deemed appropriate.

We have relied upon the accuracy and completeness of the foregoing information, and have not assumed any responsibility for any independent verification of such information or any independent valuation or appraisal of any of the assets or liabilities of the Company or concerning the solvency or fair value of the Company, and have not been furnished with any such valuation or appraisal. With respect to financial forecasts, we have assumed that they have been reasonably prepared on bases reflecting the best currently available estimates and judgments of the management of the Company as to the future financial performance of the Company. We assume no responsibility for and express no view as to such forecasts or the assumptions on which they are based. We were authorized to solicit a limited number of parties regarding a potential transaction with respect to the Company prior to the date hereof.

Table of Contents

Further, our opinion is necessarily based on economic, monetary, market and other conditions as in effect on, and the information made available to us as of, the date hereof. We assume no responsibility for updating or revising our opinion based on circumstances or events occurring after the date hereof.

In rendering our opinion, we have assumed that the Merger will be consummated on the terms described in the Agreement, without any waiver or modification of any material terms or conditions of the Agreement by the Company. In addition, we have assumed the accuracy of the representations and warranties contained in the Agreement and all agreements related thereto. We do not express any opinion as to any tax or other consequences that might result from the Merger, nor does our opinion address any legal, tax, regulatory or accounting matters, as to which we understand that the Company has obtained such advice as it deemed necessary from qualified professionals. We do not express any opinion as to the price at which shares of Company Common Stock may trade at any time subsequent to the announcement of the Merger.

Lazard Frères & Co. LLC (Lazard) is acting as investment banker to the Company in connection with the Merger and will receive a fee for its services, a portion of which we will receive upon rendering this opinion, and another portion of which is payable upon consummation of the Merger. Also, we may have from time to time in the past provided, and may currently or in the future provide, investment banking services to Fortress Investment Group LLC, Centerbridge Partners, L.P. or their respective affiliates or to one or more of their respective portfolio companies, for which we have received or may receive customary fees. In addition, in the ordinary course of their respective businesses, affiliates of Lazard and LFCM Holdings LLC (an entity indirectly owned in large part by managing directors of Lazard) may actively trade securities of the Company for their own accounts and for the accounts of their customers and, accordingly, may at any time hold a long or short position in such securities.

Our engagement and the opinion expressed herein are for the benefit of the Company s Board of Directors in connection with its consideration of the Merger. Our opinion does not address the relative merits of the Merger as compared to other business strategies or transactions that might be available with respect to the Company or the underlying business decision by the Company to engage in the Merger, and is not intended to and does not constitute a recommendation to any holder of Company Common Stock as to how such holder should vote with respect to the Merger or any matter relating thereto.

Based on and subject to the foregoing, we are of the opinion that, as of the date hereof, the Merger Consideration to be received by the holders of Company Common Stock (other than the Rollover Investors, Parent and its affiliates, if any) in the Merger is fair to such holders from a financial point of view.

Very truly yours,

LAZARD FRERES & CO. LLC

By: /s/ Leslie Heisz Leslie Heisz

Managing Director

B-2

VOTE BY INTERNET www.proxyvote.com

PENN NATIONAL GAMING, INC.

825 BERKSHIRE BLVD., SUITE 200

WYOMISSING, PA 19610

Use the Internet to transmit your voting instructions and for electronic delivery of information up until 11:59 P.M. eastern time on December 11, 2007. Have your proxy card in hand when you access the web site and follow the instructions to obtain your records and to create an electronic voting instruction form.

ELECTRONIC DELIVERY OF FUTURE SHAREHOLDER COMMUNICATIONS

If you would like to reduce the costs incurred by Penn National Gaming, Inc. in mailing proxy materials, you can consent to receiving all future proxy statements, proxy cards and annual reports electronically via e-mail or the Internet. To sign up for electronic delivery, please follow the instructions above to vote using the Internet and, when prompted, indicate that you agree to receive or access shareholder communications electronically in future years.

VOTE BY PHONE - 1-800-690-6903

Use any touch-tone telephone to transmit your voting instructions up until 11:59 P.M. eastern time on December 11, 2007. Have your proxy card in hand when you call and then follow the instructions.

VOTE BY MAIL

Mark, sign and date your proxy card and return it in the postage-paid envelope we have provided or return it to Penn National Gaming, Inc., c/o Broadridge, 51 Mercedes Way, Edgewood, NY 11717.

TO VOTE, MARK BLOCKS BELOW IN BLUE OR BLACK INK AS FOLLOWS:

PENNG1

KEEP THIS PORTION FOR YOUR RECORDS

DETACH AND RETURN THIS PORTION ONLY

THIS PROXY CARD IS VALID ONLY WHEN SIGNED AND DATED.

PENN NATIONAL GAMING, INC.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS A VOTE **FOR** PROPOSAL NO. 1 AND A VOTE **FOR** PROPOSAL NO. 2

Vote On Proposals

1. Approve and adopt the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of June 15, 2007, by and among Penn National Gaming, Inc., PNG Acquisition Company Inc. and PNG Merger Sub Inc.			For 	Against 	Abstain
2. Adjournment and postponement of the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are insufficient votes at the time of the meeting to adopt the Merger Agreement.					
3. In their discretion, such other business as may properly come before the special meeting.					
Please sign exactly as name appears. For joint accounts, each joint owner must sign. A proxy executed by a corporation or other company should be signed in its name by its authorized officers. Executors, Administrators, trustees and partners should indicate their positions when signing.					
Signature [PLEASE SIGN WITHIN BOX]	Date	Signature (Joint Owners)			Date

Table of Contents	
PROXY	
PENN NATIONAL GAMING, INC.	
SPECIAL MEETING OF SHAREHOLDERS, DECEMBER 12, 2007	
The shareholder(s) whose signature(s) appear(s) on the reverse side of this Proxy Form hereby appoint(s) Jordan B. Savitch and Robert S. Inpolito, and each of them, as attorneys and proxies, with full power of substitution, to vote on behalf of the shareholder(s) all of the shares of	

Common Stock of Penn National Gaming, Inc. that the shareholder(s) would be entitled to vote at the Special Meeting of Shareholders thereof to be held on December 12, 2007, and at any and all postponements and adjournments thereof, upon the matters listed on the reverse side.

WHEN PROPERLY EXECUTED, THIS PROXY WILL BE VOTED AS DIRECTED HEREIN. IF NO SPECIFICATION IS MADE, SUCH PROXY WILL BE VOTED <u>FO</u>R SUCH ITEM AND IN THE DISCRETION OF THE PROXIES ON ALL OTHER MATTERS PROPERLY BROUGHT BEFORE THE SPECIAL MEETING.

SEE THIS PROXY IS SOLICITED ON BEHALF OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS. PLEASE DATE AND SIGN ON THE OTHER SIDE AND RETURN THIS PROXY PROMPTLY.

REVERSE

SIDE

SIDE